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CLEVELAND PUBLIC LIBRARY 
Minutes of the Regular Board Meeting 

December 17, 2020 
Learning Commons     Louis Stokes Wing 

12:00 Noon 
 
 
 
Present: Ms. Butts, Mr. Seifullah, Mr. Corrigan,  

Ms. Rodriguez, Mr. Hairston, Ms. Thomas, 
Mr. Parker  
  

Absent:  None 
 
 
 
Ms. Rodriguez called the Regular Board Meeting to order  
at 12:08 p.m. 
 
Ms. Rodriguez extended an apology on behalf of the Board 
of Trustees for not acknowledging public comments that 
has been submitted during the past Regular Board 
Meeting. The system is being reviewed and corrected so 
that future comments will be addressed either in whole 
or in part during future Board Meetings.  
 
Director Thomas also apologized as designated staff 
unfortunately did not check the public comments.  This, 
however, has been addressed.  
 
Tana Peckham, Chief Strategy Officer, apologized on 
behalf of staff who inadvertently missed the comments 
due to an oversight. Unfortunately, the public comments 
were not review prior to the last Board Meeting.  Moving 
forward, public comments will be review before the Board 
Meeting.  If any comments are received during the 
meeting, they will be passed along in real time.    
 
Ms. Peckham stated that 49 comments were received before 
the last Board Meeting and they were all regarding 
phazzers and the concern about phazzers available. A 
spreadsheet containing all of the statements will be 
shared with the Board.  
 
Ms. Rodriguez stated that during the last Board Meeting, 
clarification was provided about the phazzers including 
an explanation of the difference between a taser and 
phazzers.  Ms. Rodriguez expressed that hopefully the 
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explanation provided supports the decision of why the 
Library chose the phazzers.  
 
Director Thomas stated that we do not want the public or 
staff to feel as if we were trying to intentionally move 
something forward without providing an opportunity for 
their concerns to be expressed.  
 
Director Thomas stated that we are continuing to have 
discussions regarding this issue with our staff 
including SEIU 1199 and our Union staff members about 
what this means for them, their safety and our 
community. We will continue to find ways so that 
everyone feels comfortable with the safety and the 
training that is provided. Because this issue is 
extremely important, Director Thomas stated that 
discussion points will be brought to the Board.  
 
Ms. Butts asked that the distinction between a phazzer 
and taser be shared again for clarification.  
 
Director Thomas stated that when a taser is deployed, 
currents of electricity can continue to be sent to a 
victim. Phazzers have a safety shut down circuit 
technology embedded into the weapon that prevents the 
delivery of more than three charges to a subject. 
Tasers, have in the past caused death when used 
improperly.  There have been zero deaths associated with 
the use of phazzers across the United States since they 
have been implemented.  
 
Finally, Ms. Rodriguez stated that in the future, public 
comments will be answered in real time or at the 
conclusion of the meeting.  
 
 
COMMUNICATIONS 
  
Director Thomas stated that there were no Communications 
to be acknowledged. 
 
 
FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT 
 
Mr. Seifullah stated that the following items to be 
considered were discussed at length at the recent Joint 
Finance & Human Resources Committee Meeting.   
Mr. Seifullah presented the following report. 



 
 

 

1570

Resolution to Accept Gifts for the Month of November 
 
  (See page 1641) 
 
Mr. Seifullah moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Mr. Hairston seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, The Board receives gifts of moneys, library  
service materials, technology resources and  
miscellaneous non-monetary gifts from generous citizens  
from time to time; and 
 
WHEREAS, Attached to this Resolution is the Gift Report  
itemizing the gifts received by the Library for the  
month of November of 2020; now therefore be it 
 
RESOLVED, That the gifts described in the Gift Report  
for November of 2020 be accepted upon the conditions  
connected with said gifts in accordance with Section 
3375.40(K) of the Ohio Revised Code.  
 
Tenth Amendment to the Year 2020 Appropriation 
 
 (See pages 1642-1648) 
 
Mr. Seifullah moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Ms. Butts seconded the motion, which passed 
unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, Ohio Revised Code Section 5705.40 provides for 
the amendment of an appropriation measure when 
necessary; and 
 
WHEREAS, It is now deemed necessary to amend the Year 
2020 Appropriation Measure, which complies with the 
Amended Official Certificate of Estimated Resources 
received from the Cuyahoga County Budget Commission 
dated December 10, 2020; and  
 
WHEREAS, The aggregate of all appropriation 
classifications does not exceed the total amount 
submitted to the Cuyahoga County Budget Commission; now 
therefore be it 
 
RESOLVED, That the sums indicated on the attached Tenth 
Amendment to the Year 2020 Appropriation Schedule be 
approved. 

RESOLUTION TO 
ACCEPT GIFTS 
FOR THE MONTH 
OF NOVEMBER 
2020 
  Approved 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
TENTH 
AMENDMENT TO 
THE YEAR 2020 
APPROPRIATION 
  Approved 
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Resolution Authorizing Transfer of Funds from the 
General Fund to the Debt Service Fund 
 
Mr. Seifullah moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Mr. Hairston seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by roll call vote. 
  
WHEREAS, Ohio Revised Code Section 3375.40 (L) provides 
for the set aside of unencumbered General Fund balances 
at the end of each fiscal year; and 
 
WHEREAS, Ohio Revised Code Section 5705.14 provides for 
the transfer and advance of funds from the General Fund 
to other funds; and 
 
WHEREAS, The estimated December 31, 2020 General Fund 
Unencumbered Balance is as follows: 
 

Certified Revenue per Amended Official Certificate of 
Estimated Resources dated December 10, 2020 90,121,844.39$  
Appropriation - 10th Amendment (56,561,717.20)   
Repayment of Advance made to the MyCom Fund 75,008.56           
Repayment of Advance made to the Tech Centers Fund 10,000.00           
Transfer to Debt Service Fund January 2021 (2,588,329.59)     

Estimated Unencumbered Balance as of January 1, 2021 31,056,806.16$   
Now therefore be it 
 
RESOLVED, That the Unencumbered General Fund Balance, 
currently estimated to be $31,056,806.16, be carried 
forward for 2021 operating expenses and that the set 
aside of $2,588,329.59 for Debt Service payments be 
transferred to the Debt Service Fund in January 2021. 
 
Year 2021 Annual Appropriation Measure 
 

(See pages 1649-1652) 
 
Mr. Seifullah moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Ms. Thomas seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, Ohio Revised Code Sections 5705.38-5705.39 
provide for passage of an appropriation measure not to 
exceed certified estimated resources; and 

RESOLUTION 
AUTHORIZING 
TRANSFER OF 
FUNDS FROM 
THE GENERAL 
FUND TO THE 
DEBT 
SERVICE 
FUND 
  Approved 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
YEAR 2021 
ANNUAL 
APPROPRI-
ATION 
MEASURE 
  Approved 
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WHEREAS, The appropriation totals on the attached 
schedules do not exceed the Amended Official Certificate 
of Estimated Resources requested from the Cuyahoga 
County Budget Commission dated December 10, 2020; now 
therefore be it  
 
RESOLVED, That the Year 2021 Appropriation Measure in 
the amount of $60,651,191.92 for the General Fund and 
listed amounts for other funds be approved as detailed 
in the attached schedules. 
 
Resolution to Accept Grant from the Cleveland Foundation 
for Expanding Digital Access 
 
Mr. Seifullah moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Mr. Hairston seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, In 2017 The Cleveland Foundation launched the 
Digital Excellence Initiative to build a strong, 
equitable, and resilient digital community in Greater 
Cleveland to ensure all residents can successfully 
participate in the digital world and economy, and to 
elevate Greater Cleveland’s infrastructure, talent and 
research prominence in digital technology; and 
 
WHEREAS, Cleveland Public Library applied for and 
received a $148,242 grant to purchase 200 Chromebook 
devices and solar powered charging stations that will be 
distributed amongst every library branch and our Main 
Library buildings downtown; and 
 
WHEREAS, The new laptops will increase the amount of 
computers available for the public to use as well as to 
increase the space they are able to use them and the 
charging stations will benefit those patrons who have 
increasingly been using the Library’s W-Fi signal from 
our parking lots; now therefore be it 
 
RESOLVED That Cleveland Public Library Board of 
Trustees, pursuant to the authority set forth in R.C. 
§3375.40(K), hereby accepts a grant in the amount of 
$148,242 from The Cleveland Foundation for deposit into  
 
the Founders Fund Account 203046-46100-20301 (Restricted 
Gifts); and be it further 
 
 

RESOLUTION TO 
ACCEPT GRANT 
FROM THE 
CLEVELAND 
FOUNDATION FOR 
EXPANDING 
DIGITAL ACCESS 
  Approved 
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RESOLVED, That the Executive Director, CEO or his 
designee, is authorized to enter into and to execute 
agreements and instruments as may be necessary or 
appropriate, including those in excess of $25,000.00, to 
effectuate the terms and conditions of this Resolution, 
which agreements and instruments shall be subject to the 
approval of the Library’s Director of Legal Affairs. 
 
Resolution to Enter into an Agreement with HF Group LLC 
for Binding and Rebinding Library Service Materials 

 
(See pages 1653-1665) 

 
Mr. Seifullah moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Ms. Rodriguez seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by roll call vote. 
  
WHEREAS, On September 17, 2015 the Board of Library 
Trustees authorized the Executive Director, or his 
designee, to enter into a one-year contract effective 
November 1, 2015 with HF Group LLC to bind Cleveland 
Public Library materials with an option to continue the 
contract for four one-year renewal periods, thus 
continuing services through October 31, 2020; and 
 
WHEREAS, On October 15, 2020, the Board of Library 
Trustees authorized the Library to extend the agreement 
with HF Group through December 31, 2020 in order to 
allow the Library to complete the request for proposals 
process to identify a vendor for the new contract term; 
and  
 
WHEREAS,  The Department of Technical Services issued a 
request for proposals seeking pricing proposals from ten 
(10) vendors to perform the needed binding and rebinding 
services; and 
 
WHEREAS, HF Group was the only vendor to respond to the 
Library’s request for proposals, and their proposal met 
all of the Library’s specifications; and  
 
WHEREAS, The Library Administration has had good 
results from working with HF Group LLC in the past, and 
recommends that the proposal submitted by HF Group LLC 
be accepted; now therefore be it 
RESOLVED, That the Board of Library Trustees authorizes 
the Executive Director, or his designee, to execute and 
negotiate a one-year contract with HF Group LLC 

RESOLUTION 
TO ENTER 
INTO AN 
AGREEMENT 
WITH HF 
GROUP LLC 
FOR BINDING 
AND 
REBINDING 
LIBRARY 
SERVICE 
MATERIALS 
  Approved 
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effective January 1, 2021 to bind Cleveland Public 
Library materials with an option to continue the 
contract for four one-year renewal periods subject to 
the approval of the Director of Legal Services, with 
such expenditures to be charged to the General Fund 
Account 14130054-54710 (Bookbinding). 
 
Mr. Hairston stated that he recalled a company in East 
Cleveland that did a lot of book binding for Cleveland 
schools.   
  
Sandy Jelar Elwell, Director of Collection and Technical 
Services, Acquisitions and High Demand Manager, stated 
that this bid was sent out to 11 different vendors 
including 2 that were located in Cleveland. The vendor 
selected was the only vendor that responded to the bid 
request and confirmed that they were able to perform all 
the binding work according to the instructions and 
specifications that had been indicated in the bid 
request.   
  
In response to Mr. Hairston’s inquiry, Ms. Jelar Elwell 
stated that although there are vendors in the Cleveland 
area, they can only perform more common binding work and 
the Library needed a vendor that would be able to bind 
and rebind all formats of library materials as well as 
provide more uncommon and specialized types of binding 
work.   
  
Sadie M. Winlock, Chief Equity, Education & Engagement 
Officer, stated that the Library has become dependent in 
using a lot of organizations that have been previously 
used to deliver Library services.  Because the Library 
has some unique requirements, we find that there are 
very few minority businesses that either do not have the 
experience in working directly with libraries or don't 
understand our needs.  In addition, some may possess 
similar work experiences but may not know how those 
experiences align with our needs or may lack the 
capacity for the work altogether.  
  
Ms. Winlock stated that we are in the discovery period 
of listing all of our needs as an organization and 
working with corporations and organizations who do 
deliver these services locally, regionally, or 
nationally and determining if we can develop an 
entrepreneurship training center. The entrepreneurship 
training center is where minority businesses learn how 
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to expand their capabilities to deliver services not 
only to the Cleveland Public Library but libraries 
around the country.   
  
In conclusion, Ms. Winlock stated that we want to be the 
Library system that assists minorities in building 
capacity to do this work and contributing to the 
economic growth of our city and region. The Board will 
be updated as progress continues. 
 
Resolution Authorizing Fifth Amendment with Chilcote & 
Wright LLP for Legal Services Related to the Martin 
Luther King, Jr. Branch of the Cleveland Public Library 
 
Mr. Seifullah moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Ms. Butts seconded the motion, which passed 
unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, On January 16, 2020, this Board amended the  
agreement with the Chilcote Law Firm LLP, now known as  
Chilcote & Wright LLP, by an additional $75,000 to cover 
additional costs based on new developments in  
discussions with the developers of the new Martin Luther  
King, Jr. library and the need to negotiate additional  
transactions and agreements; and  
 
WHEREAS, Chilcote & Wright have been working diligently  
to revise the development agreement and have been in  
regular discussions with the developer regarding key  
issues such as progress, timing, financing, and the  
structure of the revised development agreement and the  
development itself; and  
 
WHEREAS, The Library will continue to require  
assistance from Chilcote & Wright as the Library 
continues to negotiate the revised development  
agreement and moves on to negotiating and drafting other  
aspects of the transaction, including cost allocation  
and a reciprocal easement and operating agreement; and  
 
WHEREAS, The Director of Legal Affairs would like to  
continue to retain the Chilcote & Wright LLP at their  
current hourly rate of $275 per hour, which the Library  
Administration finds to be fair and reasonable; now  
therefore be it 
 
RESOLVED, That the Board of Library Trustees hereby  
authorizes the Executive Director, CEO or the Director  

RESOLUTION 
AUTHORIZING 
FIRFTH 
AMENDMENT 
WITH 
CHILCOTE & 
WRIGHT LLP 
FOR LEGAL 
SERVICES 
RELATED TO 
THE MARTIN 
LUTHER KING, 
JR. BRANCH 
OF THE 
CLEVELAND 
PUBLIC 
LIBRARY 
  Approved 
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of Legal Affairs to enter into an amendment to the  
Agreement with Chilcote & Wright to provide additional  
legal services in connection with the Martin Luther  
King, Jr. branch relocation project at the hourly rates  
set forth in this Resolution, which expenditure shall be  
charged to Construction—Tax Exempt fund account  
40276705-55300 (Construction/Improvements), and requires  
that the Fiscal Officer provide a report to the Board of  
Library Trustees of fees paid to Chilcote & Wright LLP  
on a quarterly basis. 
 
Resolution to Ratify Agreement for Purchase of 
Electricity 

 
(See pages 1666-1670) 
 

Mr. Seifullah moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Mr. Hairston seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, On November 19, 2020, the Board of Library 
Trustees authorized the Executive Director, CEO or his 
designee, to enter into a new agreement commencing 
August 2021 with an electricity supplier that has the 
best rate for a 24 or 36-month term provided that the 
rate does not exceed $3.35 cents per kWh for a capacity 
pass-through agreement or $4.4 cents per kWh for a fixed 
all-in one price agreement; and  
 
WHEREAS, The Cleveland Public Library currently has a 
contract with Dynegy Energy Services, LLC for the supply 
of electricity through August  2021 at the rate of 
$3.860 cents per kWh; and  
 
WHEREAS, On November 30, 2020, the Library entered into 
a fixed all-in one price agreement with Energy Harbor 
LLC at the rate of $4.120 cents per kWh from August 2021 
through August 2024; now therefore be it 
 
RESOLVED, That the Board of Library Trustees hereby 
ratifies the agreement entered into by the Library on 
November 30, 2020 with Energy Harbor LLC for electricity  
 
at the rate of $4.120 cents per kWh for a 36 month term 
from August 2021 through August 2024.  
 
 
 

RESOLUTION 
TO RATIFY 
AGREEMENT 
FOR 
PURCHASE 
OF 
ELECTRICITY 
  Approved 
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Resolution Authorizing Contract with Delta Dental of 
Ohio for Employee Dental Benefits 
 

(See pages 1671-1700) 
 
Mr. Seifullah moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Mr. Corrigan seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, The Cleveland Public Library currently 
purchases employee dental insurance from Delta Dental of 
Ohio; and  
 
WHEREAS, The Library’s current contract with Delta 
Dental provides for employee dental insurance coverage 
is from January 1, 2018 through December 31, 2020; and 
 
WHEREAS, Delta Dental has proposed to offer employee 
dental insurance to the Library for 2021 and 2022 at the 
same rates as the current three-year agreement as 
outlined in the attached renewal; now therefore be it 
 
RESOLVED, That the Board of Library Trustees hereby 
authorizes the Executive Director, CEO or his designee 
to enter into an agreement with Delta Dental of Ohio for 
employee dental insurance benefits for a 24 month term 
from January 1, 2021 through December 31, 2022 at the 
same rates as the current agreement with Delta Dental of 
Ohio, which agreement shall be subject to the review and 
approval of the Director of Legal Affairs.  
 
Resolution Authorizing Continuation of Lease of Vehicles 
from Enterprise FM Trust 
 
Mr. Seifullah moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Mr. Corrigan seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, On December 18, 2014, the Board of Trustees of 
the Cleveland Public Library authorized the Library to 
enter into a sixty (60) month agreement with Enterprise 
Fleet Management for the lease, maintenance, and 
management of twelve (12) vehicles at an estimated cost 
of $59,899 per year; and 
 
WHEREAS, The five-year term of the lease agreement with 
Enterprise Fleet Management expired on March 31, 2020, 
and Enterprise Fleet Management agreed to allow the 

RESOLUTION 
AUTHORIZING 
CONTRACT 
WITH DELTA 
DENTAL OF 
OHIO FOR 
EMPLOYEE 
DENTAL 
BENEFITS 
  Approved 

RESOLUTION 
AUTHORIZING 
CONTINUATION 
OF LEASE OF 
VEHICLES 
FROM 
ENTERPRISE 
FM TRUST 
  Approved 
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Library to continue the lease on a month-to-month basis 
at the Library’s current monthly rate of $4,991.50 per 
month; and  
 
WHEREAS, On September 17, 2020, the Board of Trustees 
of the Cleveland Public Library authorized the Library 
to continue leasing the 12 vehicles from Enterprise 
Fleet Management on a month-to-month basis through 
December 31, 2020; and 
 
WHEREAS, The Library desires to continue leasing the 12 
vehicles from Enterprise Fleet Management on a month-to-
month basis through March 31, 2021 at the current rate 
of $4,991.50 per month for a total cost of $14,974.50 
for the additional three-month period; and 
 
RESOLVED, That the Board of Trustees authorizes the 
Executive Director, CEO or his designee(s) to continue 
the twelve-vehicle lease initially authorized by this 
Board on December 18, 2014 on a month-to-month basis 
through March 31, 2021 at the rate of $4,991.50 per 
month for total cost of $14,974.50, with the 
expenditures being charged to the General Fund account 
12xx0053-53510 (Rental/Lease), where xx = the vehicle 
number. 
 
Resolution to Enter into an Agreement with Business 
Smarts for Hardware Maintenance  
 

(See pages 1701-1705) 
 
Mr. Seifullah moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Mr. Parker seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS,  On January 16, 2020, the Board of Library 
Trustees authorized the Library to enter into an 
agreement with Business Smarts for maintenance of the 
Library’s Hewlett Packard (“HP”) printers, desktop 
stations, and servers for the period February 1, 2020 
through January 31, 2021 at a cost not-to-exceed 
$89,331.65; and 
 
WHEREAS, Business Smarts is an Elite HP Partner that 
provides in-house service for printers, desktop stations 
and industry standard server support, and the Library is 
pleased with the HP-approved support that Business 
Smarts has provided during the preceding year; and  

RESOLUTION 
TO ENTER  
INTO AN 
AGREEMENT 
WITH 
BUSINESS 
SMARTS FOR 
HARDWARE 
MAINTENANCE 
  Approved 
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WHEREAS, Business Smarts has proposed to provide 
maintenance service for the Library’s HP printers, 
desktop stations, and servers for the one-year period 
beginning on February 1, 2021 and ending on January 31, 
2022 at a total cost of $99,521.38; and  
 
WHEREAS, The Library Administration finds Business 
Smarts’ proposed price to be fair and reasonable and 
requests authority to enter into a one-year agreement 
with Business Smarts for hardware maintenance; now 
therefore be it 
 
RESOLVED, That the Board of Trustees authorizes the 
Executive Director, CEO or his designee, to enter into a 
Maintenance Agreement with Business Smarts, subject to 
the approval of the Director of Legal Affairs, for the 
period February 1, 2021 through January 31, 2022, at a 
cost not-to-exceed $99,521.38, with the expenditure 
being charged to the General Fund Account 13010053-53360 
(Computer Maintenance). 
 
Resolution Authorizing Amendment to Agreement with 
Unique Management Services, Inc. for Material and Cash 
Recovery Services 
 
Mr. Seifullah moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Mr. Corrigan seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, From 2011 through 2019, the Cleveland Public 
Library Board of Trustees has annually authorized the 
Cleveland Public Library (“Library”) to enter into 
agreements with Unique Management Services, Inc. 
(“Unique”) for services related to the recovery of 
overdue fines and materials; and 
 
WHEREAS, On December 19, 2019, this Board authorized 
the Library to enter into an agreement with Unique for 
material and cash recovery services from January 1, 2020 
through December 31, 2020 with a budget neutral 
guarantee, at the cost of $7.95 per account referred, in 
an amount not-to-exceed $55,000, from fees recovered 
plus amounts waived; and 
WHEREAS, Due to the COVID-19 pandemic, the Library 
Administration made the determination not to refer 
accounts to Unique, and no accounts have been referred 
to Unique for recovery since March 2020, and $44,474.20 
remains from the $55,000 authorized by this Board; and  

RESOLUTION 
AUTHORIZING 
AMENDMENT 
TO 
AGREEMENT 
WITH UNIQUE 
MANAGEMENT 
SERVICES, INC. 
FOR MATERIAL 
AND CASH 
RECOVERY 
SERVICES 
  Approved 
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WHEREAS, The Library Administration desires to amend 
the agreement with Unique to allow for accounts to be 
referred for recovery in 2021 if and when the Library 
Administration determines that it is appropriate to 
resume material and cash recovery services with Unique; 
now therefore be it  
 
RESOLVED, That the Board of Library Trustees authorizes 
the Executive Director, CEO or his designee, to enter 
into an amendment with the current agreement between the 
Cleveland Public Library and Unique Management Services, 
Inc. for material and cash recovery services from 
January 1, 2021 through December 31, 2021, incorporating 
a budget neutral guarantee, at the cost of $7.95 per 
account referred, in an amount not-to-exceed $ 
44,474.20, from fees recovered plus amounts waived, 
which expenditure shall be charged to General Fund 
Account 11100053-53710 (Professional Services), and 
which agreement shall be subject to review and approval 
of the Director of Legal Affairs. 
 
In response to Ms. Butts’ inquiry, Carrie Krenicky, 
Chief Financial Officer, explained that during the COVID 
pandemic, the Library stopped referring accounts to 
Unique.  No accounts have been referred since the end of 
March 2020.  Therefore, we still have an available 
balance on our purchase order since no accounts have 
been referred.   
 
Ms. Krenicky stated that since the Library’s current 
agreement with Unique expires at the end of this year, 
we are looking to extend the agreement for another year 
and use the funds that we already have encumbered on the 
current purchase order. 
 
John Skrtic, Chief of Special Projects and Collections, 
stated that we did an analysis and found that from May 
26 to today, we have looked over the formats of lost 
items for books, CDs, magazines, and comics and found 
the total to be 1,544.  This is very low compared to our 
usual average. 
 
In response to Ms. Butts’ inquiry, Mr. Skrtic explained 
that 1,544 is the number of items that were not returned 
during that period.   
 
Director Thomas added that during that period, we would 
have checked out around 2 million items. To have only 
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1,544 items out or lost is relatively low in comparison 
to the number of lost items we would have out generally 
had we been open to the public. 
 
Resolution to Purchase Filters for Main Library, Louis 
Stokes Wing and Lake Shore Buildings’ HVAC Equipment 
from Air-Rite, Inc.  

 
(See pages 1706-1719) 

 
Mr. Seifullah moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Mr. Hairston seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, To continue with the maintenance of the 
Library’s HVAC Equipment, Property Management is 
requesting approval to replace the prefilters, secondary 
filters and final carbon filters in the air handling 
units in the Main Library, Louis Stokes Wing and Lake 
Shore buildings in order to preserve the quality of air 
for the protection of the patrons, staff and the library 
materials; and 
 
WHEREAS, The Property Management department requested 
quotes from three (3) vendors and received the 
following: 
 
  Air-Rite, Inc.    $139,090.73 

Ketchum & Walton Co   $143,506.58 
  Hepner Air Filter Service $145,191.98  
 
WHEREAS, All vendors were asked to match a provided 
list of filters and specifications; and 
 
WHEREAS, Property Management recommends the purchase of 
the filters from Air-Rite, Inc., as they are the lowest 
quote meeting the specifications and they have supplied 
the filters since the Louis Stokes Wing opened; now 
therefore be it 
 
RESOLVED, That the Board of Trustees authorizes the 
Executive Director, CEO, or his designee, to enter into 
a purchase agreement, subject to the Chief Legal 
Officer’s approval, to purchase prefilters, secondary 
filters and final carbon filters from Air-Rite, Inc., 
for a total cost not to exceed $139,090.73, with the 
expenditure being charged to the General fund account 
12100052-52230 (Maintenance Supplies). 

RESOLUTION 
TO PURCHASE 
FILTERS FOR 
MAIN 
LIBRARY, 
LOUIS STOKES 
WING AND 
LAKE SHORE 
BUILDINGS’ 
HVAC 
EQUIPMENT 
FROM AIR-
RITE, INC. 
  Approved 
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Resolution Authorizing Agreement with Squire Patton 
Boggs LLP for Agent and Lobbyist Services 
 
Mr. Seifullah moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Mr. Corrigan seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, The Board of Trustees of the Cleveland Public 
Library has determined that it is necessary to hire an 
individual to represent the interests of the Cleveland 
Public Library with regard to state government policies 
and legislation; and 
 
WHEREAS, Timothy J. Cosgrove is an attorney with Squire 
Patton Boggs law firm, and is among Ohio’s best 
connected and influential government relations 
professionals. He combines his experience as director of 
policy and legislation for former Ohio Governor George 
V. Voinovich with his training and experience as a 
lawyer practicing in the legislative counseling, public 
finance and administrative law areas to serve the needs 
of corporate, nonprofit and trade association clients in 
Ohio; and 
 
WHEREAS, The Board of Trustees of the Cleveland Public 
Library has engaged Timothy J. Cosgrove to provide 
legislative lobbying and executive agency representation 
on behalf of the Library over the past several years, 
and desires to continue to engage his services at the 
cost of $4,000 per month; now therefore be it 
 
RESOLVED, That the Executive Director, CEO, or his 
designee, is authorized to enter into an agreement with 
Timothy J. Cosgrove of Squire Patton Boggs for the 
period commencing January 1, 2021 through December 31, 
2021 in an amount not-to-exceed $4,000 per month and 
$48,000 per year, which expenditure shall be charged to 
General fund account 11020053-53710 (Professional  
 
Services), which agreement shall be subject to review 
and approval of the Director of Legal Affairs.  
 

RESOLUTION 
AUTHORIZING 
AGREEMENT 
WITH SQUIRE 
PATTON 
BOGGS LLP 
FOR AGENT 
AND LOBBYIST 
SERVICES 
  Approved 
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Fiscal Officer’s Report  
 

(See pages 1720-1731) 
 
Report on Investments 
 

(See pages 1732-1734) 
 

Report on Conference and Travel Expenditures 
 

(See page 1735) 
 
 
HUMAN RESOURCES COMMITTEE REPORT 
 
Mr. Hairston presented the following report.  
 
Regular Employee Report  
 

(See page 1736) 
 
Mr. Hairston moved approval of the Regular Employee 
Report. Mr. Corrigan seconded the motion, which passed  
unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
Resolution Authorizing Amendment to Employment Agreement 
with the Director of the Cleveland Public Library  
 

(See pages 1737-1738) 
 
Mr. Hairston moved approval of the following resolution.  
Mr. Seifullah seconded the motion, which passed 
unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, On December 20, 2018, the Board of Library 
Trustees authorized the President of the Board of 
Trustees to execute an employment agreement with 
Executive Director, CEO of the Cleveland Public Library, 
Felton Thomas, Jr., to continue to be employed as the 
Executive Director of the Cleveland Public Library for a 
five (5) year term; and  
 
WHEREAS, The employment agreement so approved by this 
Board provided an annual Salary of Two Hundred Twenty  
Thousand Dollars ($220,000), with annual raises of Five 
Percent (5%) commencing in January of 2020; and 
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WHEREAS, Due to the COVID-19 pandemic’s effect on the 
Library’s financial situation and in recognition of the 
sacrifices being made by Library staff as a result of 
the pandemic, the Executive Director, CEO desires that 
his employment agreement be amended to forego his Five 
Percent (5%) raise for the 2021 calendar year; now 
therefore be it 
 
RESOLVED, That the Board of Trustees of the Cleveland 
Public Library directs and authorizes the President of 
the Board of Trustees to execute an amendment to the 
employment with Felton Thomas, Jr. that was approved by 
this Board on December 20, 2018 to forego the Executive 
Director, CEO’s Five Percent (5%) raise for calendar 
year 2021 in substantially the same form as has been 
provided to the Board with this Resolution. 
 
Mr. Hairston thanked Director Thomas for his unselfish 
sacrifice to forgo this raise at this time. 
 
Resolution Authorizing Wage Increases for Non-Bargaining 
Unit Staff  
 

(See page 1739) 
 
Mr. Hairston moved approval of the following resolution.  
Mr. Seifullah seconded the motion, which passed 
unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, The Library’s Collective Bargaining Agreements 
with Laborers International Union of North America, 
Local 860 and the Service Employees International Union 
District 1199 both provide for annual wage increases for 
bargaining unit staff; and  
 
WHEREAS, No similar guarantee of an annual wage 
increase exists for the Library’s non-bargaining unit 
staff; and 
 
WHEREAS,  In recognition of the hard work and service 
that non-bargaining unit employees have invested in the 
Library over the past year, the Library Administration 
would like to extend wage increases in the amount of two 
percent (2%) to full- and part-time non-bargaining unit 
employees, other than substitutes, pages, and those 
members of the Executive Leadership Team listed in 
Exhibit “A” to this Resolution, who are employed by the 
Cleveland Public Library as of the date of this 
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Resolution, effective the beginning of the pay period 
that includes January 1, 2021; now therefore be it 
 
RESOLVED  That the Executive Director, CEO, the Chief 
Financial Officer, and the Chief Talent Officer are 
authorized to implement the wage increases set forth in 
this Resolution for all non-bargaining unit employees. 
 
Lynn Sargi, Chief Talent Officer, stated that we are 
recommending that non-bargaining unit staff receive a 2% 
increase for the calendar year 2021 with the exception 
of pages and substitutes and Executive Leadership Team 
members listed on the attachment.  
 
Resolution for Special Closings and Holidays in 2021   
 
Mr. Hairston moved approval of the following resolution.  
Ms. Thomas seconded the motion, which passed unanimously 
by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, The Cleveland Public Library desires to keep 
the public informed of its hours of operation, and 
 
WHEREAS, The Cleveland Public Library will be closed in 
2021 in observance of the following holidays and special 
closings as listed below. 
 
New Year’s Day    January 1, 2021 
Martin Luther King Jr. Day January 18, 2021 
Presidents’ Day   February 15, 2021 
Memorial Day    May 31, 2021 
Independence Day   July 5, 2021 
Labor Day     September 6, 2021 
Veterans Day    November 11, 2021 
Thanksgiving    November 25, 2021 
Day After Thanksgiving  November 26, 2021 
Christmas Eve     December 24, 2021 
Christmas Day    December 25, 2021 
 
WHEREAS, December 31, 2021 hours of operations will be 
10 am to 6 pm.  
 
RESOLVED, That the proposed schedule be approved by the 
Library Board of Trustees to become effective 
immediately.   
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Resolution to Revise the Human Resources Manual   
 
(See pages 1740-1744) 

 
Mr. Hairston moved approval of the following resolution.  
Ms. Butts seconded the motion, which passed unanimously 
by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, Pursuant to Section 121.2 of the Human 
Resources Manual, the Board of Library Trustees must 
approve all changes to the Human Resources Manual; and 
 
WHEREAS, The Library’s Human Resources Department is in 
the process of conducting a comprehensive review and 
revision of the Human Resources Manual to reflect the 
prevailing practices in today’s workplaces; and 
 
WHEREAS, The Library Administration recommends that the 
Human Resources Manual be revised to rescind Section 
234, titled “Termination of Employment of Full-Time and 
Part-Time Regular Employees,” and to include a revised 
Section 238, titled “Disciplinary Action,” as set forth 
in Exhibit “A” to this Resolution; and 
 
WHEREAS, The Library Administration recommends that the 
Human Resources Manual be revised to include a rewritten 
Section 386, titled “Special Library Closings", as set 
forth in Exhibit “B” to this Resolution; now therefore 
be it 
 
RESOLVED, That the Cleveland Public Library Board of 
Trustees hereby approves the proposed revisions to the 
Human Resources Manual as set forth in Exhibits “A” and 
“B” of this Resolution to update Sections 238 and 386, 
respectively, and to rescind section 234, to become 
effective December 18, 2020, and instructs the Library's 
management to be responsible for implementation and 
execution of the provisions of these policies and their 
related procedures. 
 
Lynn Sargi, Chief Talent Officer, stated that this 
recommended revision addresses changes to the Human 
Resources Manual.  
 
We must rescind Policy 234 because what is proposed in 
Policy 238 incorporates some of the components that were 
in Policy 234 as well. The Disciplinary Action Policy 
238 addresses discipline for non-bargaining unit 
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employees.  One of the changes from the old policy to 
the new policy includes the removal of the opportunity 
for non-bargaining unit staff to arbitrate terminations.  
No one can recall a time when a staff member actually 
exercised their right to arbitrate for a non-bargaining 
unit staff member.   At the advisement of both internal 
and external counsel, we have removed that option for 
non-bargaining employess.  
 
Ms. Sargi stated that secondly, we believe 
philosophically in progressive discipline.  We have had 
many conversations with SEIU during negotiations about 
the importance of progressive discipline if appropriate.  
Therefore, this policy identifies our intent and 
philosophical agreement with progressive discipline but 
still allows the Library the right to impose higher 
level discipline up to and including termination if the 
situation warrants.  
 
Lastly, Ms. Sargi stated that we have updated the list 
of offenses from the prior policy and divided them into 
two categories:  (1) infractions that could lead to 
discipline up to and including termination; and (2) more 
serious or egregious violations that could result in 
termination.  Those are identified on the Non-exclusive 
List of Terminable Offenses. 
 
Ms. Sargi continued and stated that we are updating the 
Emergency Close policy.  Compared to our existing 
policy, reflects two changes, 
 
Ms. Sargi explained that the first change codifies that 
in both bargaining agreements, we have adopted an 
additional Special Close day of the Friday after 
Thanksgiving. We eliminated that Columbus Day holiday 
and negotiated and offered the Friday after 
Thanksgiving.   
 
Ms. Sargi stated that the second change is under the 
area of Closed for the Entire Day.  If in the event that 
we need a Special or an Emergency Close such as a snow 
day, non-bargaining non-exempt staff that can 
telecommute and work effectively from home can do so. 
However, the Library will not be paying them time and a 
half to do so. 
 
Mr. Hairston thanks Ms. Sargi for her review of these 
policy revisions.  
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Resolution Authorizing Extended Emergency Paid Sick 
Leave Benefit 
 
Mr. Hairston moved approval of the following resolution.  
Mr. Corrigan seconded the motion, which passed 
unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, The Families First Coronavirus Response Act 
(FFCRA) became effective April 1, 2020, and among other 
things, created up to two weeks of emergency paid sick 
leave for those employees who meet certain qualifying 
COVID-19 related reasons; and 
 
WHEREAS, Under the FFCRA, employees who are unable to 
work because they are either: 1) subject to a Federal, 
state, or local quarantine or isolation order related to 
COVID-19; 2) being advised by a health care provider to 
self-quarantine due to COVID-19 concerns; or 3) 
experiencing COVID-19 symptoms and seeking a medical 
diagnosis are entitled to be paid at 100% of their 
normal rate of pay for up to two weeks without using any 
accrued time off while on the emergency leave; and 
 
WHEREAS, The FFCRA is due to expire on December 31, 
2020, and to date, Library staff have taken 5,632.75 
hours of emergency paid sick leave; and 
 
WHEREAS, Given the surge of COVID-19 that the country 
is experiencing and the anticipated lack of action on 
the part of Congress to possibly extend or modify the 
leave provisions under the FFCRA, the Library 
Administration recommends continuing to offer some 
components of the FFCRA through March 31, 2021 unless 
legislation is passed that provides equal or greater 
protection to employees; and  
 
WHEREAS, Specifically, the Library Administration 
recommends providing up to two weeks of emergency paid 
sick leave to employees who satisfy any of the three 
criteria set forth above, provided that the employees 
meet two eligibility requirements: 1) the employee must 
be unable to perform their job duties under CPL’s 
Telecommuting procedure (i.e., the employee is required 
to report to work at a CPL location or is unable to 
perform job duties remotely as a result of COVID-19);  
 
and 2) the employee has not exhausted the two weeks of 
paid sick leave as provided under the FFCRA; and  
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WHEREAS, The Library Administration further recommends 
that employees eligible for the emergency paid sick 
leave described herein must apply for such leave through 
the Human Resources Department and will be paid at 100% 
of their regular rate of pay for each hour or fraction 
thereof of paid sick leave, capped at $511 per day or 
$5,110 per employee, and that such emergency paid sick 
leave not be offered intermittently subsequent to the 
first day and only to be taken in whole day increments; 
now therefore be it   
 
RESOLVED, That the Board of Trustees of the Cleveland 
Public Library hereby authorizes the Executive Director, 
CEO, the Chief Financial Officer, and the Chief Talent 
Officer to implement the emergency paid sick leave 
benefit described in this Resolution beginning on 
January 1, 2021 and continuing until the earlier of 
March 31, 2021 or such time as legislation is passed 
that provides Library staff with equal or greater 
protection than is provided by the benefit described 
herein; be it further 
 
RESOLVED, That the Board of Trustees of the Cleveland 
Public Library further authorizes the Executive 
Director, CEO, or his designee to continue the emergency 
paid sick leave benefit as described in this Resolution 
beyond March 31, 2021 for such time period as the 
Executive Director, CEO determines is in the best 
interests of the Library, its employees, and patrons. 
 
Lynn Sargi, Chief Talent Officer, stated that the 
Families First Coronavirus Response Act (FFCRA) was 
enacted earlier in early 2020 but is due to expire on 
December 31, 2020.  We are unaware of any pending 
legislation that will extend this benefit past the 
expiration date. This resolution proposes that the 
Library extend certain elements of it through March 31, 
2021 for certain people who satisfy specific 
requirements. 
 
Ms. Sargi stated that there are two components of FFCRA.  
They are (1) Emergency Paid Sick Leave that can be used 
if one is subject to a quarantine and you have been 
recommended by a health care provider to quarantine or 
you are seeking a diagnosis of COVID; and (2) Expanded 
Family Medical Leave which allows time off for child 
care and school related reasons. We are proposing, 
without the umbrella of the law, the continuation of the 
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Emergency Paid Sick Leave for COVID related situations 
including diagnosis but limited to those employees who 
are unable to telecommute.  This is for those employees 
who must report to work.  We do no want anyone who 
believes that they may be sick or seeking diagnosis.   
We do not want them to risk their health or the health 
of their colleagues. Therefore, we would like for them 
to stay home and have the benefit of the Emergency Paid 
Sick Leave.  
 
In conclusion, Ms. Sargi stated that if there is any 
legislation that is passed that goes above and beyond or 
extends the FFCRA, we would implement whatever law is 
required. This provides a bridge until it is determined 
that Congress will act.  
 
Mr. Hairston expressed his approval of this resolution 
and stated that the Library has always held a reputation 
for taking care of its employees as much as possible. 
This resolution will help take care of our staff and 
their families during this challenging time.  
 
Ms. Butts asked for the current status of the effect of 
COVID on Library staff. 
 
Director Thomas stated that we have not lost anyone to 
COVID. 
 
Ms. Sargi stated that currently the Library has had 
approximately 21 or 22 cases of COVID among staff since 
March of 2020. 
 
In response to Ms. Butts’ inquiry, Director Thomas 
confirmed that all employees have recovered and are back 
to work.   The number of cases we have are comparable 
with the other metro libraries across the state.  
 
Mr. Hairston stated that he believes that there is a 
role for the Library to play to inform our patrons about 
the importance of taking the vaccine.  The Library 
should consider working to collaborate with partners and 
others to share this important information.  
 
Employee Demographics(EEO-4)Report 
 
 (See page 1745) 
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Report on Paid Sick Time Used by the Month 
 
 (See page 1746) 
 
Insurance Summary Report 
 
 (See page 1747) 
 
 
COMMUNITY SERVICES   
 
Mr. Corrigan submitted the following report. 
 
Monthly Activity Report  
 

(See pages 1748-1752) 
 

Mr. Corrigan shared the following observations: CLEVNET 
partners have borrowed books from the Library in a 
reduction in rate about a little less reduction of books 
from our own system but we still serve the public in a 
research library role for the entire system; the 
circulations of books and other hard items have been 
reduced; eMedia is up by more than 25% compared to last 
year; access to eVideos is up 171% over the year.  Some 
of that is a recognition of services that were not as 
well known before COVID and are being used.  
 
Mr. Corrigan also noted the increase in the number of 
people seeking cards so that they can do eAccess; and 
circulation activity is up in eMusic and OLPD BARD. 
 
Building Status Update 
 
Ms. Butts’ asked for a status on the flooding problems 
in the Children’s Room at Fleet Branch.  
  
John Lang, Chief Operations Officer, stated that 
although the cleanup has been completed at Fleet, a root 
cause has not yet been determined.  The root cause was 
later determined to be water infiltration due to a 
clogged roof drain.  The drain line was cleared and 
repaired, and water-damaged carpet tiles in the 
children’s area were replaced.   
Director Thomas stated that additional information about 
the leak will be forwarded to Ms. Butts as soon as 
possible.   
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Mr. Lang stated that the update consists of routine 
buildings operations over the last month.  In addition, 
Mr. Lang spoke about the winterization effort and HVAC   
cooling equipment, early season tune ups, heating plans 
and initial exercise of the snow removal plan and 
equipment.    
  
Mr. Lang gave an update on the Facilities Master Plan 
specifically the Martin Luther King, Jr. Branch 
development.  In regards to the ongoing design work for 
the library proper part of the project we have used the 
extension of fee approved by the Board in September to 
go through a cost and design reconciliation schematic 
phase that has gone well.  The scope and budget for the 
project are matched. For the library part, we are 
on track to complete design development by the end of 
February.  The Board will be provided an update at that 
time.   
  
Mr. Lang stated that the Board is aware of the external 
challenges with our partner.  We have been working with 
internal and external counsel to develop a revised 
development agreement.  The Developer has recently 
contacted us within the last few weeks and is seeking an 
early transfer of one of the Library’s parcels at the 
existing MLK Branch that would substantially comprise 
the patron parking area.  We believe that this is a 
prerequisite for their financing plan that they are 
developing.  
  
Mr. Lang stated that this would be a major concession on 
the Library’s part as that transfer is not otherwise 
anticipated until the completion of the project.  We are 
not recommending the authorization of the transfer at 
this point.  However, there are some increased 
certainties that the Library would like to have and is 
working toward in the revised developer agreement. These 
include a cash deposit, an establishment of milestones 
that the Developer would be compelled to meet or have 
monetary impact or penalties; the completion of 
negotiations regarding shared and premium costs for the 
shared facility that is under design; the restart of the 
Developer’s architectural construction and management  
efforts; and temporary parking and cross walk which were 
all stipulated in the agreement.       
  
Mr. Lang explained that the strategy from this point is 
to roll all of those items into a negotiation and there 
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would be milestones that the Developer would have to 
achieve in order to get the early transfer of the 
property. Work will continue with Bryan Szalewski,   
Director of Legal Affairs, and the legal team to develop 
that strategy.  
  
In response to Ms. Butts’ inquiry, Mr. Lang confirmed 
that what the Developer is seeking now is the parking 
area. The branch will remain open but we will lose the 
patron parking.  The current agreement stipulates 
parking will be provided at the new facility for patrons 
and staff in a parking structure that the Developer is 
going to build and that there would be temporary parking 
across the street.  It would be lighted and have a city 
cross walk to the branch. What they are seeking now is 
early transfer of that property.  The branch would 
remain open and not impact the building.  Although staff 
parking would be available, we would lose the patron 
parking. All of these things that we are seeking, 
including the temporary parking for patrons, are steps 
that the Developer would have to take in order for us to 
contemplate the early transfer.  The scheduled 
milestones include the cash penalties, deposit, 
architectural construction management effort, and 
completed negotiations on a shared cost of the project. 
  
Ms. Butts’ stated that in the years after COVID, we will 
mostly need the most parking on Martin Luther King, Jr. 
holiday.    
  
Director Thomas stated that this is the one piece of 
leverage that the Library has in this discussion.  They 
need this piece of land to start their project. Some of 
the Board members have been having conversations with 
the Developer regarding things that we would like to see 
from them. We obviously should not transfer anything to 
them until we receive what the Board has been asking for 
ahead of time. This is an opportunity for us to put it 
into a legal agreement which they can be responsible 
for.      
  
Finally, Director Thomas stated that he wanted to seek 
direction from the Board on this issue.   
In response to Mr. Seifullah’s inquiry, Director Thomas 
stated that last year, the Library’s Martin Luther King, 
Jr. program was held at the high school.  This year, it 
will be held virtually.   
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Director Thomas stated that we would have to work with 
our community members regarding parking.  The faster we 
can get them to put things in writing, the faster the 
building will be built.   
  
In response to Mr. Hairston’s inquiry, Director Thomas 
stated that the Library has partnered with the 
Pentecostal Church of Christ to secure parking on Sunday 
and that they would likely work with the Library on 
future parking needs.   
  
Bryan Szalewski, Director of Legal Affairs, added for 
clarity, that temporary parking has been a part of our 
development agreement that we have already signed with 
the Developer.  We had already anticipated that we would 
need to be parked on the opposite side of the street of 
the current MLK Branch during construction.  What is 
changing is that the Developer is now asking for 
ownership at an earlier date of the parking that would 
already be closed for construction staging anyhow.  They 
will be providing us with 50 or 75 parking spaces 
opposite the branch with a lighted and signaled cross 
walk so that patrons can safely access across Stokes 
Blvd.    
  
Mr. Hairston stated that we should use this leverage to 
the Library’s benefit.   
  
Director Thomas stated that any agreement made will come 
before the Board.   
  
In conclusion, Director Thomas stated that Councilman 
Basheer Jones would like to address the Board at the 
next Regular Board Meeting to offer his thoughts on the 
Library’s Branch Naming Policy and renaming the Hough 
Branch.   
 
Advocacy Taskforce Update 
 
Shenise Johnson Thomas, Chief of External Relations and 
Development, stated that our focus efforts for our local 
delegation is ensuring that our City Council members are 
supportive of the community updates that Mr. Lang and 
his team have been leading on each of the branches and 
all of our City Council members have been engaged on 
that effort. 
 
 

ADVOCACY 
TASKFORCE 
UPDATE 
  Presented 
 
  



 
 

 

1595

Ms. Johnson Thomas stated that this is a State Operating 
Budget year and we want our PLF to remain at the same 
level.  We are working with our local lobbyist at Squire 
in addition to our lobbyist with the MLO's to ensure 
that our percentage does not change.   
  
Finally, Ms. Johnson Thomas stated that she and Director 
Thomas will discuss the potential of providing another 
Legislative Update to our local, state, and federal 
delegations in January around the time that committee 
assignments are being set and prior to the first flush 
of the Operating Budget comes out in February.  
 
Foundation Update 
 
Shenise Johnson Thomas, Chief of External Relations and 
Development, stated that in the month of November, the 
Foundation has been wrapping up year-end efforts. 
Additional sponsors have been secured.  We received the 
Cleveland Foundation Grant for Chrome Books and solar 
power charging stations.  Efforts continue with LAND 
Studio and Jaros Strategy for the FMP private support 
that we are looking to do for the Public Art Campaign.   
  
Mr. Corrigan commended the Foundation on its progress 
and growth over the years and stated that he was very 
proud of the Foundation and how the recent board meeting 
was run.  Mr. Corrigan thanks Ms. Johnson Thomas and her 
team for their leadership and assistance that they 
provide to the Foundation Board.  
 
Diversity, Equity & Inclusion Update 
 
Sadie Winlock, Chief Equity, Education & Engagement 
Officer, stated that we are continuing to work with our 
Internal Supplier Diversity Council which is made up of 
Facilities Management, Legal and Finance, we are 
implementing minority engagement goals, beginning with 
our Phase IA Construction Manager at Risk, Gilbane 
Construction Company. Gilbane, on its own accord, 
presented us proposed goals for both engagement of 
minorities on both the contract and workforce side of 
the business. The goals they propose exceed the City of 
Cleveland, Cuyahoga Community College as well as 
Cleveland State University minority goals. We have 
decided to adopt these same goals and incorporate these 
goals into the contracts with not only Gilbane and the 
construction manager firms selected for the Phase IA 
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project but for all upcoming projects. The goals are as 
follows:  
Ms. Winlock shared the following goals with the Board: 
 

City of 

Cleveland

Cuyahoga 

Community 

College

Cleveland 

State U.

Gilbane 

Proposal

Contracts

MBE 15% 15% 10% 20%

FBE 7% 5% 5% 9%

VBE 0% 2% 0% 0%

CSB/SBE 8% 6% 0% 15%

Workforce

Minority N/A 15% 15% 18%

Women N/A 7% 7% 7%

Local (Co.) 20% 45% 40% 60%

Note: Gilbane workforce goal = 20% City + 40% County  
 
These goals will be implemented using good faith efforts 
guidelines which means the Construction Manager will 
have to meet a minimum of eight requirements to assure 
us they have exercised good faith in securing minority 
vendors to participate in the project. A few are: 
  

1. Documenting attempts to obtain 
DBE/MBE/WBE/VOB/SDVOB/EDGE participation sufficient 
to meet the Diversity and Inclusion Goal.  

 
2. Conducting outreach and recruiting activities.  

 
3. Dividing scopes of work into economically feasible 

portions to facilitate maximum participation by 
DBE/MBE/WBE/VOB/SDVOB/EDGE entities and selecting 
portions of the work to be performed by 
DBE/MBE/WBE/VOB/SDVOB/EDGE entities.  

 
4. Informing DBE/MBE/WBE/VOB/SDVOB/EDGE entities of 

the opportunity to participate in the Project, with 
sufficient time to respond.  
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5. Providing interested DBE/MBE/WBE/VOB/SDVOB/EDGE 

entities with adequate information about the 
Project.  
 

6. Negotiating in good faith with interested 
DBE/MBE/WBE/VOB/SDVOB/EDGE entities. Evidence of 
such negotiation includes the name and address of 
the DBE/MBE/WBE/VOB/SDVOB/EDGE entities that were 
considered, a description of the information 
provided, and evidence as to why an agreement could 
not be reached for the DBE/MBE/WBE/VOB/SDVOB/EDGE 
entities to perform the work.  

 
7. Documenting efforts to subcontract with a 

consortium of DBE/MBE/WBE/VOB/SDVOB/EDGE entities.  
 

8. Using the services and assistance of the Small 
Business Administration and Minority Development 
Agency of the U.S. Department of Commerce. 

 
Ms. Winlock stated that we continue to move forward on 
our DEI Supplier and Diversity goals and the Board will 
be updated accordingly.  
 
Director Thomas thanked Dr. Winlock and stated that he 
was proud of the work that has been done in this area.  
 
 
OLD BUSINESS 
 
There were no items Old Business to discuss.  
 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 
Before Ms. Rodriguez presented the following item of New 
Business, Mr. Corrigan stated that because of our 
continuing work and partnership with the Baseball 
Heritage Museum, he requested that Director Thomas 
communicate to the Museum our gratitude and appreciation 
for keeping the light burning by succeeding in getting 
the Negro League recognized by Major League Baseball 
this week.   Without the work of the Zimmer family and 
the people at the Baseball Heritage Museum to show that 
there are records of wonderful players who played great 
baseball. 
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Mr. Corrigan stated that he felt it was important that 
the Director communicated this on behalf of the Library 
Board of Trustees in recognition of this great 
accomplishment this week.  
 
Director Thomas stated that he will work with John 
Skrtic, Chief of Special Projects and Collections, on 
the letter and noted that he and Mr. Skrtic have met 
almost quarterly with Robert Zimmer, President and 
Chairman Baseball Heritage Museum.  Mr. Zimmer is very 
excited about partnerships with the Library and that 
Hough Branch will in essence be located across the 
street from the Baseball Heritage Museum.  
 
Mr. Hairston noted that there were eight Hairstons in 
the Negro League.  
 
In conclusion, Mr. Corrigan thanked Director Thomas and 
stated that when one of our key partners ends up with a 
nationally recognized success he wanted to make sure 
that we formally acknowledged them in appreciation for 
what they have done.  
 
Appoint Nominating Committee for 2021 Library Officers 
 
Ms. Rodriguez appointed the following Nominating 
Committee for 2021 Library Officers to consist of  
Mr. Hairston, Chair and Ms. Butts and Mr. Parker to 
serve as members.  
 
Ms. Rodriguez added that committee assignments will be 
adjusted and shared with the Board after the 2021 
Organizational Meeting.  
 
Ms. Rodriguez thanked the Nominating Committee for their 
willingness to serve.  
 
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
Ms. Rodriguez stated that although there were no public 
comments to acknowledge today, that all public comments 
would be submitted to record as they would if they had 
been presented in person.  
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DIRECTOR’S REPORT  
 
Before presenting his report, Director Thomas stated 
that Ms. Rodriguez and he have been discussing ways that 
Trustees could be more involved in constituent 
engagement and the community. The Library has moved to a 
district model with each district containing a set of 
branches.  Each of the Trustees living in the City of 
Cleveland could take on a district to begin the 
constituent engagement.  
 
Ms. Rodriguez stated that any time there is an issue or 
concern at any of our branches, City Council 
representative go to Director Thomas. 
 
Ms. Rodriguez explained that she has in the past made 
unannounced visits to some of the library branches.  
Although visiting branches is restricted during this 
present time, once we have reopened to the public, it 
may be good for Trustees to select branches to visit and 
talk with patrons.  This way, people know that we are 
more than a Board that meets each month. We want them to 
know that we are available to support them and learn 
what the community wants. It is important that the Board 
be involved. 
 
Ms. Butts shared that she has always tried to visit 
every branch especially if she is in that particular 
neighborhood and has tried to get the names and email 
addresses of branch managers and children’s managers to 
stay in touch.  Ms. Butts stated that during her visits, 
managers are good about sharing information. 
 
Ms. Butts stated that after reading the Director’s 
Reports, she has emailed branch managers to compliment 
them on their accomplishments and suggested that 
Trustees may wish to consider doing the same as a form 
outreach. Ms. Butts stated that it would be a good idea 
for the Board to receive contact information for branch 
leadership.  
 
Ms. Rodriguez clarified that the intention of the Board 
is not to interfere with branch management but to 
discover ways on how we can be involved as a part of the 
community of libraries.   
 
Mr. Hairston recommended that if there is programming 
for parents and children at the branches, Trustees could 
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attend to show support and be available to give welcome 
remarks if necessary.  
 
Ms. Rodriguez stated that we will provide a breakdown of 
the districts to share with the Board and continue the 
discussion. 
 
Dr. Winlock stated that especially during COVID, 
children are not picking up the food that is delivered 
from the Food Bank and asked if any members of the Board 
had connections in the community that could help get 
food to our children. Links in those various community 
could help inform them of all of the things they can get 
at the Library.  
 
Director Thomas stated that we have seven Board members. 
Four live on the west side and three live on the east 
side. Everyone is almost split up into our districts.  
The idea is that when you are linked to a district, you 
are living in that community and know people and 
community organizations who help spread the word about 
the things that the Library is doing.  As a Board 
member, you will be connected around information that 
can make the Library better.  Because we are moving 
toward a district library system, we would like our 
leadership to be aligned as well. 
 
Discussion continued about the benefits of sharing 
Library programming information via Facebook pages of 
community organizations.  
 
Ms. Rodriguez advised that it would be good to identify 
key persons of the Facebook pages of community 
organizations so that the Library could be tied in.  
 
Ms. Rodriguez expressed her concern about the lunches 
not being pick up and suggested that we possibly secure 
volunteers to deliver the food to the children.  
 
Ms. Winlock stated that she is working with the Food 
Bank and Public Services to try to figure this out.  The 
schools close tomorrow and they will not be provide two 
meals per day for the next two weeks. We are looking at 
picking up the Back Pack program from the Food Bank.  
With this program, food that will last for one weekend 
is put into a back pack for the family.  The Food Bank 
also has a program called the Disaster Box which is food 
for a week for a family.   
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Ms. Winlock noted that we have even reached out to 
churches to see if the Food Bank will allow for churches 
to pick up and distribute the food. We are working 
through details and we will provide updates to the 
Director will inform the Board accordingly.   
 
Director Thomas share that the next Community 
Conversations with Library staff will be held on Friday, 
December 18, 2020 and will feature Eric Gordon, CEO, 
CMSD. 
 
Mr. Parker complimented Director Thomas and staff for 
the recent and well-executed Writers & Readers event 
featuring Bryan Stevenson, founding director of the 
Equal Justice Institute. 
 
Director Thomas thanked Outreach & Programming and 
Marketing staff for their efforts. 
 
Director Thomas asked for Ms. Winlock to share 
information on the Library’s 36th Annual Martin Luther 
King, Jr. Commemorative Celebration as an example of how 
to take a limitation and turn it into a great strength. 
 
Ms. Winlock stated that starting in June, she began 
conversations with Director Thomas about the MLK event 
and the possibility of partnering with a local 
television station so that we could still reach our 
audiences.  Tana Peckham and the Marketing team 
developed a relationship with WOIO-TV through one of 
their projects. While Programming put all of the 
components together, Marketing worked with WOIO to take 
our program and make it fit for television. 
 
Ms. Peckham stated that since the pandemic began, we 
learned more and more about how people are viewing 
programs. As we were thinking about different ways to 
present our MLK program and we knew that we could not 
host our regular live program.  We had to do something 
different such as getting a local television station to 
broadcast it.   We had been developing a relationship 
with WOIO Channel 19 around the Next 400 series and 
providing a lot of resources such as book 
recommendations they were having conversations around 
racism and antiracism.  As this conversation evolved, we 
approached them about hosting and collaborating with us 
around our MLK program.  They were very excited. We 
began working closely with Ms. Winlock so that the 
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things that are so special out our MLK program are not 
lost while broadcasting it on television.  
 
Ms. Peckham stated that Ms. Winlock was instrumental in 
identifying our honorees and making sure that we knew 
how the theme And Justice for All would work for the 
actual program.   We have been working with WOIO to 
schedule interviews with our featured speaker and our 
guests and how to translate what would have been a live 
program on to television. This was a fun learning 
experience and great collaboration all around.  
 
Ms. Winlock shared the following highlights about this 
year’s program: Rev. Marvin A. McMickle, Ph.D., Pastor 
Emeritus, Antioch Baptist Church, will be the keynote 
speaker; 28 individuals will be recognized at the 
Library’s Unsung Heroes; a Karamu actor will reenact 
Robert Kennedy’s speech when he announced that Dr. King 
had been shot; and musical soloists.  
 
Ms. Peckham started that this program will air on  
Sunday, January 17, 7:00 p.m. on WUAB Channel 43 and on  
Monday, January 18, 9:00 a.m. on WOIO Channel 19 and at  
11:00 a.m. on Channel 43.  Three broadcasts will also be 
shown during February for Black History Month.  
 
In conclusion, Ms. Peckham stated that while COVID has 
limited us in some ways; it has actually provided an 
opportunity to expand our reach. Although, our MLK event 
has always been a wonderful venue where we can share the 
legacy of Dr. King, we now have the opportunity to 
broaden that audience.    
 
 
Strategic Plan 
 
Our Mission: 
We are “The People’s University,” the center of learning 
for a diverse and inclusive community. 
 
Our Strategic Priorities: 
 

1. Form communities of learning 
2. Fight community deficits 
3. Ready for the future: CPL 150 
4. Cultivate a global perspective 
5. Innovate for efficient and sustainable operations 
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PUBLIC SERVICES 
 
LIBRARY SERVICES DURING COVID 19 
 
Due to rising COVID-19 cases across Cuyahoga County, 
Cleveland Public Library closed all Library Buildings to 
the Public once again on November 21st.  Curbside and 
walk-up service as well as Drive-Up Window Service at 
Main Library remained open and available to patrons.   
 
Additional service changes included the closure of all 
Cleveland Public Library buildings and services on 
Saturdays except for the downtown drive-up window and 
CPL’s on-line reference service “Ask CPL”. On Saturdays, 
“Ask CPL” is being staffed by Main Library Public 
Service Managers and Branch Managers.   
 
PROGRAMS, SERVICES, AND EXHIBITS 
 
Photograph Collection Librarian Brian Meggitt presented 
Cleveland City Hall Collection: A Virtual Tour via Zoom 
to ten patrons on November 7th. The program featured 
selections from the collection’s 55,000+ photographs and 
showed scenes of daily life in the city from the 1920s 
to 1990s. CLGH Manager Olivia Hoge served as the host 
for the Zoom session. 
 
Youth Services Children’s Librarian Eric Hanshaw 
conducted a virtual story time for families for the 
Legal Aid Society. The session was recorded and shared 
with the Marketing Department. Library Assistant, 
Christine Feczkanin, conducted a virtual story time for 
31 preschoolers and mailed the teacher a take home craft 
for the students. Each item was individually wrapped and 
sanitized. 
 
Center for Local and Global History Librarian Terry 
Metter hosted the final Books and Ballots program with 
East 131st Street Branch Manager Marina Marquez and Board 
of Elections Community Outreach Manager Mike West on 
November 2nd. 
 
The International Department’s exhibit, From Stalingrad 
to Prague will run until May 7, 2021. 
 
Literature/Ohio Center for the Book (OCFTB) Manager Don 
Boozer and Senior Librarian Nick Durda worked on an 
exhibit highlighting the Mike Curtis Collection of 



 
 

 

1604

Superman Memorabilia in the corridor on the second floor 
of Main Library. Ohio Center for the Book Scholar-in-
Residence Dr. Valentino Zullo hosted the final two book 
discussions looking at the classic Sandman series by 
Neil Gaiman on November 5th and 19th. 
 
Fine Arts Department staff hosted a display of art and 
music books for National Native American Heritage Month 
History month for November. 
 
Social Science Librarian Helena Travka hosted a display 
of holiday books featuring Hanukkah, Kwanzaa, and 
Christmas books. Ms. Travka also included holiday photos 
of the City of Cleveland from the Photograph Collection. 
 
Government Documents Library Assistant Alea Lytle hosted 
a voting display featuring information on the 2020 
election. 
 
Center for Local and Global History Department Library 
Assistant Danilo Milich hosted a book display, November 
is a Great Month to become emperor, king, or queen and 
included books on Henry VIII, Elizabeth I, Peter the 
Great, and Hirohito.  He also hosted a display featuring 
Veteran’s Day. Library Assistant Lisa Sanchez chose four 
Throwback Thursday images that were featured on the 
library’s social media platforms. Some of the photos 
included the Detroit-Superior Bridge, East 85th St., and 
the Bradley Court Apartments. 
 
Popular Department Librarian Judy Daniels and Library 
Assistant Ricardo Jackson assembled hot lists for books 
and DVDs for patrons to place holds. 
 
LIBCHAT 
 
For the month of November there were 164 on-line 
reference inquires using the libraries “Ask CPL” 
service.  

 
OUTREACH 
 
Homebound Services – primarily coordinated by 
Literature/OCFTB Librarian Timothy Phillips with 
assistance from Library Assistant Michael Haverman and 
Senior Clerk Debbie Nunez - sent out 193 packages to 
fulfill 173 requests from patrons. Respectively, a 29% 
and 25% increase over November 2019! 
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Center for Local and Global History Library Assistant 
Adam Jaenke worked with Mike West of the Cuyahoga County 
Board of Elections for the Neighborhood Photographic 
Survey. On Election Day, Mr. Jaenke photographed voting 
at the Fairfax Recreation Center and pre-vote counting 
Cuyahoga County Board of Elections warehouse. 
 
Social Sciences Librarian Mark Moore continues to work 
with the Marketing Department team to supply weekly 
bibliographies for the Next 400 series with WOIO. 
 
Science and Technology Department Senior Librarian Jim 
Bettinger and General Research Collections Manager Sarah 
Dobransky presented Food Fight: International battles 
over wine and cheese and the regions that produce them 
via Zoom on November 12th. 
 
COLLECTION MANAGEMENT AND DEVELOPMENT 
 
Staff across Main Library were busy during most of 
November placing material orders for department 
collections.  
 
Thanks to an LSTA grant from the State Library of Ohio, 
Literature/OCFTB Librarian Evone Jeffries, Manager Don 
Boozer, Director of Technical Services Sandy Jelar-
Elwell, and Overdrive staff collaborated to create an e-
media special collection highlighting a diverse 
selection of Ohio Authors, now available at 
https://clevnet.overdrive.com/clevnet-
cpl/content/collection/1130112 
 
Center for Local and Global History Map Librarian Tom 
Edwards and Manager Olivia Hoge received a donation of 
Sanborn Fire Insurance books from the Cleveland Museum 
of Natural History.  On November 17th, they worked with 
Joe Tait, Librarian/Archivist, to transfer the materials 
to the Library. These rare acquisitions offer a wider 
range of coverage for property & genealogical 
researchers in the volumes original full-colored form 
verses the black & white microfilm. 
 
Photograph Librarian Brian Meggitt continued working on 
the item-level inventory of the second section of the 
Cleveland City Hall Collection and created a summary of 
the Photograph Collection’s overall holdings. Map 
Library Tom Edwards finished adding metadata on the G.M. 
Hopkins Plat Book of Cleveland, Volume 2, 1921 and 
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Sanborn Fire Insurance of Cleveland, Volumes 2A, 2B, 4A 
& 4B for upload into the Digital Gallery. 
 
Library Assistant Adam Jaenke photographed and processed 
40 images from Election Day and digitized 60 photographs 
from the Cleveland Picture Collection as part of the 
ongoing digitization project. Library Assistant Lisa 
Sanchez continued to scan images and add item 
descriptions to the Cleveland City Hall Collection of 
images. In addition, Mx. Sanchez has begun a cursory 
list of items in the Theatre Collection of Carte Visite 
in the Photograph Collection.  
 
Fine Arts & Special Collections Manager Pam Eyerdam 
found a 1959 copy of the FIDE Congress: World Chess 
Federation report which was cataloged. Cataloger Erin 
Valentine met with Fine Arts Librarian Andy Kaplan to 
identify and correct music score call numbers for the 
Elgar complete series, improved and imported catalog 
records for several Special Collections titles. 
 
Links to the bibliographic records to the OhioLINK EAD 
finding aid which included the Howell & Thomas 
architectural drawings index have been fixed. 
 
The Schweinfurth Committee met via zoom on November 16th 
and made selections of trade catalogs and approved the 
purchase of the 12-volume set of the Frank Lloyd Wright 
Monograph series. 
 
Youth Services staff are currently weeding and 
reorganizing items in the department as well as on the 
5th floor stack area. Staff have been identifying 
collections and sections that need to be reviewed, 
weeded, expanded, and restructured. 
 
Social Science Librarian Helena Travaka has been weeding 
the Library’s UN collection using the new guidelines 
provided by the UN Library. Many of the former print 
items are now online and can be discarded to create 
space.  
 
Popular Library Assistant Ricardo Jackson updated and 
weeded the Criterion Collection of the DVDs. 
 
Fine Arts librarian Andy Kaplan continued to process the 
Anvil Music Collection and shifted 462 music books from 
3rd floor to the 5th floor. Library Assistant Mark Fox 
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Morgan continued to work on relabeling and boxing the 
Special Collections Juvenile collection and processed 91 
books and shifted the shelving. Librarian Bruce Biddle 
continued to stock the Little Free Library on Superior 
and 14th Street, maintain the Doodle Desk, reviewed items 
in the Art Vertical File and updated the database.  In 
addition, Mr. Biddle manages Page assignments and work 
on weeding and shifting projects. 
 
Special Collections staff members shifted approximately 
1280 octavos in the vault on November 5th and shelved 44 
octavo books in the Special Collections Reading Room. 
 
The son-in-law of Alessandro Sanvito emailed Fine Arts & 
Special Collections Manager Pam Eyerdam of the passing 
of chess historian Dr. Sanvito on October 19, 2020. Dr. 
Sanvito was instrumental in translating the Library’s 
edition of Il diletteuole, e giudizioso giuoco de 
scacchi: manoscritto inedito del XVIII secolo 
[Delightful and Judicious chess game] which is an 18th 
century chess manuscript 
 
A graphics request was submitted to print a stock of the 
Anna M. Schweinfurth Trust book plates using the new 
online request form. 
 
RESEARCH THAT’S ONLY POSSIBLE AT MAIN LIBRARY 

 PAL staff assisted a patron locate an agreement 
between Shaker Heights and Cleveland using the 
Cleveland City Records. 

 PAL staff assisted a patron located an ordinance 
from 1923. 

 Social Science Librarian Helena Travaka assisted 
graduate students in locating The Beginning and End 
of Rape: Confronting Sexual Violence in Native 
America. Cleveland Public Library is the only 
public library in Ohio owning this item. 

 Staff assisted a patron locate the reference book, 
Alf Francis: Racing Mechanic (1958). Cleveland 
Public Library is the only library in Ohio to own 
this book, and one of only seven libraries 
worldwide to own the book. Science and Technology 
Librarian Rose Hoge recommended going to his local 
library and initiate an interlibrary loan request. 

 Photograph Librarian Brian Meggitt assisted a 
patron from the Cleveland Police Museum with 
locating and obtaining images from a series of 
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photographs of Cleveland Police officers taken by 
the Plain Dealer in 1921.  

 Photograph Librarian Brian Meggitt assisted a 
patron from the Cleveland Arts Prize organization 
with finding and obtaining historical images of 
Cleveland choreographer and dancer Eleanor Buchla 
for an upcoming publication. 

 Photograph Librarian Brian Meggitt assisted a 
patron using the Cleveland Scene and Free Times on 
microfilm to find a review of an R.E.M concert at 
the Gund Arena in 1995. 

 Library Assistant Lisa Sanchez found images for 
Cleveland.com of Geauga Lake and Sea World for a 
photo gallery on the Cleveland.com YouTube page. 
There are over 2,000 views for the video. 

 Library Assistant Lisa Sanchez found newspaper 
articles for a patron who was looking for articles 
about a man who died in a car accident in 1941. 
Using the Plain Dealer Historical database and 
microfilm, Mx. Sanchez found the newspaper article 
and death notice. 

 A staff member from Trinity College, Cambridge 
University, UK, contacted the Literature department 
to request information on each of the English 
translations of Quo Vadis? by Henryk Sienkiewicz.  

 A small sampling of items requested by Cleveland 
Public Library patrons from the Literature 
collection included: 

 The Carlovingian Coins (1908), The Iron 
Collar (1909), and The Galley Slave’s 
Ring (1911) by Eugène Sue. Prophet of Joy 
(1920) by Gamaliel Bradford, This Is The 
Christmas: A Serbian Folk Tale (1945) by 
Ruth Sawyer, Esprit de Corps: Sketches 
from Diplomatic Life (1957) by Lawrence 
Durrell, In the Footsteps of Sherlock 
Holmes (1958) by Michael Harrison, The 
Pedestrian: A Fantasy in One Act (1966) 
by Ray Bradbury. In Ohio, only four 
universities have a copy of this play 
published by Samuel French, Inc., The 
Poetry of Rock (1969) edited by Richard 
Goldstein. In Ohio, only the University 
of Akron and the Rock and Roll Hall of 
Fame own copies. 

 A researcher writing an essay on Slovak poet 
Hviezdoslav came to Literature to request several 
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books including his Bloody Sonnets (1950) 
translated by Jaroslav Vajda.  

 A Literature patron requested Arbor Day in Poetry 
(1926) by the Carnegie Library School Association 
this month. The only other library in Ohio to have 
this title was Toledo-Lucas County Public Library. 

 A music professor at Case Western Reserve 
University requested The Lady Minstrels from Dixie 
(1928), a play written by Arthur Leroy Kaser. The 
book is only held by ten libraries in WorldCat with 
CPL being one of only two libraries in the entire 
state to own it.  

 Patron requested to view several volumes from the 
Special Collections Robin Hood collection. 

 Chess researcher writing a book about Emmanuel 
Lasker requested information from the Emanuel 
Lasker: scrapbooks and medals collection. 

 Chess researcher requested scans from 1914 
Schachwart, 1914 Wochenschach, 1939 Szachista, 1996 
Szachista, 1914 Schachmeisterpartieen. 

 Researcher requested scans from the book, Art of 
the Ninja (1945). 

The Ingalls Library of the Cleveland Museum of Art 
requested scans from the catalogue raisonne entitled 
Vuillard: le regard innombrable: catalogue critique des 
peintures et pastels in preparation for an exhibition. 

 Researcher requested scans from the 1903 edition of 
Pachacamac: Report of William Pepper on the 
Peruvian expedition of 1896. 

 Researcher requested scans from the Histoire de 
Yahya Ibn Saiid d’Antioche. 

 The grandson of Harold F. Gosnell (winner of the 
1936 Anisfield Wolf Award for non-fiction) 
requested scans from the book of poems called 
Snacks.  Snacks was written in 1938 by Edith 
Anisfield Wolf. 

 
STAFF DEVELOPMENT 
 
During the month of November, Main Library Public 
Service Managers attended HR Forums, CPL Town Halls, 
Collection Development Meetings with Michael Ruffing, 
and a Strategic Planning – Program & Services Planning 
Session. 
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Assistant Director of Public Services Robin Wood 
attended the on-line NEO-RLS Annual Meeting on November 
17th. 
 
Literature/OCFTB Manager Don Boozer took part in the 
virtual advisory committee meeting on November 10th 
hosted by the State Library of Ohio to choose the 
competitive LSTA grant recipients for 2021. 
 
Assistant Shelf Manager Cynthia Coccaro attended an OCLC 
webinar The Accidental Facilities Manager on November 
10, 2020.In addition, Mrs. Coccaro participated in a 
NEO-RLS webinar titled Just Right Books on November 18, 
2020.  
 
Shelf Manager Demba Diawara attended the Automated 
Material Handling vendor invitation meeting hosted by 
Galecia Group on November 16, 2020. 
 
Several Fine Arts & Special Collections staff 
participated in the NEO-RLS zoom session on Coping in a 
New World: How to continue to thrive and cope while 
providing public services on November 19th.  
 
Fine Arts & Special Collections Manager Pam Eyerdam 
participated on the Ohio Valley zoom regional conference 
sessions on November 13th. 
 
Special Collections staff participated in the Cleveland 
Archival Roundtable (CAR) zoom meeting on November 19th 
and the ICA zoom session on caring for cultural items 
during COVID on November 18th. 
  
Social Sciences Librarian Helena Travka attended the 
ReadingGroupGuides.com webinar 9 1/2 Annual Book Group 
Speed Dating on November 13th to identify new winter 
reading material for Library patrons. 
  
Social Sciences Library Assistant Peter Elwell attended 
the webinar Caring for Collections during Covid-19 
hosted by the Intermuseum Conservation Association (ICA) 
Art Conservation.  
  
Business, Economics and Labor Senior Subject Librarian 
Sandy Witmer and Business, Economics, and Labor 
Librarian Susan Mullee attended a 3-day virtual (one-
hour presentation series) from the St. Louis Federal 
Reserve Bank titled Beyond the Numbers from November 
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18th through November 20th. Social Sciences Librarian 
Forest Kilb attended the webinar, Who Are We Designing 
for and Why Service Design Techniques for Responsive 
Libraries from OCLC’s WebJunction. 
 
OTHER 
 
On November 9th, the call center was successfully 
transferred from BEL to the Lending Department.  Staff 
in both departments worked together to better understand 
all calls that come to the Main number and how to 
transfer them to the appropriate department.  
 
Several Main Library staff members including Subject 
Department Managers Hoge and Dobransky worked as 
Precinct Election Officials during the November 3, 2020 
presidential election.  
 
TECHCENTRAL 
 
Outreach 
Inside Programs-via zoom 
Name of Program  Program 

Date 
Total 
Attendees 

# of 
Adults 

# of 
YA 

# of 
Juveniles 

Microsoft Word I  11/2  3       

Microsoft Word II  11/9  cancelled       

Microsoft Word III  11/16  0       

Microsoft Word IV  11/23  0       

CodeCentral part V  11/3  3       

CodeCentral part VI  11/10  cancelled       

CodeCentral part VII  11/17  2       

CodeCentral part VIII  11/24  2       

Resume Workshop  11/4  1       

Resume Workshop  11/18  2       

Job Searching  11/6  Cancelled       

Job Searching  11/20  0       

Microsoft PowerPoint I  11/5  3       

Microsoft PowerPoint II  11/12  Cancelled       

eMedia: CPL and your 
Device 

11/13  0       

1‐on‐1  Nov  18       
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Professional Development and Meetings 
TechCentral Manager, Suzi Perez, and TechCentral 
Assistant Manager, Melissa Canan, attended Pub Svc 
manager mtg on November 4. 
 
Mrs. Perez and Ms. Canan attended the HR Forum on 
November 10. 
 
Michael Credico, Library Assistant-Computer Emphasis, 
attended Creative Inclusion webinar through the Center 
for Arts-Inspired Learning on November 19. 
Alison Guerin, Library Assistant-Computer Emphasis, 
attended a CPL FIT meeting on November 19. 
 
Mrs. Perez and Ms. Canan attended the Strategic Plan – 
Programs & Services Planning Session on November 30. 
 
Computer Usage 
There were 1,074 computer sessions (TechCentral, 15-
minute, MakerSpace). We returned to curbside services 
effective 11/21. 
 
Special Projects 
Produced 300 buttons and stickers for Facility Master 
Plan promotional material. 
Printed vinyl signage for newly implemented curbside 
service hours for all locations. 
Printed Facility Master Plan schedules for Property 
Management. 
Designed and 3D printed replacement keys for gel hand 
sanitizer stations. 
Printed QR codes for branch MFDs for remote release. 
 
PST - Oct 30 to Nov 30 - 2020 Report 
  
Service Calls and Tickets Summary 
  
Service Calls and Tickets Received: 40 
                - CPL Help Desk Tickets: 35 

- CPL TechCentral Tickets: 5 
  
Service Calls and Tickets Resolved: 22 
Tickets in Progress: 18 
  
Service Ticket and Project Detail 
  
Workstation: 24 
iPad Management: 3 
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Hotspot Resets: 4 
Maker Equipment: 1 
Form 001’s: 3 
Applications: 4 
 
CLEVELAND DIGITAL PUBLIC LIBRARY  
 
Summary:  ClevDPL scanned items, repaired books, did 
ILL, created media, and served patrons. 
 
Programs & Exhibits:  Throughout the month, ClevDPL has 
supported Robin Wood’s census engagement, and will 
collect the first archives of local non-profit’s work on 
the Census at the beginning of December. As we have been 
able, we are adding metadata to the 20/20 exhibit in 
ContentDM.  
 
Public Service Statistics: The library was physically 
open to the public for half the month. 29 in person 
customers did digitization appointments, consulted with 
staff, and visited from Nov. 2nd to Nov. 17th. ClevDPL 
had phone and email traffic regarding digitization 
services. ClevDPL’s librarian answered LibChat queries. 
From November 1st to November 31st, Google Analytics (GA) 
reports 5185 sessions for 3285 users and 86,195 page-
views. Search engines delivered 55% of our accesses 
(99%+ from Google).  Searching in ContentDM accounts for 
26.5% of our accesses.  Referrals were 10.7% of our 
accesses (41% of our referrals came from Wikipedia, 12% 
from cpl.org, and 6% from DPLA).  Social media referred 
the remaining 7% of our sessions (84% came from Facebook 
and 8% from Twitter). Like last month, 54% of our users 
accessed our site using desktop computers, and 46% of 
our users accessed ContentDM through mobile devices (15% 
tablets and 85% phones).  
 
Outreach:  We worked with community partners during 
November and have continued working to maintain existing 
engagement with Cleveland Grays (glass plate scanning), 
Karamu House (we advised on collection assessment and 
description this month), Old Brooklyn Historical Society 
(newspaper digitization), The Ukrainian Museum and 
Archives (collection links and new projects), Cleveland 
Orchestra (scrapbook project), Moreland Courts (scanning 
project for anniversary and display), Cleveland 
Architecture Foundation (interviews), and many others. 
In the first part of the month partners were in the 
library utilizing ClevDPL services.  
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Collection Development:  As of November 30th, 2034 
images were scanned, 1734 were post-processed and QA’d, 
and 1126 images were uploaded, some of which were 
included in 70 multiple-image .pdfs. We uploaded media 
to Youtube and linked to it from ContentDM records. 
ClevDPL supported projects documenting local non-
profit’s Census efforts, and we look forward to 
receiving the first installment of Census Archives by 
the close of business Nov. 30th. ClevDPL did more 
interviews for the #VoicesofCle art project. The web 
archives have material in 44 unique archives documenting 
Cleveland and NE Ohio. Scanning highlights include 
continuing scanning the Brooklyn News, scanning 
architectural plans, and continuing the Cleveland 
Orchestra scrapbook project. We are also continuing to 
work on sheet music collections. 
 
ILL:  Statistics from OCLC are one month behind and 
cover October. We had 64 requests from CPL users for 
materials from other libraries, and response time by 
other libraries, likely due to the pandemic, averaged 21 
days for turn around on our patron’s requests.  Partner 
libraries made 590 requests to borrow from CPL during 
October and CPL staff managed a turn-around average of 9 
days. 8 copy requests (digital and analog) were 
fulfilled.  
 
Preservation:  As of November 31st, preservation received 
54 items and returned 56.  The team produced 4 labels. 
The team did 34 complex and 11 simple book repairs and 
completed 20 simple and 20 complex flat paper repairs, 
including washing, encapsulation, and mending. The 
preservation team has continued working on an inventory 
of artwork in the library system, beginning with 
branches in phase one of the master plan.  
 
Media:  During November these media projects were 
edited: About Book Preservation (video), #VoicesofCLE 
new paintings (photos), Artist Antwoine Washington 
(video), Artist Antwoine Washington (photos), CAF video 
clips (video), Our Future is Building Version 2 
(editing) 
 
OLBPD 
Note: Effective Saturday, November 21st, CPL including 
OLBPD closed to the public due to the increase of COVID-
19 cases across the country. While closed to the public, 



 
 

 

1615

OLBPD is operating during normal business hours, and 
continues to offer curbside services for patrons.  
For November 2020, OLBPD circulated 27,589 books and 
magazines directly to patrons. OLBPD registered 107 new 
readers to the service. Approximately 733 BARD patrons 
among 1,451 active users downloaded 16,958 items.   
On November 12th, OLBPD staff met virtually with staff 
of the National Library Service (NLS) as part of 
preparations for phase two of the braille e-reader pilot 
project. OLBPD was one of two regional libraries – along 
with the Washington Braille and Talking Book Library – 
selected by NLS to participate in phase two testing. 
Nearly 600 active braille readers registered with OLBPD 
will be invited to test the Zoommax braille e-reader and 
offer NLS feedback on their experiences. Phase two is 
expected to begin in early 2021. 
 
OLBPD will be collecting patron feedback to gauge 
interest to expand our selection of remote programming 
beyond our monthly adult book chats, and add 
more programming options in 2021. We want to learn if 
patrons are interested in participating in library 
programs remotely from home; what types of programming 
patrons are interested in; and the ways in which patrons 
would prefer to participate remotely, such as over the 
phone or online meeting applications; and when and what 
days of the week are best to offer programming. The 
patron survey will run through the winter and early 
spring 2021.   
 
The OLBPD adult book club met on November 12th to 
discuss “Wild: From Lost to Found on the Pacific Crest 
Trail” by Cheryl Strayed. 
  
 
BRANCHES 
 
Due to Covid-19, in an effort to limit the amount of 
patron interaction, the library has transitioned to 
curbside and walk-up services for our public. 
Additionally, our hours to the public were reduced with 
Saturday closures through March 2021.  Additional 
highlights are as follows: 
 

District One 
 
Eastman - The Eastman Branch was closed Tuesday, 
November 3, for Election Day. Children's Librarian 
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Cassandra Feliciano and Manager Jamie Lauver facilitated 
multiple UBTech Robotics sessions. Jamie attended the 
Westown CDC Board Zoom Meeting this month, the HR Forum, 
and viewed the recording of the first Town Hall. Jamie 
has continued to assist with LibChat on a regular basis. 
Cassie reduced our Grab 'n Go Lunches to one delivery 
per week. Patron attendance continues to be light, but 
consistent. We are seeing many of the same people each 
week and they continue to respect the time limits. There 
has been light weeding and curating of our collections 
continue as we strive to meet the needs of our 
community. We continue to receive favorable feedback 
from patrons regarding the new layout of the branch. 
They like the openness and ease of browsing. 
 
Lorain - During the month of November, the Lorain Branch 
was happy to see an increase in daily attendance. 
Through a partnership with the Greater Cleveland Food 
Bank, branch staff offered free meals to youth on 
weekdays. Library Assistant Youth Emphasis Todd Fagan 
and Library Assistant Computer Emphasis Larisse Mondok 
hosted Zoom Tutoring sessions for youth on Wednesdays 
and Thursdays. Although the Lorain Branch was closed to 
the public for regular library services on November 3, 
it acted as a polling location for 117 voters. Mondok 
was appointed as a co-chair for the Multi-Cultural 
Employee Resource Group and received training earlier 
this month. Branch Manager Crystal Tancak attended the 
Managers Meeting, a Book Ends Meeting, a Strategic 
Planning Workshop, an HR Forum, and CPL Community 
Conversations. Tancak had a virtual meeting with 
Director Thomas and Dr. Winlock to discuss future 
programming. Tancak also provided virtual reference via 
LibChat throughout the month of November. 
 
Rockport - In November, Rockport Branch continued to be 
the most highly utilized branch, topping over 600 
visitors per week. Attendance at digital programming--
including bingo, trivia, and story times--continues to 
grow, and more youth are returning to the branch for 
take-and-make crafts and Kid's Cafe meals. We have also 
challenged our patrons to set reading goals for this 
Fall for the chance to win a prize. Staff members 
attended meetings with MyCom, Bellaire-Puritas 
Development Corporation, and Rockport Community Partners 
Neighborhood Association. 
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In the BBTTC, participation is steady for digital 
programming: Engineer for the Week, Mindful Mondays, 
Wellness Wednesdays, Thankful Thursdays, Origami Club, 
Sewing Club, D&D Club, paint-and-sip, and UKIT Advanced 
Robotics. Our SCOL program has attracted several 
students looking for a supportive environment for remote 
learning. The Youth Leadership Council is starting back 
up! We are also excited to learn how to use our new 
Glowforge laser engraver. 
 
Walz - November at Walz was a time of reaching out to 
patrons and community partners to create new connections 
and rekindle old partnerships.  The first week of 
November was a push to get all the information possible 
to the Walz community surrounding voting, registration 
and election information. Ms. Gielty created an email 
group of patrons and partners to introduce them to the 
CoUrbanize site featuring the possible design for the 
new Walz Branch.  Walz also made sure that hard copies 
of all the Walz CoUrbanize information.  Programming 
continued with holiday Take and Make Turkey Crafts and 
story times offered for prek-3rd grade.  Ms. Gielty and 
Mr. Dimarco have connected with area daycares again for 
additional virtual programming, and book sets for 
teachers. The Monthly Senior Book Club continues to be a 
great success with more members than ever.  Beginning in 
December, Ms. Gielty will also provide a Take and Make 
Monthly Senior Craft for area nursing homes and assisted 
living.  Lastly, Ms. Gielty attended the West 80s 
Stakeholder Meeting -- first time as new manager -- and 
made plenty of meaningful connections.  
 
West Park - Branch staff were presented the latest 
schematic redesign of West Park and were informed that 
the branch would close for at least a year beginning 
spring of 2021. Staff, patron concerns, and feedback 
based on the design were reported back to the FMP staff 
in a meeting initiated by district manager Dalby. Dalby 
also hosted a visit to the branch by the ER&D department 
to discuss ways to keep connected to the community 
during the branch closure. Children's Librarian Libby 
McCuan recorded four virtual story times and shared it 
to local schools as well as the branch Facebook page. 
LACE Katie Power recorded a how-to video for the 
branch's take home Thanksgiving craft (also posted to 
the FB page). Dalby continued to gather and compile 
system stats for the ELT meetings on Monday as well as 
his DM duties for D1 and D2 while Luigi Russo is out.  
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District Two 
 
Brooklyn - November 2020 saw the branch find social 
distanced ways to serve the community. Library assistant 
Catherine Hankins continued sharing take home crafts. 
With assistance from other staff, more than 80 crafts 
were prepared and distributed to educators and families 
for youth. Librarian Laura McShane continued to find and 
share resources with her email list of over 40 
educators. Branch manager Ron Roberts participated in 
online learning. Two of particular interest was Conflict 
Negotiation and Resolution for Youth sponsored by the 
Urban League and 150 Million New Technology-Oriented 
Jobs and the Skills Needed to Get Them sponsored by PLA. 
Mr. Roberts also attended the virtual Second District 
Community Relation Meeting. 
 
Carnegie West - With funds and consent from the CPL 
Foundation, manager Angela Guinther purchased garland 
and outdoor rated red ribbon to decorate the fifteen 
antique light poles in Frank Novak Park for the 
holidays. Staff from the community development 
corporation, Ohio City Inc., and volunteers from Friends 
of Ohio City Parks assisted Guinther. Page Grafton Lee 
and L.A.C.E.’s Lily Korte and Michael Webster did the 
essential preparation work. The children's staff 
prepared one hundred fall take-n-make craft kits to give 
away to local daycares and families. This month also 
concluded the three part series of Jesse Jukebox online 
Zoom concerts for children. 
 
Jefferson - During November, the Jefferson Branch hosted 
numerous virtual programs. For youth, the Stem @ Home 
robotics coding course continued, taught by Karen Kelly 
Grasso, Youth Librarian. Also, the Wee Read story time 
for the youngest was held each Friday and afterschool 
tutoring was facilitated by Alexander Story, Library 
Assistant-Youth. Programming for adults included a 
discussion of Malcolm Gladwell’s Talking to Strangers 
and a lecture by Dr. W. Dennis Keating, Emeritus 
Professor of Urban Studies and Law, based upon his book 
A Brief History of Tremont. Book displays included 
Cleveland Pizza Week, the Next 400 African American 
experience, and No-shave November. Outreach efforts 
included meetings with Merrick House staff, Tremont 
MyCom, and the Cleveland Police Second District 
Community Relations Committee. A Design and Construction 
Kick-off meeting was held, where community members were 
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able to receive updates about the branch’s upcoming 
renovation project. Continuing education courses from 
various sources were taken by multiple staff members and 
the branch became temporary home to whimsical artwork 
from children at Tremont Montessori School. 
 
South - Tutoring continued at the South Branch which 
takes place every Wednesday from 4:00 to 6:00 pm. Family 
Circle Time and bilingual story times continued to be 
held every week with new attendees. Youth Services Staff 
and the Branch Manager attended the Programs & Services 
2020 & Beyond meeting. In this meeting, Dr. Sadie 
Winlock discussed how programming will be changed to be 
more inclusive to the patrons and community. Staff 
members attended the “Coping in a New World” online 
seminar through NEO where they learned different skills 
needed for this new norm. Youth Staff have provided 
patrons with crafts to go daily. A story time was 
presented by Ms. Moncayo to 15 Luis Muñoz Marín Dual 
Language Academy preschoolers.  The South Branch 
Facebook page continues to reach out far and wide. So 
far this month there have been 2,500 views of the story 
times and programs posted to the page.  
 
South Brooklyn - Though the numbers of Covid cases are 
rising, staff continue to maintain positive and cheerful 
outlooks, in large part due to the patronage we see and 
how their comments about our services continue to 
inspire us. CLERK Grace Wen recorded a spoken story for 
Virtual Story time. LAYE Raymond Cruz processed ecards, 
conducted ZOOM story time and attended the following 
workshops/meetings:  NEO-RLS Just right Books, NEO-RLS 
Coping in a New World, and YS meeting. Children 
Librarian Ronald Palka-Roman conducted ZOOM story times 
and attended the following workshops/meetings: MyCOM 
Professional Development on Conflict, Negotiation and 
Resolution, Booklist Harper Collins 2021 Book Preview, 
and YS meeting. Assistant Manager Tammy Houghton 
attended the following meetings: Public Services 
managers, D1/D2 meeting, Book Ends, Second District 
Community Relations, OBCDC Community. 
 

District Three 
 

Garden Valley - The Garden Valley Branch team is 
continuously following the new work protocols, working 
on special projects, and actively re-engaging with the 
Central-Kinsman community. The Clerk team, Marla 
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McConnell and Melissa Brooks are quarantining returned 
materials, discharging items after 96 hours, reviewing 
the magazines, and the DVD/CD collections. The Youth 
Services team continue to present virtual story times 
for the Harvest Day Care, Rainbow Terrace Day Care, and 
the I Learn N Play Enrichment Center. Mr. Leonard Burks 
host the weekly Cleveland State University virtual 
tutoring program and Ms. Andrea Csia conducts the UBTECH 
Robotics Corp program. Library Assistants-Computer 
Emphasis, Latoya Barnes and Alycia Woodman continued to 
go above and beyond to provide great customer service 
and assist patrons with basic computer needs while 
following social distancing guidelines.  Ms. Barnes and 
Ms. Woodman also continue to conduct the Greater 
Cleveland Foodbank Kids Cafe Program as well as offered 
a Cover Letter Workshop for the North Central-Kinsman 
patrons. During the month of November Mrs. Estrella and 
Mr. Smith, both attended the monthly MyCom community 
meetings.    
 
Hough - The Hough Branch has had a steady flow of 
patrons this month until the smooth transition of 
curbside/walkup services. Children's Cafe has fluctuated 
day to day with the amount of meals served but it is 
going successfully. The branch has had two children 
participate in the tutoring offered. PC's for people has 
been a top initiative by all staff to share with our 
patrons. Youth Servies staff have started a virtual 
story time once a week, together for the local day care, 
Lexington-Bell. All staff attended the information Town 
Hall. Children's Librarian Ms. Spivey, Library 
assistant- Youth Emphasis Mr. Young and Branch Manager 
Lexy Kmiecik attended the Youth Services information 
meeting with break out groups. Ms. Kohr also met with 
the Digital C, Think Box and the Midtown virtually for 
community engagement. Library Assistant-Computer 
Emphasis Michael attended the Webinars COVID-19 & 
Collections - ICA-Art Conservation and Raising the Bar 
for Continuous Improvement for Customer Service. Mr. 
Barkacs also finished the Customer Service Academy from 
NEO-RLS! Branch Manager Ms. Kmiecik attended the Human 
Resources Forum and sat down with all staff to deliver 
yearly reviews. 

Martin Luther King - The MLK branch team was part of a 
pilot group for Cleveland Public Library (CPL) Facebook 
branch pages.  New arrivals, program advertising with 
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accompanying video commercials, and book lists are 
regularly featured on MLK’s Facebook page.  In addition, 
links to social justice news such as the online 
availability of Martin Luther King's book about the 
Montgomery Bus protest, Stride Toward Freedom, through 
Arizona State University's Civic Classics Collection. 

Sterling ‐ Sterling continues to support Central 
Neighborhood adults, families and youth.  Our most 
requested adult services continue to be fax, email, 
copy, print and computer use/instruction.  Youth 
Services team, Sonja McCord and Charles Bailey, 
presented a story time via Zoom and distributed craft 
kits for the weekly Grab and Go program.  Sumayyah 
Davis, Branch Clerk, recorded a story for dial-a-
story.  Kids Cafe after school snack program is well 
attended.  The Food Bank's weekly backpack program is a 
success with 100% distribution.  Branch Manager, Monica 
Rudzinski, attended the MyCom Partner meeting and is 
working with partners to distribute new books to Central 
youth. 

Woodland - The Woodland Branch team is continuously 
following the new work protocols, working on special 
projects, and actively re-engaging with the Central-
Neighborhood community. The Clerk team, Shannon Muhammad 
and LaTasha Brent are quarantining returned materials, 
discharging items after 96 hours, reviewing the 
magazines, and the DVD/CD collections. Ms. Kelli Newsom 
presented virtual storytimes for the All-Around Children 
Day Care and conducted the Fall into Winter program 
(virtually) on behalf of the Woodland Branch. Library 
Assistant-Computer Emphasis, Desiree Smith, continues to 
go above and beyond to provide great customer service 
and assist patrons with basic computer needs while 
following social distancing guidelines.  In addition, Ms. 
Smith presented the Digital Services Crash Course 
program, and co-facilitated the Greater Cleveland 
Foodbank Kids Cafe Program with Mrs. Newsom. During the 
month of November, Mrs. Estrella also attended 
the monthly MyCom community meeting for the Goodrich 
Gannet-Kinsman Neighborhood, the November 2020 HR Forum, 
and the CPL Woodland/CDF - Design & Construction Kick-
Off.  Children’s Librarian, Ayesha Drake El, resigned on 
Saturday, November 14, 2020.  
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District Four 

East 131st Street - The East 131 Branch kicked off the 
month of November assisting patrons with reference 
questions regarding Election Day. Along with community 
partners, Branch Manager Marina Marquez co-hosted the 
Facebook Live program Books & Ballots: What to Expect on 
Election Day, Value in Voting. Branch Clerk Karie Felder 
and Library Assistant Carla Carraway assisted as 
Precinct Election Officials (PEO) at the polls. Six of 
the East 131 Corlett Volunteens hosted the Democracy 
Town Hall, moderated by Elizabeth TiOlu Oresanya. Along 
with Youth Services staff, Ms.Marquez attended the MyCom 
Community Meeting, participated in the Design Thinking 
Committee meeting, completed OCLC’s webinar Libraries 
and Sustainability: A Global Perspective and virtually 
met with a representative from Ideastream to plan for 
families of the East 131 Branch to participate in PBS’s 
Play & Learn Science Family and Community Learning 
virtual program. The branch presented two Facebook Live 
events that included Children’s Librarian Kelli Minter 
reading Eric Carle’s the Grouchy Ladybug and From Head 
to Toe along with Library Assistant Youth Emphasis Rosa 
Simone presenting playful cooking programs. Library 
Assistant Computer Emphasis Carla Caraway, Ms. Minter 
and Ms. Simone created a seasonal book display 
highlighting WOIO Channel 19’s Next 400 series. The East 
131 Branch ended the month with a holiday program in 
celebration of being grateful. 

Fleet - This month featured preparations for holiday 
programming. Branch Manager, Magnolia Peters is 
preparing for a weeklong Adult and Senior Patrons 
Appreciation Week in December. Community partners Oak 
Street Health and Zelma George have been invited to 
participate. Children’s Librarian, Tracie Forfia is 
planning for the holidays with “take and make” crafts 
kits for the children along with a festive “take one” 
book giveaway courtesy of the Children’s Book Bank. Due 
to flooding problems in the Children Room, partial 
carpeting was removed from the floor to prevent the 
development of mold. 

Harvard-Lee - In November 2020, Harvard-Lee Branch 
hosted tutoring for students via Zoom every Tuesday 
afternoon. Five tutors were present each session, and 
one student signed in for homework help. Branch Manager 
Kristen Schmidt attended the Neighborhood Collaborative 
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Meeting via Zoom by Harvard Community Services Center 
and the Mt Pleasant MyCom meeting. Ms. Schmidt conducted 
the photo/phone call site visit with the Food Bank of 
Greater Cleveland. Ms. Schmidt attended all CPL meetings 
for managers and the CPL Community Conversation 
webinars. 

Mount Pleasant - In November, Mark Tidrick, Children’s 
Librarian, participated in community outreach with 
Murtis Taylor at a Drive-through Diaper Giveaway. Mr. 
Tidrick handed out 50 backpacks filled with Cleveland 
Public Library program information and activities for 
families. Mr. Tidrick also coordinated with teachers at 
Murtis Taylor to bring virtual story time to their pre-
school classes. Branch Manager, Shayla Boyce, attended 
orientation for the role of Chair for the African 
American Employee Resource Group. Ms. Boyce also became 
the library representative on the upcoming Mt. Pleasant 
Steering Committee being organized by MyCom. 

Rice - Rice Branch kicked off the month of November by 
assisting in the election process. In partnership with 
the Greater Cleveland Board of Elections we were a 
polling location on Election Day. For the youth and 
adult patrons, Rice provided a multitude of fall and 
voting themed book and DVD displays. Youth, families and 
educators enjoyed seasonal crafts to share with each 
other, students and friends that coincided with our 
month’s thankfulness theme. From paper pumpkins to hand 
turkeys Rice brought crafts to the buckeye woodland 
community. Youth Librarian Whitney Johnson participated 
with the Dial a Story and Virtual Storytelling at Main 
Library. Branch/District Manager Amiya Hutson attended 
West Parks virtual Design and Construction kick-off as a 
member of the CPL’s building projects Core Team. The 
branch gift wrapped the month up by decorating its book 
cart to start the book sale season with 50% off themed 
books and popular artist picks. 

Union - For the month of November, patron visits has 
been steady during the week as more people are looking 
for a safe, quiet space to sit and read. Youth staff 
continue to enjoy their time with the students during 
the UBTech Stem program sessions. The students that are 
participating in the program are very creative. We 
continue to offer Kids café, Kahoots Wednesdays and 
Virtual Story Time programs to our youth. Youth LA 
Valerie Johnson participated in CPL-ERG committee 
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meetings and has been selected to co-chair the Women’s 
ERG. Ms. Williams, Ms. Steward and Ms. Johnson took part 
in the Programs and Services 2021 and beyond workshop. 
Ms. Williams attended the Public Services Manager’s 
meeting, the CPL-Fit meeting, HR Forum, Mental Health 
update for Book Ends and WOW committee meeting. Ms. 
Williams also completed Managing for Results video 
course which is offered through Lynda.com. 

District Five 

Addison - During the Month of November Addison staff was 
busy with professional and community development. Both 
Addison branch clerks completed one hour of professional 
development inclusive of the Ohio Reference Excellence 
module four. Branch Clerk Ms. Carter also participated 
in a Webjunction webinar called "What Would Walt Do? 
Quality Customer Service for Libraries." Ms. Means, The 
Branch Manager, attended the 3rd District Monthly Safety 
meeting and participated in NEORLS's webinar called 
"Coping in a New World: How to continue to thrive and 
cope while providing public service." LAYE, Ron Clark, 
watched a Webjunction webinar called "Dealing with Angry 
Patrons" and continues to participate with NEORLS' 
Teen/Youth Services Virtual Networking Meetings. Mrs. 
Malinoski has connected with St. Francis in a library 
card drive for about 225 students’ grades kindergarten 
through 8th grade to renew or apply for a new card prior 
to Christmas break. Mrs. Malinoski has connected with 
Rainey and Fatima learning pods in the Addison service 
area with 91 students for literacy support. Mrs. 
Malinoski attended NEORLS's webinar called, "Hot Tech 
Toys." Addison ended the month by switching out its 
Juvenile displays to Thanksgiving themes. And, The YA 
displays were switched to showcase new materials and a 
Next 400/Channel 19 series display was created featuring 
materials from the branch collection. 

Collinwood - Collinwood library is thankful to be 
partnering with PCs for People “Free Computers and 
Internet for School Students K-12 attending schools in 
Cuyahoga County for a special distribution. With support 
of the District Manager, extra security and parking lot 
access was arranged to facilitate the drive thru process 
for receiving devices. Manager Peak and her staff 
reached out to schools, pods, and community 
organizations to spread the word and get applications 
completed. Our monthly article in the Collinwood 
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Observer continues to be a primary resource to reach out 
to the public. Patron visits to the branch continue to 
increase and we have helped patrons to access online 
CMHA Section 8 Housing Vouchers applications. Friendly 
proper masks wearing signs were added to computers to 
comply with COVID-19. Youth Services Librarian, Adam 
Tully, visited the ‘Better Together’ learning pod taking 
33 books for children and signed up 10 children with 
ConnectED cards. Kiaira Jefferson has connected with 
Cleveland Playhouse Square, site coordinator, Emmanuel 
Jackson to begin class visits in the coming weeks. 
Thoughtfulness and thoroughness continue to drive us in 
planning for success in providing the best customer 
service and programming for the Collinwood community. 

Glenville - At the Glenville branch during the Month of 
November Youth Staff, Peter Roth and Difranco Barnes 
hosted weekly zoom story times. Every week they also 
have created a curbside craft project for the young 
patrons to pick up the kit and put it together at home. 
Mr. Roth created juvenile and picture books displays 
about social activism, honor to Veterans, the 
Transgender, Thanksgiving and Kamala Harris. Mr. Barnes 
created a YA book display that featured love stories. 
Mr. Roth and Mr. Barnes, both led the STEM@HOME program 
for the UKIT robots. Mr. Roth attended ERG training, 
worked as a poll worker for Election Day, and Program 
and Services 2021 training as part of the Youth Service 
meeting. Branch Manager, Sharon Jefferson attended 
Manager's Meeting, the Town hall meetings, HR Forum 
training, and the Program and Services 2021 training. 
The ER&D office met with the Manager to discuss how the 
office can be supportive to the Branch. 

Langston Hughes - Langston Hughes served as a voting 
site for the 2020 Presidential election. Langston Hughes 
partnered with local author/historian, Dr. Regennia N. 
Williams of the Western Reserve Historical Society who 
was instrumental with the planning of “Hughes, History 
and Harmony,” Stories & Songs in the Key of Langston. 
Dr. Williams will be planning future virtual programming 
for the branch. Eric Herman of Property Management 
visited the branch to examine the logistics of 
installing lighting to illuminate the protest sculptures 
located on the west side of the branch bordering East 
Boulevard. Branch Manager, William Bradford, attended 
the Library HR discipline forum. Mr. Bradford also 
hosted a special virtual author speak for the annual 
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Friends Council speaker series of the Oberlin College 
Library featuring author and Rutgers University History 
Professor, Erica Armstrong Dunbar. Additionally, Mr. 
Bradford hosted the virtual annual meeting of the 
Friends Council of the Oberlin College Library. 

Memorial Nottingham - During the month of November, 
Memorial-Nottingham Branch continued to provide programs 
and services to adult and youth patrons. Manager, Pasha 
Moncrief Robinson created a variety of take and make 
bags for adults. Children’s Librarian, Joanna Rivera 
also created a Thanksgiving take and make craft bags for 
children. Ms. Rivera conducted Have a Party with your 
Bear Day virtual program. Book requests for community 
partners Salvation Army and Helping Hands Daycare were 
filled to continue services to their children. Ms. 
Rivera conducted two virtual story times for O.H. 
Perry’s Kindergarten and 1st grade classrooms that were 
fall and Thanksgiving themed. Library Assistant-Youth, 
Marvin Benton, promoted partnering services from CMHA 
and PC’s to People to patrons in the branch.  
 
OUTREACH & PROGRAMMING SERVICES 
 
SUMMARY 
 
November was the last full month of 3E/OPS programming 
for 2020 calendar year. Participation in academic and 
nutritional support programs such as tutoring and violin 
for boys experienced declines in participation due to 
holiday school closings.  
 
PARTNERS AND PROGRAMS 
 
On November 28th the Library announced that it will be 
closed to the public through March 31, 2021; curbside 
delivery of bagged lunches courtesy of the Cleveland 
FoodBank continued at eleven branches: Eastman, 
Glenville, Harvard-Lee, Hough, Jefferson, Memorial 
Nottingham, MLK, Rice, Rockport, South Brooklyn, West 
Park. 
 
After-school tutoring continued at five virtual 
locations through November. Participation remained light 
with an average attendance 5 students per week utilizing 
this service.   
 



 
 

 

1627

The STEM@HOME Program continued in November eight 
library branches with the registration of approximately 
seventy-five students. Over the month, an average of 8 
students per session learned the basics of building and 
programming miniature robots. 
 
On Saturday, Saturday 26th, as a part of the Writers & 
Readers author series, the Library hosted Cathy O’Neil, 
an American mathematician and the author of the blog 
mathbabe.org and several books on data science, 
including Weapons of Math Destruction.  O’Neil is the 
former Director of the Lede Program in Data Practices at 
Columbia University Graduate School of Journalism’s Tow 
Center and was employed as a Data Science Consultant at 
Johnson Research Labs. Following a short presentation, 
O’Neil participated in a moderated conversation with 
WEWS reporter Homa Bash. 
 
In partnership with The City Club of Cleveland and nine 
regional Library’s the Library offered a series of 
programs and resources as a part of Five Days for 
Democracy, a collaborative project designed to promote 
democracy through a series of daily challenges. During 
the week of November 28 library, patrons were encouraged 
to participate in thematic book discussions, online 
forums, and trips to public art installations at the 
Eastman Reading Garden and Addison Branch. 
 
During the week of November 28, the Library hosted its 
first multi-day virtual conference, Global Cleveland’s 
Sister City Conference. The Sister Cities conference was 
a 3-day interactive event bringing together 
representatives from 20+ sister cities to discuss their 
partnership goals, successes, and aspirations to cross-
pollinate ideas and forge connections with global 
partner organizations and corporations. 
 
The STEM@HOME Program launched on Tuesday, November 22, 
2020, virtually across eight different library branches 
with registration of approximately seventy-five 
students. 
 
STEM@HOME is a robotics, engineering, and science 
program for students. Each scholar received a UKIT with 
everything they needed to build, program, and control 
mini-robots. The UBTECH curricula will introduce and 
reinforce STEM and AI concepts, and make engineering and 
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computer science engaging, accessible, and relevant for 
all learners while addressing educational standards. 
 
The Young Scholars Academy Program launched on Monday, 
November 21, 2020. As of the 21st, twelve students 
registered for this four day a week online program.  
Young Scholars Academy is a new program for the 
Cleveland Public Library. Each grouping (Beginner, 
Intermediate, and Transitional) will have several unique 
lesson plans based on the Ohio Department of Education, 
Kindergarten Readiness Assessment (KRA), and Get Ready 
for Kindergarten Checklist. The program prepares 
students for Kindergarten. It will also increase 
parents’ knowledge of what skills are on the 
Kindergarten Readiness Assessment and provide parents 
with information on creating and applying learning 
opportunities. 
 
Starting November 22, 2020, Express Yourself! art 
workshops are virtually hosted by Art Therapy Studios 
and the following branches: East 131, Hough, Sterling, 
and West Park branches. On Tuesdays and Thursdays, 
students can virtually engage with their peers and a 
professional Art Therapist, continuing to learn various 
art mediums for self-expression. Fall sessions are 
scheduled to conclude in December 2020. 
 
 
EXTERNAL RELATIONS & DEVELOPMENT AND FOUNDATION 
 
The following Office of External Relations and 
Development efforts took place November 2020: 
 
External Relations & Advocacy Updates: 

 Goal: Increase Elected Officials and Key 
Stakeholders’ Awareness and Understanding of CPL’s 
Community Impact 

 Engage 
 City Council Members participated in the 

Library’s design and construction virtual 
kick-off events 

 Councilman Charles Slife, West Park 
Branch 

 Councilwoman Phyllis Cleveland, 
Woodland Branch 

 Councilman Kerry McCormack, 
Jefferson Branch 
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CPL Development Updates: 
 Goal: Secure Funding to Buttress CPL Organizational 

Goals    
 Digital Equity: Secured funding from the 

Public Library Association for a partnership 
with Microsoft to improve digital literacy and 
access, includes grant funds plus an in-kind 
contribution of refurbished Microsoft Surface 
tablets for distribution in alignment with 
digital access goals. The Microsoft Surface 
tablets will be given to Ohio Means Jobs 
participants through the Library’s partnership 
with the organization.  

CPL Foundation Updates: 
 Goal: Reach Annual Financial Targets 

 Fundraising 
 End of year appeal mailed 
 Continued solicitation efforts with 

Cleveland Public Library Eastman Reading 
Garden Tile Campaign   

 Democracy 2020  
 Secured Corporate Sponsorships: 

o Westfield Insurance Foundation 
o The Sherwin-Williams Company 
o Cleveland Neighborhood Progress 

Additional Department Efforts: 
 Held CPL Foundation Development Committee meeting 
 Staff attended virtual conferences/webinars 

including: Keybank & Grants Plus webinars "How 
Nonprofits Can Survive and Thrive in a Challenging 
Year" and “Grant Writing in the New Normal: 
Rewriting Your Nonprofit’s Story for 2021” 

 
 
COLLECTION & TECHNICAL SERVICES 
 
Interim Director of Collection and Technical Services 
Sandy Jelar Elwell, Collection Manager Pam Matthews, and 
Collection Management Librarian Laura Mommers met 
virtually with Findaway Account Manager Donna Destefano 
to learn about new pre-loaded products from Playaway and 
new Wonderbook titles. 
 
Ms. Jelar Elwell and Materials Handling Supervisor James 
Clardy attended a meeting led by Richard Ortmeyer of 
Bostwick Design Partnership to review and finalize the 
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invitation being sent to qualified vendors of Automated 
Materials Handling (AMH) systems. Ms. Jelar Elwell 
participated in an OCLC virtual discussion on public 
library cataloging and online visibility. 
 
Collection and Technical Services staff attended the 
Town Hall Community Conversation with Ohio Means Jobs 
(OMJ). Ms. Jelar Elwell, Catalog Manager Andrea Johnson, 
Ms. Matthews, and Mr. Clardy attended the November HR 
Forum. 
 
Acquisitions:  The Acquisitions Department ordered 4,789 
titles and 68,839 items (including periodical 
subscriptions and serial standing orders); received 
24,439 items, 1,264 periodicals, and 220 serials; added 
385 periodical items, 74 serial items, 292 paperbacks, 
and 342 comics; and processed 1,954 invoices. 
 
Acquisitions Librarian Leslie Pultorak continued to 
assist with the unpacking, verifying, and receiving of 
new foreign materials when needed. 
 
Catalog:  Librarians cataloged 2,627 titles and added 
3,554 items for Cleveland Public Library. Librarians 
also added 1,203 titles, merged 51 records, and made 20 
edits for CLEVNET member libraries. The Technical 
Services Associates cataloged 274 new titles for the 
Cleveland Public Library and added 217 records for the 
CLEVNET libraries. The Technical Services Senior Clerk 
added 2,077 items. 
 
The Catalog Department Librarians attended a 
demonstration of Baker & Taylor’s cataloging utility 
BTCat that was presented by BTCat Product Manager Eric 
Throndson on November 12. Technical Services Librarian 
Michael Gabe and Catalog Manager Andrea Johnson composed 
an announcement for CLEVNET regarding a new form for 
original record requests. Mr. Gabe handled the first 
batch of requests submitted using the new template. 
 
Technical Services Librarian Erin Valentine met with 
Fine Arts Librarian Andrew Kaplan to identify and 
correct score call numbers for the Elgar complete 
series. Technical Services Librarian Barbara Satow 
cataloged two sets of the Sanborn Fire Insurance Maps 
recently acquired by the Library from the Western 
Reserve Historical Society. Ms. Satow attended the Ohio 
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Library Council Leadership Conference via Zoom on 
November 10. 
 
Collection Management:  Collection Management continued 
to select in both the physical and electronic formats in 
November, with 725 titles and 5,352 copies selected and 
over $117,500 spent on physical items alone. 
 
Collection Manager Pam Matthews attended three training 
sessions for Employee Resource Group (ERG) Chairs/Co-
Chairs. Collection Management Librarian Laura Mommers 
attended three webinars on new books for children and 
young adults: “Booklist Winter Young Reader 
Announcements”; “Title Talk: Spring 2021 Publisher 
Preview for Babies & Early Readers”; and “Title Talk: 
Spring/Winter 2021 Beginning Chapter & Middle Grade 
Books.” 
 
High Demand:  The High Demand Department ordered 597 
titles and 4,488 items; received and added 6,304 items; 
processed 411 invoices, and added 337 records for the 
CLEVNET libraries. 
 
High Demand Librarian Dale Dickerson cataloged and 
processed 105 circulating maps for the Map Collection. 
 
Materials Processing:  The Materials Processing 
Technicians processed 16,462 items for the month. 
 
Shelf/Shipping:  The staff of the Lake Shore 
Shelf/Shipping Department sent 18 items to the Main 
Library for requests and 58 items to fill holds. Main 
Library received 147 telescopes, the Branches received 
292 telescopes, and CLEVNET received 78 telescopes. A 
total of 517 telescopes were shipped out. The 
Technicians sent out 223 items of foreign material and 
in total 15,311 new items were sent to the Acquisitions 
and High Demand Departments. 
 
 
MARKETING & COMMUNICATIONS  
 
Democracy 2020   
  
Objective: Drive awareness and participation in the 2020 
Presidential Election.  
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BE HEARD: November marketing efforts continued to 
encourage voter registration, early voting, and to cast 
their ballot on Election Day.    

 Printed materials: table-top tents, flyers, posters   
 Fall Program Guide for Adults and Seniors: features   
 Digital and social: cpl.org, Off the Shelf monthly 

e-newsletter   
 Media relations: Listings in local community 

calendars, cleveland.com; a media release. Click 
here for coverage.  

 
AUTHORS ON DEMOCRACY Culminating Event  
BRYAN STEVENSON (SAT, DEC 5 @ 12 pm, ZOOM): The author 
of the award winning, New York Times bestseller, and 
recently adapted film Just Mercy, Bryan Stevenson shared 
insights and lessons from more than 30 years fighting 
injustice and inequality.    
  
Marketing Efforts: Media release; advertisements (radio, 
digital, print, news), printed materials (post cards, 
table tents, posters, Fall Program Guide of Adults and 
Seniors); social and digital (cpl.org, Off the Shelf, 
community calendars, social media toolkit, Eventbrite)   
   
Library Services   
  
Objective: Remain relevant by promoting services to help 
Greater Clevelanders thrive.  
  
CURBSIDE SERVICE: Due to the recent increase in COVID-19 
cases across the county, Cleveland Public Library is 
making changes to protect staff and visitors. Starting 
Saturday, November 21, all Library buildings closed to 
the public, and transitioned to offering Curbside and 
walk-up services. 
 
Marketing Efforts: Media release (Click here for 
coverage), signage and printed materials (sandwich board 
inserts, handouts); social and digital (cpl.org, Off the 
Shelf)    
 
WORDS ON WHEELS: Starting January 1, all Cleveland 
residents can get books, movies, and more by mail with 
their Cleveland Public Library card. This is an 
expansion of The Library’s Homebound Service, which 
caters to those unable to visit the library due to age 
or disability. 
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Marketing Efforts: Media release, ads (radio, TV, 
digital, billboards and bus shelters), social and 
digital (cpl.org, Off the Shelf)  
 
CLEVELAND WORKS: Whether looking for a job, starting a 
business or seeking professional development, Cleveland 
Public Library can help. In addition to useful 
resources, the Library is partnering with Ohio Means 
Jobs, Reach Success and Digital Learn on a series of 
programs and services to help Clevelanders attain their 
career goals. 
 
Marketing Efforts: Media release (Click here for 
coverage), ads (radio, TV, digital, billboards and bus 
shelters), social and digital (cpl.org, Off the Shelf) 
 
CLE READS YOUNG ADULT BOOK FESTIVAL (FRI, DEC 4 @ 2 PM, 
HOPIN):  CLE Reads Young Adult Book Festival returns 
with a day of panel discussions covering antiracism, 
injustice and diversity from amazing authors including 
Dr. Ibram X. Kendi (Stamped), one of the “Exonerated 
Five” Dr. Yusef Salaam (Punching the Air), and many 
more! CLE Reads is made in partnership with Cleveland 
Public Library, College Now, Rock & Roll Hall of Fame, 
and Cleveland author Justin Reynolds. Sponsored by 
Center for Arts-Inspired Learning.   
  
Marketing Efforts: Media release (Click here for 
coverage), ads (radio, digital, print, news), printed 
materials (post cards, table tents, posters, Fall 
Program Guide for Kids, Teens and Families); social and 
digital (cpl.org, Off the Shelf, local community 
calendars, social media toolkit)    
  
Other Features   
SAVE THE DATE! MARTIN LUTHER KING, JR DAY TRIBUTE: 
Cleveland Public Library is partnering with WOIO to 
present three special airings – Sunday, Jan. 17 at 7PM 
on WUAB Channel 43; Monday, Jan. 18 at 9AM and 11AM on 
WOIO Channel 19. This year’s theme is And Justice for 
All. Be sure to tune in for:  

 Keynote Speaker Rev. Marvin A. McMickle, Ph.D., 
Pastor Emeritus  
Antioch Baptist Church 

 CPL Drum Major for Change 2021 Recipient India 
Pierce Lee 
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 Recognition of 28 Community Heroes who make a 
difference in our neighborhoods  
      every day  

 Solo performances by members of the Cleveland 
Metropolitan School District  
All City Choir  

 
Marketing Efforts: media release, social and digital 
(cpl.org, Off the Shelf, community calendars), printed 
materials (post cards, calendar, commemorative poster); 
paid advertisement (radio, TV, digital, email) 
  
PUBLIC RELATIONS OVERVIEW    
Cleveland Public Library garnered over 202 mentions this 
month, reaching more than 15 million people in national 
and local TV news, and online and print. Coverage 
included:    
 

 SPS officers receive stun guns and professional 
training  

 Local author hosts a virtual, musical puppet 
performance based on bilingual children’s book (in 
partnership with The Library) 

 Reflect and Refract Democracy interactive 
exhibition in outdoor Eastman Reading Garden 

 Cleveland Public Library Foundation’s Eastman 
Reading Garden paver campaign  

 Cleveland Public Library is moving to the next 
chapter of the capital development project and held 
community meetings to show the plans for the new 
Hough Branch. 

 The Library partnered with PCs for People to 
distribute computers and hotspots for qualifying K-
12 students enrolled in a Cuyahoga County public or 
charter school. 

 Cleveland Public Library offers a plethora of 
resources for patrons to trace their family tree. 

 The Library participated in The Rock Hall’s virtual 
Fam Jam series by providing Storytime to viewers. 
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Click here to view additional media coverage. 

 
SOCIAL MEDIA SUMMARY 
  
November focused on Library-related news, partnership 
initiatives and closures as a result of a spike in COVID 
cases. Cross network total metrics for Instagram, 
Twitter, Facebook and LinkedIn experienced major 
increases of impressions (704%), engagements (98.1%) and 
post clicks (165%) compared to the previous month mostly 
due to closures and marketing initiatives around 
registration for CLE Reads YA Book Festival and the 
Authors on Democracy event with Brian Stevenson. 
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PROPERTY MANAGEMENT 
 
Carpenters 
 
 Lorain- installed new panic bar device on door. 
 East 131- scraped, plastered, and painted around 

windows in children’s area. 
 Delivered snow equipment to all branches. Also, 

installed snow plows on trucks. 
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MAINTENANCE MECHANICS 
 
 Repaired/replaced parking lot and outdoor lighting at 

Carnegie West, Woodland, Langston Hughes and 
Westpark. 

 Worked with the water department on replacing main 
supply lines for LSW, flushed piping and repaired 
plumbing equipment afterwards.  

 Winterized/charged HVAC equipment system wide with 
glycol. 

 Replaced HVAC pre-filters on all LSW/Main/Lakeshore 
air handlers. 

 Worked with the Board of Elections on branch/polling 
location preparation/staffing. 

 Continuing work to address programming/hardware 
issues with Siemens on the Desigo building automation 
system upgrade project. 

 Continuing work with Wright Engineering on mechanical 
prints, purchasing and installation of Ionization 
systems. 

 Installed free demo cameras (2 exterior, 1 interior) 
from new vendor (Verkada) in the Eastman Garden and 
Main building front lobby. 

 Completed quarterly sprinkler system inspection for 
LSW/Main, Lakeshore and select branches. 

 Continuing work with the Covid-19 Task force on a 
safe and comprehensive operating strategy. 

 Continuing work/meetings with FMP Core Group, CMR, 
project engineers and architects and the Capital 
projects team on FMP design and building standards. 

 Working with Kone Elevator on repair, compliance and 
capital projects for LSW/Main and branches.  

 Continuing preventative maintenance on rooftop gas 
fired heating equipment, hydronic systems (boilers, 
pumps, etc.) for the upcoming heating season. 

 24/7 response to building emergencies and critical 
work orders. 

 Continuing work on scheduled preventative maintenance 
requisitions generated by Hippo CMMS. 

 Continuing work on the balance of the security camera 
project (IPS/Harrington Electric). 
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SAFETY & PROTECTIVE SERVICES 
 
Safety Services  
 

 Safety & Protective Services ordered replacement 
vest for officers with expiring vests. 

 SPS participated in an online meeting with a CCTV 
camera vendor with CPL Property Management. 
  

Protective Services  
 
Activity 
 
Month Total 

Dispatch  
Activity 

Total  
Alarms 

Branch 
Incidents 

Downtown 
Campus 
Incidents 

Incident 
Reports 
Gen. 

CPL access 
activities 

Nov 2020  2487  52  16  17  73  29 

Oct 2020  2303  69  22  43  94  34 

Sept 2020  2550  42  29  30  82  87 

Aug 2020  2226  27  12  9  20  37 

July 2020  1148  12  5  2  10  23 

June 2020  802  13  8  1  30  30 

May 2020  200  11  2  0  5  14 

April 2020  909  29  0  0  0  4 

March 2020  896  13  18  15  90  103 

Feb 2020  1446  12  77  44  255  46 

Jan 2020  1934  19  53  57  161  63 

Dec 2019  2180  14  54  48  227  31 

Nov 2019  1842  25  54  52  295  59 
 
Special Attention, Special Events, and Significant 
Incidents  
 

 SPS filled the following overtime requests: MFD 
pickups, and one officer to meet the three car 
minimum. 

 Video requests fulfilled for Public Services and 
the Cleveland Police Department.  

 SPS officers are posted at Carnegie West, East 131, 
Harvard Lee, Hough, Rice, Rockport, and South 
Brooklyn branches. 
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Protective and Fire Systems  
 SPS branch patrol was dispatched to Woodland branch 

to troubleshoot an alarm keypad issue.  The issue 
was corrected.  

 New (trial) cameras have been installed inside the 
LSW lobby, Main lobby, and Eastman Reading Garden. 
 

Contract Security  
 Royce guards worked branches participating in the 

November 3rd elections.  No problems or issues. 
 
Administration  

 Training of new SPS officers completed. 
 SPS participated in the Finance and Board meetings 

to get PhaZZer approval.  PhaZZers were ordered. 
 
 
INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY & CLEVNET 
 
Hilary Prisbylla, Director of CLEVNET and Larry 
Finnegan, Director of IT, worked with their four teams 
to keep their focus on the following: 
 
 Helping member libraries adjust service levels 

gracefully 
 Adopting new and innovative solutions to serve 

patrons in the time of COVID-19 
 Finding solutions to help staff throughout CLEVNET 

work more effectively and efficiently 
 Staying the course with 2020 priorities and goals 
 Fulfilling regular duties and obligations with 

greater efficiency and accountability 
 
Three particular projects are worth noting in detail. 
First, there is a new option in the CLEVNET mobile app 
to allow for self-checkout of library materials using 
the built-in smartphone camera. When a patron is in a 
participating library location, the patron will see the 
option for Self Service appear in the app. In three easy 
steps, a patron can check out a library item by scanning 
the barcode with the smartphone’s camera. The project 
was piloted at Lorain Public Library System with great 
success and is ready for rollout at all CLEVNET member 
libraries that use barcodes. RFID checkout will be 
tested next. 
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Second, as a current subscriber to OverDrive magazines, 
CLEVNET’s existing 100-title subscription package was 
upgraded to a new collection of over 3,000 popular 
magazine titles at the end of November. With their 
recent acquisition of RBdigital, OverDrive is changing 
its magazine supplier to ZINIO. Moving forward, all new 
magazine issues in this package will be supplied by 
ZINIO and available with article view in Libby, 
OverDrive’s app for accessing emedia from public 
libraries.  
 
Third, CLEVNET has a new open access journal article 
collection that is being tested by staff throughout 
CLEVNET. After the testing phase, the SirsiDynix 
product—CloudSourceOA—will be integrated directly into 
the public catalog. CloudSourceOA makes it easy for our 
resource sharing network to take advantage of the 
growing body of scholarly Open Access (OA) content 
available today. At launch, CloudSourceOA will feature 
five million items from reputable publishers such as 
Wiley, Elsevier, and Oxford University Press.  
 
In other CLEVNET news, elections were held for two 
positions on the CLEVNET Executive Panel that have terms 
ending in December 2020. Directors of the member 
libraries in the East Region reelected Katie Ringenbach, 
Director of Burton Public Library, to represent them for 
another term. Meanwhile, directors in the West Region 
elected Jamie Mason, Director of Rocky River Public 
Library, to serve a full three-year term. Director Mason 
is currently on the Panel, completing the term vacated 
by Stephanie Buchanan, former director of Bellevue 
Public Library, now outside of CLEVNET at Bucyrus Public 
Library. 
 
The CLEVNET directors will hold their next quarterly 
meeting, using Microsoft Teams, on Friday, January 29, 
2021 at 10:00 a.m. 
 
 
Ms. Rodriguez adjourned the Regular Board Meeting at 
2:07 p.m. 
 
 
 
____________________  _______________________ 
Maritza Rodriguez   Thomas D. Corrigan 
President     Secretary 
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GIFT REPORT FOR NOVEMBER 2020 

LIBRARY SERVICE MATERIALS 

DESCRIPTION 

Books 
Periodicals 
Publishers Gifts 
Non-Print Materials 

TECHNOLOGY RESOURCES 
Tech Gifts 

Total Library Service Materials 

Total Technology Resources 

MISCELLANEOUS NON-MONETARY GIFTS 
Miscellaneous Gifts 

MONEY GIFTS 

FUND 

General Fund 
Library Fund 
Young Fund 
Founders Fund 
Ohio Center for the Book 
Judd Fund 
Lockwood Thompson Fund 
Paulson Fund 
Tech Centers 

Total Miscellaneous Non-Monetary Gifts 

PURPOSE 

Unrestricted 
Restricted 
Restricted 
Restricted 
Restricted 
Restricted 
Restricted 
Restricted 
Restricted 

Total Money Gifts 

SUMMARY 

$ 

$ 

CATEGORY DONORS 

Library Service Materials 
Technology Resources 
Miscellaneous Non-Monetary Gifts 
Money Gifts 

TOTAL GIFTS 

Month 

4 
0 
0 
4 

8 

QUANTITY 
Month Year to date 

16 2,210 
0 23 
0 10 
5 202 

21 2,445 

0 6 

0 6 

0 10 

0 10 

AMOUNT 
Month Year to date 

0 $ 510 
300 4,057 

0 38,402 
0 125,431 
0 2,225 
0 188,260 

98,136 196,272 
0 148,784 

10,000 108,000 

108,436 $ 811,941 

QUANTITY 
Year to 

date Month 

58 21 
3 0 
1 0 

69 4 

131 25 

Year to 
date 

2,445 
6 

10 
75 

2,536 
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December 10, 2020 

Cuyahoga County Budget Commission 
Attention: Bryan Dunn 
1219 Ontario Street 
Cleveland, Ohio 44113 

Dear Bryan, 

Cleveland Public Library 
2020 

Cleveland Public Library requests a Certificate of Estimated Resources as noted below for the following funds: 

Actual 
Unencumbered Requested 

Fund Fund Balance as of "Taxes/PLF" "Taxes/PLF" 
Number Description 1-Jan-20 from: to 

101 General Fund 25,470,007.10 $ 35,178,839.00 39,635,306.60 

21,737,326.23 23,260,064.45 

201 Anderson $ 387,801.04 

202 Endowment for the Blind $ 2,966,435.07 

203 Founders $ 6,100,171.34 

204 Kaiser s 82,631.57 

205 Kraley s 225,178.19 

206 Librar,, s 198,673.24 

207 Pepke $ 176,596.14 

208 Wickwire $ 1,832,259.49 

209 Wittke $ 112,324.15 

210 Young s 5,653,196.59 

225 Friends s 
226 Judd $ 125,755.08 

228 Lockwood Thompson s 123,921.33 

229 Ohio Center for the Book $ 372.42 

230 Schweinfurth $ 174,430.52 

231 CLEVNET $ 1,189,111.21 

251 OLBPD s 100,795.48 

254 MyCom s (51,048.15) 

256 Learning Centers s 18,774.07 

257 Tech Centers $ 
258 Early Literacy $ 
259 Rice Solar Panel System s 181.23 

260 Coronavirus Relief Fund $ 

301 Debt Service 
Capital Projects Funds 

401 Building and Repair 
402 Construction• Tax•Exempt 
401 Construction • Taxable 

501 Abel $ 294,642.27 

502 Ambler s 2,898.23 

503 Beard $ 61,191.47 

504 Klein s 6,825.62 

505 Malan/Schroeder s 248,043.47 

506 McDonald s 239,236.61 

507 Ratner s 119,528.50 

508 Root s 47,700.74 

509 Sugarman $ 93,878.45 

510 Thompson $ 131,090.49 

511 Weidenthal s 8,571.67 

512 White s 2,401,414.42 

513 Beard Anna Young s 39,171.24 

514 Paulson s 

• ' · 

901 Unclaimed Funds 7,585.80 

905 CLEVNET Fines & Fees 5,617.12 

The reason for the increase/decrease in Estimated Resources: 

General fund: An increase in Taxes/PLF by $5,979,205.82 and Other Sources by $108,246.80. 

Requested Overall 

"Other Sources" "Other Sources" Increase/ 
from: to (Decrease) 

1,648,219.44 $ 1,756,466.24 $ 6,087,452.62 

$ 28,000.00 $ 3,890.00 $ (24,110.00) 

$ 210,000.00 $ 32,050.00 $ (177,950.00) 

$ 615,429.80 s 295,619.80 $ (319,810.00) 

$ 6,000.00 $ 870.00 $ (5,130.00) 

$ 14,000.00 s 1,940.00 $ (12,060.00) 

s 19,000.00 s 4,596.50 $ (14,403.50) 

s 12,000.00 $ 1,830.00 $ (10,170.00) 

s 120,000.00 s 14,640.00 $ (105,360.00) 

$ 8,000.00 s 1,170.00 s (6,830.00) 

$ 450,000.00 s 101,522.45 $ (348,477.55) 

s s $ 
$ 250,486.00 $ 250,486.00 s 

$ 196,272.00 s 196,272.00 $ 
s 4,525.00 $ 2,225.00 $ (2,300.00) 

s 50,000.00 s 73,222.00 $ 23,222.00 

$ 5,544,169.34 s 5,544,169.34 $ 
s 1,508,194.00 s 1,508,194.00 $ 
s 199,324.67 $ 124,165.64 $ (75,159.03) 

$ s s 
s 118,000.00 s 118,000.00 $ 
$ s $ 
$ $ 289.00 $ 289.00 

s 700,000.00 s 702,536.58 $ 2,536.58 

s 20,000.00 $ 3,120.00 $ (16,880.00) 

$ 200.00 $ 30.00 $ (170.00) 

s 8,000.00 $ 1,070.00 $ (6,930.00) 

$ 500.00 s 80.00 s (420.00) 

s 24,000.00 s 3,810.00 $ (20,190.00) 

s 18,000.00 $ 2,880.00 $ (15,120.00) 

$ 9,000.00 $ 1,310.00 s (7,690.00) 

s 3,000.00 $ 550.00 $ (2,450.00) 

$ 15,000.00 s 3,460.00 $ (11,540.00) 

s 13,000.00 s 220.00 $ (12,780.00) 

$ 600.00 s 90.00 s (510.00) 

$ 200,000.00 s 36,980.00 $ (163,020.00) 

s 6,000.00 $ 970.00 $ (5,030.00) 

$ 148,784.42 $ 148,784.42 $ 

Special Revenue funds: A total net decrease in Other Sources by $1,075,712.50 consisting of an decrease of $1,029,560 in endowment income/investment earnings, a net decrease 
of $46,152.50 in restricted gifts and interest. 
Debt Service and Capital Funds: An increase in Other Sources of $930,000 in investment earnings. 

Permanent funds: A decrease in Other Sources by $262,730 in endowment income. 

Thank You, 

&tvue:Jvwud'«1 
Treasurer/CFO 
Cleveland Public Library 

12/10/20207:51 AM 
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Form Prescribed by the Bureau of Inspection and Supervision of Public Oftices. 
County Auditor's Form No. 139 

AMENDED OFFICIAL CERTIFICATE OF ESTIMATED RESOURCES 
Based on 90.99% current collection of current levy for previous tax year. 

Revised Code 5705.36 (Librarv) 
Office of the Budget Commission, Cuyahoga County, Ohio. 

Cleveland, Ohio 
To the Board of Library Trustees of the: Cleveland Library 

December 10, 2020 

The following is the amended official certificate of estimated resources for the fiscal year 
beginning Januarv 1st, 2020, as revised by the Budget Commission of said County, which shall govern 

the total of approprations made at any time during such fiscal year: 

Fund Unencumbered Balace 
General Property P.L.F. Other Sources Tax 

General Fund $25,470,007.10 $39,635,306.60 $23,260,064.45 $1,756,466.24 

Special Revenue $19,417,560.01 $8,977,688.31 

Debt Service $2,893,175.95 $1,104,835.20 

Capital $60,986,663.16 $930,000.00 

Permanent $3,694,193.18 $203,354.42 

Agency $13,202.92 $0.00 

Totals/Subtotals $112,474,802.32! $39,635,306.60! $23,260,064.45 ! $12,972,344.17! 

Budget 

Commission 

Total 

$90,121,844.39 

$28,395,248.32 

$3,998,011.15 

$61,916,663.16 

$3,897,547.60 

$13,202.92 

$188,342,517.54! 
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CLEVELAND PUBLIC LIBRARY 

2020 APPROPRIATION: TENTH AMENDMENT 

DECEMBER 17, 2020 

GENERAL FUND 

lcERTIFIED REVENUE 

Cash January 1 
Taxes - General Property 
Public Library Fund (PLF) 
State Rollbacks/CAT 
Fines and Fees 
Earned Interest 
Unrestricted Gifts 
Miscellaneous 
Return of Advances/(Advances Out) 

TOTAL RESOURCES I 

I APPROPRIATION 

Salaries/Benefits 
Supplies 
Purchased/Contracted 
Services 

Library Materials/ 
Information 

Capital Outlay 
Other Objects 

SUBTOTAL OPERATING I 
Transfers 

TOTAL APPROPRIATION I 

25,470,007.10 
32,778,839.00 
21,737,326.23 
2,400,000.00 

114,040.00 
638,998.00 

400.00 
979,790.00 
(85,008.56) 

84,034,391.11 1 

ngina 
Appropriation 

36,944,713.00 
1,013,867.00 

9,680,575.00 

6,280,000.00 
1,336,870.00 

215,307.00 

ss,411,332.00 1 

1,090,385.20 

sG,s61,111.20 1 

ncrease 
Decrease 

4,278,198.68 
1,522,738.22 

178,268.92 
(988.20) 

19,000.00 
110.00 

90,125.00 

6,os1,4s2.62 1 

ncrease 
Decrease 

Certificate {2) 

25,470,007.10 
37,057,037.68 
23,260,064.45 
2,578,268.92 

113,051.80 
657,998.00 

510.00 
1,069,915.00 

(85,008.56) 

90,121,s44.39 1 (3) 

36,944,713.00 
1,013,867.00 

9,680,575.00 

6,280,000.00 
1,336,870.00 

215,307.00 

ss,471,332.00 1 

1,090,385.20 

sG,s61,111.20 1 

C:\Users\carrie. krenicky. CPLMAI-S-016NBK\OneDrive - CL EVN ET\actmgr1 \MSOffice\Appropriation\ Year 2020\2020 
Amendments Adm & Bd.xlsx 10th Amend 
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SPECIAL REVENUE FUNDS 

!CERTIFIED REVENUE 

I APPROPRIATION 

Anderson 
Endowment for the Blind 
Founders 
Kaiser 
Kraley 
Library 
Pepke 
Wickwire 
Wittke 
Young 
Friends 
Judd 
Lockwood Thompson 
Ohio Center for the Book 
Schweinfurth 
CLEVNET 
LSTA-OLBPD 
MyCom 
Learning Centers 
Tech Centers 
Early Literacy 
Rice Solar Panel System 
Coronovirus Relief Fund 

CLEVELAND PUBLIC LIBRARY 

2020 APPROPRIATION: TENTH AMENDMENT 

DECEMBER 17, 2020 

Prior Certificate Increase/ 
(1) Decrease 

29,470,960.82 (1,075,712.50) 

Original Increase 
Appropriation Decrease 

14,150.00 (13,920.00) 
10,000.00 (10,000.00) 

986,805.56 (324,135.37) 

30,000.00 (25,000.00) 
35,000.00 (34,000.00) 

35,000.00 (21,500.00) 

10,000.00 (10,000.00) 

376,241.08 
320,193.33 

4,897.42 (2,300.00) 
224,430.52 (174,430.52) 

6,733,280.55 
1,608,989.48 

73,267.96 (26,257.69) 
18,774.07 

118,000.00 

700,000.00 2,536.58 

TOTAL APPROPRIATION I 11,299,029.97 1 I (639,007.00)J 

Amended 
Certificate (2) 
28,395,248.32 (4) 

Amended 
Appropriation 

230.00 

662,670.19 

5,000.00 
1,000.00 

13,500.00 

376,241.08 
320,193.33 

2,597.42 
50,000.00 

6,733,280.55 
1,608,989.48 

47,010.27 
18,774.07 

118,000.00 

702,536.58 

10,660,022.91 1 

C:\Userslcarrie.kren icky. CPLMAI-S-016NBK\OneDrive - CL EVN Enactmgr1 \MSOffice\Appropriation\ Year 2020\2020 
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DEBT SERVICE FUND 

I CERTIFIED REVENUE 

I APPROPRIATION 

CLEVELAND PUBLIC LIBRARY 

2020 APPROPRIATION: TENTH AMENDMENT 

DECEMBER 17, 2020 

Prior Certificate Increase/ 
(1) Decrease 

3,983,561.15 14,450.00 

rigina ncrease 
Appropriation Decrease 

DEBT SERVICE I 3,292,63s.20 I 
CAPITAL PROJECT FUNDS 

!CERTIFIED REVENUE 
increase/ 

(1) Decrease 
60,986,663.16 930,000.00 

I APPROPRIATION 
rigina ncrease 

Appropriation Decrease 

Building & Repair 2,019,144.18 
Construction - Tax-Exempt 9,535,616.17 
Construction - Taxable 5,550.00 

TOTAL APPROPRIATION I u,s6o,310.3s 1 

Amended 
Certificate (2) 

3,998,011.15 

3,292,63s.20 1 

Certificate (2) 
61,916,663.16 (5) 

2,019,144.18 
9,535,616.17 

5,550.00 

11,s60,310.3s 1 

C:\Users\carrie.krenicky.CPLMAI-S-016NBK\OneDrive - CLEVNET\actmgr1 \MSOffice\Appropriation\Year 2020\2020 
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PERMANENT FUNDS 

!CERTIFIED REVENUE 

I APPROPRIATION 

Abel 
Ambler 
Beard 
Klein 
Ma Ion/Schroeder 
McDonald 
Ratner 
Root 
Sugarman 
Thompson 
Weidenthal 
White 
Beard Anna Young 

CLEVELAND PUBLIC LIBRARY 

2020 APPROPRIATION: TENTH AMENDMENT 

DECEMBER 17, 2020 

nor er 1 1ca e increase/ 
(1) Decrease 

4,160,277.60 (262,730.00, 

ngma ncrease 
Appropriation Decrease 

5,000.00 (5,000.00) 

8,201.00 

10,000.00 
4,000.00 

15,000.00 
10,000.00 (10,000.00) 

50,000.00 

TOTAL APPROPRIATION I 102,201.00 1 (1s,ooo.oo)I 

AGENCY FUNDS 

I CERTIFIED REVENUE 
nor er 1 1ca e increase/ 

(1) Decrease 
13,202.92 

I APPROPRIATION 
ngma ncrease 

Appropriation Decrease 

Unclaimed Funds 7,585.80 
CLEVNET Fines & Fees 5,617.12 

TOTAL APPROPRIATION I 13,202.92 1 

Certificate (2) 
3,897,547.60 (6) 

Appropriation 

8,201.00 

10,000.00 
4,000.00 

15,000.00 

50,000.00 

s1,201.oo 1 

Certificate (2) 
13,202.92 

Fund Balance/ 

7,585.80 
5,617.12 

13,202.92 I 

C:\Users\carrie.krenicky. CPLMAI-S-016N BK\OneDrive - CL EVN ET\actmgr1 \MSOffice\Appropriation\ Year 2020\2020 
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CLEVELAND PUBLIC LIBRARY 

2020 APPROPRIATION: TENTH AMENDMENT 

DECEMBER 17, 2020 

(1) Certificate dated November 12, 2020 

(2) Certificate dated December 10, 2020 

(3) $25,395,007.10 unencumbered cash carried forward plus the repayment of advance to be made from 
MyCom of $75,000 less advances out to MyCom of $75,008.56 and Tech Centers of $10,000 plus 
$64,736,845.85 certified operating revenue produces the balance available for appropriation in 2020 
(plus $5,183,818.88 12/31/19 encumbered cash). 

($25,395,007.10 + $75,000 -$75,008.56 - $10,000 + $64,736,845.85 = $90,121,844.39) 

(4) $19,492,560.01 unencumbered cash carried forward less the repayment of advance to be made from 
MyCom of $75,000 plus $8,977,688.31 additional revenue to receive in 2020 produces the certified 
revenue of $28,395,248.32. 

Non-expendable principal amounts of $2,492,057.50 in Anderson, Founders and Wickwire Funds are 
included in the certified fund balances, but are not available for appropriation. 
($28,395,248.32 - $2,492,057.50 = $25,903,190.82 available for appropriation (plus $1,287,167.78 
12/31/19 encumbered cash). 

(5) $60,986,663.16 unencumbered cash carried forward plus additional revenue of $930,000 produces 
the balance available for appropriation in 2020 (plus $2,804,715.75 12/31/19 encumbered cash). 

(6) $4,478,509.54 unencumbered cash carried forward less non-expendable principal amounts of 
$784,316.36 plus $203,354.42 additional revenue to receive in 2020 produces the balance available for 
appropriation in 2020 (plus $40,224.31 12/31/19 encumbered cash). 

Non-expendable principal amounts of $784,316.36 are not included in either the certified fund 
balances or the appropriated amounts. The non-expendable principal amount of $148,784.42 from 
the Paulson Trust will be recorded as a restricted donation for 2020 to get it on the books. 
($4,478,509.54 - $784,316.36 + $54,570 +148,784.42 = $3,897,547.60) 

C:\Users\carrie. kren icky. CPLMAI-S-016N BK\OneDrive - CL EVN ET\actmgr1 \MSOffice\Appropriation\ Year 2020\2020 
Amendments Adm & Bd.xlsx 10th Amend 
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December 10, 2020 

Cuyahoga County Budget Commission 
Attention: Bryan Dunn 
1219 Ontario Street 
Cleveland, Ohio 441 13  

Dear Bryan, 

Cleveland Public Library 
2021 

Cleveland Public Library requests a Certificate of Estimated Resources as noted below for the following funds: 

Estimated 
Unencumbered Requested 

Fund Fund Balance as of "Taxes/PLF" "Taxes/PLF" 
Number Description 1-Jan-21 from: to 

101 General Fund $ 31,056,806.16 $ 37,103,541.88 

$ 20,872,065.10 

" - .  
l111•1: , .  

201 Anderson $ 387,542.51 
202 Endowment for the Blind $ 2,968,100.00 

203 Founders $ 5,564,662.36 
204 Kaiser $ 82,600.00 
205 Kraley $ 220,300.00 
206 Ubrary $ 201,500.00 
207 Pepke $ 176,500.00 
208 Wickwire $ 1,814,652.63 
209 Wittke $ 112,300.00 

210 Young $ 5,684,500.00 
225 Friends $ 
226 Judd $ 
228 Lockwood Thompson $ 
229 Ohio Center for the Book $ 
230 Schweinfurth $ 124,400.00 
231 CLEVNET $ 
251 OLBPD $ 
254 MyCom $ (48,901.34) 
256 Learning Centers $ 
257 Tech Centers $ (10,000.00) 
258 Early literacy $ 
259 Rice Solar Panel System $ 

I� ; 

l : 1 

301 Debt Service $ 705,374.41 $ $ 
. ,  . ' - .. � 
401 Building and Repair $ 1,798,460.83 
402 Construction - Tax-Exempt $ 41,211,400.00 
401 Construction - Taxable $ 9,135,600.00 . . 
501 Abel $ 294,642.27 
502 Ambler $ 2,898.23 
503 Beard $ 53,400.00 
504 Klein $ 6,825.62 
505 Malan/Schroeder $ 238,400.00 
506 McDonald $ 235,500.00 

507 Ratner $ 119,528.50 

508 Root $ 47,700.74 
509 Sugarman $ 80,170.00 

510 Thompson $ 129,647.70 
511 Weidenthal $ 8,571.67 
512 White $ 2,359,900.00 
513 Beard Anna Young $ 39,171.24 
514 Paulson $ 

u : , .. 
• · · , . 

901 Unclaimed Funds $ 6,130.00 
905 CLEVNET Fines & Fees $ 

The reason for the increase/decrease in Estimated Resources: 

Requested Overall 

"Other Sources" "Other Sources" Increase! 

from: to (Decrease) 

l 
$ 1,320,813.51 $ 59,296,420.49 

I 
$ $ 
$ $ 

$ 148,242.00 $ 148,242.00 

$ $ 
$ $ 
$ $ 
$ $ -
$ $ 
$ $ 
$ 50,000.00 $ 50,000.00 

$ $ 
$ 245,000.00 $ 245,000.00 

$ 190,000.00 $ 190,000.00 

$ $ 
$ 50,000.00 $ 50,000.00 

$ 5,298,834.00 $ 5,298,834.00 
. $ 1,508,194.00 $ 1,508,194.00 

$ 75,159.03 $ 75,159.03 

$ $ 
$ 10,000.00 $ 10,000.00 

$ $ 
$ $ 

u a u . , .. u . , .. 
$ $ 2,588,329.59 $ 2,588,329.59 

I 
$ $ $ 
$ $ $ 
$ - $ $ 

I 
$ $ 
$ $ 
$ $ 
$ $ 
$ $ -
$ $ 
$ $ 
$ $ -
$ $ 
$ $ 
$ $ -
$ $ 
$ $ 
$ $ -

u a u a u a 
I 

$ $ $ 
$ $ $ -

Please reflect the current estimated unencumbered balances for January 1, 2021 and estimated Other Sources as above for a Certificate of Estimated Revenues for 2021. 

I have placeholders for Property Tax and PLF for now based on TY19/CY20 Certified Tax Revenue @ 90.99% collection rate 

and the PLF from ODT's 7/24/20 estimate. 

Thank You, 

&Mie, Jvwucfu; 
Treasurer/CFO 
Cleveland Public Library 

12/10/20202:30 PM 
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CLEVELAND PUBLIC LIBRARY 

General Fund 

Salaries/Benefits 
67.7% 

TOTAL $ 
Supplies 

1.5% 

TOTAL 

Purchased/Contracted Services 
17.0% 

TOTAL 

Library Materials/Information 
11.7% 

TOTAL 

Capital Outlay 
1.9% 

TOTAL 

Other 
0.2% 

TOTAL 

Subtotal General Operating Appropriation $ 
100.0% 

Transfers/ Advances Out 
TOTAL $ 

Total General Fund Appropriation $ 

Note: Percentages based on operating a ppropriat ion 

Appropriation 2021 

39,317,513 .68 

848,690. 17 

9,863,710.00 

6,789,691.00 

1, 105,724.22 

137,533 .26 

58,062,862.33 

2,588,329.59 

60,651,191.92 

C:\Users\carrie.krenicky.CPLMAI-S-016NBK\OneDrive - CLEVNET\actmgrl \MSOffice\Appropriation\ Year 2021 \2021 Appn Bd Resolution 12 20.xlsx 
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CLEVELAND PUBLIC LIBRARY - Appropriation for Other Funds 

Special Revenue Funds 

Anderson 

Endowment fo r the B l ind 

Founders 

Kaiser 

Kra ley 

Libra ry 

Pepke 

Wickwire 

Wittke 

Young 

Friends 

J udd 

Lockwood Thompson 

Ohio Center for the Book 

Schweinfurth 

CLEVNET 

LSTA-OLBPD 

MyCom 

Lea rn i ng Cente rs 

Tech Centers 

Ea rly Litera cy 

Rice Solar Pane l  System 

Coronavirus Rel ief Fund 

Fund # 

201 
202 
203 
204 
205 
206 
207 
208 
209 
210 
225 
226 
228 
229 
230 
231 
251 
254 
256 
257 
258 
259 
260 

Total Appropriation 

Debt Service Fund Fund # 

Debt Service Fund 301 

Total Appropriation 

Capita l Funds 

Bui ld ing and Repair Fund 

Construct ion - Tax-Exempt 

Construct ion - Taxable 

Fund # 

401 
402 
403 

Total Appropriation 

$ 

$ 

$ 

$ 

$ 

$ 

$ 

$ 

$ 

$ 

$ 

$ 

$ 

$ 

$ 

$ 

$ 

$ 

$ 

$ 

$ 

$ 

$ 

$ 

$ 

$ 

$ 

$ 

$ 

$ 

Appropriation 2021 

1, 177,377.37 

30,000.00 
35,000.00 

245,000.00 
190,000.00 

50,000.00 
5,298,834.00 
1,508, 194.00 

26,257.69 

8,560,663.06 

Appropriation 2021 

3,293,704.00 

3,293,704.00 

Appropriation 2021 

1,798,460.83 
20,000.00 

5,000.00 
1,823,460.83 

C:\Users\carrie. krenicky.CPLMAI-S-016NBK\OneDrive - CL EVN ET\actmgrl \MSOffice\Appropriation\ Year 2021 \2021 App n  
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CLEVELAND PUBLIC LIBRARY - Appropriation for Other Funds 

Permanent Funds 

Abel 

Am bler 

Beard 

K le in  

Ma lan/Schroeder 

M cDonald 

Ratner 

Root 

Sugarman 

Thompson 

Weidenthal 

Wh ite 

Bea rd Anna Young 

Pau lson 

Agency Funds 

U ncla imed Funds 

CLEVN ET F i nes & Fees 

Fund # 

501 
502 
503 
504 
505 
506 
507 
508 
509 
5 10 
5 1 1  
5 12  
513  
5 14 

Total Appropriation 

Fund # 

901 
905 

Total Appropriation 

Total Appropriation For Other Funds 

Total ALL Funds 

$ 
$ 
$ 
$ 
$ 
$ 
$ 
$ 
$ 
$ 
$ 
$ 
$ 
$ 
$ 

$ 
$ 
$ 

$ 

$ 

Appropriation 2021 

8,423 .00 

10,000.00 
3,900.00 

50,000.00 

72,323.00 

Appropriation 2021 

6,130.00 

6,130.00 

13,756,280.89 

74,407,472.81 

C:\Users\carrie.krenicky.CPLMAI-S-016NBK\OneDrive - CLEVNET\actmgrl \MSOffice\Appropriation\ Year 2021 \2021 Appn 
Bd Resolution 12 20.xlsx2021BdOtherFds 2021BdOtherFds 
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CLEVELAN D PUBLIC LIBRARY 

B I N DING MONOGRAPHS 

I .  DEF IN IT ION 

GROUP A 

For the purpose of this contract, a monograph is defined as one piece of 
graphic material submitted for b inding or rebinding as a s ing le un it without 
reference to another un it, or with no demand p laced on the Binder to match 
the un i t  to another. 

I I .  QUOTATIONS 

Prices g iven shal l  apply to each size as ind icated on the proposal form for 
th is group .  The measurement shal l  be taken from the cover after the 
binding work has been done. 

24 
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CLEVELAND PUBLIC LIBRARY 

PROPOSAL FOR B IND ING MONOGRAPHS 

GROUP A 

G R O U P  A 

Class 1 - Books up to 1 4" and i nclud ing 
1 4" in height 

Class 2 - Books over 1 4" and inc luding 
1 6" in height 

Class 3 - Books over 1 6" - per each 
addit ional inch 

NAME OF COMPANY 

COMPANY OFF ICER 
AUTHORIZED TO S IGN 

TITLE 

B US I N ESS ADDRESS 

Nor -Yh 

DATE 

25 

PRICE PER VOLUME 
I ncluding a l l  Author, Title and Cal l  
Number lettering on the sp ine .  

i / / , 40 

1i t-J . oo 
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CLEVELAND PUBLIC LIBRARY 

B IN D I NG PERIOD ICALS/S ERIALS 

I .  DEFIN IT ION 

GROUP B 

A serial pub l ication is defined as a s ingle p iece of graphic material bound 
separate ly, or a series of two or more seria l ly numbered graph ic un its bound 
together, for wh ich the cloth color must be selected , and the cover stamped 
with information so as to match other publ ications in the same set or series. 
The B inder assumes responsibi l ity for this un iformity, based on information 
in it ial ly suppl ied by the Library and any subsequent changes made by the 
Library. 

I I .  QUOTATIONS 

Prices g iven shal l  apply to a l l  volumes up to 1 6" in  height, 2 1 /2" in 
thickness . Al l  lettering to be i ncluded . 

26 
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CLEVELAND PUBLIC LIBRARY 

PROPOSAL FOR B IND ING PERIODICALS/S ERIALS 

G R O U P  B 

Volumes 1 6" and under, 2 1 /2" thick, 
al l lettering to be i ncluded. 

GROUP B 

NAME OF COMPANY 

COM PANY OFFICER 
AUTHORIZED TO S IGN 

TITLE 

B U S I N ESS ADDRESS 

/Vo(�"' 
DATE 

27 

PRICE PER VOLUME 
I ncl uding a l l  Author, Title and Cal l 
Number lettering on the spine. 

11 I:/ So 

i 1/ zo/ J <JJ O 
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CLEVELAND PUBLIC LIBRARY 

RECASING AND NEW COVERS 

I .  DEFIN ITION 

GROUP C 

Volumes (primarily monographs, but i nclud ing previously bound serials) 
that are strongly sewn and have no broken threads shall be recased only, 
not resewn . I ncluded in this category are previously bound volumes that 
have worn or damaged covers but sewing  i ntact and new soft cover books 
that are sewn through the fold .  O ld covers shall be removed and old back 
l in ings and adhesive l i fted from book spines. Sewing is n ot to be d istu rbed. 
New alka l ine endsheets and back l in ing shal l  be g lued or sewn to the book 
b lock. No trimming wil l  be done un less specifically requested by the Library. 
Books found to have damaged sewing  shal l  be double fan adhesive bound.  

I I .  SPECIF ICATIONS 

General  specificat ions as g ive for monographs wi l l  be in effect for Group C,  
insofar as they are appl icable. 

28 
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CLEVELAN D PUBLIC LIBRARY 

PROPOSAL FOR RECAS ING AND N EW COVERS 

GROUP C 

G R O U P  C 

Class 1 - Books up to 1 4" and including 
1 4" in height 

Class 2 - Books over 1 4" and including 
1 6" in height 

Class 3 - Books over 1 6" - per each 
additional inch 

NAME OF COMPANY 

COMPANY OFFICER 
AUTHORIZED TO S IGN 

TITLE 

BUS I NESS ADDRESS 

fV o { �  

DATE 

29 

PRICE PER VOLUME 
Inc lud ing a l l  Author, Title and Call 
N u m ber lettering on the sp ine .  

i I f .  Y D  
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C LEVELAND PUBLIC LIBRARY 

B I N D ING PAPERBACK BOOKS 

I .  DEFI N IT ION 

GROUP D 

For the purpose of these specifications, Group D shal l  consist of paperback 
books up to 1 4" in height and 1 1 /2" in th ickness or less. This measurement 
shall app ly to the th ickness of the book with covers on .  

I I .  QUOTATI ONS 

Prices g iven shal l  app ly to each size as ind icated on the proposal form for 
this group .  The measurement of the height sha l l  be taken from the cover 
after the b ind ing has been done. 

30 
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CLEVELAND PUBLIC LIBRARY 

PROPOSAL FOR B IND ING PAPERBACK BOOKS 

GROUP D 

G R O U P  D 

Class 1 - Books up to 1 4" and including 
1 4" in height 

NAM E OF COM PANY 

COMPANY OFF ICER 
AUTHORIZED TO S IGN 

TITLE 

BUS INESS ADDRESS 

DATE 

Uo, rt, 

31  

PRICE PER VOLUME 
I ncluding a l l  Author, Tit le and  Cal l  
Number lettering on the spine.  

IO I o  rJ S,c 0 �(( '>-t 

fl /z_ o /z.o Z.o , , 
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I .  DEF IN ITION 

CLEVELAND PUBLIC LIBRARY 

MUSIC BOOKS 

GROUP E 

As described in specifications for music book binding (see page 23) .  

I I .  QUOTATIONS 

Prices shall apply to each g roup and size as ind icated on the proposal form. 

32 
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CLEVELAN D PUBLIC LIBRARY 

PROPOSAL FOR B IND ING MUS IC  BOOKS 

GROUP E 

G R O U P E PRICE PER VOLUME 
I ncluding a l l  Author, Tit le and Cal l  
Number lettering on the spine.  

M usic books (new-case only, sewn-th ru-fold ,  or adhesive , buckram cover, no trim) .  

C lass 1 - Books up to 1 4" and inc luding 
1 4" in height 

Class 2 - Books over 1 4" and includ ing 
1 6" in height 

Class 3 - Books over 1 6" - per each 
add itional inch 

M usic books with pocket (cloth or  tyvek) 

Class 1 - Books up to 1 4" and inc lud ing 
1 4" in height 

Class 2 - Books over 1 4" and includ ing 
1 6" in height 

Class 3 - Books over 1 6" - per each 
addit ional inch 

Jf J o . ½ o  

,. q, oo 

33 
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Music pa rt (mu lti-fol io part, sewn-th ru-fold with reinforcing end sheet). 

Class 1 - Books up to 1 4" and incl ud ing 
1 4" in  height 

Class 2 - Books over 1 4" and includ ing 
6" in  he ight 

Class 3 - Books over 1 6" - per each 
additional inch 

NAME OF COMPANY 

COMPANY OFF ICER 
AUTHORIZED TO S IGN 

TITLE 

BUSI NESS ADDRESS 

t/o r� 
DATE 

34 

� 5 .  (:}{)  

j ,; .  0 0 

I a Io !II 51 c i, W'<)� s t 

11 lz..o lzozo 
1 I 
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CLEVELAN D PUBLIC LIBRARY 

PROPOSAL FOR EXTRA CHARGES AND 

PRICES FOR SPECIAL WORK 

Cloth pockets 

Tyvek pockets 

:IT q. o o  

I nserti ng Library provided tattle-tape 

Extra l i nes of lettering - horizontal 

Extra l i nes of lettering - vertical 

Extra work time stripp ing ,  h i ng ing ,  guard ing ,  
stubbing,  handsewing (hourly rate) 

AJ/G 

NOTE: ADDITIONAL EXTRA CHARGES FOR UNUSUAL, EXCESSIVE WORK, OR 
SPECIAL ITEMS OR THOSE N OT OTHERWISE COVERED, SHALL BE  QUOTED BY 
THE B I NDER AND APPROVED BY THE I NTERI M D I RECTOR OF COLLECTION AND 
TECHN I CAL SERVICES BEFORE THE WORK IS  DONE.  

NAME OF  COMPANY 

COMPANY OFF ICER 
AUTHORIZED TO S IGN 

TITLE 

BUS INESS ADDRESS 

No ( � 

DATE 

35 

h /1 0 la.oJ-o 
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FG RO U P ♦} 
I O  I O  NORTH SYCAMORE ST. 

NOint-1 MANCHESTER, IN 46962 
(260) 982-2 I 07 

Additional Products and Services Pricing 

CopiCover / DigiCover $ 12 .00 

Newspapers $85 .00 

Oversew $4.00 

Sew tlnu Fold $4.00 

Mount Covers $4.00 

Other products or services may be requested and will be quoted at that time. 

HF Group may apply a Fuel Surcharge / Transportation Charge of between 1 -4% based on 
price of fuel at time of shipment pick-up. 

HF Group LLC 

Jim Bratton 
General Manager 
1 0 1 0  N. Sycamore St 
North Manchester, IN 46962 
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NORTH 
SHORE 
ENERGY 

Than k you for t h e  oppo rtu n i ty to se rve you as you r  e n e rgy con su l ta n t .  

Enc l osed i s  yo u r  fu l l y executed e l ect r i c  s u p p l i e r  ag reemen t .  P l ease 

contact u s  i f  you l1 ave any q u est i o n s  o r  i f  you a re g o i n g  to make any 

c hanges  to you r  b u s i n ess (expa n d ,  m ove ,  c l ose o r  se l l ) . 

Dana Marte l l  
Business Deve lopment Manager 
North Shore Energy Consulting, LLC 

Phone: (21 6) 780-3065 
Fax: (888) 807 -6627 
dana@northshoreenergy.com 
www. northshoreenergy.com 

Scott Rafferty 
D irector, Energy Consulting Services 
North Shore Energy Consulting, LLC 

Phone : (21 6) 789-2686 
Fax: (888) 807-6627 
scott@northshoreenergy.com 
www.northshoreenergy.com 

North Shore Energy Consulting, LLC Client Products & Services 

Competitive Electric Supply Brokerage ~ Competitive Natural Gas Supply Brokerage ~ Demand Response Programs 
Energy Market & Regulatory Intelligence ~ Energy Efficiency Aue/its ~ Bill Auditing 

Public Utilities of Ohio Certified Electric Retail Service Provicler Lie # 09- 167E(2) 
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energy 
harbor 

Pricing Attachment 

JVVVVUv't I I 

OH - CEI 

Standard 

1 .20 

This Pricing Attachment is entered into on this 30th day of November , 2020 by and between Energy Harbor LLC, a Delaware 
Limited Liabi l ity Company with its principal office location in Akron, Ohio ("Supplier"), and Cleveland Public L ibrary, a customer 
with its principal office located in Cleveland, OH ("Customer") and is hereby incorporated into the Customer Supply Agreement 
("Agreement") dated 30th day of November 2020 ("Effective Date"). Suppl ier and Customer are referred to individually as "Party" 
and collectively as the "Parties ." 

Customer Name: Cleveland Public Library 

Bi l l ing Address: 325 Superior Ave E / Cleveland OH 44 1 1 4-1 205 

Customer hereby acknowledges that it will be receiving Consolidated B i l l ing from the Electric Util ity. 

1 .0 All appl icable taxes shall be listed separately on the monthly invoice if required by state and local tax law. Taxes may be 
altered periodically in accordance with state and local requirements. 

2.0 Price: For the bi l l ing months listed on this Prici11g Attachment, all kilowatt-hours ("kWh") of electric energy metered by the 
Electric Uti l ity at the Service Address l isted hereto shall be bil led at the rate per kWh specified. 

3 .0 Enrol lment Chart: 

Service Address Electric Uti l ity Account 
Number 

I 0200 Superior Ave 0800460726 1 05009567 1 
2200 E 30th St 0800460726 1 230000974 

525 Superior Ave E 0800460726 125000 1296 
442 1 W 140th St 0800460726 1 35 00003 1 2  
3805 W 1 57th St 0800460726 1 400000345 
79 10  Detroit Ave 0800460726 1 45 0000 1 55 
1 7 1 33 Lake Shore 08004607261460094095 

B lvd 
7200 Broadway 0800460726 1 490000929 

Ave 
1 69 1 8  Harvard Ave 0800460726 1 570000786 
14000 Kinsman Rd 0800460726 1 57000 1 0 1 2  
1 566 Crawford Rd 0800460726 1 5 8000 1 1 1 8  

3463 E 93rd St 0800460726 1 6 1 0000956 
3545 Fulton Rd 0800460726 1 620000 1 79 

850 Jefferson Ave 0800460726 1 670000 1 72 
4303 Pearl Rd 0800460726 1 670000420 

1 1 602 Lorain Ave 0800460726 1 700000 1 6 1  
3 706 Pearl Rd 0800460726 1 7 1 0000 1 78 

1980 Stokes B lvd 0800460726 1 9 1 000 l 1 3 6  
3830 E 1 3 1 st St 0800460726 1 9600009 1 5  

850 Jefferson Ave 08004607265000036749 
7200 Broadway 0800460726500003983 I 

Ave 

Electric Electric 
Util ity Util ity 

Rate 
Code 

CEI GS 
CEI GS 
CEl GSU 
CEl GS 
CEl GS 
CEI GS 
CEI GS 

CEI GS 

CEI GS 
CEI GS 
CEI GS 
CEI GS 
CEI GS 
CE! GS 
CEI GS 
CEI GS 
CE! GS 
CEI GS 
CEI GS 
CEI SL 
CE! SL 

Interval *FCM End 
Meter mm/yy Month 
(Yes or m m/yy 

No) 
No 08/2 1 08/24 
No 08/2 1 08/24 
No 08/2 1 08/24 
No 08/2 1 08/24 
No 08/2 1 08/24 
No 08/2 1 08/24 
No 08/2 1 08/24 

No 08/2 1  08/24 

No 08/2 1 08/24 
No 08/2 1 08/24 
No 08/2 1 08/24 
No 08/2 1 08/24 
No 08/2 1 08/24 
No 08/2 1 08/24 
No 08/2 1 08/24 
No 08/2 1 08/24 
No 08/2 1 08/24 
No 08/2 1 08/24 
No 08/2 1  08/24 
No 08/2 1 08/24 
No 08/2 1 08/24 

Sample Meter * *Pricing 
Read Date I cents / 

B i l l ing Cycle kWh 

2020- 1 2-09 4. 1 2  
2020- 1 2- 1 5  4. 1 2  
2020- 1 2- 1 7  4. 1 2  
2020- 1 2- 1 9  4. 1 2  
2020- 1 2-0 1 4. 1 2  
2020- 1 2-22 4 . 1 2  
2020- 1 2-0 1 4 . 1 2  

2020- 1 2- 1 4  4. 1 2  

2020- 1 2-02 4. 1 2  
2020- 1 2-0 l 4 . 1 2  
2020- 12- 1 0  4 . 1 2  
2020- 1 2-09 4. 1 2  
2020- 1 2- 1 9  4. 1 2  
2020- 1 2- 1 8  4. 1 2  
2020- 1 2- 1 4  4. 1 2  
2020- 1 2-22 4 . 1 2  
2020- 1 2- 1 9  4 . 1 2  
2020- 1 2-09 4 . 1 2  
2020- 1 2-08 4. 1 2  
2020- 1 2-22 4. 1 2  
2020- 1 2-09 4. 1 2  

OH License No. 00-01 1 (2) 

NS-A 6.0 
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4303 Pearl Rd 08004607265000040244 CEI 
525 Superior Ave E 08004607265000040862 CEI 

3463 E 93rd St 0800460726500004 1062 CEI 
J 4000 Kinsman Rd 0800460726500004 1 1 5 5  CEI 

3545 Fulton Rd 0800460726500004 1 540 CEI 
1 7 1 33 Lake Shore 0800460726500004 l 544 CEI 

Blvd 
I 0200 Superior Ave 08004607265000042566 CEI 

3805 W 1 57th St 08004607265000043233 CEI 
442 1 W 1 40th St 08004607265000043234 CEI 

l 0200 Superior Ave 08004607265000043340 CEI 
2200 E 30th St 0800460726500004334 1 CEI 

1 980 Stokes B lvd 08004607265000043622 CEI 
79 10  Detroit Ave 080046072650000441 29 CEI 

1 1 535 Shaker B lvd 0800460726500034 l 55 5  CEI 

* First Commencement Month ("FCM") 

SL No 08/2 1 
GSU No 08/2 1 
SL No 08/2 1 
SL No 08/2 1 
SL No 08/2 1 
SL No 08/2 1 

GS No 08/2 1 
SL No 08/2 1 
SL No 08/2 1 
SL No 08/2 1 
SL No 08/2 1 
SL No 08/2 1 
SL No 08/2 1 
GS No 08/2 1 

08/24 2020- 1 2-0 1 
08/24 2020- 1 2- 1 7  
08/24 2020- 1 2-2 1 
08/24 2020- 1 2- 1 0  
08/24 2020- 1 2-23 
08/24 2020- 1 2-0 1 

08/24 2020- 1 2-09 
08/24 2020- 1 2-0 l 
08/24 2020- 1 2-0 1 
08/24 2020- 1 2-03 
08/24 2020- 1 2- 1 5  
08/24 2020- 1 2- 1 5  
08/24 2020- 1 2-22 
08/24 2020- 1 2- 1 1  

OH - CE! 

Standard 

1 .20 

4. 1 2  
4. 1 2  
4. 1 2  
4. 1 2  
4 . 1 2  
4 . 1 2  

4 . 1 2  
4. 1 2  
4. 1 2  
4. 1 2  
4. 1 2  
4. 1 2  
4. 1 2  
4. 1 2  

* *  By execution of this Pricing Attachment, Customer acknowledges that above Pricing includes a fee for an agent acting on 
Customer's behalf. This fee will be paid d irectly by Supplier to the agent. Customer understands that the agent is not a representative 
of Suppl ier. 

4.0 Pricing Attachment wil l  automatically renew on a month to month basis unti l  ten11 inated by either Party on 30 days' prior 
written notice at a price per kWh as determined by Suppl ier on a monthly basis that wil l  include the then current market 
based price for energy plus all other costs, charges, fees, and taxes. 

5 .0 irrespective of any terms to the contrary contained in the Agreement, the following revisions apply. The paragraph below 
shall replace Paragraph 3 1  of the Agreement in its entirety. Paragraph 32 of the Agreement is intentionally omitted. 

Effect of Regulatory Action : 

3 1 .  1n the event that any change in any statute, 111le, regulation, order, law, tariff, or operating procedure promulgated or 
establ ished by any court, governmental authority, util ity, Independent System Operator ("ISO"), Regional Transmission 
Organization ("RTO") or other service provider, alters to the detriment of Supplier its costs to pe1form under this Agreement, 
Supplier may pass through to Customer such costs or revise the pricing under this Agreement to eliminate the impact of such 
changes. Before any such pass through or price revision, Supplier shall provide notice to Customer of the changes and the date 
upon which such pass tlu·ough or revised pricing shall be effective. Customer shall pay the pass-through costs or revised price 
described in such notice, and all other terms and conditions of this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect. 

32. intentionally omitted. 

6 .0 Fixed Capacity Beyond May 3 1 ,  2022. The Pricing in the above Enrol lment Cha11 includes a component based on a fixed 
Capacity Rate per MW day beyond May 3 1 , 2022. Notwithstanding section 3 1  of the Customer Supply Agreement, Suppl ier 
shall not pass through to Customer any changes in the Capacity Rate or revise the Fixed Price to reflect either of the 
following: J )  any changes in the auction rules associated with formulating future Capacity Rates, including the outcome of 
the fo11bcoming Federal Energy Regulatory Commission ("FERC") M in imum Offer Price Rule ("MOPR"); or 2) any charges 
imposed by PJM, Suppl ier, any I SO, or Electric Util ity associated with Capacity Tag, Capacity Performance or Capacity 
Rates as a result of the forward capacity auction effective June 2022. 

OH License No. 00-0 1 1 (2) 
NS-A 6.0 
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All terms and conditions of the Agreement shall remain in ful l  force and effect unless specifically stated otherwise herein. 

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, both Parties hereto have caused this Pricing Attachment to be executed and represent that the persons 
whose signatures appear below are duly authorized to sign the same. 

Energy Harbor LLC 
(Both Energy Harbor S ignatures Required) 

By: _C_L_· �U�c--_ 
Chris Barnum Print : 

Title: Di rector ---- - - - -----
Date: 1 2/1 /2020 ---- - - - -----

Cleveland Public Library 

/j/) d'Jr-.. <J, By: _�- - - - - -- ----
Print: Felton Thomas , Jr. 

Title : Executive Director, CEO 

Date: November 30, 2020 

Energy Harbor LLC Contracts: (ya;<,��- Date: 1 2/02/2020 

OH License No. 00-0 I I (2) 

NS-A 6.0 
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01-1-CEI 
Contact Info Sheet 

1 .20 energy 
harbor Contact I nformation Form 

This Form of Notice for the Customer Supply Agreement between Energy Harbor LLC ("Suppl ier") and Cleveland 
Publ ic Library ("Customer") is effective unti l the Customer Supply Agreement is terminated. Customer should contact 
the appl icable Electric Uti l ity to repo1t a service outage or downed wire or other emergency situation. Should any of the 
Customer-provided information on this Form of Notice change, Customer must notify Suppl ier of such chan r e .  

Customer: All Formal Notices 

energy Cleveland Public L ibrary 
Attention: Carrie Krenicky 
Address: 325 Superior Ave E 

l 

harbor 
C leveland, OH 44 1 1 4- 1 205 

"""IIIJ Telephone: 2 1 6-623-2845 
FAX: 
Ema i l :  carrie .krenickv@cpl .org 

Supplier Sales Representative 'Customer's Representative 
Mr. Michael Durinsky Cleveland Publ i c  Library 
Ener2:v Harbor LLC Attention :  
1 68 East Market Street Address: 
Akron, Ohio 44308 
Telephone: + 1 (330) 592-3922 Telephone: 
FAX: + l  (330) 3 1 5-7584 FAX: 
Ema i  1 :  durinskym�enemvharbor.com Emai l :  

Supplier Accounting Representative 1Customer's Accounting Representative (optional) 
Energy Harbor LLC Cleveland Public Library 
Attention:  Accounting Department Attention :  
1 68 East Market Street Address: 
Akron, Ohio 44308 
Telephone: 1- 888-254-6359 Telephone: 
FAX : (330) 436- 1 903 FAX: 
Ema i l :  Ema i l :  

Electric Utility Service Numbers :  Emergency: Other: 
Cleveland Electric l l l uminating (800) 544-4877 (800) 5 89-3 1 0  l 
Publ i c  Uti l ities Commission of Ohio (800) 686-7826 

Supplier Tax Identification Number: 31 - Customer Tax Identification Number: 
1560186 

Supplier DUNS Number: 19-247-2751 Customer DUNS Number: 

01-1 License No. 00-0 1 1 (2) 
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P.O. Box 30416 

Q DELTA DENTAL' Lansing, Ml 48909-7916 

October 28, 2020 

Edd ie  Taylor 
Tay lor  Oswa ld ,  LLC 
1100 Su per ior  Ave E Ste 1 330 
Cleve land ,  O H  44114-2531 

Dear E d d i e  Tay lor, 

https://www.DeltaDentalOH.com 

Enclosed is renewal  information fo r one of your De lta Dental P lan  of Ohio g roups that renews in the 
month of January .  A renewal letter ind i cat ing the g roup's renewal  rates is  inc luded.  

Please ensure that the enclosed renewal documents a re de l ivered to the g roup.  

I f  you have any qu estions or need add it ional  information, p lease fee l  free to contact me.  

S i ncerely, 

Cather ine M Dorocak 
Senior Account M anager 

Enclosures:  
1964-0001 C leveland Pub l ic  L ibra ry 

DEL TA DENTAL OF O H I O  

Fifth Third Center, Suite 2600 

600 Superior Ave. East 

Cleveland, OH 44114 
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P.O. Box 30416 

0 DELTA DENTAL' Lansing, Ml 48909-7916 

October 28, 2020 

Ronel le M i l ler-Hood 
Benefits & Compensation Manager 
Cleveland Pub l ic Library 
325 Superior Ave E 
Cleveland, O H  44114-1205 

Re: Dental  P lan Rate Rev iew, Group #1 964-0001 

Dear Rone l l e  M i l ler-Hood, 

https://www.DeltaDentalOH.com 

Thank you for placing your confidence in Delta Dental .  We a re committed to improving the ora l health of o u r  
communit ies by providing access to t h e  nation's l a rg est dental network at competit ive rates. This a l lows your  enrol lees 
to obtain the dental care they need to remain healthy. 

We have completed a comprehensive review of your denta l p lan premiums. Enclosed are the rates and renewal 
documents related to your contract renewal .  Payment of the new rates wi l l  be your consent to renew Delta Dental 
coverage. No action is required from you at this t ime un less you wish to change the benefits you offer. 

If your coverage or budget goals have changed, p lease contact Eddie Taylor or me for more p lan design o pt ions. We 
can admin ister many different p lan des igns to suit  your  needs and provide you with a comprehensive ana lys is  of how 
any changes would affect your rates. Benefit changes can be effective at  your renewal, but you must request them no 
later than 15 days prior to your p lan's renewal date. 

Enclosed is a contract for the renewal of your exist ing dental plan. Please have your group's authorized representative 
s ign the contract and return it to me at your ear l iest convenience. I f  we are not in receipt of the signed contract by the 
effective date, we wil l  consider remittance of payment as acceptance of the contract, and we wil l  cont inue to admin ister 
your denta l  benefits accordingly.  By  permitt ing us to do so, you accept the terms of this contract in fu l l  and agree that 
this contract is binding, even if you do not return a signed copy of the contract to us.  I f  you do not wish to renew 
coverage, p lease provide notice to us in  accordance with your Contract. Notwithstanding the a bove terms of this 
contract, a l l  del inquent balances due to Delta Denta l must be paid in  fu l l  pr ior to acceptance on the above-mentioned 
renewal date. If there is a defic it at the t ime of your acceptance, Delta Denta l reserves the right to revoke this offer and 
terminate your exist ing contract upon its natural  exp iration date. 

Please call me at (21 6) 706-1203 if you have any questions or if I can be of he lp in  any way. Thank you, we look forward 
to continu ing  our relat ionship with you and we great ly appreciate your business. 

Sincerely, 

lq� ),� 
Catherine M Dorocak 
Senior Account Manager 

cc: Eddie Taylor  

DELTA DENTAL OF OH IO  

Fifth Third Center, Suite 2600 

600 Superior Ave. East 

Cleveland, OH 44114 
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0 DELTA DENTAL
® 

Rates - Non-Retention 

Delta Dental of Ohio 
Renewal Rates for Cleveland Publ ic Library #1964 

Effective January 1, 2021 

Current Rate(s) Renewal Rate(s) 
Rates per enrol lee per month January 1 ,  2018 through December 31, January 1 ,  2021 through December 31, 2022 

2020 
Enro l lee on ly  $26.53 $26.53 
Enro l lee with one or more $70.04 $70.04 dependents 
Overa l l  Percent Change 0 .00% 

Rating Requirements 
Min imum c l ient contribut ions:  90 percent for employee and 90 percent for dependent(s).  
Tied to medical :  No 
Subscri bers and e l i g ib le dependents must en ro l l  for a m in imum of 12  months. I f  coverage i s  terminated after 12 
months, they may not re-enrol l  pr ior to the open enro l l ment that occurs at least 12  months from the date of 
termi nation .  Dependents may on ly enro l l  if the Su bscr iber i s  enro l led (except under COBRA) and must be enrol led 
in  the same plan as the Subscr iber. Plan cha nges a re only a l lowed dur ing open enro l l ment periods, except that an 
election may be revoked or  changed at any t ime if the change i s  the resu l t  of a q ua l ifyi n g  event as defined under  
I nternal Revenue Code Sect ion  125 .  

Rating Assumptions 
Rates do not inc lude a ny app l icab le  c la ims taxes. The rates a re va l i d  on ly  for the effective d ate noted a bove a nd 
are guaranteed for a two year non-retention contract. 
Delta Denta l agrees to accept se lf-b i l l ing of monthly premium provided the Contractor agrees to reconc i l iat ion and 
sett lement of  premium ba lances as  fol lows: Contractor must submit  a deta i led member  report i n  conj u nct ion with 
a l l  payments made pursuant to this Contract. On at least a quarter ly  basis ,  or more frequent ly at Del ta Denta l 's 
d iscretion, Delta Dental  w i l l  reconc i le  its records aga i nst the payments received from Contractor ("Reconc i l iat ion 
Period") to determine whether any d iscrepancies ex ist. D iscrepancies wi l l  be determined by compar ing the amount 
paid to date by the Contractor dur i ng the Reconci l iat ion Period and the amount owed as calcu lated by Delta Dental 
based on the e l ig ib i l i ty provided by Contractor d u r i ng that same period . I f  after performing its reconc i l iat io n, Delta 
Dental determi nes that Contractor has paid premiums +/- 1% or  more of b i l led premi ums dur ing the Reconci l iat ion 
Period, Delta Dental  wi l l  prov ide notice to Contractor of such d iscrepancy. With i n  30 days of recei pt of n otice of 
the d iscrepa ncy, Contractor sha l l  respond to Delta Denta l  by e ither p rovid ing  e l ig ib i l i ty correct ions or remitt ing a l l  
outstanding premium.  I f  Contractor's e l ig ib i l i ty corrections do not satisfy t h e  d iscrepancy, t h e  Contractor w i l l  remit 
a l l  outsta nd ing premium to De lta Dental  with in 60 d ays of recei pt of the notice of d iscrepancy. I f  Delta Dental  does 
not receive remittance of a l l  o utstand ing premium w ith i n 60 days of receipt of not ice of d iscrepancy, Delta Dental 
sha l l  have the r ight to immediately place al l  c la ims on hold and/or terminate the Contract in accordance with the 
terms set forth here in .  I f  Delta Denta l determines that Contractor has consistently u nderpa id  o r  cons istently 
overpa id p rem i ums by less than  1%  for mu lt ip le  reconc i l i at ion periods, Delta Dental may, in its sole d iscret ion,  
provide Contractor a not ice of the d iscrepancies as stated a bove. Contractor wi l l  respond and remit any 
outstand ing premium in  accordance with the above. Upon termi nation of the Contract, De lta Denta l sha l l  perform a 
fi na l  reconc i l iat ion with in 90 days of rece ipt of the last payment app l icab le to the contract per iod or the last day of 
the contract, whichever is g reater .  If a payment d i screpancy exists, Delta Dental w i l l  prov ide Contactor notice of 
discrepancy as stated a bove. Contractor w i l l  respond and remit any outsta nd ing prem ium in accordance with the 
above. 
Sta ndard su bscriber mater ia ls  w i l l  be provided to you to d istr ibute to your members. These i nc lude the Sum mary of 
Dental Plan Benefits, Certif icate, a nd I D  cards. 
Pr i nted dent ist d i rectories are not i nc luded.  You can f ind part ic ipati ng dent ists on our webs ite at 
https://www. DeltaDenta lOH .com. 
The plan s pecif ications  a re s u bj ect to De lta Dental 's  sta ndard exc lus ions  and l i m itat ions ,  i nc lud ing :  
► Ora l  exams ( inc lud ing eva l uat ions by a specia l ist)  are payable twice per ca lendar year .  
► Prophylaxes (clea n ings) are payable twice per ca lendar year. 
► People with specif ic at- r i sk  hea lth condit ions may be e l ig ib le  for addit iona l  prophylaxes (c leani ngs) or 

f luor ide treatment. The pat ient should ta lk with h i s  o r  her dentist a bout treatment. 
► F l uor ide treatments a re paya b le  twice per ca lendar year for people age 18 and u nder .  
► B itewing X-rays are paya ble once per ca lendar year and fu l l  mouth X-rays (which inc lude bitewing X- rays) 

October 21 , 2020 1964-0001 
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Renewal Rates for G roup #1964 
C leveland Pub l ic  Li brary 

Effective Month January 1, 2021 

are payable once in a n y  f ive-year per iod . 

0 DELTA DENTAL� 

► Sea l a nts are paya b l e  once per  tooth per l ifet i m e  for fi rst perma nent molars for people age e ight a n d  u nder 

and second perma nent mola rs for people  age 1 3  and  u nder. T h e  s u rface must be free from decay and 

restorations. 
► Composite res i n  (wh ite) restorations are payab l e  on poster ior teeth .  

► Porce la i n  a n d  res i n  fac ings o n  crowns are opt iona l  treatment on poster ior teeth .  

► I mp lants a re payab le  once per tooth i n  a n y  five-year per iod.  I m p lant related serv ices a re Covered Services.  

► Crowns over i m p l a nts are payable once per tooth i n  a ny five-yea r  per iod .  Serv ices related to crowns over 

imp lants are Covered Serv ices .  

October 21 ,  2020 1964-0001 
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Delta Dental of Ohio 
Dental Benefit Highl ights for 

Cleveland Publ ic Library #1964 

Delta Dental  PPO (Point-of- Delta Delta 
Service) Dental Dental 

PPO Premier 
Coverage effective January 1, Dentist Dentist 
2021 Plan Pays Plan Pays 

D iagnostic & Preventive 
Diagnostic and Preventive Services -
exams, c leanings, fluoride, and space 100% 
maintainers 
Emergency Palliative Treatment - to 100% 
temporar i ly relieve pain 
Sealants - to prevent decay of 100% 
permanent teeth 
Brush Biopsy - to detect oral cancer 100% 
Bltewlng Radiographs - bitewing X- 100% 
rays 

Basic Services 
All Other Radlographs - other X-rays 80% 
Minor Restorative Services - f i l l ings 
and crown repair 
Endodontic Services - root canals 
Periodontlc Services - to treat gum 
disease 
Oral Surgery Services - extractions 
and dental surgery 
Other Basic Services - misc. services 
Relines and Repairs - to prosthetic 
appl iances 

Major Restorative Services - crowns 
Prosthodontic Services - bridges, 
implants, dentures, and crowns over 
implants 

80% 

80% 

80% 

80% 

80% 

80% 

Major Services 
60% 

60% 

100% 

100% 

100% 

100% 

100% 

80% 

80% 

80% 

80% 

80% 

80% 

80% 

60% 

60% 

Nonparticipating 
Dentist 

Plan Pays• 

100% 

100% 

100% 

100% 

100% 

80% 

80% 

80% 

80% 

80% 

80% 

80% 

60% 

60% 

• When you receive services from a Nonparticipating Dentist, the percentages in this 
column indicate the portion of Delta Dental's Nonparticipating Dentist Fee that will be paid 
for those services. This amount may be less than what the Dentist charges or Delta Dental 
approves and you are responsible for that difference. 

M aximum Payment - $1 ,500 per person total  per  Benefit Year on a l l  services. 

Deductible - $50 Deduct ib le  per person total per Ben efit Year.  The Deduct ib le 
does not apply  to d iag nostic a n d  p reventive services, emergency pa l l iat ive 
treatment,  b rush biopsy,  bitewing X - rays, and sealants .  

Note - This document is only intended to provide a brief description of your benefits. 
Please refer to your Certificate and summary for a complete description of benefits, 

exclusions, and limitations. 

January 1, 2021 

0 DELTA DENTALe 

Welcome to Ohio's largest 
dental benefits family! 

As a member of Delta Dental of 
Ohio, you have access to the 
nation's largest denta l  networks: 
Delta Dental PPO and Delta Dental 
Premier. 

• It's easy to find a dentist! Four out 
of five dentists nationwide 
participate in our network. 

• You have superior access to care 
and fee savings because of our 
agreements with participating 
dentists. 

• Our dentists cannot balance bil l  
you, which means more money in 
your pocket! 

• No troublesome paperwork! 
Network dentists will fill out and 
fi le your claims. 

• Pay only your copayments and/or 
deductibles when you receive care 
from network dentists -- there are 
no hidden fees. 

• You can sti l l  visit nonparticipating 
dentists, but you may be billed the 
full amount at the time of service 
and then have to wait to be 
reimbursed. 

Quality Dental Program 
With our qu ick  and accurate 
c la ims process ing,  we pay more 
than 90% of claims in 70 days or 
less. Delta Dental a lso offers 
world-class customer service from 
our Benchmark.Portal Certified 
Center of Excel lence call center. 

Online Access 
Our onl ine Consumer Toolkit lets you 
access your dental plan securely over 
the Internet. You can find a dentist, 
check benefits, select paperless 
notices, review claims and amounts 
used toward maximums, print ID 
cards, and more -- al l  at your own 
convenience. 

A Healthy Smlle 
Keep your smile healthy with dental 
benefits from Delta Dental. Your smile 
is a good indicator of your health. 
Did you know that your dentist can 
detect up to 120 different diseases, 
including diabetes and heart disease? 
Early detection is one of the best 
ways to prevent further 
complications. 

Questions? 
If you have questions, p lease cal l  
our C ustomer Service team at 800-
S24-0149 (TTY users call 71 1)  or look 
onl ine at 
https://www.DeltaDentalOH.com. 

1964-0001 
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0 DELTA DENTAL
0 

Delta Dental Contract 

For 

Cleveland Publ ic Library 

This Contract ("Contract") is entered into by and between Clevela nd Public L ibrary (the "Contractor") a nd Delta Dental 
Plan of Ohio, I nc., an  Ohio non-profit corporation ("Delta Dental"). This is a legally binding contract between the 
Contractor and Delta Dental a nd is effective on January 1, 2 021, the ("Effective Date"). 

SECTION I • DECLARATIONS 

The Benefits afforded a re only with respect to such benefits as are indicated in this Contract, including the Summary of 
Dental Plan Benefits. Delta Dental's liabi l i ty is limited to the Benefits stated herein; subject to all the terms of th is 
Contract having reference thereto. This Declarations Section a nd the Summary of Dental Plan Benefits supersedes any 
contrary provision of the subsequent sections of th is  Contract. 

A. Effective Date: 12 :01 A.M.  Standard Time,  January 1 ,  2021  

B. First Renewal Date: January 1, 2023 

C. Client Number: 1964-0001 

D. Rate(s): See Addendum 

DELTA DENTAL PLAN OF OH IO, I NC. CONTRACTOR 

BY: BY: 
Presidef\t and CEO (Authorized Signature) 

(Title) 
BY: 

(Witnessed By) 

(Title) 
DA TE: October 28, 2020 DATE: 

KRl/08329425 
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D. Rate(s): 

A D D E N D U M  
Cleveland Pub l ic  Library 

1 964-0001 
January 1 ,  2021 

Enrol lee on ly - $26.53 per month per Enrol lee 

Enrol lee with one or more dependents - $70.04 per month per Enro l l ee 

These rates a re contingent u pon the enrol lment of a m in imum of 75 percent of the e l ig ib le m embers of the 
defined group and their  e l i g ib le  dependents. Rates do not inc lude any app l icable c la ims taxes. 

Delta Dental agrees to accept se lf-b i l l i ng of monthly premium provided the Contractor agrees to reconci l iat ion 
and sett lement of premium ba lances as fo l lows: 

Contractor must submit a deta i led member report in  conjunction with a l l  payments made pursuant to this 
Contract. On at least a quarter ly basis ,  or more frequently at Delta Dental 's d iscretion, Delta Dental  wi l l  
reconci le its records against  the payments received from Contractor ("Reconci l iation Period")  to determine 
whether any discrepancies exist .  Discrepancies wil l  be determined by comparing the amount paid to date by 
the Contractor during the Reconci l iat ion Period and the amount owed as ca lcu lated by Delta Dental based on 
the e l igibi l ity provided by Contractor during that same period. 

I f  after performing its reconc i l iat ion,  Delta Denta l determines that Contractor has paid p remiums +/- 1% or more 
of b i l led premiums during the Reconci l iation Period, Delta Dental wi l l  p rovide notice to Contractor of such 
discrepancy. Within 30 d a ys of receipt of notice of the discrepancy, Contractor shal l  respond to Delta Dental by 
either providing e l ig ib i l ity corrections or remitting a l l  outstanding premium. I f  Contractor's e l ig ib i l i ty  corrections 
do not sat isfy the discrepancy, the Contractor wi l l  remit a l l  outstanding premiu m  to Delta Dental with in 60 days 
of receipt of the notice of d i screpancy. I f  Delta Dental does not receive remittance of al l  outstanding premium 
within 60 days of receipt of n otice of discrepancy, Delta Dental sha l l  have the r ight to immediately place a l l  
c la ims  on hold and/or terminate the Contract in accordance with the  terms set  forth herein. 

If Delta Denta l determines that  Contractor has consistently u nderpaid or consistent ly  overpaid premiums by less 
than 1% for m u lt ip le reconci l iat ion periods, Delta Denta l  may, i n  its sole discretion, provide Contractor a notice of 
the d iscrepancies as stated a bove. Contractor wi l l  respond and remit any outstanding premium in  accordance 
with the above. 

Upon termination of the Contract, Delta Dental sha l l  perform a final reconci l iat ion within 90 days of receipt of 
the last payment appl icable to the contract period or the last day of the contract, whichever is g reater. I f  a 
payment discrepancy exists,  Delta Dental w i l l  p rovide Contactor notice of discrepancy as stated above. 
Contractor wi l l  respond and remit any outstanding premium in accordance with the above. 

KR#08329425 
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SECTION II. 

A. Contract 

Definitions 

This document,  inc lud ing the Certificate and app l icable Summary (ies) of Dental  P lan  Benefits (the terms of wh ich  
are  incorporated here in) ,  and ,  if app l i cab le, any appendices, supp lements, r iders, successor agreements, renewa l 
letters, or renewals now or hereafter issued or executed. 

B. Rate 

The amount, per Enrol lee and Enro l l ee c lassification, the Contractor agrees to pay Delta Dental"' each month. This 
amount, or the information necessary to compute it ,  is specified in the Declarations Section.  

Any capita l ized terms not defined herein are defined in  the Certificate. 

SECTION Ill. Eligibility 

A. El igibi l ity Requirements and Waiting Periods for Members 

E l ig ib i l i ty requ i rements and wait ing periods for Members are set forth in the Certificate a n d  the app l icab le 
Summary(ies) of Denta l Plan Benefits. 

B. General El igibi l ity Ru les 

No person wi l l  be e l ig ib le  for Benefits under this Contract u n less the Contractor has either cu rrently enrol led t hat 
person as an  Enrol l ee or  currently l isted or  acknowledged that person as a Dependent. Contractor shal l  provide 
e l ig ib i l i ty i nformation i n  accordance with Section V B.  of th is Contract. 

C. Termination of El igibi l ity 

E l ig ib i l ity for Benefits w i l l  terminate for a l l  Mem bers under th is  Contract at the ear l ier  of: 

1. The termination of this Contract; or 

2. M i d n ight of the l ast day of the month for which payment has been made if  the Contractor fa i l s  to make the 
payments requ ired by this Contract. 

E l ig ib i l ity of an ind ividu a l  Member w i l l  a lso terminate u nder the fol lowin g  c i rcumstances:  

1. The Member ceases to meet the definit ion of an Enrol lee or a Dependent as defined by this Contract; 

2. The Member fai ls  to comply with the e l ig ib i l i ty requ i rements of this Contract; or 

3.  The Member commits fraud or  misrepresentation in  the submission of a ny c la im. 

A M e m ber whose e l ig ib i l i ty is terminated may not cont inue group coverage under th is  Contract, except as 
requ i red by the cont inuation coverage p rovisions of the Conso l idated O mnibus Budget Reconci l iation Act of 1 985, 
or compara b le,  non-preempted state law ("COBRA") .  An affi l iate of Delta Dental a lso may offer coverage u nder  
an ind iv idua l  d irect payment pol icy to a M ember whose e l ig ib i l i ty is  terminated. 

D. Continuation Coverage - COBRA 

The other provisions of th is Contract notwithstanding,  e l ig ib i l ity for Benefits wi l l  cont inue for a person who is 
requ i red to be provided with and elects continuation coverage pursuant to COBRA, p rovided: 

1 .  Continuat ion coverage is requ ired to be provided under COBRA, the person elects COBRA coverage and the 
Contractor notifies Delta Dental that the person is e l ig ib le for Benefits under COBRA. Not al l  emp loyers are 
s u bject to the continuation coverage requ i rements contained in COBRA. For those that are not,  this Section 
1 1 1 .D .  does not apply. Contractor shou ld consu l t  with its legal counsel to determine how and when the law 
appl ies. 

2. Continuation coverage shal l  on ly be in effect up to the first day of the month after the person notifies the 

Contractor that he or she no longer wants coverage from Delta Dental ,  the date a COBRA premium payment 
was due and was not remitted by the end of the COBRA Grace Period, or  unti l  the end of that person's 
continuation coverage period, w hichever occurs first. 

3. Further, if the Contractor fa i l s  to make payments requ ired by this Contract, continuation coverage sha l l  on ly  
remain i n  effect unt i l  the last day of the month for which payment has been made to De lta  Dental by the 
Contractor; provided, however, that any payment for COBRA contin uation coverage received during a period 
that is 30 days fol lowing the date the COBRA premium payment was due (the "COBRA Grace Period") wi l l  
provide continuation coverage from the d u e  date. A person's coverage may be retroactively reinstated for the 
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60-day COBRA "election" period if the Contractor pays the appl icable rate for the period within the 45-day 
period fo l lowing the date of the COBRA e lection. Delta Dental may, at its sole option and without notice, 
continue coverage, if legal ly requ ired. 

4. Continuation coverage wi l l  not continue beyond the termination of this Contract. 

5. The person who is receiving continuation coverage is responsib le for the costs of any services provided after he 
or she is no longer e l ig ib le for continuation coverage under this Section 1 1 1 .D .  

6. Contractor sha l l  be solely responsib le for identifying Members entit led to COBRA continuation coverage. 
Contractor sha l l  provide a l l  required notices, col l ect al l  necessary payments, and otherwise administer al l  facets 
of its COBRA program. In the event that Contractor continues to provide e l ig ibi l i ty information to Delta Denta l 
for a Member during the COBRA e lection period, as opposed to terminating coverage and then retroactively 
reinstat ing the Member upon the Member's e lection of COBRA coverage, Contractor sha l l  be l iable for any 
Benefits paid or Rates due during that period if the M ember u lt imately does not e lect COBRA coverage. 

7. The month ly  Rate that must be paid on behalf of any person who is provided coverage under th is Section 1 1 1 .D .  

wi l l  be  based on the COBRA continuation coverage rates in  effect during that month. 

8. A person who continues coverage w i l l  be consid ered to be a Member under th is Contract and the dental care 
certificate as long as coverage is provided under this Section 1 1 1 .D .  

9. Delta Dental does not assume any of the ob l igations assigned by COBRA to the Contractor or any emp loyer 
( inc luding the obl igation to notify potential beneficiaries of their rights or options under COBRA), and the 
Contractor agrees that it wi l l  perform those obl igat ions in  fu l l .  

E. Loss of El igibi l ity During Treatment 

1 .  I f  a Member loses e l ig ib i l ity wh i le  receiving denta l  treatment, on ly Covered Services received wh i le  that person 
was e l ig ib le under the Contract will be payable .  

2. Certain services begun before the loss of e l ig ib i l ity may be covered i f  they are completed with in a 60 day 
period measured from the date of termination.  I n  t hose cases,  Delta Dental  eva luates those services in  
progress to determine what  portion may be pa id  by Delta Denta l .  

SECTION IV. Benefits 

Delta Denta l agrees to provide Benefits to Members i n  accordance with the terms and condit ions set forth i n  th is 
Contract and the pol ic ies and p roced u res of De l ta Dental .  

SECTION V. Agreements 

A. Delta Dental Agrees: 

1 .  To provide a l l  c laims processing, service, and administration of Benefits to Members of  the Contractor subject 
to the terms and conditions of this Contract. 

2. To provide to the Contractor, for submission to the Enrol lee, a Certificate of the Benefits provided pursuant to 
this Contract. 

3. To endeavor to en l ist Dentists to become Participating Dentists in sufficient number to ensure an adequate 
choice of Dentists, and to make periodic checks as to the adequacy of care provided by Dentists to Members 
covered by th is Contract. Delta Dental is not requ ired to provide a dental appointment to a Member. 

4. To contractua l ly  requi re each Part icipating Dentist to schedu le  and render all dental treatment provided under 
th is Contract according to the standards of the dental profession in  the community in which the dental 
p rocedures a re rendered. 

5. Consistent with any appl icable law p rotecting the confidential ity of a patient's health records, data, or 
information, to make standard reports ava i lab le to the Contractor or  Plan Sponsor upon request for no 
addit ional  charge and to provide agreed-to, non-standard reports on a t ime and materials basis. 

6. To provide a copy of the Certificate, Summary(ies) of Dental Plan Benefits and De lta Denta l 's Notice of Privacy 
Practices to Contractor for distribution to Enrol lees at the Contractor's or Plan Sponsor's expense. 

B. Contractor Agrees: 

1.  U n less otherwise stated in  the Declarations Section of this Contract, to pay Delta Dental  the monthly Rate 

specified in the Declarations Section of this Contract as b i l led by Delta Dental ,  with no payment adjustments for 
u pdates not yet reflected on the monthly invoice. To ensure timely coverage, un less otherwise stated in the 
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Declaration Section of this Contract, the amount to be paid wi l l  be due by the 5th of the month of the intended 
coverage. For example, the premium for Apri l coverage is due on Apri l 5th. If  payment is not received by the 
due date, Delta Dental sha l l ,  at its sole d iscretion, have the right to suspend c la ims processing, u nless otherwise 
stated in  the Declarat ion Section of this Contract. Coverage w i l l  terminate effective the first day of the 
coverage month if Delta Dental  receives no payment by the end of the coverage month. 

Delta Dental may, at its sole option, send notification to the Contractor of an adjustment in Rates, Benefits, or 
Copayments to correct potential adverse group experience result ing from the fol lowing: 

a.  I nformation provided u pon enrol lment proves to be in error; or 

b. Terms and provisions of the Contract are materia l ly  violated; or 

c. I n it ia l  size or composition of the g roup changes by ten percent ( 10%) or more un less otherwise set forth 
in the Declarations section of this Contract; or 

d. Monthly invoices are not paid as b i l led. 

Delta Dental wi l l  provide the Contractor written notice 30 days prior to implementing any adjustment. I f  the 
Contractor refuses to accept th is  adjustment, Delta Dental may,  in i ts  so le d iscretion, terminate th is  Contract. 

2. To pay a l l  premiums in accordance with subparagraph 1 above in  fu l l ,  i rrespective of any Member contributions 
or  COBRA payments. D elta Dental shal l  not be responsib le  for col lecting Members' contributions or COBRA 
payments. 

3. To enro l l  as Members with Delta Dental a l l  e l ig ib le employees, retirees or members of the Contractor , inc lud ing 
that employee's, retiree's or member's Dependents, who enro l l  for Benefits d u ring the enrol lment periods set 
forth in the Certificate. Contractor sha l l  not enrol l  any employees, retirees or members of the Contractor, or any 
such person's Dependents, at any time other than during the enro l lment periods set forth in the Certificate. 
Contractor sha l l  provide to Delta Dental, i n  a format requested by Delta Dental ,  an in it ia l  enro l lment fi l e  prior to 

the in it ia l  Effective Date of this Agreement 

4. To provide Delta Denta l with all e l igibi l ity data needed to process c la ims under this Contract. E l ig ib i l ity data 
sha l l  be p rovided in a t imely manner, which in the case of e lectron ic  e l ig ibi l ity fi les sha l l  in no event be less than 
month ly, and in  the format requested by Delta Dental. Delta Denta l  w i l l  not accept additions, terminations, 
a nd/or retroactive e l ig ib i l ity updates more than six (6) months after the date of a Member's change in  
e l ig ibi l ity. Notwithstanding the foregoing, i f  the Contractor requests that  a Member's e l ig ibi l ity be terminated 
retroactively and a c la im was incurred for that Member or any member of that Member's fami ly after the 
requested termination date,  e l ig ib i l ity for that Member  and the Member's entire fami ly wi l l  cont inue at the 
expense of  the Contractor unt i l  the end of  the month in  wh ich  the c la im was incurred. I n  no event w i l l  any Rate 
adjustments for t ime periods greater than s ix months be made for retroactive terminations, and no credits wi l l  
be issued for any month i n  wh ich  c la ims were incurred. 

S. To permit De lta Denta l ,  by its aud itors or  other authorized representatives, on reasonable advance written 
notice, to inspect the Contractor's records to verify the accuracy of the e l igibi l ity data submitted to De l ta 
Dental .  In the event of a d iscrepancy, Contractor agrees to reconc i le  any errors in payment with Delta Denta l .  

6. To provide each Enrol lee with copies of the Certificate, the appl icable Summary of Dental Plan Benefits, and a l l  
privacy notices as may be required b y  a ny app l icable federal or state law, a t  s u c h  interva ls as  m a y  be required 
by law from time to t ime.  

7. To pay for any agreed-to, non-standard reports on a t ime and materials basis. 

8. To consult  as necessary with its own lega l  counsel  regarding the selected covered benefits and to be 
responsib le for d etermi ning all potentia l tax consequences re lat ing to the covered benefits i t  se lects .  

SECTION VJ. General Provisions 

A. 

B. 

C. 

Independent Contractors. Dentists providing services are independent contractors, and neither the Contractor nor Delta 
Dental wi l l  be l iable for any act or omission of any Dentist, his or her employees or agents, or a ny person providing 
dental or other professional services to M embers. 

Binding Effect. All Members, by enrol l ing in This Plan, a re bound by the terms and conditions of this Contract. 

Payment Limitations. Delta Denta l wi l l  make no payment for services or suppl ies if a c la im for such has not been 
received by Delta Dental with in  one year fol lowing the date the services or suppl ies were furnished. 
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D. Marketing Materia ls. Except for those standard documents and materia ls Delta Denta l generates to administer This Plan, 
neither Party sha l l  p ubl ish or distribute any materia ls regarding This Plan without the prior written approval of the other 
Party. 

E. Lega l Action.  U n l ess otherwise prohib ited by app l icable state or  federal  l aw, no act ion or  legal  c la im ar is ing out of 
or related to this Contract sha l l  be brought aga inst Delta Denta l un less Contractor, or the Member, has first 
provided Delta Denta l  with at  least sixty (60) days advance written notice of such c la im.  Notwithstand ing the 

foregoing,  i n  any event, no action s ha l l  be brought by either Party or a Member more than t hree years after the 
legal c la im first a rose, or  after expiration of the app l icable statute of l imitations, wh ichever is shorter.  

F. I ndemnification.  

1. Contractor agrees to indemnify and ho ld  harm less Delta Denta l ,  its affi l iates, d i rectors, officers, and emp loyees 
from and agai nst any and a l l  losses, claims, damages, l iabi l i t ies, costs, and expenses ( including reasonable 
attorneys' fees and expenses related to the defense of any claims) resu lt ing from or arising out of :  (i) a breach 
of this Contract by Contractor, its officers, d irectors, employees, agents or Members; or (i i) any negl igent or 
wi l l fu l  act or omission by Contractor, its officers, d irectors, employees, agents or Members. 

2. Delta Dental  agrees to indemnify and hold harmless Contractor, its affiliates, d irectors, officers, and employees 
from and agai nst any and a l l  losses, c la ims, damages, l iabi l ities, costs, and expenses ( inc luding reasonable 
attorneys' fees and expenses related to the defense of any claims) result ing from or arising out of :  ( i )  a breach 
of this Contract by Delta Dental, its officers, d i rectors, employees or agents; or  (ii) any negl igent or  wi l l fu l  act or 
omission by D elta Dental ,  i ts officers, d irectors, employees or agents. 

3. A Party seeking indemnification s ha l l  ( i) promptly notify the indemnifying Party in  writing of the claim, suit or 
proceeding for which indemnification is sought; ( i i )  permit the indemnifying Party to control the defense or 
sett lement of the claim, suit or proceeding; ( i i i )  reasonably cooperate with the indemnifying Party (at the 
indemnifying Party's expense); and (iv) have the right to provide for its separate defense at its own expense. In 
no event, sha l l  the indemnifying Party settle a c la im, su it  or  proceeding without fi rst obta in ing  the w ritten 
consent of the other Pa rty. Any release obtained as a resu l t  of sett lement m ust contain a release of a l l  c la ims 
against the non- indemnifying Party as wel l  as  i ts  officers, d irectors, and emp loyees. 

G. Dispute Reso l ut ion.  Delta Dental  wi l l  establ ish procedures for resolving a l l  q uestions raised by a Dentist, a 
Contractor, o r  a M ember in regard to c la ims for Benefits a l lowed or denied u nder  the terms of th is  Contract. These 
procedures w i l l  be u sed both for the in i t ia l  determination of those quest ions and for the reso lut ion of appeals 
made on  the basis of those in it ia l  d eterminat ions.  To the extent the benefit p lan sponsored by the Contractor is 
governed by the Employee Retirement I ncome Security Act of 1974, as amended ("ERISA") ,  the p roced ures 
estab l ished for determin ing the Benefits to which a Member is entit led wi l l  comply with the requi rements set forth 
in ER ISA Sect ion 503 as app l icab le to a l im ited scope dental  benefit p lan ,  a n d  the regu lations thereunder,  for 
provid ing a "fu l l  a n d  fai r  review" of a l l  benefit c l a ims.  The ER ISA-requi red c la ims proced u res w i l l  be set forth i n  
deta i l  i n  the Certificate that is to be distr ibuted to Enrol lees a n d  that describes t h e  Benefits u nder  th is Contract. 
All determinat ions made according to this p rocedure wil l  be final and b inding on  the Dent ist, the Contractor, and 
the Member; provided, however, that  the Member may exercise h is  or her legal  r ights after th is  determination as 
described in  the C la ims Appeal Procedure contained in  the Certificate. 

H. Severabi l ity. If any provision of this Contract is in violation of the laws of the State in which this Contract was issued, 
that provision shall be deemed to be void, but the inval idation of that provision wi l l  not otherwise impair  or affect the 
rest of the Contract. When any provision in this Contract is in  conflict with such laws, the rights, duties and obligations 
of Delta Dental, the Contractor and a l l  Members sha l l  be governed by such laws. 

I. Compliance with Applicable Law. This Contract is subject to change if, in the future, federal and state laws and 
regulations require Delta Dental or the Contractor to comply with such laws and regu lations. Should any such change 
to this Contract be necessary by law, the Contractor wil l receive written notice from Delta Dental informing the 
Contractor of the reasons for any change to the Contract and the process by which the Contractor wi l l  receive an 
amended Contract. 

J. Additional Services. Delta Dental may from time to time provide additional services or coverage by rider or other 
notice. Delta Dental may withdraw those services or coverage at any time after giving notice. 

K. Notices. Any notice required or permitted to be g iven by this Contract will be considered given if in writing and 
personal ly de l ivered, or if in writ ing and deposited in the United States mail with postage prepaid, addressed to the 
person at their last address of record. 

L. Amendment and Assignment. No agent has authority to change any part of this Contract. No changes to this Contract 
wi l l  be valid unless both Parties approve them in writi ng. Delta Dental shal l  have the discretion to assign its rights and 
responsibil it ies under this Contract to an affi l iated entity. If  Delta Dental chooses to assign its rights and responsib i l it ies, 
it shal l  assign them to an appropriately l icensed entity capable of performing s imi lar  functions at s imi lar  levels as Delta 
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Denta l .  Delta Dental sha l l  serve written notice of the assignment to Contractor and said notice shal l  provide the name 
and address of the assignee. Neither this Contract nor any part of it sha l l  be assigned by Contractor without the prior 
written consent of Delta Dental, and any attempt at assignment by Contractor without such consent by Delta Dental 
sha l l  be nu l l  and void. Subject to the foregoing l imitation, this Contract sha l l  be b inding upon the parties and their 
respective successors and assigns. 

M. Subrogation. To the extent that This Plan provides or pays Benefits for Covered Services, Delta Denta l is subrogated to 

any right the Member may have to recover from another, his or her insurer, or under his or her "Med ical Payments" 
coverage or any "Uninsured Motorist," "Underinsured Motorist," or other simi lar coverage provisions. 

N. Right of Recovery Due to Fraud. If Delta Dental pays for services or suppl ies that were sought or received under 
fraudulent, false, or mis leading pretenses or circumstances, pays a claim that contains false or misrepresented 
information, or pays a c la im that is determined to be fraudu lent due to the acts of the Contractor, and/or Member, it 
may recover that payment from the person or entity that committed such fraud. Delta Denta l may recover any 
payment determined to be based on false, fraudulent, mis leading, or misrepresented information by deducting that 
amount from any payments properly due to the person(s) or entity(ies) that committed such fraud. Delta Dental wi l l  
provide an explanation of  the payment being recovered at  the t ime the deduction is  made. 

0. Force Maieure.  U n less otherwise stated in the Declarations Section of this Contract, neither Delta Dental  ( inc lud ing 
i ts  agents, d i rectors, officers, and employees) nor Contractor sha l l  be l iab le for  de lays in  performance due to 
c i rcumstances beyond the i r  reasonable control .  Each party sha l l  be excused from performance under th is Contract 
and s ha l l  have no l iabi l ity to the other party for any period during which it is prevented from performing any of its 
obl igations (other than payment obl igations), in  whole or in  part, as a result of delays caused by the other party or by 
an act of God, war, terrorism, civi l  unrest, civil disturbance, court order, labor dispute, or other cause beyond its 

reasonable contro l ,  and such nonperformance shal l  not be a defau l t  under or grounds for termination of this Contract. 
Notwithstanding the foregoing ,  Force Majeure sha l l  not excuse Contractor's payment obligations under th is Contract. 

P. Assignment of Benefits. Un less otherwise stated in the Dec larat ions Section of this Contract, Benefits to Members 
are for the personal  benefit of those Members and cannot be transferred or assigned;  provided, however, Delta 
Denta l sha l l  pay Part ic ipating Dentists directly on behalf  of M em bers. 

Q. Govern ing Laws. This Contract w i l l  be governed by and interpreted under the laws of the State of Ohio.  

R. Legal ly Mandated Benefits. If a ny appl icable law requires broader coverage or more favorable treatment for a Member 
than is provided by this Contract, that law sha l l  control over the language of this Contract. 

S. Entire Agreement. This Contract constitutes the entire agreement between the Parties. 

T. Effect of Errors on Coverage. Typographical or administrative errors shal l  not deprive a Member of Benefits. Neither 

shall such errors create a ny rights to additional benefits not in  accordance with al l of the terms, conditions, l imitations, 
and exclusions of this Contract. 

U. Bankruptcy or I nsolvency. Contractor sha l l  notify Delta Dental immediately in the event of bankruptcy or other 

insolvency. Delta Dental reserves all rights and remedies with respect to the Contractor's bankruptcy or other 
insolvency, including but not l i mited to, the right to automatica l ly terminate or modify performance under this Contract 
to the extent permitted by appl icable l aw. 

SECTION VII. Coordination of Benefits 

All  Benefits u nder this Contract sha l l  be subject to the coordination of benefits provision set forth in the Certificate. 

SECTION VIII. Term and Termination 

This Contract sha l l  remain in fu l l  force and effect for the in i t ia l  term commencing on the Effective Date and continuing 

unti l  the F i rst Renewal Date, as specified in  the Declarat ions Sect ion.  Thereafter, the Contract may be renewed for 
subsequent terms as specified in  the Declarations Section or in  a renewal letter, un less Contractor or Delta Denta l 
provides written notice of its intent not to renew at least th i rty (30) days prior to the expiration of the then current 
term. Delta Dental  sha l l  have the option of terminating this Contract if :  

A. The Contractor fa i ls  to make a required payment before expiration of the Grace Period specified; or 

B. Delta Dental cancels pursuant to Section V.B.l of this Contract; or 

C. The size of the group changes by ten percent (10%) or more, or  the composition of the group materia l ly changes 
from the t ime of in it ia l app l ication, and Delta Dental e lects not to exercise its rating rights as set forth in  Section V.B.l; 

or 
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D. The Contractor permits Enrollees and/or Dependents to enro l l  in This Plan outside of the Open Enrol lment Period 
and/or the Specia l  Enro l lment Periods set forth in the Certificate; or 

E. The Contractor has otherwise materia l ly  breached this Contract. 

Un less otherwise stated in  the Declarations Sect ion of this Contract, the Contractor may terminate this Contract without 
cause by providing Delta Dental with th i rty (30) days pr ior written notice. 

Upon termination of this Contract, the Contractor is l iable to Delta Dental for any Rate that was then due and unpaid. In 
the event th is Contract terminates mid-month, Contractor shal l  be l iab le  to Delta Dental for al l  p remiums due and owing 
through the end of the month in which termination occurs .  

SECTION IX. Confidentiality and Disclosure 

A. The Parties acknowledge that in the course of performing under this Contract each Party may be provided with or 
g iven access to information, in ora l ,  recorded or written form, that is proprietary and confidential to the other Party 
(col lect ively referred to as the "Confidential I nformation"). Such Confidential I nformation includes, but is not l imited 
to: i nformation regarding the other Party's management, business, organizational structure, pol icies, p rocedures, 
business relationships, intel lectual property, copyrights, patents, trademarks, software, data, databases, system 
designs, specificat ions, documentation, code, architecture, structure, a lgorithms, techniques, processes, protoco ls, 
product materials, notes, s l ides, ideas, Maximum Approved Fees, A l lowed Amounts, preferred provider reports, 
actuaria l formulas, providers' personal information, and financia l  terms of this Contract. 

B. Confidential I nformation sha l l  not inc lude any information that: 

1.  I s  a lready known to the Party at the time of the d isclosure (as evidenced by written documentation exist ing at 
that t ime); 

2. Is genera l ly avai lab le to the publ ic or  becomes pub l icly known through no wrongfu l act of a Party; or 

3. I s  received by a Party from a third-party who had a legal r ight to provide it (as evidenced by written 
documentation existing at that time). 

C. The Parties each wil l  make al l reasonable, necessary and appropriate efforts to safeguard each other's Confidential 
Information. Each Party wi l l  safeguard the other's Confidential I nformation to the same extent that it safeguards 
information relating to its own business, which in  no event wi l l  be less than the safeguards that a reasonably prudent 
business wou ld exercise under s imi lar circumstances. 

D. Each Party agrees not to use, distr ibute or exploit each other's Confidential Information, in whole or in part, for its 
own benefit or that of any third party and wi l l  not disc lose such Confidentia l I nformation to any other person or 
entity w ithout each other's prior written consent. A Party sha l l  be responsib le for any breach of this Contract by its 
employees, authorized subcontractors, agents or  representatives. 

E. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Section, the Parties shal l  be permitted to disclose Confidential 
I nformation as requ i red by order of a court of law, administrative agency, or other governmental body; p rovided, 
however, the Party sha l l  provide reasonable advance written notice to the other Party to the extent al lowed by law in 
order to al low that Party the opportunity to seek a protective order or  otherwise l im it such d isclosure, and the 
disclosing Party shal l reasonably cooperate with the other Party to l im it any such disclosure or to seek a protective 
order. If a Party is nonetheless required to disc lose the other Party's Confidential I nformation, said Party sha l l  only 
disclose the min imum information necessary to respond to the legal request. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Delta 
Dental shal l  not be required to provide Contractor notice prior to responding to governmental agency subpoenas 
regarding potential provider fraud or abuse. 
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0 DELTA DENTAL
® 

Delta Dental PPO (Point-of-Service) 

Summary of Denta l Plan Benefits 

For Group# 1964-0001 

Cleveland Publ ic Libra ry 

This Summary of Dental  P lan Benefits shou ld be read a long with your Certificate. Your Certificate provides addit ional  
information about your Delta Dental  p lan ,  i nc lud ing information about p lan excl usions a nd l im itations. I f  a statement in  
this Summary confl icts w i th  a statement i n  the Certificate, the statement i n  th i s  Summary app l ies to  you and you shou ld 
ignore the confl ict ing statement i n  the  Cert ificate. The percentages be low are appl ied to De l ta Denta l 's  a l lowance for 
each serv ice and it may vary due to the dentist's network part ic ipat ion.*  

Control Plan - Delta Dental of Ohio 

Benefit Year - January 1 through December 31 

Covered Services -

Delta Dental 
PPO Dentist 

Plan Pays 
Diagnostic & Preventive 

Diagnostic and Preventive Services - exams, 
100% 

cleanings, fluoride, a nd space mainta iners 

Emergency Palliative Treatment - to temporari ly 
100% 

rel ieve pain 

Sealants - to prevent decay of perma nent teeth 100% 

Brush Biopsy - to detect oral cancer 100% 

Bitewlng Radiographs - bitewing X- rays 100% 

Basic Services 
All Other Radiographs - other X-rays 80% 

Minor Restorative Services - fi l l i ngs  a nd crown repair 80% 

Endodontic Services - root cana ls  80% 

Periodontic Services - to t reat g u m  d isease 80% 

Oral Surgery Services - extract ions a nd dental surgery 80% 

Other Basic Services - misc. services 80% 

Rel ines and Repairs - to prosthetic a pp l iances 80% 

Major Services 
Major Restorative Services - c rowns 

Prosthodontic Services - br idges, i mplants,  dentu res, 
and crowns over i mplants 

60% 

60% 

Delta Dental 
Premier Dentist 

Plan Pays 

100% 

100% 

100% 

100% 

100% 

80% 

80% 

80% 

80% 

80% 

80% 

80% 

60% 

60% 

Nonparticipating 
Dentist 

Plan Pays• 

100% 

100% 

100% 

100% 

100% 

80% 

80% 

80% 

80% 

80% 

80% 

80% 

60% 

60% 

• When you receive services from a Nonpa rt ic ipating D entist, the percentages in  this co lumn i nd icate the port ion of 
Delta Dental 's Nonpart ic ipat ing Dent ist  Fee that w i l l  be paid for those serv ices. Th is  amount may be l ess than what the 

Dentist charges or Delta Dental approves and you a re responsib le for that difference. 

► Oral exams ( inc lud ing eva luat ions by a specia l i st) a re payable twice per ca lendar year. 
► Prophylaxes (c lean ings) are payable twice per ca lendar year. 
► People with specific at-risk health condit ions may be e l ig ib le for a ddit ional  prophylaxes ( clean ings) or f luoride 

treatment. The patient should ta lk  with his or her  dentist about treatment. 
► F luor ide treatments are payab le  twice per ca lendar year for people age 18 a nd under. 
► Bitewing X-rays are payable once per calendar year and fu l l  mouth X-rays (which inc lude bitewing X-rays) are 

payable once i n  any five-year period. 
► Sea lants are payable once per tooth per l ifet ime for first permanent molars for people age e ight and under a nd 

second permanent molars for people age 13 and under. The surface must be free from decay and restorations.  
► Composite resin  (white) restorations are payable on posterior teeth. 
► Porce la in  and resin facings on crowns a re opt iona l  t reatment on posterior teeth. 
► Implants are payable once per tooth in any five-year period. I mplant related services are Covered Services. 
► Crowns over implants are payab le  once per tooth i n  any five-year period. Services related to c rowns over implants 

are Covered Services. 
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Having Delta Denta l coverage makes it easy for you to get dental care a lmost everywhere in the world !  You can now 
receive expert dental care when you a re outside of the United States through our Passport Denta l p rogram. This 
program gives you access to a wor ldwide network of dentists and denta l c l i nics. Engl ish-speaking operators a re 
avai lab le a round the clock to answer questions and help you schedule care. For more information, check our Web site or  
contact your  benefits representative to get a copy of  our Passport Dental information sheet. 

Maximum Payment - $1,500 per person total per Benefit Year on a l l  services. 

Deductible - $50 Deductib le per person total per Benefit Year. The Deduct ib le  does not app ly to d iagnostic and 
preventive services, emergency pa l l iat ive t reatment, brush b iopsy, bitewing X-rays, and sealants. 

Waiting Period - Enro l lees who a re e l ig ib le  for denta l benefits are covered on the first day of the month fo l lowing the 
date of hire 

Eligible People - A l l  fu l l -t ime employees of the Contractor working 37.5 hours per week who choose the dental p lan 
and a l l  part-time regu lar  employees who work a regu lar  set schedu le of 20 to 36.5 hours per week and COBRA 
(Consol idated Omnibus Budget Reconci l iat ion Act of 1985) enrol lees, if app l icable who choose the denta l  p lan.  

Also e l ig ib le a re your Spouse and your Chi ldren to the end of the month in which they turn 26, inc luding your Chi ldren 
who are marr ied ,  who no  longer l ive with you, who a re not your Dependents for Federal income tax purposes, and/or 
who are not permanent ly  disabled. Also e l ig ib le is your domestic partner, as defined by the contractor. 

Enro l lees and dependents choosing this denta l plan a re requi red to remain enro l led for a min imum of 12  months. Shou ld 
an Enro l lee or Dependent choose to drop coverage after that t ime, he or she may not re-enro l l  pr ior to the date on 
which 12 months have e lapsed. Dependents may on ly  enrol l  if the Enro l lee is enrol led (except under COBRA) and must 
be enrol led in the same p lan as the Enrol lee. An election may be revoked or changed at any t ime if the change is the 
resu lt  of a qua l ifying  event as defined under I nternal Revenue Code Section 125 .  

Coordination of Benefits - I f  you and your Spouse are both e l ig ib le to enro l l  in This P lan as Enro l l ees, you may be 
enro l led together on  one app l ication or separately on individua l  app l ications, but not both. Your Dependent Chi ldren 
may on ly be enrol led on one app l ication. Delta Denta l  w i l l  not coordinate benefits between your coverage and your 
Spouse's coverage if you and your Spouse a re both covered as Enro l lees under Th is P lan .  

Benefits wi l l  cease on the last day of the month in which the employee is terminated. 

Customer Service To l l -Free Number: 800-524-0149 (TTY users ca l l  711) 
https://www. De l taDenta lOH .com 

January 1 ,  2021 
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Q DELTA DENTAL® 

De lta Denta l PPO™ 

Our national PPO program 

Welcome!  

Your denta l  program is admin istered by  Delta Dental P lan of  Oh io ,  I nc . ,  a nonprofit health i nsuring corporation doing 
business as De lta Denta l  of Oh io. De lta Dental  of Ohio is the state's dental  benefits specia l ist .  Good oral health is a v ita l  
part of good general health,  a nd your Delta Denta l program is designed to promote reg u lar  denta l  v is its .  We e ncourage 
you to take advantage of this program by ca l l i ng your Dentist today for an  appointment.  

This Certif icate, a long with your Summary of Dental Plan Benefits, describes the specific benefits of your Delta Dental 

program and how to use them. I f  you have any quest ions about th is program, please ca l l  our  Customer Service 
departmen t  at 800-524-0149 or access our  website at  www. DeltaDenta lOH .com. 

You can eas i ly verify you r  own Benefit , C la ims and e l i g ib i l i ty information onl ine 24 hours a day, seven days a week by 
vis it ing www. DeltaDenta lOH .com and select ing the l i nk  for our Consumer Too lk i t'". The Consumer Toolk i t  wi l l  a l so a l low 
you to pr int claim forms and ID cards, select paperless Explanation of Benefits statements (EOBs), search our  Dentist 

d i rectories, and read ora l hea lth t ips .  

We look forward to serving you!  
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Note: Please read this Certificate together with the Summary of Dental P lan Benefits. The Summary of Dental P lan Benefits 
l ists the specific provisions of your group dental plan. If  a statement in  the Summary confl icts with a statement in this 

Certificate, the statement in the Summary appl ies to This P lan and you should ignore the conflicting statement in  this 
Certificate. 

NOTICE: IF YOU OR YOUR FAM ILY MEMBERS ARE COVERED BY MORE THAN O N E  HEAL TH CAR E  
AND/OR D ENT A L  CARE PLAN, YOU MAY NOT BE ABLE T O  COLLECT BENEFITS FROM BOTH PLANS. 
EACH PLAN MAY REQU I RE YOU TO FOLLOW ITS RULES OR USE SPECI F IC  DENTISTS, AND IT MAY BE 
IM POSSI BLE TO COMPLY WITH BOTH PLANS AT THE SAM E T IME. R EAD ALL OF THE RULES VERY 
CAREFULLY, INCLUDING THE COORDI NATION O F  BEN EFITS SECTION, AND CO MPARE THEM WITH THE 
RULES O F  ANY OTHER PLAN THAT COVERS YOU O R  YOUR FAM I LY. 
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I .  Delta Dental PPO Certificate 
Delta Dental Plan of Ohio, I nc. ,  referred to herein as Delta 
Denta l ,  issues this Certificate to you, the Enro l lee. The 
Certificate is a summary of your dental benefits coverage. 
It reflects and is subject to a contract between Delta 
Dental and the Contractor. 

The Benefits provided under This P lan  may change if any 
state or federal laws change. 

Delta Dental agrees to p rovide Benefits as described in 
this Certificate and the Summa ry of Dental P lan Benefits. 

A l l  the provisions in  the fol lowing pages form a part of 
this document as fu l ly  as if they were stated over the 
s ignature below. 

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Certificate is executed at 
Delta Denta l 's  home office by a n  a uthorized officer. 

Goran M. Ju rkovic, CPA, CGMA 
President and CEO 
Delta Dental Plan of Ohio, I nc. 

I I . Definitions 
Adverse Benefit Determination 

Any denia l ,  reduction or termination of the benefits for 
which you filed a Cla im.  Or a fai l ure to provide or to make 
payment ( in whole or  in part) of the benefits you sought,  
i nc lud ing any such determination based o n  e l ig ib i l i ty, 
app l ication of any ut i l ization review criteria, or a 
determination that the item or service for which benefits 
are otherwise provided was experimental o r  
i nvestigationa l, o r  was not medica l ly necessary o r  
appropriate. 

A l lowed Amount 

The amount permitted under the app l icab le fee schedule 
for th is P lan,  which was selected by your Contractor, and 
u pon which Delta Denta l  wi l l  base its payment for a 
Covered Service. 

Benefit Year 

The period during which any benefit frequency l imitation 
a nd/or annual maximum payment wi l l  apply. This wil l be 
the calendar year, u n less your Contractor e lects a 
d ifferent period to serve as the Benefit Year. (See the 
Summary of Dental  Plan Benefits for your Benefit Year.) I f  
the Benefit Year i s  based upon a calendar year, the terms 
Benefit Year and Calendar Year may be used 
i nterchangeab ly. 

Benefits 

Payment for the Covered Services that have been 
se lected under This Plan. 

Certificate 

Th is  document. Delta Dental wil l provide Benefits as 
described in  this Certificate. Any changes in  this 
Certificate wi l l  be based on changes to the contract 
b etween Delta Denta l and the Contractor. 
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Chi ld(ren) 

Your natural ch i ld(ren), stepch i ld(ren),  adopted 
ch i ld(ren), ch i l d(ren) by virtue of legal  guardianship,  
or ch i ld(ren) who is/a re res id ing with you during the 
waiting period for adoption or  legal  guardianship .  

Cla im 

A request for payment for a Covered Service. C la ims 
are not condit ioned upon your seeking advance 
approval, certification, or  authorizat ion to receive 
payment for any Covered Service. 

Completion Date 

The date that treatment is complete. Some 
procedures may requ i re more than one appointment 
before they can be completed. Treatment is 
complete: 

• For dent u res and part ia l  dentures, on the  
de l ivery dates ;  

• For crowns and bridgework, on the permanent 
cementation date; 

• For root canals and periodontal treatment, on the 
date of the final  procedure that completes 
treatment. 

Copayment 

The percentage of the charge, if any, that you must 
pay for Covered Services. 

Contractor 

The employer, organization, group, or association 
sponsoring This Plan. 

Covered Serv ices 

The unique dental services selected for coverage as 
described in the Summary of Dental Plan Benefits and 
subject to the terms of this Certificate. 

Deductib le 

The amount a person and/or a fami ly  must pay 
toward Covered Services before Delta Denta l begins 
paying for those services under this Certificate. The 
Summary of Denta l P lan Benefits l i sts the Deduct ib le  
that  appl ies to  you, if any. 

Delta Dental 

Delta Dental P lan of Ohio, I nc. ,  a nonp rofit health­
insur ing corporation providing dental  benefits. Delta 
Denta l is not a n  insurance company. 

Delta Dental M ember Plan 

An individual dental benefit p lan that is a member of 

the Delta Dental Plans Association, the nation's largest, 

most experienced system of dental health plans.  

Delta Dental P remier® Dentist Schedu le  

The maximum fee a l lowed per p rocedure for  services 

rendered by a D_e l ta Dental Premier Dent ist as 

determined by that Dentist's local  De lta Denta l 

Member P lan. 
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Dentist 

A person l icensed to p ractice dentistry in the state or 
juri sd iction in which denta l  serv ices are performed. 

• Delta Dental PPO Dentist ("PPO Dentist") - a 
Dentist who has signed an  agreement with the Delta 
Dental Member Plan in his or her state to participate in 
Delta Dental PPO. 

• Delta Dental Premier Dentist ("Premier Dentist") -
a Dentist who has s igned an agreement with the Delta 
Denta l Member P la n in h is  or her state to participate 
in  Delta Denta l Premier. 

• Nonparticipating Dentist - a Dentist who has not 

s igned an agreement with any Delta Denta l Member 

P lan to participate i n  Delta Denta l  PPO or Delta 

Denta l Premier. 

• Out-of-Country Dentist - A Dentist whose office is 

located outside the United States and its territories. 

Out-of-Country Dentists a re not e l ig ib le to sign 

participating agreements with Delta Denta l .  

PPO Dentists and Delta Denta l  Premier Dentists are 
sometimes co l lectively referred to herein as  
"Participating Dentists." Wherever a definition or  
provision of th is Certificate d i ffers from a nother state's 
Delta Dental Member P lan and its agreement with 
Part ic ipat ing Dentists, the agreement in  that state with 
that Dentist wi l l  be control l i ng .  

Delta Dental Premier Dentists, Nonparticipating Dentists, 
and Out-of-Country Dentists a re sometimes col lectivel y  
referred to  herein as "Non-PPO Dentists." 
Deny/Denied/Denia l  

When a Cla im for a part icu lar service is denied for payment 
due to certain contractua l  l imitations/exc lusions. You wi l l  
be responsib le for paying your Dentist the appl icable 
amount for such service regardless of the Dentist's 
participating status. 

Dependent(s) 

• Your dependents are as defined by the ru les of el igibi lity 
as stated in your Summary of Dental Plan Benefits. 

Enrol lee 

You, when the Contractor notifies Delta Dental that you 
are el igible to receive Benefits under This P lan. 

Maximum Approved Fee 

The Maximum Approved Fee is  the lowest of: 

• The Submitted Amount 

• The lowest fee regular ly charged, offered, or received by 
an individual Dentist for a dental service or supply, 
i rrespective of the Dentist's contractual agreement with 
another dental benefits organization. 

• The maximum fee that the loca l  Delta Dental Member 
Plan approves for a g iven procedure in a given region 
and/or specialty based upon appl icab le  Partic ipat ing 
Dentist schedu les and internal procedures. 

Participating Dentists ag ree not to charge Delta Dental 
patients more than the Max imum Approved Fee for a 
Covered Service. I n  a l l  cases, Delta Denta l w i l l  make the 
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fina l determi nation regard ing the Max imum Approved 
Fee for a Covered Service. 

Maximum Payment 

The maximum do l lar  amount Delta Denta l w i l l  pay in 
any Benefit Year or l ifet ime for Covered Services. See 
the Summary of Denta l  P lan Benefits for the 
maximum payments appl icab le to Th is  Plan. 

Member(s) 

Any Enrol lee or Dependent with coverage under This 
Plan. 

Nonparticipating Dentist Fee 

The maximum fee a l lowed per procedure for services 

rendered by a Nonparticipating Dentist as determi ned 

by Delta Denta l .  

Open Enro l lment Period 

The period of time, as determined by the Contractor, 
during which a Member may enrol l or be enro l l ed for 
Benefits. 

Out-of-Country Dentist Fee 

The maximum fee a l lowed per procedu re for services 

rendered by an Out-of-Country Dentist as determined 

by Delta Dental .  

PPO Dentist Schedu le  

The  maximum fee a l l owed per  p rocedure for services 

rendered by a PPO Dentist as determined by that 

Dentist's l oca l  Delta Denta l Member P lan .  

Pre-Treatment Estimate 

A voluntary and optional process where Delta Dental 
issues a written estimate of dental benefits that may 
be avai lab le under your coverage for your proposed 
denta l t reatment. Your Dentist submits the proposed 
denta l t reatment to Delta Dental i n  advance of 
providing the t reatment. 

A Pre-Treatment Estimate is for informational purposes 
only and is not required before you receive any dental 
care. It is not a prerequisite or condition for approval of 
future dental benefits payment. You wil l  receive the 
same Benefits under This Plan whether or not a Pre­
Treatment Estimate is requested. The benefits estimate 
provided on a Pre-Treatment Estimate notice is based 
on benefits avai lable on the date the notice is issued. It 
is not a guarantee of future dental benefits or payment. 

Avai lab i l i ty of denta l benefits at the time you r  
treatment is completed depends on  several factors. 
These factors i nc l ude, but are not l im ited to, your 
continued e l ig ibi l ity for benefits, your ava i lab le annua l  
or l ifet ime Maximum Payments, any coordination of 
benefits, the status of you r Dentist, This P lan's 
l im itations and any other provisions, together with any 
addit ional information or changes to your denta l 
treatment. A request for a Pre-Treatment Estimate is 
not a Cla im or a p reauthorization, precertificat ion or 
other reservation of future Benefits. 
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Processing Pol icies 

Delta Dental's policies and gu idel ines used for Pre­
Treatment Estimate and payment of Cla ims. The 
Processing Pol icies may be amended from time to t ime. 

Specia l  Enrol lment Per iod 

A period outside of the Open Enro l lment Period in which 
you or your Dependent can obtain  coverage under This 
Plan due to qua l ifying l ife event. 

Spouse 

Your legal spouse. 

Submitted Amount 

The amount a Dentist b i l l s  to Delta Dental for a specific 
treatment or service. A Partic ipating Dentist cannot 
charge you or  your Dependents for the difference 
between this amount and the Max imum Approved Fee. 

Summary of Denta l P lan Benefits 

A descr ipt ion of the  spec ific prov is ions of your g roup 
dental coverage. The Summary of Denta l  P lan Benefits 
is and shou ld  be read as  a part of this Cert if icate, and  
supersedes any contra ry prov is ion of  th is  Cert if icate. 

This P lan 

The denta l  coverage estab l ished for Members pursuant to 
this Certificate and your Summary of Denta l Plan Benefits. 

I l l .  Enrolling in This Plan 
The Open Enrol lment Period, if app l icable, wi l l  be 
establ ished by the Contractor and wi l l  occur on an annua l  
basis. During the Open Enrol lment Period, a l l  e l ig ib le 
persons as defined in your Summary of Dental P lan 
Benefits may enrol l i n  This Plan. You and/or your 
Dependents may not enro l l  in This Plan at any other t ime 
during the appl icable Benefit Year except in the fol lowing 
instances: 

a .  Newly h i red or  reh ired emp loyees ( i f  
app l icab le) :  You w i l l  be e l i g ib l e  to enro l l  on the 
date for  wh ich  emp loyment compensat ion 
begins or ,  i f  app l i cab le, that date p lus the 
number of days s pecif ied as a wait ing per iod i n  
the Summary o f  Denta l  P l an  Benefits .  

b. New Spouse: Your  new Spouse w i l l  be e l i g i b l e  to 
enro l l  on the date of marriage. 

c . Newborn: Your newborn wi l l  be e l ig ib le  to enrol l  
on the date of b i rth .  

d. Legal adoptions or  guardianships: Your newly 
adopted Chi ld(ren) and/or the minor Chi ld(ren) 
that you and/or your Spouse have guardianship 
over wi l l  be e l ig ib le to enro l l  on the date that the 
legal petit ion for adoption or guardianship 
becomes lega l ly f ina l ,  or the date on which the 
Ch i ld( ren) begins residing with the Enro l lee and 
the Enro l lee assumes responsib i l ity for the 
Chi ld( ren) whi le wait ing for adoption or 
guardianship to become fi na l .  

e .  New Stepch i ld :  Your new stepchi ld wi l l  be e l ig ib le  
to enro l l  on the date that the Chi ld's natural 
parent becomes a Dependent. 

f. To the extent Contractor permits Dependents 
other than those defined i n  th is Certificate to 
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enro l l  in Th is  P lan ,  such Dependents w i l l  be 
e l i g ib l e  to enro l l  on the date that they 
become an  e l ig ib le  Dependent . Any such 
add it ional  Dependents permitted by 
Contractor sha l l  be set forth in your 
Summary of Denta l  P lan Benefits. 

g .  A l l  others w i l l  be permitted on the date that 
De l ta Dental approves in  writ ing the 
enro l lment or  l ist ing of those people, un less 
compel led by a court or  administrative order 
to otherwise provide Benefits for a 
Dependent. 

IV. Selecting a Dentist 
You may choose any Dentist. Your out-of-pocket 
costs are l i ke ly to be l ess if you go to a Delta Dental 
Participating Dentist. 

To verify that a Dentist is a Participating Dentist, you 
can use Delta Dental 's on l ine Dentist D i rectory at 
www.DeltaDenta lOH.com or  ca l l  800-524-0149. 

V. Accessing Your Benefits 
To uti l ize your dental benefits, fol low these steps: 

1 .  P lease read this Cert ificate and the Summary of 
Dental P lan Benefits carefu l ly  so you are fami l i a r  
w i th  your  benefits, payment methods, and terms 
of This Plan. 

2 .  Make an appointment with your Dent ist  and te l l  
h im or  her  that you have dental benefits with 
Delta Denta l .  If your Dentist is not fami l i a r  with 
This P lan or has any questions, have h im or her 
contact Delta Dental by writ ing to Delta Dental ,  
Attent ion: Customer Service, P.O. Box 9089, 
Farmington H i l ls, M ichigan 48333-9089, or ca l l ing 
the to l l -free number at 800-524-0149. 

3. After you receive your dental treatment, you or 
the denta l office staff wi l l  fi l e  a Claim form, 
complet ing the information port ion with :  

a .  The Enro l lee's fu l l  name and address 

b .  The Enrol lee's Member I D  number 

c .  The name and date of b i rth of the person 
receiving denta l  care 

d .  The Contractor's name and  number 

Notice of C la im Forms 

Delta Denta l  does not requ i re special C la im forms. 
However, most dental offices have C laim forms 
avai lab le. Part ic ipat ing Dentists wi l l  fi l l out and submit 
your denta l  C la ims for you. 

Ma i l  C la ims and completed information requests to: 

Delta Dental 
P.O. Box 9085 

Farmington H i l ls ,  Michigan 48333-9085 
Pre-Treatment Estimate 

A P re-Treatment Est imate is  not requ i red to receive 
payment, but it a l l ows Cla ims to be p rocessed more 
effic ient ly and a l lows you to know what services 
may be covered before your Dentist provides t hem. 
You and your Dent ist  s hou ld  review your Pre­
Treatment Estimate Not ice before t reatment. Once 
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treatment is complete, the denta l  off ice w i l l  s ubmit a 
C la im to Delta Dental  for payment.  

Written Notice of C la im and Time of Payment 

Because the a mount of your Benefits is  not cond it ioned 
on  a Pre-Treatment Est imate decis ion by De l ta Denta l ,  
a l l  C la ims under  Th is  P l an  are post-serv ice C la ims.  A l l  
C la ims for Benefits m ust be f i led w i t h  De lta Denta l  
with in o n e  year of  the  date the serv ices were 
completed.  O nce a C l a i m  is  f i led, D e lta Denta l w i l l  
adjudicate it  w i th in  30 days  of rece iv ing  i t .  I f  there i s  

not  enough i nformat ion to adjud icate  your  C la im, De l ta 
Denta l  w i l l  notify you o r  your  Dent ist  w i th in  3 0  days.  

The not ice wi l l  (a)  describe the  i nformat ion  n eeded, (b)  
expla i n why i t  is needed, (c) req uest  an extens ion of 
t ime in  wh ich to dec ide the C la im,  and (d)  i nform you 
or your Dent ist that the  i nformat i o n  must  be received 
within 45 days or your C la im wi l l  be Den ied i f  the 

services were performed by a Nonpart ic ipat ing Dentist ,  
or  not chargeable to the  Member i f  the services were 
performed by a Part ic ipat ing Dent ist .  You w i l l  rece ive a 

copy of a n y  not ice sent  to your  Dent i st .  Once Delta 
Denta l  rece ives the  requested i nformat ion ,  i t  has 1 5  
days t o  a djud icate your  C la im .  I f  y o u  o r  your  Dent ist  
does not supp ly  t h e  requested i nformat ion ,  De l ta  
Denta l  w i l l  Deny your  C la im.  In  such case ,  you w i l l  be 
respons ib le  for a l l  c harges i f  the  serv ices were 
performed by a Nonpart ic ipat ing  Dentist .  I f  the services 

were performed by a Part ic ipat ing D ent i st,  the services 
w i l l  not be  chargea b le  to the M ember .  Once De l ta  
Denta l  adjud icates your  C la im,  i t  wi l l  not ify you with in  
five days.  

Authorized Representative 

You may a l so appoin t  a n  a uthor ized representat ive to 

dea l  with Delta Denta l  on  your  beha lf  with respect to 
any C la im you f i le  o r  a n y  rev iew of a Den ied Cla im you 

wish to p ursu e  (see the  C la ims A ppea l Procedure 
sect ion) .  You shou l d  contact  your  Contractor,  ca l l  De l ta 
Denta l ' s  C ustomer Serv ice department, to l l -free, at 
800-524-0149, or write them at P . O. Box 9089, 
Farmington H i l ls ,  M ich igan ,  48333-9089,  to request a 

form to des ignate the  person you wish  to appoint as 
your representative.  De l ta  Denta l  w i l l  on ly recog nize 

the perso n  whom you have author ized on  the last 
dated form f i led with De l ta Denta l .  O nce you have 
appoi nted a n  author ized representat ive, Delta Denta l 
w i l l  comm u n icate d i rect ly wi th  y o u r  representat ive and  

w i l l  not  i nform you  of the status of your  C la im .  You w i l l  
have to g et that i nformat ion from your  representat ive .  

I f  you have not  des ig nated a represe ntat ive, De lta 
Denta l  wi l l  commun icate d i rect ly  with you .  

Questions and Assistance 

Quest ions regard ing your covera ge shou ld  be d i rected 
to your Contractor or c a l l  Delta Denta l 's Customer 
Service depa rtment.  to l l -free, at 8 00-524-0149 .  You 
may a lso write to De l ta  Denta l ' s  C ustomer S e rv ice 
department a t  P.O. Box 9089, Farmi ngton H i l l s ,  
M ich igan ,  48333-9089. When wr it ing to De l ta  Denta l ,  
p lease i n c l u d e  your name,  the Contractor's  name a nd 

nu mber, the Enro l lee's Member I D  n u mber, a n d  your  
dayt ime te lephone number. 
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VI. How Payment is Made 

Delta Dental shall make payments for Covered Services 
in  accordance with the type of plan selected by the 
Contractor.  The type of plan selected wi l l  be identified 
in  your Summary of Dental Plan Benefits. 

Delta Dental PPO (Point-of-Service) 

If  your Dentist is a Partic ipating Dentist, Delta Dental 
wi l l  base payment on  the Maximum Approved Fee for 

Covered Services. 

Delta Dental wil l send payment d irectly to Participat ing 
Dentists and you wi l l  be responsible for any appl icable 

Copayments and/or Deductibles. Un less prohibited by 
state law, you wi l l  be responsible for the Maximum 

Approved Fee for most commonly performed non­
covered services. For other non-covered services, you 

wi l l  be responsible for the Dentist's Submitted Amount. 

If your Dentist is a Nonparticipating Dentist, Delta 
Dental wil l  base payment on the Nonpartic ipating 
Dentist Fee for Covered Services. 

If your Dentist is an  Out-of-Country Dentist, Delta 

Dental wi l l  base payment on  the Out-of-Country 
Dentist Fee for Covered Services. 

For Covered Services rendered by a Nonpart ic ipating 
Dentist or Out-of-Country Dentist, Delta Dental wi l l  
send payment to you un less otherwise requ i red by law 
or contract. and you wi l l  be responsible for making fu l l  
payment to  the  Dentist. You wi l l  be responsible for any  
d ifference between Delta Dental's payment and the 
Dentist's Submitted Amount. 

Delta Dental  PPO (Standard) 

Regard l ess of y o u r  D ent ist 's  part ic i pat ing  status ,  

De l ta  Denta l  wi l l  base i ts payment o n  the l esser of 

the Subm itted A m o u nt or the PPO Dent ist 

Schedu le .  

De l ta  Denta l  w i l l  send payment d i rect ly  to 
Part ic ipat ing Dent ists and you wi l l  be  respons ib le  

for  any  app l icab le  Copayments a nd/or Deduct ib les .  
I f  your  Dent ist is  not a PPO Dent i st, but is a Delta 
Denta l  Premier  D e nt ist ,  you wi l l  a lso be res pons ib le  

for  a n y  d ifference between the  PPO Dent ist  
Sched u l e  a n d  the  D el ta  Denta l  Premier  Dent i s t  
S c hed u l e  for Covered Services, i n  a d d it ion  to 
Copayments a nd/or D ed uct ib les .  U n less prohi b i ted 

by state law, you w i l l  be respons i b l e  for the 
Maximum Approved Fee for most common ly  
performed non-covered services.  For  other  non­
covered services,  you wi l l  be respons ib le  for  the  
Dent ist ' s  Su bmitted A mo u nt.  

For Covered Serv ices rendered by a 

N o n pa rt ic ipat ing D e nt i st or Out-of-Country Dent ist ,  
De l ta  Denta l  wi l l  send payment to you u n l ess 
otherwise req u i re d  by law or contract,  and you w i l l  
be respons ib le  for  mak ing  fu l l  payment to the  
Dentist .  You wi l l  be  respons ib le  for any  d ifference 
between Delta Denta l 's  payment and t he Dent ist 's  
Submi tted Amount .  
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Orthodontics 

I f  Th is P l a n  i nc l udes orthod o ntics it  w i l l  be ident if ied on 
and paid as reflected in y o u r  S u m mary of Denta l  P l a n  
Benefits .  

Covered Services Req u i r ing M u lt ip le  Visits 

In  the event a Covered Serv ice req u i res more than one 
( 1 )  v is i t  with  your  Dent ist ,  payment for the Covered 
Service w i l l  be rendered u p o n  Com p l et ion Date.  

VII. Benefit Categories 

The Benefits covered by This P lan are set forth in  your 
Summary of Denta l P lan Benefi ts. 

VII I .  Exclusions and Limitations 

Exclusions 

Delta Dental will make no payment for the following 
services or supplies, unless otherwise specified in the 
Summary of Dental Plan Benefits. All  charges for these 
services will be your responsibility: 

1 .  Services for inj u ries or  conditions payable u nder 
Workers' Compensation o r  Employer's Liab i l i ty laws.  
Services received from any government agency, 
pol it ical subdivis ion, community agency, foundation, 
or s imi lar  entity. NOTE: This provision does not app ly 
to any p rograms provided under,  M edicaid or 
Medicare. 

2. Services or suppl ies, as d etermined by Delta Denta l ,  
for  correction of congenita l or  developmenta l 
ma lformations. 

3. Cosmetic surgery or  dent istry for aesthetic reasons, 
as determined by De l ta D ental .  

4. Services completed or a p p l iances comp leted before a 
person became e l ig ib le  u nder Th is  P lan.  This exclus ion 
does not apply to o rthodontic t reatment in  progress 
(if a Covered Service). 

5. Prescription drugs (except i ntramuscular injectable 
antibiotics), premedication, medicaments/ solutions, and 
relative analgesia. 

6. General  anesthesia and intravenous sedation for (a) 
surgical procedures, un less med ica l ly  necessary, or 
(b) restorative dentistry. 

7. Charges for hospita l ization ,  laboratory tests, 
histopatho logica l examinations and miscel laneous 
tests. 

8. Charges for fa i l u re to keep a schedu led visit with the 
Dentist. 

9. Services or supp l ies ,  as  determined by Delta Denta l ,  
for which n o  va l id dental  n eed c a n  be demonstrated. 

10. Services or  supp l ies, as d etermined by Delta Denta l 
that are investigationa l  in n ature ,  inc l ud ing services or 
suppl ies required to t reat compl ications from 
investigational procedures. 

11 .  Services or suppl ies, as d etermined by Delta Denta l ,  
wh ich  are specia l ized techniques .  

12.  Treatment by other  than a Dentist, except for  services 
performed by a l i censed d enta l hygienist u nder  the 
supervision of a l icensed dentist. Treatment rendered 
by any other l icensed dental  professional  may be 
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covered on ly as so le ly determined by the 
Contractor and/or Delta Denta l .  

1 3 .  Services or supp l ies for wh ich  the patient is not 
lega l ly  ob l igated to pay, or for which no charge 
would be made in  the absence of Delta Denta l  
coverage. 

14 .  Services or supp l ies received due to an act of war, 
declared or undec lared, or terrorism .  

1 5 .  Services or  supp l ies covered under a hospita l ,  
surg ica l/medica l ,  o r  prescription d rug program. 

16 .  Services or  s u p p l ies  that are not within the 
categories of Benefits se lected by the 
Contractor  and that  a re not covered under  the 
terms of th is  Certif icate. 

17. F luoride rinses, se lf-app l ied f luorides, or 
desensitizing medicaments. 

18. I nterim caries a rresting medicament.  

19 .  Preventive control  programs ( inc luding oral  
hygiene instruction ,  car ies suscept ib i l i ty tests, 
d ietary control, tobacco counse l ing ,  home care 
med icaments, etc.). 

20.  Sealants. 

21. Space ma intainers for maintaining space due to 
premature loss of a nterior primary teeth. 

22. Lost, miss ing,  or stolen appl iances of any type, or 
replacement or repair of orthodontic app l iances 
or space maintainers .  

23.  Cosmetic dentist ry,  inc lud ing repairs to facings 
posterior to the second bicuspid posit ion.  

24. Veneers .  

25. Prefabricated crowns used as fi na l  restorations on 
permanent teeth. 

26. Appl iances, surgical procedures, and restorations 
for increasing vertical dimension; for a lter ing,  
restoring, or mainta in ing occ lusion;  for replacing 
tooth struct u re loss resu l ting from att rit ion, 
abrasion, abfraction, or  erosion; or  for periodontal 
spl inting. I f  Orthodontic Services a re Covered 
Services, this excl u sion wi l l  not app ly  to 
Orthodontic Services as l imited by the terms and 
conditions of the Contract between Delta Dental 
and the Contractor. 

27. I m plant/abutment s u pported interim fixed 
denture for edentulous arch. 

28. Soft occ l usa l  guard appl iances. 

29. Paste-type root canal  fi l l ings on permanent teeth. 

30 .  Rep lacement, repair, rel i nes, or adjust me nts of 
occlusal guards .  

31 .  Chemica l curettage.  

32. Services associated with overdentures. 

33 .  Metal  bases on removable prostheses. 

34. The replacement of teeth beyond the normal  
complement of teeth. 

35 .  Personal ization or  characterization of any 
service or  app l iance. 
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36. Temporary crowns u sed for temporization d u ring 
crown or  bridge fabrication. 

37. Posterior bridges in  conj unction with partia l  dentures 
in  the same arch.  

38. Precis ion attachments and stress breakers. 

39.  Biologic materia ls  to aid in soft and osseous tissue 
regeneration when submitted on the same day as 
tooth extraction, per i radicu lar  surgery, soft t issue 
g raft ing, guided t issue regeneration and periodonta l 
or imp lant bone g rafting.  

40. Bone replacement g rafts and special ized imp lant 
surgical  techniques ,  inc luding radiographic/su rgica l  
implant index. 

41. Appl iances, restorations, or  services for the d iagnosis 
or treatment of d isturbances of the 
temporomandibu lar  jo int. 

42. Diagnostic photographs and cephalometric f i l ms, 
un less done for orthodontics and orthodontics a re a 
Covered Service. 

43.  Myofu nctional therapy. 

44. Mounted case ana lyses.  

45. Any and a l l  taxes a pp l icab le to the services. 

46. Processing pol icies may otherwise exclude payment 
by Delta Dental for services or  suppl ies. 

Delta Dental will make no payment for the following 
services or supplies. Participating Dentists may not 
charge Members for these services or supplies. All 
charges from Nonparticipating Dentists for the following 
services or supplies are your responsibility: 
1 .  Services or  supp l ies ,  as  determined b y  De lta Denta l ,  

which a r e  not p rov ided in  accordance with genera l l y  
accepted standards  of dental practice. 

2. The comp letion of forms or submission of C la ims .  

3 .  Consultations, patient screening, or patient assessment 
when performed in conjunction with examinations or 
eva luations. 

4. Caries risk assessment performed on a Member age 2 or 
under. 

5. Loca l anesthesia .  

6 .  Acid etching, cement bases, cavity l iners, a nd bases 
or temporary fi l l i ngs.  

7. I nfection control .  

8. Temporary, inter im, or  provis ional  crowns. 

9. G ingivectomy as an aid to the placement of a 
restorat ion.  

10 .  The correction of occ lus ion, when performed with 
prosthetics and restorations involving occ lusa l  
surfaces. 

1 1 .  Diagnostic casts, when performed in  conj unction with 
restorative or p rosthodontic p rocedures. 

12. Pa l l iative treatment, when any other service is 
provided on the same date except X-rays and tests 
necessary to diagnose the emergency condit ion.  

13 .  Post-operative X-rays,  when done fo l l owing a ny 
completed service o r  procedu re. 
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14 .  Periodontal chart ing.  

1 5. Pins and preformed posts, when done with core 
bu i ldups. 

16. Any substructure when done for in lays, on lays, 
and veneers. 

1 7. A pu lp  cap, when done with a sedative fi l l i ng or 
any other restoration. A sedative or temporary 
fi l l ing,  when done with p u l pa l  debridement for the 
re l ief of acute pa in  prior to conventional root 
canal  therapy or another endodontic p rocedure.  
The opening and drainage of a tooth or pa l l iative 
treatment, when done by the same Dentist or 
dental office on the same day as completed root 
canal  t reatment. 

18. A pu lpotomy on a permanent tooth,  except on a 
tooth with an open apex. 

19 .  A therapeutic apical closure on a permanent tooth, 
except on a tooth where the root is not fu l ly  formed. 

20. Retreatment of a root cana l  by the same Dentist 
or dental office with in two years of the or ig ina l  
root canal treatment. 

21 .  A prophylaxis or fu l l  mouth debridement,  when 
done on the same day as periodontal 
maintenance or sca l ing in the p resence of g ingival  
i nf lammation. 

22. Scal ing in the presence of gingival inflammation 
when done on the same day as periodontal 
maintenance. 

23. Prophylaxis, sca l ing in the presence of g i ngival 
inflammation, or periodontal maintenance when 
done within 30 days of three or  four  quad rants of 
scal ing and root planing or other periodontal 
treatment. 

24. Full mouth debridement when done within 30 days 
of sca l ing and root planing.  

25. Sca l ing and debridement in  the presence of 
inf lammation or mucositis of a s ingle imp lant, 
inc lud ing c leaning of the implant surfaces without 
f lap entry and closure, when performed with in 12 
months of implant restorations, provis ional implant 
crowns and implant or abutment s upported interim 

dentures. 

26. Fu l l  mouth debridement, when done on the same 
day as a compre hensive evaluation. 

27.  An occlusal adjustment, when performed on the 
same day as the d el ivery of an occlusal  guard .  

28. Rel ine, rebase, or  a n y  adjustment or  repair with in 
six months of the del ivery of a partia l  denture. 

29. Tissue condition ing,  when performed on the same 
day as the del ivery of a d entu re or  the rel ine  or 
rebase of a denture .  

30 .  Periapical and/or bitewing X-rays, when done 
within a c l in ica l ly  unreasonab l e  period of t ime of  
performing panora mic and/or fu l l  mouth  X-rays, 
as determined sole ly by Delta Denta l .  

3 1 .  Charges or fees for  overhead, internet/video 
connections, software, hardware or other 
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equipment necessary to de l iver services, including but 
not l imited to teledentistry fees. 

32. Processing pol icies may otherwise exclude payment by 
Delta Dental for services or suppl ies. 

Limitations 
The Benefits for the fol lowing services or supplies are 
l imited as follows, unless otherwise specified in the 
Summary of Dental Plan Benefits. All charges for 
services or supplies that exceed these l imitations will 
be your responsibil ity. All time l imitations are 
measured from the applicable prior dates of services 
in our records with any Delta Dental Member Plan or, 
at the request of your Contractor, any dental plan: 

1 . Bitewing X-rays are payable once per calendar year, 
un less a fu l l  mouth X -ray which inc lude bitewings has 
been paid in that same year. 

2. Panoramic or ful l mouth X-rays (which may inc lude 
bitewing X-rays) a re payable once in any five-year 
period. 

3. Any combination of teeth cleanings (prophylaxes, fu l l  
mouth debridement, sca l ing in the p resence of 
inf lammation, and periodontal maintenance 
procedures) a re payable twice per calendar year. Fu l l  
mouth debridement is payable once in a l ifet ime. 

4. Ora l  examinations and eva l uations (not inc lud ing 
l imited p rob lem focused eva luations or  patient 
screeni ngs) a re only payable twice per ca lendar year, 
regard less of the D entist's specia lty. 

5 . Patient screening is  payab le once per ca lendar year. 

6. Preventive f luoride treatments a re payable twice per 
calendar year for people age 18 and under. 

7. Space maintainers for posterior teeth a re payable 
once in  a l ifet ime for peop le age 13  and under. A d ista l 
shoe space mainta iner is on ly payab le  for fi rst 
permanent molars. 

8. Cast restorations ( inc lud ing jackets, c rowns and 
on lays) and associated p rocedures (such as core 
bu i ldups and post substructures) are payable once in 
any five-year period per tooth .  

9. Crowns or  on lays a re payable on ly for extensive loss 
of tooth structure due to caries (decay) or  fractu re 
( lost or mobi le tooth structure). 

10 .  I nd iv idua l  crowns over implants are payable at the 
prosthodontic benefit l evel once in a five year period. 

1 1 .  Substructures, porcelain, porcela in substrate, and cast 
restorations are not payable for people age 11 and 
under. 

12. Hard fu l l  or part ia l  a rch occlusal guards are payable 
once in a l ifet ime. 

13 . An interim partia l  denture is payab le only for the 
replacement of permanent anterior teeth for people 
age 16  and under or  during the heal ing period for 
people age 17 and over. 

14. Bio logic materia ls  to aid in soft and osseous t issue 
regeneration are payable once per natural tooth in a 
36 month period. 
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15 .  

16 .  

Prosthodontic Services l imitations: 

a. One complete upper and one complete lower 
denture, and any implant used to support a 
dentu re, are payab le once in any five-yea r 
period. 

b .  A removab le partial denture, endostea l 
implant (other than to support a denture), or  
f ixed bridge is payable once in any five-yea r  
period un less t he  loss o f  addit ional teeth 
requ i res the construction of a new app l iance. 

C.  F ixed bridges and removab le  part ia l 
dentures are not payab l e  for peop le  age 1 5  
and  u nder .  

d. A re l ine or the complete rep lacement of 
denture base material is payab le  once in any 
three-year period per appl iance. 

e. Implant removal i s  payable once per l i fet ime 
per tooth or area. 

f .  Implant maintenance is payable once per any 
twelve ( 12) month period. 

g. Removal of a b roken imp lant reta in ing screw 
i s  payable once in a 5 year period. 

Orthodontic Services l imitations, i f  covered u nder 
your P lan pursuant to your Summary of Dental 
P lan Benefits: 

a .  O rthodontic Services are payable for 
Members pursuant to the age l imits specified 
in you r  Summary of Dental Plan Benefits. 

b. I f  the t reatment p lan term inates before 
completion for any reason, Delta Denta l 's 
ob l igat ion for payment ends on the last day 
of the month in  which the patient was last 
treated. 

c. Upon written notification to Delta Dental and to 
the patient, a Dentist may terminate treatment 
for lack of patient interest and cooperation. I n  
those cases, Delta Dental's obl igation for 
payment ends on the last day of the month in 
which the patient was last treated. 

1 7. Delta Dental 's ob l igation for payment of Benefits 
ends on the last day of coverage. However, Delta 
Dental wi l l  make payment for Covered Services 
provided on or before the last day of coverage, as 
long as Delta Dental receives a Cla im for those 
services with in one year of the date of service. 

18. When services i n  progress are interrupted , De l ta 
Denta l w i l l  not issue payment for any incomplete 
services; however, Delta Dental w i l l  ca lcu late the 
Maximum Approved Fee that the dentist may 
charge you for such incomplete services, and 
those charges wi l l  be your responsib i l ity. I n  the 
event the interrupted services are completed later 
by a Dentist, De l ta Dental wi l l  review the Cla im to 
determine the amount of payment, i f  any, to the 
Dentist in  accordance with Delta Dental 's pol ic ies 
at the t ime services are completed. 

19. Care terminated due to the death of a Member 
wi l l  be paid to the l imit of Delta Dental 's l iabi l i ty 
for the services completed or  in p rogress. 
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20. Optional treatment: If you se lect a more expensive 
service than is customari ly provided, Delta Dental 
may make an a l lowance for certa in services based on 
the fee for the customar i ly provided service. You are 
responsible for the d i fference i n  cost. In a l l  cases, 
De l ta Dental w i l l  make the final determination 
regarding optiona l t reatment and any avai lab le 
a l lowance. 

Listed below are services for which Delta Dental w i l l  
p rovide an a l lowance for optional t reatment. 
Remember, you a re responsib l e  for the d ifference in 
cost for any optional treatment. 

a .  Resin, porce la in fused to metal ,  and porce la in 
crowns, br idge retainers, or pant ies on posterior 
teeth - Delta Dental w i l l  pay on ly the amount that 
it would pay for a fu l l  metal crown. 

b. Overdentures - Delta Dental w i l l  pay only the 
amount that it would pay for a conventional 
denture. 

c. Resin, or porce la in/ceramic onlays on posterior 
teeth - Delta Dental w i l l  pay only the amount that 
it would pay for a meta l l i c  on lay. 

d. In lays, regardless of the materia l  used - Delta 
Dental wi l l  pay only the amount that it would pay 
for an  amalgam or composite resin restoration. 

e . A l l -porce la in/ceramic bridges - Delta Denta l w i l l  
pay on ly  the amount that  i t  wou ld pay for a 
conventional fixed bridge. 

f. Implant/abutment supported complete or part ia l  
dentures - De lta Denta l wi l l  pay only the amount 
that it would pay for a conventional denture. 

g. Go ld foi l  restorations - Delta Denta l w i l l  pay on ly 
the amount that it would pay for an amalgam or  
composite restoration. 

h. Posterior sta in less steel c rowns with esthetic 
fac ings, veneers or coatings  - Delta Dental wi l l  
pay on ly the amount that  it would pay for a 
conventional sta in less steel c rown. 

21. Maximum Payment: 

Al l Benefits ava i l ab le  under This Plan are subject to 
the Maximum Payment l im itations set forth in your  
Summary of  Denta l  P l an  Benefits. 

22. I f  a Deductible amount is stated in the Summary of 
Denta l P lan Benefits, Delta Denta l wi l l  not pay for any 
services or suppl ies, in whole or in part, to which the 
Deductib le  appl ies unti l the Deductible amount is met. 

23. Caries risk assessments are payable once in any 36-
month period for Members age 3-18. 

24. Processing pol icies may otherwise l im it payment by 
Delta Dental for services or supp l ies .  

Delta Dental wil l  make no payment for services or 
supplies that exceed the following limitations. All 
charges are your responsibi l ity. However, 
Participating Dentists may not c harge Members for 
these services or suppl ies when performed by the 
same Dentist or dental office. Al l  time l imitations are 
measured from the applicable prior dates of services 
in our records with any Delta Dental Member Plan or, 
at the request of your Contractor, any dental plan. 
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1 . Amalgam and composite resin restorations are 
payable once in any two-year period, regard less of 
the number or combination of restorations p laced 
on a surface. 

2. Core bu i ldups and other substructures are payable 
on ly when needed to reta in a crown on a tooth 
with excessive breakdown due to caries (decay) 
and/or fractures. 

3. Recementation of a crown, on lay, in lay, space 
maintainer, or bridge within six months of the 
seating date. 

4. Retention pins are payab le once in any two-year 
period. Only one substructure per tooth is a 
Covered Service. 

5. Root p lan ing is payable once in any two-year 
period. 

6. Periodontal surgery is payable once in any three­
year period. 

7. A complete occlusal adjustment is payable once in 
any five-year period. The fee for a complete 
occ lusa l  adjustment includes a l l  adjustments that 
a re necessary for a five-yea r period. A l imited 
occ lusa l  adjustment is not payable more than three 
t imes in any five-year period. The fee for a l imited 
occ lusa l  adjustment inc ludes all adjustments that 
are necessary for a six-month period. 

8. Tissue conditioning is payable twice per arch in 
any three-year period. 

9. The a l l owance for a denture repair ( inc luding rel ine 
or rebase) wi l l  not exceed half the fee for a new 
denture. 

10. Services or suppl ies, as determined by Delta 
Denta l ,  which are not provided in accordance with 
genera l ly accepted standards of dental practice. 

1 1 .  D istal shoe space maintainers are only payab le for 
Members age 8 and under. 

12 .  One caries risk assessment is a l lowed on the same 
date of service. 

13. One caries risk assessment is a l lowed within a 
twelve (12) month period when done by the same 
dentist/dental office. 

1 4. Process ing Pol ic ies may otherw ise l im i t  
payment by De l ta Denta l  for services or 
supp l ies .  

IX. Coordination of Benefits 

Coordination of Benefits ("COB") app l ies to This P lan 
when a Person has hea lth care coverage under more 
than one plan. "Plan" is defi ned below. 

The order of benefit determi nation ru les govern the 
order in which each P lan w i l l  pay a claim for benefits. 
The Plan t hat pays first is ca l led the Pr imary P lan. The 
Primary P lan must pay benefits in accordance with its 
po l icy terms without regard to the possib i l ity that 
another P lan may cover some expenses. The Plan that 
pays after the Primary Plan is the Secondary P lan .  The 
Secondary P lan may reduce the benefits it pays so 
that payments from al l P lans does not exceed 100 
percent of the total A l lowab le  Expense. 
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Definitions 

Plan 

A Plan is any of the fo l l owing that p rovides benefits or 
services for medica l or  d ental care or treatment. If 
separate contracts are used to provide coordinated 
coverage for members of a group, the separate contracts 
are considered parts of the same P lan  and there is no 
COB among those separate contracts. 

1 .  P lan includes: g roup and non-group insurance 
contracts, hea lth  insuring corporation ("H IC") 
contracts, Closed Panel Plans or other forms of group 
or group-type coverage (whether insured or 
u ninsured); medical care components of long-term 
care contracts, such as ski l led nursing care; medical 
benefits under group or individual automobile 
contracts; and Medicare or any other federal 
governmental plan, as permitted by law. 

2. P lan does not inc l ude :  hospital indemnity coverage or 
other fixed indem nity coverage; accident only 
coverage; specified disease or specified accident 
coverage; supp lemental coverage as described in 
Revised Code sections 3923.37 and 1751.56 ; school 
accident type coverage; benefits for non-medical  
components of long-term care pol icies; Medicare 
supplement policies;  Medicaid policies; or coverage 
under other federa l  govern mental p lans,  un less 
permitted by law.  

Each contract for coverage u nder ( 1 )  or (2) above is a 
separate P lan .  If a Plan has two parts and COB rules app ly  
only to  one of  the two, each of the parts is treated as a 
separate P lan .  

This Plan 

For purposes of th is  Article IX ,  This P lan  means, the part 
of the contract p rovid ing the health care benefits to 
which the COB provision app l ies and which may be 
reduced because of the benefits of other Plans. Any other 
part of the contract p roviding health care benefits is 
separate from This P lan .  A contract may app ly  one COB 
provision to certain  benefits, such as dental benefits, 
coordinating on ly  with s imi lar benefits, and may app ly  
another COB provision to coord inate other  benefits. 

Order of Benefit Determination Ru les  

The Order of Benefit Determination R ules determine 
whether This P lan is a Pr imary P lan  or Secondary Plan 
when the person has health care coverage under more 
than one Plan .  

When This P lan  is pr imary, i t  determines payment for its 
Benefits first before those of any other Plan without 
considering any other Plan's Benefits. When This Plan is 
secondary ,  it determines its Benefits after those of 
another Plan and may reduce the Benefits i t  pays so that  
a l l  P lan benefits do not exceed 100 percent of  the total 
Al lowable Expense. 

Al lowable Expense 

A l lowab le  Expense is a health care expense, including 
deductib les, coinsurance and copayments, that  is covered 
at least in part by any Plan covering the person. When a 
P lan prov ides benefits in the form of services, the 
reasonable cash value of each service wi l l  be considered 
an Al lowable Expense and a benefit paid. An expense that 
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is not covered by any P lan covering the person is not 
an  Al lowable Expense. In addit ion,  any expense that a 
provider by law or in accordance with a contractua l  
agreement is proh ibited from charging a covered 
person is not an  Allowable Expense. 

The fo llowing are examples of expenses that a re not 
Al lowable Expenses: 

1. I f  a person is covered by two or more P lans that 
compute their benefit payments on  the basis of 
usua l  and customary fees or  re lative va l ue  
schedu le  reimbursement methodology or other 
similar reimbursement methodology, any amount 
in excess of the h ighest reimbursement a mount 
for a specific benefit is not an  Al lowab le  Expense. 

2. I f  a person is covered by two or more Plans that 
provide benefits or services on  the basis of 
negotiated fees, an  amount in excess of the 
highest of the negotiated fees is not an  Allowab le  
Expense. 

3. I f  a person is covered by one P lan  that ca lcu lates 
its benefits or services on the basis of usua l  and 
customary fees or  relative va lue  schedu le 
reimbursement methodology or other s imi lar  
reimbursement methodology and another p lan 
that provides its benefits or services on the basis 
of negotiated fees, the Primary P lan's payment 
arrangement sha l l  be the A l lowab le  Expense for 
a l l  Plans. 

4.  Notwithstanding numbers 1 ,  2, and 3 above, if  the 
provider has contracted with the Secondary P lan  
to p rovide the benefit or  service for a specific 
n egotiated fee or payment amount that is 
d ifferent than the Primary P lan's payment 
a rrangement and if the p rovider's contract 
permits, the negotiated fee or payment sha l l  be 
the A l lowab le  Expense used by the Secondary 
P lan  to determine its benefits. 

5. The amount of any benefit reduction by the 
Pr imary P lan  because a covered person has fa iled 
to comply with the P lan  p rovisions is not an 
A l l owable Expense. Examples of these types of 
plan provisions inc lude second surgical  opinions,  
precertification of admissions, and preferred 
provider arrangements. 

Closed Panel P l an  

Closed Pane l  P lan  i s  a P lan that  provides health care 
benefits to covered persons primarily in  the form of 
services th rough a panel  of providers that have 
contracted with or are emp loyed by the Plan, and that 
exc l udes coverage for services provided by other 
providers, except in cases of emergency or referra l  by 
a panel  member. 

Custodial Parent 

Custodia l Parent is the parent awarded custody by a 
court decree or, in the absence of a court d ecree, is 
the parent with whom the Chi ld resides more than 
one ha lf  of the calendar year exc luding any temporary 
visitation. 
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Order of Benefits Determination Rules 

When a person is covered by two or more P lans, the rules 
for determin ing the order of benefit payments are as 
fo l l ows: 

1 .  The Pr imary P lan pays or provides its benefits 
accord ing  to its terms of coverage and without 
regard to the benefits under a ny other P lan .  

2. Except as prov ided in paragraph 3 below, a P lan that 
does not contain a COB provision that is consistent 
with Oh io regu lat ion is a lways primary un less the 
provisions of both P lans state that the complying Plan 
is pr imary. 

3. Coverage that is obtained by v irtue of membership in 
a group that is designed to supp lement a part of a 
basic package of benefits and p rovides that this 
supplementary coverage sha l l  be excess to any other 
parts of the Plan p rovided by the contract holder .  
Examples of these types of s ituat ions a re major 
medical coverages that are su perimposed over base 
Plan hospital and s urgical benefits, and insura nce type 
coverages that are written in connect ion with a 
Closed Panel P lan to provide out-of-network benefits. 

4. A Plan may consider  the benefits paid or p rovided by 
another Plan in  ca lcu lat ing payment of its benefits 
on ly when it is secondary to that other P lan .  

5 .  Each P lan determines its order of benefits us ing the 
first of the fol lowing ru les that apply :  

Non-Dependent or  Dependent. The p lan that covers 
the Person other than as a dependent, For example as 
an  emp loyee, member, pol icyholder, su bscriber or 
reti ree is the Pr imary Plan and the plan that covers 
the person as a dependent is the Secondary P lan .  
However, if the Person is a Medicare benefic iary and, 
as a resu l t  of federa l  law, Med icare is secondary to the 
Plan covering the person as a dependent, and pr imary 
to the P lan covering the person as other than a 
dependent (e.g .  a reti red employee), then the order 
of benefits between the two P lans is reversed so that 
the Plan covering the person as an employee, 
member, pol icyholder, subscriber or retiree is the 
Secondary P lan and the other  P lan is  the Pr imary P lan .  

Dependent Chi ld covered under more than one 
Plan. U n less there is  a court decree stating otherwise, 
when a dependent Chi ld is covered by more than one 
Plan the order of benefits is determined as fo l lows: 

a. For a dependent Chi ld whose parents a re married 
or are l iv ing together, whether or not they have 
ever been married: 

+ The P lan of the parent whose birthday fa l ls 
earl ier in the calendar year is the Primary 
P lan; or 

+ If both parents have the same birthday, the 
P lan that has covered the parent the longest 
is  the Pr imary P lan .  

However, if one spouse's P lan has some other 
coordination ru le  (for example, a "gender ru le" 
which says the father's P lan is a lways pr imary), 
we w i l l  fo l low the ru les of that P lan .  
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b.  For a dependent Chi ld whose parents are 
d ivorced or  separated or not l iv ing together, 
whether or not they have ever been married: 

+ If a court decree states that one of the 
parents is responsib le  for the dependent 
Chi ld's hea lth care expenses or hea lth 
care coverage and the P lan of that parent 
has actual knowledge of those terms, that 
P lan  is  primary. This ru le  app l ies to p lan 
years commencing after the P lan is g iven 
notice of the court decree; 

+ If a court decree states that both parents 
a re responsib le for the dependent Ch i ld 's 
health care expenses or hea lth care 
coverage, the provis ions of subparagraph 
(a) above sha l l  determine the order of 
benefits; 

• If a court decree states that the parents 
have joint custody without specifying that 
one parent has responsib i l ity for the 
hea lth care expenses or health care 
coverage of the dependent Chi ld ,  the 
p rovisions of subparagraph (a) above 
sha l l  determine the order of benefits; or 

+ If there is no court decree a l locat ing 
responsib i l ity for the dependent Chi ld's 
health care expenses or health care 
coverage, the order of benefits for the 
Chi ld are as fo l l ows: 

( 1)  The Plan covering the Custod ia l  
Parent; 

(2) The Plan covering the spouse of the 
Custodial Parent; 

(3) The Plan covering the non-custodia l  
parent ;  and then 

( 4) The Plan covering the spouse of the 
non-custod ia l  parent. 

c.  For a dependent Chi ld covered under more 
than one P lan of indiv idua ls who a re not the 
parents of the Chi ld ,  the provis ions of 
subparagraph (a) or (b) above shal l  
determine the order of benefits as if t hose 
indiv idua l s  were the parents of the Ch i ld .  

Active employee or retired or laid-off 
employee. The P lan that covers a person as an  
active emp loyee, t hat i s ,  an emp loyee who is 
neither la id off nor ret i red, is the Pr imary Plan. 
The P lan covering that same person as a reti red 
or la id-off employee is the Secondary P lan .  The 
same wou ld hold t rue if a person is a dependent 
of a n  active employee and that same person is a 
dependent of a reti red or la id-off employee. If the 
other P lan does not have th is ru le, and as a resu lt ,  
the P lans do not agree on the order of benefits, 
this rule is ignored. This ru le  does not apply if the 
ru le labeled "Non- Dependent or Dependent" can 
determi ne the. order of benefits. 

COBRA or state continuation coverage. I f  a 
person whose coverage is provided pursuant to 
COBRA or  u nder a right of cont inuat ion provided 
by state or  other federal law is covered under 
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another Plan, the Plan covering the person as an  
employee, member, subscriber, or retiree or covering 
the person as a dependent of an  employee, member, 
subscriber, or retiree is the Primary Plan and the 
COBRA or  state or other federal continuation 
coverage is the Secondary Plan .  I f  the other Plan does 
not have this rule, and as a result ,  the Plans do not 
agree on  the order of benefits, this rule is ignored. 
This rule does not a pply if the rule labeled "Non­
Dependent or Dependent" can determine the order of 
benefits. 

Longer or shorter length of coverage. The Plan  that 
covered the person as an  employee, member, 
policyholder, subscriber, or retiree longer is the 
Primary Plan and the Plan that covered the person the 
shorter period of t ime is the Secondary Plan .  

I f  the preceding rules do not determine the order of 
benefits, the Allowable Expenses shall be shared equally 
between the Plans meeting the definit ion of Plan. I n  
add it ion, This Plan will not pay more than i t  would have 
paid had it been the primary plan.  

Effect on the Benefits of This Plan 
When This Plan is  secondary, it may reduce its Benefits so 
that the total benefits paid or provided by all Plans during 
a plan year a re not more than the total Allowable 
Expenses. In determining the amount to be paid for a ny 
claim, the Secondary Plan will calculate the benefits it 
would have paid in the a bsence of other health care 
coverage and apply that calcu lated amount to any 
Allowable Expense under  its Plan that is unpaid by the 
Primary Plan. The Secondary Plan may then reduce its 
payment by the amount so that, when combined with the 
a mount paid by the Primary Plan, the total benefits paid 
or p rovided by all Plans for the claim do not exceed the 
total Allowable Expense for that claim. I n  addit ion, the 
Secondary Plan shall credit to its Plan  deducti ble any 
a mounts it would have credited to i ts  deductible in the 
a bsence of other health care coverage. 

I f  a covered person is enrolled in two or  more Closed 
Panel Pla ns and if, for any reason, inc luding the provision 
of service by a non-panel provider, Benefits are not 
payable by one Closed Panel Plan, COB shall not apply 
between that Plan and other Closed Panel Plans. 

Right to Receive and Release Needed I nformation 
Certain facts about health care coverage and services are 
n eeded to a pply these COB rules and to determine 
benefits payable under This Plan and other Plans.  Delta 
Dental may get the facts it needs from or  give them to 
other organizations or persons for the purpose of 
a pplying these rules and determining benefits payable 
u nder This Plan and other Plans covering the person 
claiming benefits. Delta Dental need not tell ,  o r  get the 
consent of, any person to do this. Each person cla iming 
Benefits under This Plan must give Delta Dental  any facts 
i t  n eeds to apply those rules and determine Benefits 
payable. 

Faci l ity of Payment 
A payment made u nder  another plan may i n clude a n  
a m ount  that should have been paid u nder  This Pla n .  I f  it 
does, Delta Dental may pay that a m o u nt to the  
organ izat ion that  made that payment .  
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That amount  w i ll then be treated as though i t  were 
a Benefit paid under  This Pla n .  D elta Dental  wi l l  not 
have to pay that amount again .  The term "payment  
made"  i ncludes prov id ing benefits in  the form of  
services, i n  which case " payment made" means  the 
reasona ble cash value of the  benefits provided in  
the  form of services. 

Right of Recovery 
I f  the amount of the payments made by Delta D ental  
is more than  i t  should have paid under this C O B  
provis ion ,  i t  m a y  recover the  excess from one or  
more of the  persons i t  has pa id  o r  for whom it has 
paid, or a ny other person or  organization that may be 
responsible for the benefits or  services provided for 
the covered person. The "amount of the payments 
made" includes the reasonable cash value of any  
benefits p rovided in the  form of services. 

Coordination Disputes 
If you believe that we have not paid a claim properly, 
you should first attempt to resolve the problem by 
contacting us. You or your Dentist should contact Delta 
Dental's Customer Service department and ask them to 
check the claim to make sure it was processed correctly. 
You may do this by calling the toll-free number, 800-
870-9988, and speaking to a telephone advisor. You 
may also mail your inquiry to the Customer Service 
Department at P.O. Box 9089, Farmington H ills, 
Michigan, 48333-9089. You may also follow the Claims 
Appeal Procedure below. If  you are still not satisfied, 
you may call the Ohio Department of I nsurance for 
instructions on filing a consumer complaint. Call 1 -800-
686-1526, or visit the Department's website at 
http://insurance.ohio.gov. 

X. Reconsideration and Claims Appeal 
Procedure 

Reconsideration 
If you receive notice of an Adverse Benefit 
Determination and you think that Delta Dental 
incorrectly denied all or part of your Claim, you or your 
Dentist may contact Delta Dental's Customer Service 
department and ask them to reconsider the Claim to 
make sure it was processed correctly. You may do this 
by calling the toll-free number, 800-524-0149, and 
speaking to a telephone advisor. You may also mail your 
inquiry to the Customer Service Department at P.O. Box 
9089, Farmington H ills, Michigan, 48333-9089. 

When writing, please enclose a copy of your explanation 
of benefits and d escribe the problem. Be sure to include 
your name, telephone number, the date, and any 
information you would like considered about your Claim. 

A request for reconsideration is not required and should 
not be considered a formal request for review of a 
denied Claim. Delta Dental provides this opportunity for 
you to describe problems, or submit an explanation or 
additional information that might indicate your Cla im 
was improperly denied, and allow Delta Dental to 
correct any errors quickly and immediately. 

Whether or not you have asked Delta Dental 
i nformally to reconsider its in it ial  determination, you 
can request a formal review using the Formal Claims 
Appeal Procedu re described below. 



1698

Formal Claims Appeal Procedure 
If you receive notice of an Adverse Benefit Determination, 
you, or  your Authorized Representative, shou l d  seek a 
review as soon as possib le ,  but you must fi le your 
request for review within 180 days of the date that you 
received that Adverse Benefit Determination. 

To request a formal review of your Claim, send your 
req uest in  writing to: 

Dental Director 
Delta Dental 

P.O. Box 30416 
Lansing, M ichigan 48909-7916 

Please inc lude your name and address, the Enro l lee's 
Member ID, the reason why you bel ieve your Cla im was 
wrongly denied, and any other information you bel ieve 
supports your Claim. You also have the right to review the 
contract between Delta Denta l and the Contractor and any 
documents related to it. I f  you wou ld l i ke a record of your 
request and p roof that Delta Denta l  received i t ,  mai l  your 
request certified mai l ,  return receipt requested.  

The Denta l  D i rector or any person reviewing your C la im 
wi l l  not be the same as ,  nor subordinate to, the person(s) 
who init ia l l y  decided your C la im. The reviewer w i l l  grant 
no deference to the prior decis ion about your Cla im. The 
reviewer w i l l  assess the information, i nc l ud ing any 
additiona l  i nformation that you have provided, as if he or 
she were deciding the Cla im for the f irst t ime. The 
reviewer's decis ion wi l l  take into account al l  comments, 
documents, records and other i nformation relating to 
your C la im even if the information was not ava i lab le when 
your Cla im was init ia l ly decided. 

If the decision is based, i n  whole or in  part ,  on a dental or 
medical judgment ( inc lud ing determinat ions with respect 
to whether a particu lar  t reatment, drug, or other item is 
experimental ,  i nvestigational ,  or not medica l ly necessary 
or appropriate), the reviewer w i l l  consu lt  a denta l health 
care professiona l  with appropriate train ing and 
experience, if necessary. The denta l  health care 
professional w i l l  not be the same ind iv idua l  or that 
person's subordinate consulted during the in i t ia l  
determination .  

The reviewer wi l l  make a determinat ion with in 30  days of 
receipt of your request. If your C la im is denied on review 
( in whole or in part), you wi l l  be notified in  writing. The 
notice of an  Adverse Benefit Determination during the 
Formal C la ims Appeal Procedure wi l l  meet the 
requ i rements described below. 

Manner and Content of Notice 
Your notice of an Adverse Benefit Determination wi l l  
inform you of the specific reasons(s) for the den ia l ,  the 
pertinent plan provisions(s) on which the denial is based, 
the appl icable review procedures for dental C la ims, 
including t ime l imits and that, upon request, you are 
entit led to access al l documents, records and other 
information relevant to your Claim free of charge. This 
notice wi l l  a lso contain a description of any addit ional 
materia ls  necessary to complete your Cla im, an explanation 
of why such materia l s  are necessary, and a statement that 
you have a r ight to bring a civi l  action in court if you 
receive an Adverse Benefit Determination after your Claim 
has been completely reviewed accord ing to this Forma l 
Claims Appea l Procedu re. The notice wi l l  a lso reference 
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any internal rule, gu idel ine, protocol, or s imi lar  
document or criteria rel ied on in making the Adverse 
Benefit Determination, and wil l inc lude a statement 
that a copy of such ru le, gu idel ine or protocol may be 
obtained upon request at no charge. If the Adverse 
Benefit Determination is based on a matter of medical 
judgment o r  medical necessity, the notice wi l l  a lso 
contain an explanation of the scientific or c l i n ical 
judgment on which the determination was based, or a 

statement that a copy of the basis for the scientific or 
c l in ical j udgment can be obtained upon request at no 
charge. The Adverse Benefit Determinat ion not ice w i l l  
i nform you  o f  you r  right to a manageria l- level 
conference to comp l ete the forma l  gr ievance 
procedure. 

If you are st i l l not satisfied, you may contact the Ohio 
Department of I nsurance for instruct ions on fi l i ng a 
consumer complaint by ca l l ing 614-644-2673 or 800-
686-1526. You may a lso write to the Consumer 
Services Divis ion of the Ohio Department of 
I nsurance, 50 W. Town St. , Third Floor, Suite 300, 
Co lumbus, Ohio, 4321 543215 or v is i t  the Department's 
website at http ://insurance.ohio.gov. 

XI. Termination of Coverage 
Your Delta Dental coverage may automatica l l y  
terminate: 

+ When the Contractor advises Delta Denta l  to 
terminate your coverage. 

+ On the first day of the month for which the 
Contractor has fa i l ed to pay Delta Denta l .  

+ For fraud or misrepresentation  i n  the submission 
of any Claim. 

+ For your Dependent, when they no longer qua l ify 
as a Dependent. 

+ For any other reason stated in the Contract 
between Delta Denta l and the Contractor. 

De l ta Dental wi l l  not continue e l ig ib i l ity for a ny 
person covered under This P lan beyond the 
terminat ion date requested by the Contractor. A 
person whose e l ig ib i l i ty is terminated may not 
cont inue group coverage under th is Certificate, 
except as required by the continuation coverage 
provis ions of the Consol idated Omnibus Budget 
Reconci l iat ion Act of 1985 or comparable, non­
preempted state law ("COBRA"). 

XII.  Continuation of Coverage 
If the Contractor is requi red to comply with COBRA 
and the Hea lth I nsurance Portabi l ity and 
Accountabi l ity Act of 1996 ("HI PAA") and your dental 
coverage would otherwise end, you and your 
Dependents may have the r ight to cont inue that 
coverage at your expense. 

When is Plan Continuation Coverage Avai lable? 
Cont inuation coverage is ava i lab le if your coverage o r  

a covered Dependent's coverage wou ld  end because: 

1 .  You r  employment, i f  appl icable, ends for any 
reason other than your g ross misconduct. 
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2. You do not qual ify as an Enrol lee as set forth in  you r 
Summary of Dental P lan Benefits. 

3. You a re d ivorced or lega l ly  separated. 

4. You die .  

5 .  Your Dependent is  no  longer a Dependent .  

6 .  You become enrol led in  Medicare ( if appl icable). 

7. You are cal led to active duty in the armed forces of 
the U n ited States. 

If  you bel ieve you are entit led to cont inuation coverage, 
you should contact the Contractor to receive the 
appropriate documentation requ i re d  under the Employee 
Retirement I ncome Secur ity Act of 1 974 ( "ER ISA"). 

XI I I .  General Conditions 
Assig nment 

Services and Benefits are for the personal benefit of 
Members and cannot be transferred or assigned, other than 
to pay Participating Dentists d irectly. 

Subrogation and Right of Reimbursement 

To the extent that This P lan prov ides or pays Benefits for 
Covered Services, Delta Dental is s ub rogated to any right 
you and/or your Dependent has to recover from another 
party or entity, inc luding but not l imited to, that party's 
insurer, or any other insurer that you or your Dependent 
may have, which would have been the primary payer if not 
for the payments made by Delta Denta l .  This i nc ludes but 
is not l imited to, automobile, home, and other l iab i l ity 
insurers, as wel l  as any other group health plans.  

To the extent that Delta Denta l has a subrogation r ight,  you 
and/or your Dependent must: 

1 .  Provide Delta Dental with a n y  i nformation necessary 

to identify any other person, ent ity or p lan that may 
be obl igated to provide paym ents or benefits for the 
Covered Services that were paid for by Delta Dental ,  

2 .  Cooperate fu l ly in Delta Denta l 's exercise of its r ight 
to subrogation and reimbursement, 

3. Not do a nyth ing to prejudice those rights (such as 
sett l ing a c la im aga inst another party w ithout 

notifying Delta Dental ,  or not i nc l ud ing Delta Dental 
as a co-payee of a ny sett lement amount) ,  

4.  S ign any document that Delta Dental  d etermines is 
relevant to protect Delta Denta l 's subrogation and 
rei mbursement rights, and 

5. Provide relevant information when requested. 

The term " information" inc ludes any documents, 
insurance pol icies, and pol ice or other i nvestigative 
reports, as wel l  as any other facts that may reasonab ly be 
requested to help Delta Dental enfo rce its r ights. Fai lure 
by you or your Dependent to cooperate with Delta Dental 

may result, at the d iscretion of Delta Dental, i n  a reduction of 
future benefit payments avai lable to you or your Dependent 
under This Plan of an amount up to the aggregate amount 
paid by Delta Dental that was subject to Delta Dental's 
equitable l ien, but for which Delta Dental was not 
reimbursed. Please note that Delta Dental 's recovery 

pursuant to this section is subject to your rights as a 
subrogee as set forth in ORC Section 2323.44. 
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Obtaining a n d  Re leasing I nformat ion 

Whi le  you and/or your Dependent(s) are enrol led in 
This Plan,  you and/or your Dependent(s) agree to 
provide Delta Dental  with any information it needs to 
process Claims and administer Benefits for you and/or 
your Dependent(s). This inc ludes a l l owing Delta Dental 
access to your dental records. 

Dentist-Patient Relat ionship 

Members are free to choose any Dentist .  Each Dentist 
is sole ly respons ib le for the treatment and/or dental  
advice provided to the Member, a nd Delta Denta l 
does not have any l iab i l i ty resu l t ing therefrom. 

Loss of E l ig ib i l i ty Dur ing Treatment 

I f  a Member loses eligib i l ity whi le receiving dental 

treatment, only Covered Services received while that 
person was covered under This Plan wil l be payable. 

Certa in  services begun before the loss of e l ig ib i l ity 
may be covered if they are completed with in  60 days 
from the date of termination. In those cases, Delta 
Dental eva luates those services in progress to 
determine what port ion may be paid by Delta Dental .  
The d i fference between Delta Denta l 's payment and 
the total fee for those services is your respons ib i l ity. 

This provision does not apply to o rthodontics if 
covered under This P lan .  

Late C la ims Submission 

Delta Dental wi l l  make no payment for services or 

suppl ies if  a Claim for such has not been received by 
Delta Denta l with in one year fo l lowing the date the 
services or suppl ies were completed. In the event that 
a Participating Provider submits a Claim more than one 

year from the date of service, Delta Dental wi l l  deny 
that port ion of the Claim that Delta Dental wou ld  have 
paid if the Claim had been timely submitted, and such 
denied portion of the Claim wil l  not be chargeab le  to 
the Member. However, you wil l  remain responsib le for 

any appl icable Deductib le and/or Copayment. In the 
event that a Nonparticipating Provider submits a C la im 
more than one year  from the date of  service, Delta 
Dental w i l l  Deny the Claim and you may be respons ib le 

for the fu l l  amount. 

Change of Certificate or Contract 

No changes to this Cert ificate, your Summary of 
Dental P lan Benefits, or the under ly ing contract are 
va l id  un less Delta Dental approves them i n  writ ing. 

Actions 

You cannot br ing an  action on a legal c la im ar is ing 
out of or related to this Certificate un less you have 
provided at least 60 days' written notice to Delta 
Dental ,  un less prohibited by appl icable state law. I n  
addition, you cannot br ing an  action more than three 
years after the legal c la im fi rst a rose or after 

expirat ion of the appl icable statute of l imitations, 
whichever is shorter. Any person seek ing to do so wi l l  

be deemed to have wa ived h is  or her  r ight to br ing 
suit on  such lega l  c la im.  Except a s  set forth a bove, 

this provis ion does not prec lude you from seeking a 

jud ic ia l  decision or pursu ing other ava i lab le legal 

remedies. 
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Change of Status 

You must n ot ify Delta Denta l ,  through the Contractor, of 
any event that  changes the status of a Dependent. 
Events that can affect the status of a Dependent inc lude, 
but are not l i m ited to, marriage, birth, death, d ivorce, and 
entrance into m i l itary service. 

Govern ing Law 

Th is  Cert ificate and the underlying g roup Contract wi l l  be  
governed by  and interpreted under  the laws of the state 
of Ohio.  

Right of Recovery Due to Fraud 

If  Delta Dental  pays for services that were sought or 
received u nd e r  fraudu lent, false, or mis leading_ p retenses or 
circumstances, pays a Cla im that contains fa lse or 
misrepresented information, or pays a Cla im that is 
determined to be fraudu lent due to your acts or acts of 
your Dependents, it may recover that payment from you or 
your Dependents. Delta Dental  may recover any payment 
determined to be based on false, fraudu lent, mis leading, or 
misrepresented information by deducting that amount 
from any payments p roperly due to you or your 

Dependents. D elta Dental wi l l  provide an explanation of the 
payment recovery at the t ime the deduction is made. 

Legally M andated Benefits 

If any app l icab le  law req u i res broader coverage or more 
favorab le  t reatment for you or your Dependents than i s  
provided by  th is  Certificate, that law sha l l  control over  the  
language of  th is  Certificate. 

Any person i ntending to deceive an insurer, who 
knowing ly s u b m its an app l ication or fi l es a C la im 
conta in ing a fa lse or  mis leading statement, is g u i lty of 
insurance fraud.  

I nsurance frau d  s ignificantly increases the cost of  health 
care. I f  you a re aware of any fa lse information submitted 
to Delta Denta l ,  p l ease ca l l  our tol l -free hot l i ne. We on ly  
accept ant i -fraud ca l l s  at  th is  number. 

ANTI-FRAUD TOLL-FREE H OTL INE :  

800-524-0147 
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bus iness smarts 

I N TEG RAT I N G  K N OWLE DG E  & T E C H N O LO G Y  

Quote To: 

Cleveland Publ ic Library 

Bi l l  Hood 
325 Superior Ave 
Cleveland, OH 44 1 1 4  

C p l  Contract E ff  2/1 /2021 

1111!1 Ell liffiikiilu■ Serial No 

MSL G3 MXA430Z051 

2 1 02700 CN81 36P245 

3 1 DL380 GB 2M241605D7 

4 1 BL460C USE350MRSH 

5 1 BL460C USE350MRSF 

6 1 BL460C USE350MRSJ 

7 1 BL460C USE350MXPL 

8 1 BL460C USE350MXPN 

Business Smarts 
6770 West Snowville 
Brecksvil le, OH 441 4 1  

Phone 

Fax 

Descri tion 

(440) 526-2471 

(240) 358-71 79 

HPE 1 year Post Warranty Foundation Care MSL 2024 Service 

HPE 1 year Post Warranty Foundation Care Next business day wDMR 
D2000 Disk Encl Service 

HPE 1 year Post Warranty Foundation Care Next business day wDMR 
DL380p Gen8 Service 

HPE Foundation Care Post Warranty - 1 Year Extended Service - Service -
9 x 5 Next Business Day - On-site - Maintenance - Parts & Labor - Physical 
Service 

HPE Foundation Care Post Warranty - 1 Year Extended Service - Service -
9 x 5 Next Business Day - On-site - Maintenance - Parts & Labor - Physical 
Service 

HPE Foundation Care Post Warranty - 1 Year Extended Service - Service -
9 x 5 Next Business Day - On-site - Maintenance - Parts & Labor - Physical 
Service 

HPE Foundation Care Post Warranty - 1 Year Extended Service - Service -
9 x 5 Next Business Day - On-site - Maintenance - Parts & Labor - Physical 
Service 

HPE Foundation Care Post Warranty - 1 Year Extended Service - Service -
9 x 5 Next Business Day - On-site - Maintenance - Parts & Labor - Physical 
Service 

Page 

Service Level 

NBD 

NBD 

NBD 

NBD 

NBD 

NBD 

NBD 

NBD 

SERVICE QUOTE 

Hours 

09 00 00 

09 00 00 

09 00 00 

09 00 00 

09 00 00 

09 00 00 

09 00 00 

09 00 00 

AAAQ6604-0 1 

1 1 /30/20 

Jerry Short 

IIJllll�• H1lffllllll�1 
$79.67 $79.67 

$57.00 $57.00 

$68.58 $68.58 

$47.50 $47.50 

$47.50 $47.50 

$47.50 $47.50 

$47.50 $47.50 

$47.50 $47.50 

1 of 5 
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111!1 l&W liffl•�iiluW Serial No Descri tion Service Level - l@ffifM• i&t#i51Mt#ffii 
9 1 BL460C MXQ33402Y2 HPE Foundation Care Post Warranty - 1 Year Extended Service - Service - NBD 09 00 00 $47.50 $47.50 

9 x 5 Next Business Day - On-site - Maintenance - Parts & Labor - Physical 
Service 

10 1 HP BL460c Gen9 2M26300221 HPE 1 Year Post Warranty Foundation Care BL460c Gen9 Service NBD 09 00 00 $55. 1 7  $55. 17  

11  1 C7000 Blade SGH216PJPE HEWLETT PACKARD ENTERPRISE : HP 1y PW Nbd CDMR c7000 NBD 09 00 00 $68.73 $68.73 
Enclosure Enclosure FC SVC,c7000 Blade Enclosure,9x5 HW support with CDMR, 

next business day onsite response 24x7 Basic SW phone support with 
collaborative call mgmt. 

12 1 C7000 Blade USE0535N9J HEWLETT PACKARD ENTERPRISE : HP 1y PW Nbd CDMR c7000 NBD 09 00 00 $68.73 $68.73 
Enclosure Enclosure FC SVC,c7000 Blade Enclosure,9x5 HW support with CDMR, 

next business day onsite response 24x7 Basic SW phone support with 
collaborative call mgmt. 

13 1 DL3B0 GB 2M2442020T HPE 1 year Post Warranty Foundation Care Next business day wDMR NBD 09 00 00 $68.58 $68.58 
DL380p Gen8 Service 

14 1 DL3B0 GB 2M2441056Q HPE 1 year Post Warranty Foundation Care Next business day wDMR NBD 09 00 00 $68.58 $68.58 
DL380p Gen8 Service 

15 1 DL3B0 GB 2M2443076B HPE 1 year Post Warranty Foundation Care Next business day wDMR NBD 09 00 00 $68.58 $68.58 
DL380p Gen8 Service 

16 1 DL3B0 GB USE32361AR HPE 1 year Post Warranty Foundation Care Next business day wDMR NBD 09 00 00 $68.58 $68.58 
DL380p Gen8 Service 

17  1 HP D2600 5C7252P4W5 HPE 1 year Post Warranty Foundation Care Next business day wDMR NBD 09 00 00 $57.00 $57.00 
D2000 Disk Encl Service 

18 1 HP D2600 7CE548P0MZ HPE 1 year Post Warranty Foundation Care Next business day wDMR NBD 09 00 00 $57.00 $57.00 
D2000 Disk Encl Service 

19 1 DL3B0 GB 2m2441 003h HPE 1 year Post Warranty Foundation Care Next business day wDMR NBD 09 00 00 $68.58 $68.58 
DL380p Gen8 Service 

20 1 D3700 2M243001 FM HPE 1 year Post Warranty Foundation Care Next business day wDMR NBD 09 00 00 $57.00 $57.00 
D2000 Disk Encl Service 

21 1 DL3B0 GB 2M242902TR HEWLETT PACKARD ENTERPRISE : HPE 1 year post warranty NBD 09 00 00 $68.58 $68.58 
Foundation Care Next business day wCDMR DL380p Gen8 Service 

22 40 PRO 400G1 HP 1y PW Nbd Onsite with DMR OT Only Svc NBD 09 00 00 $1 3.83 $553.33 

23 1 1 8  probook 450 HP 1 Y  PW Nbd Onsite with DMR NB Only SVC SVC,Commercial value NBD 09 00 00 $1 1 .33 $1 ,337.33 
NB/TAB PC w/1/1/0 Wty, 1 year post warranty hardware support.CPU 
only,Next business day onsite response. 8am-5pm,Std bus days excl. HP 
holida 

Page 2 
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mo Im') l:lffliWluW Serial No 

24 Zbook 

25 5 Zbook 

26 6 1040 

27 9 z230 

28 6 Z440 

29 8 Z240 

30 

31 large printer 

32 30 probook 450 

33 4 Z240 

34 12 EliteOne 800 

35 7 Elitebook 1040 

36 zbook 

37 80 probook 450 

38 1 00 PRO 400G3 

39 

40 3par 2M280200WP 

41  3par 2M280200WP 

Descri tion 

HP INC. : HP 1y PW NextBusDay Onsite NB Only SVC 

HP INC. : HP 1y PW NextBusDay Onsite NB Only SVC 

HP INC. : HP 1y PW NextBusDay Onsite NB Only SVC 

HP INC. : HP 1y PW Nextbusday Onsite WS Only HWSup,Personal WS 
z2xx/z4xx Series 3/3/3 wt.y, 1 year post warranty hardware support.CPU 
only.Next business day onsite response. 8am-5pm,Std bus days excl. HP 
holidays 

HP INC. : HP 1y PW Nextbusday Onsite WS Only HWSup,Personal WS 
z2xx/z4xx Series 3/3/3 wty, 1 year post warranty hardware support.CPU 
only.Next business day onsite response. 8am-5pm,Std bus days excl. HP 
holidays 

HP INC. : HP 1y PW Nextbusday Onsite WS Only HWSup,Personal WS 
z2xx/z4xx Series 3/3/3 wt.y, 1 year post warranty hardware support.CPU 
only,Next business day onsite response. 8am-5pm,Std bus days excl. HP 
holidays 

HP 1 year post warranty NBD onsite HW Support w/Defective Media 
Retention for HP DesignJet SDPro MFP 

HP 1 yr post warranty Next business day onsite HW Support w/Defective 
Media Retention for Notebooks 

HP INC. : HP 1y PW Nextbusday Onsite WS Only 

HP 1y PW Nbd Onsite with DMR DT Only Svc 

HP 1 year post warranty Next business day onsite Hardware Support 
w/DMR for HP Notebooks 

HP 1 year post warranty Next business day onsite Hardware Support 
w/DMR for HP Notebooks 

HP 1 yr post warranty Next business day onsite HW Support 

HP 1y PW Nbd Onsite with DMR DT Only Svc 

3par storage hardware support 

3par software support 

Service Level 

NBD 

NBD 

NBD 

NBD 

NBD 

NBD 

NBD 

PRO 

SW 

Page 3 

i•ffiiM• i®t#hihi4tii 
09 00 00 $21 .58 $21 .58 

09 00 00 $22.55 $1 12.75 

09 00 00 $22.55 $1 35.29 

09 00 00 $1 6.42 $147.75 

09 00 00 $1 2.42 $74.50 

09 00 00 $12.42 $99.33 

$67.42 $67.42 

$1 1 .33 $340.00 

$1 2.75 $51 .00 

$1 3.83 $1 66.00 

$22.42 $156.92 

$22.42 $22.42 

$1 1 .33 $906.67 

09 00 00 $13.83 $ 1 , 383.33 

24 24 24 $342.14 $342.14 

24 24 24 $206.98 $206.98 

3 of 5 
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mo 11m1 1@u111.;w Serial No 

42 1 3par 2M280200WP 

43 1 D/360 MXQ707008D 

44 1 C7000 2SN70701GG 

45 1 BL460c 2M2848044W 

46 1 BL460c 2M2848044V 

47 1 BL460c 2M2848044Y 

48 1 BL460c 2M2848044Z 

49 1 BL460c 2M2848044Z 

50 1 BL460c 2M28480450 

C P L l+P 

Descri tion 

3par software update service 

HPE Foundation Care - 1 Year Post Warranty - Warranty - On-site -
Maintenance - Labor - Physical, Electronic Service 

HPE Care Pack Post Warranty Proactive Care Service - 1 Year Extended 
Service - Service - 24 x 7 x 4 Hour - On-site - Maintenance - Physical 
Service 

HPE Care Pack Proactive Care - 1 Year Extended Warranty - Warranty -
24 x 7 x 4 Hour - On-site - Maintenance - Parts & Labor - Physical, 
Electronic Service 

HPE Care Pack Proactive Care - 1 Year Extended Warranty - Warranty -
24 x 7 x 4 Hour - On-site - Maintenance - Parts & Labor - Physical, 
Electronic Service 

HPE Care Pack Proactive Care - 1 Year Extended Warranty - Warranty -
24 x 7 x 4 Hour - On-site - Maintenance - Parts & Labor - Physical, 
Electronic Service 

HPE Care Pack Proactive Care - 1 Year Extended Warranty - Warranty -
24 x 7 x 4 Hour - On-site - Maintenance - Parts & Labor - Physical, 
Electronic Service 

HPE Care Pack Proactive Care - 1 Year Extended Warranty - Warranty -
24 x 7 x 4 Hour - On-site - Maintenance - Parts & Labor - Physical, 
Electronic Service 

HPE Care Pack Proactive Care - 1 Year Extended Warranty - Warranty -
24 x 7 x 4 Hour - On-site - Maintenance - Parts & Labor - Physical, 
Electronic Service 

Service Level 

SUS 

NBD 

PRO 

PRO 

PRO 

PRO 

PRO 

PRO 

PRO 

� � '  "-L . 
a :, r € � yv"\f � -l 
'2- D 2- I 

yr-
Page 4 

i•ffilMI iMffiiUli#ffil 
24 24 24 $1 05.94 $1 05.94 

09 00 00 $70.39 $70.39 

24 24 24 $1 26.42 $1 26.42 

24 24 24 $100. 10  $100. 10  

24 24  24 $100. 10  $1 00. 10  

24 24 24 $1 00. 1 0  $1 00. 10  

24  24  24 $100. 10  $1 00. 1 0  

24 2 4  24 $100. 1 0  $1 00. 10 

24 24 24 $100. 1 0  $100.10 

Monthly Total $8,293.45 

Yearly I nvoice $99,521 .38 

Total $99,521 .38 
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Pricing conforms to Oh io State Local Government, NASPOVP OH 0A1 067-1 4 .  This document is an offer by 
Business Smarts (an authorized Hewlett Packard reseller) to sell to Cleveland Publ ic Library a Hewlett Packard 
maintenance service agreement for the products listed herein .The term of this agreement is for one year 
beginn ing February 1 ,  202 1 . The cost of this agreement is $99,52 1 . 38 and is to be paid within 30 days of the 
beg inn ing of the contract or with in 30 days after invoicing ,  wh ichever is later. 

This agreement is governed by Hewlett Packard's standard terms and cond itions for the Un ited States which is 
attached. Techn ical descriptions of the services are also attached to this document. 

Business Smarts 

Cleveland Publ ic Library 

Page 5 
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AIRg_R!!§y 
1290 W. 1 11" St., Cleveland, Ohio 44107 

(216) 228-8200 I FAX (216) 228-5651 

QUOTE 

Date: November 20, 2020 

Cleveland Public Library Main Campus 

Attn: Anthony Stachnik 

Cleveland Publ ic Library Quote 
U nit Quantity Description Cost Each Total 
AHU-1 40 24x24x2 S/C M ERV 8 P leat $ 3 .50 $ 140.00 

5 12x24x2 S/C MERV 8 P leat $ 2 .55 $ 12.75 
40 24x24x12 MERV 14 Box Style Z-Pak $ 53 .65 $ 2,146.00 
5 12x24x12 M E RV 14 Box Style Z-Pak $ 39.43 $ 197.15 

40 24x24x12 Box Style Carbon Web P lus  $ 383 .00 $ 15,320.00 
5 12x24x12 Box Style Carbon Web P lus  $ 279.55 $ 1,397.75 

$ 
$ 

AHU-2 36 24x24x2 S/C M ERV 8 P leat $ 3 .50 $ 126.00 
9 12x24x2 S/C M ERV 8 P leat $ 2 .55 $ 22.95 

36 24x24x12 MERV 14 Box Style Z-Pak $ 53.65 $ 1,93 1.40 
9 12x24x12 MERV 14 Box Style Z-Pak $ 39.43 $ 354.87 

36 24x24x12 Box Style Carbon Web P lus $ 383 .00 $ 13,788.00 
9 12x24x12 Box Style Carbon Web P lus $ 279.99 $ 2,519 .91 

$ 
AHU-3 40 24x24x2 S/C M ERV 8 P leat $ 3 . 50 $ 140.00 

10 12x24x2 S/C MERV 8 P leat $ 2 .55 $ 25.50 
40 24x24x12 MERV 14 Box Style Z-Pak $ 53.65 $ 2, 146.00 
10 12x24x12 MERV 14 Box Style Z-Pak $ 39.43 $ 394.30 
40 24x24x12 Box Style Carbo Web P lus  $ 383 .00 $ 15,320.00 
10 12x24x12 Box Style Ca rbon Web P lus $ 279.55 $ 2,795.50 

$ 
AHU-4 40 24x24x2 S/C M ERV 8 P leat $ 3 . 50 $ 140.00 

10 12x24x2 S/C M ERV 8 P leat $ 2 .55 $ 25.50 
40 24x24x12 MERV 14 Box Style Z-Pak $ 53.65 $ 2, 146.00 
10 12x24x12 MERV 14 Box Style Z-Pak $ 39.43 $ 394.30 
40 24x24x12 Box Style Carbon Web P lus $ 383.00 $ 15,320.00 
10 12x24x12 Box Style Carbon Web P l us $ 279.99 $ 2,799.90 

$ 
AHU-5 20 16x25x2 S/C M ERV 8 $ 2.73 $ 54.60 

8 24x24x12 M ERV 14 SH Z-Pak $ 53.65 $ 429.20 

$ 
AHU-6 2 20x24x2 S/C MERV 8 $ 3 .42 $ 6.84 

4 16x25x2 S/C MERV 8 $ 2 .73 $ 10.92 
$ 

AHU-7 2 16x20x2 S/C MERV 8 $ 2.43 $ 4.86 
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$ 
AHU-8 4 16x20x2 S/C M E RV 8 $ 2 .43 $ 9 .72 

4 16x25x2 S/C M E RV 8 $ 2 .73 $ 10.92 

$ 
AHU-9 3 16x20x2 S/C M ERV 8 P leat $ 2. 43 $ 7 .29 

$ 
AHU-10 3 20x25x2 S/C MERV 8 P leat $ 3 .07 $ 9 .21 

3 16x25x2 S/C M ERV 8 P leat $ 2 .73 $ 8 . 19 

$ 
AHU-20 20 24x24x2 S/C M ERV 8 P leat $ 3 .50 $ 70.00 

20 24x24x12 M ERV 14 SH Z-Pak $ 53 .65 $ 1,073.00 
20 24x24x12 SH Carbon Web P lus  $ 388.65 $ 7,773 .00 

$ 
AHU-21 20 24x24x2 S/C M ERV 8 P leat $ 3 .50 $ 70.00 

20 24x24x12 MERV 14 SH Z-Pak $ 53 .65 $ 1,073.00 
20 24x24x12 SH Ca rbon Web P lus $ 388.65 $ 7,773.00 

$ 
AHU-22 20 24x24x2 S/C M ERV 8 P leat $ 3 .50 $ 70.00 

20 24x24x12 M ERV 14 SH  Z-Pak $ 53 .65 $ 1,073 .00 
20 24x24x12 SH Ca rbon Web P lus  $ 388 .65 $ 7,773 .00 

$ 
AHU-23 20 24x24x2 S/C M ERV 8 P leat $ 3 .50 $ 70.00 

20 24x24x12 M ERV 14 SH Z-Pak $ 53 .65 $ 1,073 .00 
20 24x24x12 SH Carbon Web P lus  $ 388.65 $ 7,773 .00 

$ 
AHU-24 4 20x20x2 S/C M ERV 8 P leat $ 2 .73 $ 10.92 

4 20x24x2 S/C M ERV 8 P leat $ 3 .42 $ 13 .68 
4 20x20x12 M ERV 14 SH Z-Pak $ 49.31 $ 197 . 24 
4 20x24x12 MERV 14 SH Z-Pak $ 50.78 $ 203 . 12 
4 20x20x12 SH Carbon Web P lus  $ 328 .50 $ 1,314.00 
4 20x24x12 SH Carbon Web P l us $ 352 .65 $ 1,410.60 

$ 
AHU-25 12 24x24x2 S/C M ERV 8 P leat $ 3 .50 $ 42.00 

12 24x24x12 MERV 14 SH Z-Pak $ 53.65 $ 643 .80 
12 24x24x12 SH Ca rbon Web P lus  $ 388.65 $ 4,663.80 

$ 
AHU-26 1 24x24x2 S/C M ERV 8 P leat $ 3 .50 $ 3 .50 

2 20x24x2 S/C M ERV 8 P leat $ 3.42 $ 6.84 
2 12x24x2 S/C M ERV 8 P leat $ 2.55 $ 5 . 10 

$ 
AHU-27 3 20x24x2 S/C M ERV 8 P leat $ 3 .42 $ 10.26 

2 12x24x2 S/C M ERV 8 P leat $ 2 .55 $ 5 . 10 

$ 
AHU-28 6 16x20x2 S/C M ERV 8 P leat $ 2 .43 $ 14.58 

$ 
AHU-29 3 20x24x2 S/C M ERV 8 Pleat $ 3 .42 $ 10.26 

2 12x24x2 S/C M ERV 8 P leat $ 2 .55 $ 5 . 10 
Total for Main Library & Louis Stokes $ 124,379.43 
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Lead Time: 4-6 Week 
Freight Allowed 
Order Must Be Received Before 1 2/23/20 

Thank you ,  
Dan Andolek 
Air Rite Filters 
2 1 6-228-8200 
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AIR�il,!!!:.. 
1290 W. 11 1" St., Cleveland, Ohio 44107 

(216) 228-8200 IF AX (216) 228-5651 
QUOTE 1 1 /20/20 

Cleveland Publ ic Li brary Vi l l a  Angela Quote 
U nit Quantity Description Cost Each Total 
AC-1 16 20x25x2 S/C MERV 8 Pleat $ 3 .07 $ 49. 12 

AC-2 16 20x25x2 S/C MERV 8 Pleat $ 3 .07 $ 49. 12 

AC-3 20 20x25x2 S/C MERV 8 Pleat $ 3 .07 $ 61 .40 
4 16x25x2 S/C MERV 8 Pleat $ 2 .73 $ 10.92 

AC-4 4 20x25x2 S/C MERV 8 Pleat $ 3 .07 $ 12 .28 
12 20x20x2 S/C MERV 8 Pleat $ 2.73 $ 32 .76 

AC-5 12 20x25x2 S/C MERV 8 Pleat $ 3 .07 $ 36 .84 

AC-6 16  20x25x2 S/C MERV 8 Pleat $ 3 .07 $ 49 . 12 

AC-7 16 20x25x2 S/C MERV 8 Pleat $ 3 .07 $ 49 . 12 

AC-8 6 20x25x2 S/C MERV 8 Pleat $ 3 .07 $ 18.42 

AC-9 4 20x25x2 S/C MERV 8 Pleat $ 3 .07 $ 12 .28 
4 16x25x2 S/C MERV 8 Pleat $ 2 .73 $ 10.92 

AC-10 40 24x24x2 S/C MERV 8 Pleat $ 3.50 $ 140.00 

15 23 3/8 X 23 3/8 X 11 5/8 PLASTIC MODULE  $ 210.25 $ 3,153.75 
HON EYCOMB TRAYS 100% FILLED 4X8 CARBON 

5 23 3/8 X 19 3/8 X 1 1  5/8 PLASTIC MOD U LE $ 183.30 $ 916 .50 
HON EYCOMB TRAYS 100% F I LLED 4X8 CARBON 

15  23 3/8 X 23 3/8 X 1 1 5/8 PLASTIC MODULE  $ 236. 10 $ 3,541. 50 
WITH HON EYCOMB TRAYS 100% FILLED ALPHASORB  2 

5 23 3/8 X 19 3/8 X 11 5/8 PLASTIC MOD U LE $ 226.45 $ 1,132 . 25 
WITH HON EYCOMB TRAYS 100% FILLED ALPHASORB  2 

20 23 3/8 x 23 3/8 x 1 1 1/2 99.99 V-Cell MVH $ 225.25 $ 4,505.00 

Liebert 40 17 x 26 1/2 x 2 H/C MERV 8 Pleat $ 12 .75 $ 510.00 

Purafil 2 24x24x5 J FL-90 Fi lters $ 210.00 $ 420.00 
Total for Villa Angela Total $ 14,711.30 
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Lead Time: 4-6 Week 
Freight Allowed 
Order Must Be Received Before 1 2/23/20 

Thank you, 
Dan Andolek 
Air Rite Filters 
2 1 6-228-8200 
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Date: November 1 9, 2020 

To: CLEVELAND PUBLIC LIBRARY 
325 Superior Avenue 
Cleveland, Ohio 44 1 1 4  

Attn: OLIVER REYES, Facilities Engineering 

Quantity 

40 

1 0  

40 

1 0  

40 

1 0  

Description 

LOUIS STOKES WING 
Replacement Filter Pricing 

AHU -1 
PRE FILTERS: 
24 x 24 x 2 Airflow MV8 High Cap Pleated Filters 
#AFP3000-24242 

1 2  x 24 x 2 Airflow MV8 High Cap Pleated Filters 
#AFP3000-24242 

SECONDARY FILTERS: 
24 x 24 x 12 Airflow PolyPak MERV 14 (95%) 
#AFPP95S-441 2  

1 2  x 2 4  x 1 2  Airflow PolyPakMERV 1 4  (95%) 
#AFPP95S-241 2  

FINAL CARBON FILTERS: 
24 x 24 x 12  Purafil Purafilter CPS 
#05-70608-3180 (BOX STYLE) 

1 2  x 24 x 12 Purafil Purafilter CPS 
#05-70608-3780 (BOX STYLE) 

TOTAL AIR F ILTER MATERIAL COST AHU- 1 :  

Terms: Net 3 0  Days 
F.O.B.: Shipping Point 
Freight: Prepaid & Add 

Unit Price 

$ 4.05 $ 

$ 2.95 $ 

$ 44.30 $ 

$ 32.25 $ 

$ 409.00 $ 

$ 291 .00 $ 

$ 

Extended 
Price 

1 62.00 

29.50 

1 ,772.00 

322.50 

1 6,360.00 

2,91 0.00 

21 ,556.00 
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Page 2 
Cleveland Public Library 

AHU -2 
PRE FILTERS: 

36 24 x 24 x 2 Airflow MV8 High Cap Pleated Filters $ 4.05 $ 1 45.80 
#AFP3000-24242 

9 1 2  x 24 x 2 Airflow MV8 High Cap Pleated Filters $ 2.95 $ 26.55 
#AFP3000-24242 

SECONDARY FILTERS: 
36 24 x 24 x 12 Airflow PolyPak MERV 14 (95%) $ 44.30 $ 1 ,594.80 

#AFPP95S-441 2  

9 1 2  x 24 x 1 2  Airflow PolyPakMERV 1 4  (95%) $ 32.25 $ 290.25 
#AFPP95S-241 2  

FINAL CARBON FILTERS: 
36 24 x 24 x 12 Purafil Purafilter CPS $ 409.00 $ 1 4,724.00 

#05-70608-31 80 (BOX STYLE) 

9 1 2  x 24 x 1 2  Purafil Purafilter CPS $ 291 .00 $ 2,61 9.00 
#05-70608-3780 (BOX STYLE) 

TOTAL AIR F ILTER MATERIAL COST AHU-2: $ 1 9,400.40 

AHU -3 
PRE FILTERS: 

40 24 x 24 x 2 Airflow MV8 High Cap Pleated Filters $ 4.05 $ 1 62.00 
#AFP3000-24242 

1 0  1 2  x 24 x 2 Airflow MV8 High Cap Pleated Filters $ 2.95 $ 29.50 
#AFP3000-24242 

SECONDARY FILTERS: 
40 24 x 24 x 12 Airflow PolyPak MERV 14 (95%) $ 44.30 $ 1 ,772.00 

#AFPP95S-441 2  

1 0  1 2  x 2 4  x 1 2  Airflow PolyPakMERV 1 4  (95%) $ 32.25 $ 322.50 
. #AFPP95S-2412  

FINAL CARBON FILTERS: 
40 24 x 24 x 12 Purafil Purafilter CPS $ 409.00 $ 16 ,360.00 

#05-70608-3180 (BOX STYLE) 

1 0  1 2  x 24 x 1 2  Purafil Purafilter CPS $ 291 .00 $ 2,91 0.00 
#05-70608-3780 (BOX STYLE) 

TOTAL AIR F ILTER MATERIAL COST AHU-2: $ 21 ,556.00 
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Page 3 
Cleveland Public Library 

AHU -4 

PRE FILTERS: 
40 24 x 24 x 2 Airflow MV8 High Cap Pleated Filters $ 4.05 $ 1 62.00 

#AFP3000-24242 

1 0  1 2  x 24 x 2 Airflow MV8 High Cap Pleated Filters $ 2 .95 $ 29.50 
#AFP3000-24242 

SECONDARY FILTERS: 
40 24 x 24 x 12 Airflow PolyPak MERV 14 (95%) $ 44.30 $ 1 ,772.00 

#AFPP95S-441 2  

1 0  1 2  x 24 x 1 2  Airflow PolyPakMERV 1 4  (95%) $ 32.25 $ 322.50 
#AFPP95S-241 2  

FINAL CARBON FILTERS: 
40 24 x 24 x 12 Purafil Purafilter CPS $ 409.00 $ 1 6,360.00 

#05-70608-31 80 (BOX STYLE) 

1 0  1 2  x 24 x 1 2  Purafil Purafilter CPS $ 291 .00 $ 2,91 0 .00 
#05-70608-3780 (BOX STYLE) 

TOTAL AIR F ILTER MATERIAL COST AHU-2: $ 21 ,556.00 

AHU - 5  

PREFILTERS: 
20 16 x 25 x 2 Airflow MV8 H igh Cap Pleated Filters $ 3.25 $ 65.00 

#AFP3000-1 6252 

SECONDARY FILTERS: 
8 24 x 24 x 1 2  Airflow PolyPak w/ Header MERV 1 4  $ 47.95 $ 383.60 

#AFPP95S-441 2H 

TOTAL AIR F ILTER MATERIAL COST AHU-5: $ 448.60 

AHU - 6 

PRE FILTERS: 
2 20 x 24 x 2 Airflow MV8 High Cap Pleated Fi lters $ 3.75 $ 7.50 

#AFP3000-20242 

4 1 6  x 25 x 2 Airflow MV8 High Cap Pleated Filters $ 3.25 $ 1 3.00 
#AFP3000-1 6252 

TOTAL AIR F ILTER MATERIAL COST AHU-6: $ 20.50 
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Page 4 
Cleveland Public Library 

AHU - 7  
PRE FILTERS: 

2 1 6  x 20 x 2 Airflow MV8 High Cap Pleated Filters $ 2.90 $ 5.80 
#AFP3000-1 6202 

TOTAL AIR F ILTER MATERIAL COST AHU-7: $ 5.80 

AHU - 8  
PRE FILTERS: 

4 1 6  x 20 x 2 Airflow MV8 High Cap Pleated Filters $ 2.90 $ 1 1 .60 
#AFP3000-1 6202 

4 1 6  x 25 x 2 Airflow MV8 High Cap Pleated Filters $ 3.25 $ 1 3.00 
#AFP3000-1 6252 

TOTAL AIR F ILTER MATERIAL COST AHU-8: $ 24.60 

AHU - 9  
PRE FILTERS: 

3 1 6  x 20 x 2 Airflow MV8 High Cap Pleated Filters $ 2.90 $ 8.70 
#AFP3000-1 6202 

TOTAL AIR F ILTER MATERIAL COST AHU-9: $ 8.70 

AHU - 10 
PRE FILTERS: 

3 20 x 25 x 2 Airflow MV8 High Cap Pleated Filters $ 3.80 $ 1 1 .40 
#AFP3000-20252 

3 1 6  x 25 x 2 Airflow MV8 High Cap Pleated Filters $ 3.25 $ 9.75 
#AFP3000-1 6252 

TOTAL AIR F ILTER MATERIAL COST AHU-1 0: $ 2 1 . 1 5  
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Page 5 
Cleveland Public Library 

MAIN LIBRARY WING 
Replacement Filter Pricing 

AHU -20 
PRE FILTERS: 

20 24 x 24 x 2 Airflow MV8 High Cap Pleated Filters $ 4.05 $ 81 .00 
#AFP3000-24242 

SECONDARY FILTERS: 
20 24 x 24 x 12 Airflow PolyPak w/ Header MERV 14 $ 47.95 $ 959.00 

#AFPP95S-441 2H 

FINAL CARBON FILTERS: 
20 24 x 24 x 12 Purafil Purafilter CPS $ 409.00 $ 8 , 1 80.00 

#05-70608-C1 80 (HEADER STYLE) 

TOTAL AIR FILTER MATERIAL COST AHU-20: $ 9,220.00 

AHU -21 
PRE FILTERS: 

20 24 x 24 x 2 Airflow MV8 High Cap Pleated Filters $ 4 .05 $ 81 .00 
#AFP3000-24242 

SECONDARY FILTERS: 
20 24 x 24 x 12 Airflow PolyPak w/ Header MERV 1 4  $ 47.95 $ 959.00 

#AFPP95S-4412H 

FINAL CARBON FILTERS: 
20 24 x 24 x 12 Purafil Purafilter CPS $ 409.00 $ 8 , 1 80.00 

#05-70608-C1 80 (HEADER STYLE) 

TOTAL AIR F ILTER MATERIAL COST AHU-2 1 :  $ 9,220.00 

AHU -22 
PRE FILTERS: 

20 24 x 24 x 2 Airflow MV8 High Cap Pleated Filters $ 4.05 $ 8 1 .00 
#AFP3000-24242 

SECONDARY FILTERS: 
20 24 x 24 x 12 Airflow PolyPak w/ Header MERV 14  $ 47.95 $ 959.00 

#AFPP95S-4412H 

FINAL CARBON FILTERS: 
20 24 x 24 x 1 2  Purafil Purafilter CPS $ 409.00 $ 8,1 80.00 

#05-70608-C1 80 (HEADER STYLE) 

TOTAL AIR F ILTER MATERIAL COST AHU-22: $ 9,220.00 
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Page 6 
Cleveland Public Library 

AHU -23 
PRE FILTERS: 

20 24 x 24 x 2 Airflow MV8 H igh Cap Pleated Filters $ 4.05 $ 81 .00 
#AFP3000-24242 

SECONDARY FILTERS: 
20 24 x 24 x 12 Airflow PolyPak w/ Header MERV 1 4  $ 47.95 $ 959.00 

#AFPP95S-441 2H 

FINAL CARBON FILTERS: 
20 24 x 24 x 12 Purafil Purafilter CPS $ 409.00 $ 8 , 1 80.00 

#05-70608-C1 80 (HEADER STYLE) 

TOTAL AIR F ILTER MATERIAL COST AHU-23: $ 9,220.00 

AHU -24 
PRE FILTERS: 

4 20 x 20 x 2 Airflow MV8 High Cap Pleated Fi lters $ 3.22 $ 1 2 .88 
#AFP3000-20202 

4 20 x 24 x 2 Airflow MV8 High Cap Pleated Filters $ 3.65 $ 1 4.60 
#AFP3000-20242 

SECONDARY FILTERS: 
4 20 x 20 x 1 2  Airflow PolyPak w/ Header MERV 14  $ 42.25 $ 1 69.00 

#AFPP95S-0012  

4 20 x 24 x 12 Airflow PolyPak w/ Header MERV 14  $ 45.35 $ 1 81 .40 
#AFP P95S-041 2 

FINAL CARBON FILTERS: 
4 20 x 20 x 1 2  Purafil Purafilter CPS $ 386.00 $ 1 ,544.00 

#05-70608-C3C0 (HEADER STYLE) 

4 20 x 24 x 1 2  Purafil Purafilter CPS $ 393.00 $ 1 ,572.00 
#05-70608-C380 (HEADER STYLE) 

TOTAL AIR F ILTER MATERIAL COST AHU-24: $ 3,493.88 

AHU -25 
PREFILTERS: 

1 2  24 x 24 x 2 Airflow MV8 High Cap Pleated Filters $ 4.05 $ 48.60 
#AFP3000-24242 

SECONDARY FILTERS: 
1 2  24 x 2 4  x 1 2  Airflow PolyPak w/ Header MERV 1 4  $ 47.95 $ 575.40 

#AFPP95S-4412H  

FINAL CARBON FILTERS: 
1 2  24 x 24 x 1 2  Purafil Purafilter CPS $ 409.00 $ 4,908.00 

#05-70608-C1 80 (HEADER STYLE) 
(This unit has two stages of carbon filters) 

TOTAL AIR F ILTER MATERIAL COST AHU-25: $ 5,532.00 
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Page 7 
Cleveland Public Library 

AHU -26 
PRE FILTERS: 

3 20 x 24 x 2 Airflow MVB High Cap Pleated Filters $ 3.75 $ 1 1 .25 
#AFP3000-20242 

2 1 2 x 24 x 2  Airflow MVB High Cap Pleated Filters $ 2.95 $ 5.90 
#AFP3000-24242 

TOTAL AIR F ILTER MATERIAL COST AHU-26: $ 1 7.15 

AHU -27 
PREFIL TERS: 

3 20 x 24 x 2 Airflow MVB H igh Cap Pleated Filters $ 3.75 $ 1 1 .25 
#AFP3000-20242 

2 1 2 x 24 x 2  Airflow MVB High Cap Pleated Filters $ 2.95 $ 5.90 
#AFP3000-24242 

TOTAL AIR F ILTER MATERIAL COST AHU-27: $ 17.15 

AHU -28 
PREFIL TERS: 

6 1 6  x 20 x 2 Airflow MVB High Cap Pleated Filters $ 2.90 $ 1 7.40 
#AFP3000-1 6202 

TOTAL AIR FILTER MATERIAL COST AHU-28: $ 17.40 

AHU -29 
PRE FILTERS: 

3 20 x 24 x 2 Airflow MVB High Cap Pleated Fi lters $ 3.75 $ 1 1 .25 
#AFP3000-20242 

2 1 2 x 24 x 2  Airflow MVB High Cap Pleated Filters $ 2.95 $ 5.90 
#AFP3000-24242 

TOTAL AIR F ILTER MATERIAL COST AHU-29: $ 17.15 

Downtown Total = $ 1 30,572.48 
Villa Angela Total = $ 1 2 ,934. 1 0  

Filter Total = $ 1 43,506.58 
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� ---------- -

"A I R  F I LT R AT I O N  S P E C I A L I S T S  S I N C E  1 949"  

P.O. BOX 609446 o CLEVELAND, OHIO 44 1 09 <> WATTS LINE 1 -800-783-7407 e PHONE 21 6-351 -4200 o FAX 2 1 6-35 1 -29 1 8  

CLEVELAND PUBLIC LIBRARY AIR FILTERS 

LOUIS STOKES WING FILTERS: 

AHU-1 TOTAL FILTER COST $ 1 9945.55 

AHU-2 TOTAL FILTER COST $ 1 9537.47 

AHU-3 TOTAL FILTER COST $ 2 1 708.30 

AHU-4 TOTAL FILTER COST $ 2 1 708.30 

AHU-5 TOTAL FILTER COST $ 583.24 

AHU-6 TOTAL FILTER COST $ 20.34 

AHU-7 TOTAL FILTER COST $ 5.92 

AHU-8 TOTAL FILTER COST $ 25.00 

AHU-9 TOTAL FILTER COST $ 8.58 

AHU- 1 0  TOTAL FILTER COST $ 20.64 

TOTAL LOUIS STOKES WING $ 83,563.34 

MAIN LIBRARY WING: 

AH U-20 TOTAL FILTER COST $ 9924.00 

AHU-21 TOTAL FILTER COST $ 9924.00 

AHU-22 TOTAL FILTER COST $ 9924.00 

AHU-23 TOTAL FILTER COST $ 9924.00 

AHU-24 TOTAL FILTER COST $ 3623.84 

AHU-25 TOTAL FILTER COST $ 5954.40 

AH U-26 TOTAL FILTER COST $ 1 6.20 

AHU-27 TOTAL FILTER COST $ 1 6. 1 3  

AHU-28 TOTAL FILTER COST $ 1 7.76 

AH U-29 TOTAL FILTER COST $ 1 6. 1 3  

TOTAL MAIN LIBRARY $ 49,340.63 

VILLA ANGELA BRANCH 

AC- 1 TOTAL FILTER COST $ 57.44 

AC-2 TOTAL FILTER COST $ 57.44 

SERVICING 0 SUPPLYING " ENGINEERING e INSTALLING o CLEANING � MANUFACTURING 
AIR F I LTERS FOR ALL APPLICATIONS 
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" A i R  F I LT R AT I O N  S P E C I A L I ST S  S I N C E  1 94 9 "  

P.O. BOX 609446 "' CLEVELAND, OHIO 44 1 09 o WATTS LINE 1 -800-783-7407 " PHONE 2 1 6-35 1 -4200 " FAX 2 1 6-35 1 -29 1 8  

AC-3 TOTAL FILTER COST $ 84.96 

AC-4 TOTAL FILTER COST $ 53.84 

AC-5 TOTAL FILTER COST $ 43.08 

AC-6 TOTAL FILTER COST $ 57.44 

AC-7 TOTAL FILTER COST $ 57.44 

AC-8 TOTAL FILTER COST $ 2 1 .54 

AC-9 TOTAL FILTER COST $ 27.52 

AC- 1 0 TOTAL FILTER COST $ 1 4439.96 

RARE BOOK TOTAL FILTER COST $ 289.20 

PURAFIL UNIT TOTAL FILTER COST $ 240.00 

TOTAL VILLA $ 1 5429.86 

FRT. APPROX. $ 4,500 

TOTAL $ 1 52,833.66 

MINUS DISCOUNT ( 5% ) -764 1 .68 

GRANDTOT AL $ t 45, t 9 1  .98 

� 

WITH ANY QUESTIONS. 

ERIC J. HEPNER 

SERVICING " SUPPLYING � ENGINEERING ,, INSTALLING G CLEANING s MANUFACTURING 
A IR  F I LTERS FOR ALL APPLICATIONS 
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Cleveland Public Library 
Revenues, Expenditures and Changes in Fund Balance 

For the Period Ending November 30, 2020 

Special Capital 
General Fund Revenue Debt Service Projects Permanent Agency Total 

41 Taxes 37,057,037.68 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 37,057,037.68 

42 Intergovernmental 23,778,526.90 2,136,667.08 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 25,9 1 5, 1 93.98 

43 Fines & Fees 112,803.18 0.00 0.00 0 .00 0.00 0.00 1 1 2,803.18 

44 Investment Earnings 623,002.34 64,578.80 14,448.46 920,803.36 9,557.87 0.00 1,632,390.83 

45 Charges for Services 0.00 5,209,368.92 0.00 0.00 0 .00 0.00 5,209,368.92 

46 Contributions & Donations 510.00 662,646.39 0.00 0.00 148,784.42 0.00 811,940.81 

48 Miscellaneous Revenue 1,009,902.66 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 68,691.11 1,078,593.77 

Total Revenues $ 62,581 ,782.76 $ 8,073,261 . 19  $ 14,448.46 $ 920,803.36 $ 1 58,342.29 $ 68,691 . 1 1  $ 71 ,81 7,329.17 

51 Salaries/Benefits 32,738,353.75 2,857,462.06 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 35,595,8 1 5.81 

52 Supplies 372,068.38 418,112.42 0.00 0.00 1,591.97 0.00 791,772.77 

53 Purchased/Contracted Services 7,772,300.23 2,273,922.87 0.00 55,392.51 35,759.20 0.00 10,137,374.81 

54 Library Materials 4,546,330.69 1,069,740.77 0.00 0.00 20,846.26 0.00 5,636,917.72 

55 Capital Outlay 317,886.22 182,215.56 0.00 1,798,564.12 0.00 0.00 2,298,665.90 

56 Debt Service 0.00 0.00 1,136,317.60 0.00 0.00 0.00 1 , 1 36,317.60 

57 Miscellaneous Expenses 1 72,493.93 407,779.73 0.00 0.00 0.00 66,508.07 646,781.73 
-

Total Expenditures $ 45,91 9,433.20 $ 7,209,233.41 $ 1 , 1 36,31 7.60 $ 1 ,853,956.63 $ 58,1 97.43 $ 66,508.07 $ 56,243,646.34 

Revenue Over/(Under) Expenditures $ 16 ,662,349.56 $ 864,027.78 $(1 , 1 21 ,869.14) $(933, 1 53.27) $ 1 00,144.86 $ 2, 1 83.04 $ 1 5,573,682.83 

95 Notes Issued 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 

98 Advances (10,008.56) 1 0,008.56 0.00 0.00 0.00 0 .00 0.00 

99 Transfers (1,090,385.20) 0.00 1,090,385.20 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 

Total Other Sources / Uses $(1 , 1 00,393.76) $ 1 0,008.56 $ 1 ,090,385.20 $ 0.00 $ 0.00 $ 0.00 $ 0.00 

Revenue & Other Sources Over/ 
(Under) Expenditures & Other Uses $ 1 5,561 ,955.80 $ 874,036.34 $(31 ,483.94) $(933, 1 53.27) $ 1 00,144.86 $ 2, 1 83.04 $ 15 ,573,682.83 

Beginning Year Cash Balance $ 30,578,825.98 $ 20,239,744.42 $ 0.00 $ 63,791 ,378.91 $ 4,51 8,733.85 $ 1 3,202.92 $ 1 22,035,062.03 

Current Cash Balance $ 46,140,781.78 $ 21 ,1 1 3,780.76 $ 2,861 ,692.01 $ 62,858,225.64 $ 4,61 8,878.71 $ 1 5,385.96 $ 1 37,608,744.86 
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Cleveland Public Library 
Certified Revenue, Appropriations and Balances 

General Fund 
For the Period Ending November 30, 2020 

Percent 
Certified Income Percent Prior 
Revenue ( 1 )  To  Date Balance To Date Year 

PLF State I ncome Tax 21,737,326 21,204,644 532,682 98% 93% 
General Property Tax 32 ,778,839 37,057,038 (4,278,199) 113% 106% 
Rollback, Homestead, CAT 2,400,000 2,573,883 (173,883) 107% 108% 
Fines & Fees 114,040 112,803 1,237 99% 164% 
Investment Earnings 638,998 623,002 15,996 97% 104% 
Contributions 400 510 (110) 128% 101% 
Miscellaneous 979,790 1,009,903 (30,113) 103% 79% 
Return of Advances Out 0 75,000 (75,000) 0% 0% 

Total $ 58,649,393 $ 62,656,783 $ (4,007,390) 107% 101% --

Percent 
Expended/ Percent Prior 

Appropriation(2) Encumbered Balance To Date (3) Year 

Salaries/Benefits 37,118,542 32,783,911 4,334,630 88% 92% 
Supplies 1,099,275 555,658 543,617 51% 83% 
Purchased Services 11,081,825 9,794,200 1,287,625 88% 93% 
Library Materials 9,552,588 7,613,638 1,938,950 80% 82% 
Capital Outlay 1,584,033 517,842 1,066,191 33% 72% 
Other 218,889 185,240 33,649 85% 62% 

Subtotal $ 60,655,151 $ 51,450,489 $ 9,204,662 85% 90% 

Advances Out 0 85,009 (85,009) 
Transfers Out 1,090,385 1,090,385 0 

Total $ 61,745,536 $ 52,625,883 $ 9,119,653 85% 81% 

Note (1 ): Certificate from Cuyahoga County Budget Commission dated November 12, 2020. 
Note (2): Subtotal Amended Appropriation of $56,561,717.20 plus carried forward encumbrance of $5,183,818.88. 
Note (3): Subtotal includes 76% expended and 9% encumbered. 
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Cleveland Public Library 
Appropriation, Expenditures and Balances 

General Fund 
For the Period Ending November 30, 2020 

Current Total Current Encumbered 
Year Appropriated Year and Unencumbered 

Appropriation Funds Expenditures Unpaid Balance 

51110 Professional Salaries 11,992,715.71 10,978,085.71 10,000,548.81 0.00 977,536.90 

51120 Clerical Salaries 11,151,894.98 9,269,104.98 8,518,509.88 0.00 750,595.10 

51130 Non-Clerical Salaries 1,322,588.05 891,11 8.05 800,314.45 0.00 90,803.60 

51140 Buildings Salaries 5,040,100.86 4,415,100.86 3,902,099.55 0.00 513,001.31 

51150 Other Salaries 585,727.69 407,497.69 364,656.03 0.00 42,841.66 

51180 Severance Pay 0.00 963,146.42 280,192.13 0.00 682,954.29 

51190 Non-Base Pay 423,000.00 1,034,000.00 707,319.40 0.00 326,680.60 

51400 OPERS 4,312,417 .07 3,674,987.07 3,360,817.08 0.00 314,169.99 

51610  Health Insurance 4,764,735.97 4,594,965.97 4,199,253.05 0.00 395,712.92 

51611 Dental Insurance 221 ,465.71 186,375.71 168,531.60 0.00 17,844.11 

51612 Vision Insurance 16,977.78 16,937.78 1 4,079.21 0.00 2,858.57 

51620 Life Insurance 13,786.20 14,496.20 13,102.63 0.00 1,393.57 

51625 Short Term Disability lnsuranc 29,623.34 49,493.34 45,496.06 0.00 3,997.28 

51630 Workers Compensation 87,345.50 92,875.46 (15,31 3.54) 0.00 1 08,189.00 

51640 Unemployment Compensation 25,000.00 129,101.94 26,552.63 42,545.14 60,004.17 

51650 Medicare - ER 41 2,902.76 356,822.99 331 ,935.49 353.51 24,533.99 

51900 Other Benefits 44,431.38 44,431.38 20,259.29 2 ,658.72 21,51 3.37 

Salaries/Benefits $40,444,71 3.00 $ 37, 1 1 8,541 .55 $ 32,738,353.75 $ 45,557.37 $ 4,334,630.43 

52110 Office Supplies 44,260.00 44,421.59 16,890.23 6,440.48 21,090.88 

521 20 Stationery 31,81 2.00 33,541.96 11,755.56 8,286.28 13,500.12 

52130 Duplication Supplies 20,935.00 22,079.33 10,294.14 35.13 11,750.06 

52140 Hand Tools 500.00 540.68 381 .48 0.00 159.20 

52150 Book Repair Supplies 65,463.00 54,313.00 20,508.34 10,676.29 23, 1 28.37 

52210 Janitorial Supplies 98,421.00 249,304.89 6 1 ,058.54 29,032.19 159,214.16 
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Cleveland Public Library 
Appropriation, Expenditures and Balances 

General Fund 

For the Period Ending November 30, 2020 

Current Total Current Encumbered 
Year Appropriated Year and Unencumbered 

Appropriation Funds Expenditures Unpaid Balance 

52220 Electrical Supplies 51,034.00 52,514.88 32,752.53 13,097.08 6,665.27 

52230 Maintenance Supplies 404,348.00 316,702.11 144,574.73 72,565.57 99,561.81 

52240 Uniforms 21,675.00 38,089.00 14,993.38 2 1 ,203.00 1,892.62 

52300 Motor Vehicle Supplies 56,585.00 67,640.31 22,672.76 13,492.43 31,475.12 

52900 Other Supplies 164,434.00 220,126.92 36,186.69 8,760.80 175,179.43 

Supplies $959,467.00 $ 1 ,099,274.67 $ 372,068.38 $ 1 83,589.25 $ 543,61 7.04 

53100 Travel/Meetings 100,000.00 96,079.63 13,963.67 642.00 81,473.96 

53210 Telecommunications 276,904.00 331,747.85 253,505.55 75,041.38 3,200.92 

53230 Postage/Freight 78,600.00 113,699.44 23,464.60 60,158.74 30,076.10 

53240 PR/Other Communications 198,409.00 206,440.32 76,484.58 43,119.70 86,836.04 

53310 Building Repairs 473,609.47 463,132.26 199,781.71 81,011.68 182,338.87 

53320 Machine Repairs 17,897.00 44,794.91 16,964.83 5,609.05 22,221.03 

53340 Building Maintenance 485,000.00 488,238.37 271,078.35 105,787.94 111,37208 

53350 Machine Maintenance 145,490.30 223,932.90 98,369.04 60,284.40 65,279.46 

53360 Computer Maintenance 436,400.00 412,123.34 300,693.96 14,084.17 97,345.21  

53370 Motor Vehicle Repairs/Maint 27,000.00 39,374.30 26,971. 1 5  11,865.86 537.29 

53380 Contract Security 15,000.00 621,179.74 487,192.37 133,987.37 0.00 

53390 Landscaping 26,600.00 6,785.00 6,185.00 0.00 600.00 

53400 I nsurance 473,180.00 473,180.00 470,887.25 0.00 2,292.75 

53510 RenULeases 172,222.14 184,094.58 141,378.89 27,027.59 15,688.10 

53520 Equipment Rental 22,384.00 27,442.62 22,964.20 3,583.62 894.80 

53610 Electricity 1, 790,200.00 1, 805,922.24 1,346,702.86 396,071.28 63,148.10 

53620 Gas 147,300.00 154,517.02 114,348.39 40,138.63 30.00 

53630 Chilled Water 841,333.00 687,700.68 580,020.67 83,309.31 24,370.70 
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Cleveland Public Library 
Appropriation, Expenditures and Balances 

General Fund 

For the Period Ending November 30, 2020 

Current Total Current Encumbered 
Year Appropriated Year and Unencumbered 

Appropriation Funds Expenditures Unpaid Balance 

53640 Water/Sewer 161,700.00 170,557.78 108,753.34 56,944.82 4,859.62 

53710 Professional Services 1,068,979.75 1,594,557.31 679,462.07 526,460.60 388,634.64 

53720 Auditors Fees 820,000.00 850,728.80 723,568.97 25,562.00 101,597.83 

53730 Bank Service Charges 11,000.00 11,000.00 6,796.38 0.00 4,203.62 

53800 Library Material Control 266,500.00 448,537.69 177,611 .06 270,911.63 15.00 

53900 Other Purchased Services 1,624,866.34 1,626,057.84 1,625,151.34 298.00 608.50 

Purchased/Contracted Services $9,680,575.00 $ 1 1 ,081 ,824.62 $ 7,772,300.23 $ 2,021 ,899.77 $ 1 ,287,624.62 

54110 Books 2,032,500.00 2,094,717.08 1,212,398.28 573,788.97 308,529.83 

54120 Continuations 282,030.00 460,885.55 277,499.57 168,981.49 14,404.49 

54210 Periodicals 750,500.00 922,891.68 82,347.33 764,140.51 76,403.84 

54220 Microforms 29,070.00 78,618.00 44,895.05 5,225.00 28,497.95 

54310 Video Media 1,315,000.00 1,274,950.59 629,655.47 282,256.56 363,038.56 

54320 Audio Media - Spoken 105,150.00 86,516.82 20,069.36 24,659.82 41,787.64 

54325 Audio Media - Music 1 20,150.00 116,940.78 80,178.26 38,147.08 (1,384.56) 

54500 Database Services 645,000.00 1,568,3 11.95 702,947.50 855,191.05 10,173.40 

54530 eMedia 1,807,600.00 2,692,927.54 1 ,416,054.10 301,931.77 974,941.67 

54600 Interlibrary Loan 3,000.00 3,260.00 1,568.00 1,692.00 0.00 

54710 Bookbinding 20,000.00 42,979.85 7,460.94 8,102.10 27,416.81 

54720 Preservation Services 20,000.00 42,973.45 24,309.20 4,104.62 14,559.63 

54730 Preservation Boxing 5,000.00 5,131.30 601.30 1 ,662.97 2,867.03 

54790 Preservation Reformatting 25,000.00 13,000.00 1,021.91 0.00 11,978.09 

54905 Other LM-Hotspots 120,000.00 148,483.02 45,324.42 37,423.40 65,735.20 
--- --

Library Materials $7,280,000.00 $ 9,552,587.61 $ 4,546,330.69 $ 3,067,307.34 $ 1 ,938,949.58 

55300 Construction/Improvements 0.00 27,368.65 8,271.76 19,096.89 0.00 
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Cleveland Public Library 
Appropriation, Expenditures and Balances 

General Fund 
For the Period Ending November 30, 2020 

Current Total Current Encumbered 
Year Appropriated Year and Unencumbered 

Appropriation Funds Expenditures Unpaid Balance 

555 1 0  Furniture 222,592.42 224,906.26 1 3,350. 1 3  1 6, 1 57 . 1 1  1 95,399.02 

55520 Equipment 620,7 1 6 .58 773,375.61 1 77,555. 1 8  94,694.37 501 , 1 26 06 

55530 Computer Hardware 385,500.00 373,629.05 1 08,306.42 45,572.59 21 9,750.04 

55540 Software 75,500.00 97,792.50 1 0,402.73 24,434.50 62,955.27 

55700 Motor Vehicles 86,96 1 .00 86,961 .00 0.00 0.00 86,961 .00 

Capital Outlay $1 ,391 ,270.00 $ 1 ,584,033.07 $ 31 7,886.22 $ 1 99,955.46 $ 1 ,066,191 .39 

571 00 Memberships 94, 1 64.26 94,51 0.26 76,563.07 2,452.37 1 5,494.82 

57200 Taxes 1 5,000.00 1 6,7 14.96 4,298 .94 1 0,078. 1 6  2,337.86 

57500 Refunds/Reimbursements 1 06, 1 42.74 1 07,664. 1 4  9 1 ,63 1 . 92 21 5.97 1 5,81 6.25 

Miscellaneous Expenses $21 5,307.00 $ 21 8,889.36 $ 1 72,493.93 $ 1 2,746.50 $ 33,648.93 

598 1 0  Advances Out 0.00 0.00 85,008.56 0.00 (85,008.56) 

Advances $0.00 $ 0.00 $ 85,008.56 $ 0.00 $(85,008.56) 

59900 Transfers Out 1 , 090,385.20 1 ,090,385.20 1 ,090,385.20 0.00 0.00 

Transfers $1 ,090,385.20 $ 1 ,090,385.20 $ 1 ,090,385.20 $ 0.00 $ 0.00 

TOTAL is1,os1,11 1.20 i 61,745,536.08 i 47,094,826.96 i 5,531,055.69 i 9,11 9,653.43 
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Cleveland Public Library 
Revenue, Expenditures and Changes in Fund Balances 

For the Period Ending November 30, 2020 

Beginning Year Year to Date Year to Date Year to Date Unencumbered 

Balance Receipts Expenditures Encumbrances Balance 

1 01 General Fund 30,578,825.98 62,656,782.76 47,094,826.96 5,531 ,055.69 40,609,726.09 

Total General Fund $ 30,578,825.98 $ 62,656,782.76 $ 47,094,826.96 $ 5,531 ,055.69 $ 40,609,726.09 

201 Anderson 387,801 .04 0.00 1 1 1 .45 1 16.72 387,572.87 

202 Endowment for the Blind 2,966,435.07 1 ,687.84 0.00 0.00 2 ,968 , 1 22.91 

203 Founders 6,328,403.07 202,597.24 446,31 6.81 338,390.05 5,746,293.45 

204 Kaiser 82,631 .57 0 00 0.00 0.00 82,631.57 

205 Kraley 225,208 . 1 4  131.35 3 ,866.85 0.00 221 ,472.64 

206 Library 200,1 52.80 2,921 .89 1 ,500.00 0.00 201 ,574.69 

207 Pepke 1 76,596 . 1 4  0.00 0.00 0.00 1 76,596 . 1 4  

208 Wickwire 1 ,832,259.49 (4,045.49) 10,029.22 2,774.09 1 ,815 ,410.69 

209 Wittke 1 1 2,324. 1 5  0.00 0.00 0 00 1 1 2,324. 1 5  

210 Young 5,653, 1 96.59 31 ,349 . 1 1  0.00 0.00 5,684,545.70 

226 Judd 1 27,525.23 1 88,260.25 1 35,948.73 24,956.33 1 54,880.42 

228 Lockwood Thompson Memorial 21 3,724.58 1 96,272.00 98,259.05 1 1 0,547.26 201 ,190.27 

229 Ohio Center for the Book 372.42 2,225.00 2,225.00 0.00 372.42 

230 Schweinfurth 1 76,930.52 0.00 35,900.00 4,750.00 1 36,280.52 

231 CLEVNET 1 ,471 ,491 .29 5,209,368.92 4,765,636.81 471,689.02 1 ,443,534.38 

251 OLBPD-Library for the Blind 1 1 3,077.26 1 ,382 ,511 .00 1 ,224,064.84 16 ,304.07 255,21 9.35 

254 MyCom 25,728.45 1 24,165.64 1 23,786 .87 0.00 26,107.22 

256 Learning Centers 21 ,361 .67 0.00 11, 141 .50 10,220. 1 7  0.00 

257 Tech Centers 0.00 1 1 8,000.00 38,099.32 1 , 158.86 78,741 .82 

258 Early Literacy 1 0,337.48 0.00 1 0,337.48 0.00 0.00 

259 Rice Solar Panel System 114 , 1 87.46 288.42 0.00 1 1 4,006.23 469.65 

260 Coronavirus Relief Fund 0.00 702,536.58 377,009.48 2,251 .28 323,275.82 

Total Special Revenue Funds $ 20,239,744.42 $ 8,1 58,269.75 $ 7,284,233.41 $ 1 ,097,1 64.08 $ 20,01 6,61 6.68 
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Cleveland Public Library 
Revenue, Expenditures and Changes in Fund Balances 

For the Period Ending November 30, 2020 

Beginning Year Year to Date Year to Date Year to Date Unencumbered 

Balance Receipts Expenditures Encumbrances Balance 

301 Debt Service 2,893,175.95 1,104,833.66 1,136,31 7.60 0.00 2,861,692.01 

Total Debt Service Fund $ 2,893,175.95 $ 1 ,1 04,833.66 $ 1 , 1 36,317.60 $ 0.00 $ 2,861 ,692.01 

401 Building & Repair 2,190,953.93 0.00 229,187.68 163,305.42 1,798,460.83 

402 Construction - Tax-Exempt 52,590,171.10 789,826.39 1,620,546.39 4,376,375.06 47,383,076.04 

403 Construction - Taxable 9,010,253.88 130,976.97 4,222.56 1,037.84 9 , 1 35,970.45 

Total Capital Project Funds $ 63,791 ,378.91 $ 920,803.36 $ 1 ,853,956.63 $ 4,540,71 8.32 $ 58,31 7,507.32 

501 Abel 304,642.27 0.00 0.00 0.00 304,642.27 

502 Ambler 3,098.23 0.00 0.00 0.00 3,098.23 

503 Beard 91,987.04 429.50 26,886.20 1,41 1 .44 64, 1 1 8.90 

504 Klein 7,325.62 0.00 0.00 0.00 7,325.62 

505 Malan/Schroeder 358,043.47 426.26 5,149.00 200.00 353,120.73 

506 McDonald 250,338.21 328.74 5,270.00 620.00 244,776.95 

507 Ratner 124,528.50 0.00 0.00 0.00 1 24,528.50 

508 Root 53,700.74 0.00 0.00 0.00 53,700.74 

509 Sugarman 242,255.89 1,292.67 45.97 0.00 243,502.59 

510 Thompson 174,844.24 (1,442.79) 0.00 0.00 1 73,401.45 

511 Weidenthal 9,071.67 0.00 0.00 0.00 9,071.67 

512 White 2,792,445.72 8,523.49 20,846.26 33,160.72 2,746,962.23 

513 Beard Anna Young 106,452.25 0.00 0.00 0.00 106,452.25 

5 14  Paulson 0.00 148,784.42 0.00 0.00 1 48,784.42 

Total Permanent Funds $ 4,51 8,733.85 $ 1 58,342.29 $ 58,1 97.43 $ 35,392.1 6  $ 4,583,486.55 

901 Unclaimed Funds 7,585.80 2,526.59 1,028.31 0.00 9,084.08 

905 C LEVNET Fines & Fees 5,617.12 66,164.52 65,479.76 0.00 6,301.88 

Total Agency Funds $ 1 3,202.92 $ 68,691 . 1 1  $ 66,508.07 $ 0.00 $ 1 5,385.96 

Total All Funds $ 1 22,035,062.03 $ 73,067,722.93 $ 57,494,040. 1 0  $ 1 1,204,330.25 $ 1 26,404,414.61 
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44400 

53710 

55300 

Investment Earnings (Capital) 

Investment Earnings 

Professional Services 

Purchased/Contracted Services 

Construction/Improvements 

Capital Outlay 

TOTAL Revenues 

TOTAL Expenditures 

Cleveland Public Library 
Year-To-Date Budget Report 

Construction - Tax-Exempt Fund 402 
For the Period Ending November 30, 2020 

Original 
Budget Revised Budget 

0.00 0.00 --
0.00 0.00 

0.00 76 ,872.80 

0.00 76,872.80 

3,255,714.00 12,091,649.37 

3,255,714.00 1 2,091 ,649.37 

0.00 0.00 

3,255,714.00 1 2, 1 68,522.1 7  

Prior Fund Balance 
Change in Fund Balance 
Current Fund Balance 

YTD Actual 

-789,826.39 

-789,826.39 

46,847.95 

46,847.95 

1,573,698.44 

1 ,573,698.44 

-789,826.39 

1 ,620,546.39 

52,590,171.10 
(830,720.00) 

51,759,451.10 

Encumbered 
and 

Unpaid 

0.00 

0.00 

22,024.85 

22,024.85 

4,354,350.21 

4,354,350.21 

4,376,375.06 

Available 
Balance 

789,826.39 

789,826.39 

8,000.00 

8,000.00 

6,163,600.72 

6,1 63,600.72 

789,826.39 

6 , 171 ,600.72 
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44400 

53710 

I nvestment Earnings (Capital) 

Investment Earnings 

Professional Services 

Purchased/Contracted Services 

TOTAL Revenues 

TOTAL Expenditures 

Cleveland Public Library 
Year-To-Date Budget Report 

Construction - Taxable Fund 403 
For the Period Ending November 30, 2020 

Original 
Budget Revised Budget 

0.00 0.00 --
0.00 0.00 

0.00 5,550.00 -
0.00 5,550.00 
-
0.00 0.00 

0.00 5,550.00 

Prior Fund Balance 
Change in Fund Balance 
Current Fund Balance 

YTD Actual 

-130, 976. 97 

-130,976.97 

4,222.56 

4,222.56 

-1 30,976.97 

4,222.56 

9,010,253.88 
126,754.41 

9,137,008.29 

Encumbered 
and 

Unpaid 

0.00 

0.00 

1,037.84 

1 ,037.84 

1 ,037.84 

Available 

Balance 

130,976.97 

1 30,976.97 

289.60 

289.60 

1 30,976.97 

289.60 
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Cleveland Public Library 
Depository Balance Detail 

For the Period Ending November 30, 2020 

Balance of All Funds 

Huntington - Checking 

KeyBank - Checking (ZBA) 

KeyBank - FSA Account 

Petty Cash 

Change Fund 

KeyBank-Payroll Account (ZBA) 

Cash in Library Treasury 

Huntington Escrow Account 

U.S .  Bank - 2019A-Money Market 

U.S. Bank - 2019B-Money Market 

U.S. Bank - Investments 

U.S. Bank - Inv - Money Market 

U.S. Bank - Series 201 9A Notes 

U.S. Bank - Series 2019B Notes 

Huntington Trust -Money Market 

STAR Ohio Investment 

STAR Plus Program 

Investments 

PNC- Endowment Account 

Endowment Account 

Cash in Banks and On Hand 

$ 1 37,608,744.86 

26,980.27 

480,341 .05 

5,207 .19 

270.00 

1 ,490.00 

255.52 

$ 514,544.03 

114,475.88 

7,233,343.19 

155,318.43 

34,495,1 40.42 

597,567.55 

46,651,207.73 

8,984,850.82 

2,861,692.02 

12,236,051.52 

2,500,000.00 

$ 1 1 5,829,647.56 

21,264,553.27 

$ 21 ,264,553.27 

$ 1 37,608,744.86 
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CLEVELAND PUBLIC LIBRARY 

Board Meeting 

REPORT ON INVESTMENTS - November 2020 

1 .  I NTERIM DEPOSITS 

In accordance with Ohio Revised Code Section  1 35. 1 4, funds that become available periodically throughout the fiscal year are invested in short 
term investments known as interim deposits. The investments are in securities that provide the highest interest rate consistent with the highest 
degree of safety. Other balances are invested in US Treasury issues, agency issues, commercial paper, and negotiable certificates of deposit 
as managed by UACC (a M eeder Investment M a nagement Company) , STAR Ohio, STAR Plus, and a federal money market fund.  

F ollowing i s  a description of interim deposit earnings for the period November 1 ,  2020 through November 30, 2020. 

OPERA TING FUND: 

No. of Investment 
Investment Period Days Amount Bank Interest Rate Income Investment Form 

1 1 /0 1 /20 - 1 1 /30/20 30 Various STAR Ohio Various 1 ,535.51 Investment Pool 
1 1 /0 1 /20 - 1 1 /30/20 30 Various STAR Plus Various 0.00 Bank Deposit Program 
1 1 /01 /20 - 1 1 /30/20 30 Various U.S. Bank Various 1 8. 1 4  Sweep Money Market 
02/1 3/20 - 1 1  /06/20 268 1 ,000,000 Credit Suisse New York 1 .640% 1 2 , 1 63.34 Commercial Paper 
05/06/20 - 1 1 /06/20 1 85 1 ,000,000 Federal National Mortgage Assn. 1 .250% 6,250.00 Federal Agency 
05/08/20 - 1 1 /08/20 1 85 500,000 Federal Farm Credit Bank 1 .625% 4,062.50 Federal Agency 
05/09/20 - 1 1 /09/20 1 85 500,000 Federal Farm Credit Bank 1 .500% 1 7,230.00 Federal Agency 
05/22/20 - 1 1 /22/20 1 85 425,000 Federal Home Loan Bank 1 .250% 4,250.00 Federal Agency 
05/24/20 - 1 1 /24/20 1 85 1 ,425,000 Federal Farm Credit Bank 1 .670% 1 1 ,898.75 Federal Agency 
05/25/20 - 1 1  /25/20 1 85 540,000 Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corp. 1 .500% 4,050.00 Federal Agency 
05/28/20 - 1 1 /28/20 1 85 1 25,000 Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corp. 1 .950% 1 ,21 8.75 Federal Agency 
09/30/20 - 1 0/30/20 31  249,000 Nicolet National Bank 1 . 1 50% 243.20 Negotiable CD 
1 0/0 1 /20 - 1 1 /01 /20 32 1 00,000 Live Oak Banking Co. 1 .800% 1 52.88 Negotiable CD 
05/07/20 - 1 1 /07/20 1 85 248,000 H SBC Bank USA NA 1 .300% 1 ,625.25 Negotiable CD 
05/07/20 - 1 1 /07/20 1 85 248,000 Pinnacle Bank 0.900% 1 , 1 25. 1 7  Negotiable CD 
1 0/1 1 /20 - 1 1 /1 1 /20 32 249,000 UBS Bank USA 1 .000% 2 1 1 .48 Negotiable CD 
1 0/1 1 /20 - 1 1 /1 1 /20 32 249,000 First Internet Bank of Indiana 0.850% 1 79.76 Negotiable CD 
1 0/1 3/20 1 1 /1 3/20 32 249,000 Enerbank USA 1 .800% 380.66 Negotiable CD 
1 0/1 7/20 1 1 /1 7/20 32 249,000 Wells Fargo National Bank West 1 .900% 401 .81 Negotiable CD 
1 0/1 8/20 - 1 1 /1 8/20 32 225,000 Wells Fargo Bank NA 1 .950% 372.64 Negotiable CD 
1 0/1 8/20 - 1 1 /1 8/20 32 249,000 Congressional Bank 0.200% 42.30 Negotiable CD 
1 0/20/20 1 1 /20/20 32 21 0,000 Merrick Bank 2.350% 4 1 9 . 1 4  Negotiable C D  
1 0/20/20 - 1 1 /20/20 32 249,000 Texas Exchange Bank SSB 0.850% 1 79.76 Negotiable CD 

REPORT 8 
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REPORT B 

05/22/20 - 1 1 /21 /20 1 84 249,000 Third Federal Savings and Loan 0.750% 936.30 Negotiab le CD 
1 0/21 /20 - 1 1 /2 1 /20 32 249,000 SeviFirst Bank 1 .600% 338.37 Negotiable CD 
05/22/20 - 1 1 /22/20 1 85 246,000 Capital One Bank USA NA 2.650% 3,286.29 Negotiable CD 
05/22/20 - 1 1 /22/20 1 85 246,000 Capital One NA 2.650% 3,286.29 Negotiable CD 
1 0/26/20 - 1 1 /26/20 32 249,000 Axos Bank 1 .650% 348.94 Negotiable CD 
1 0/27/20 1 1 /27/20 32 249,000 Comenity Capital Bank 2.500% 528.70 Negotiable CD 
1 0/27/20 - 1 1  /27/20 32 249,000 Bank of Old Monroe 1 .250% 264.35 Negotiable CD 
05/29/20 - 1 1 /29/20 1 85 247,000 BMW Bank of North America 1 .800% 2,241 .27 Negotiable CD 
1 0/30/20 - 1 1 /30/20 32 249,000 N icolet National Bank 1 . 1 50% 235.36 Negotiable CD 
1 0/30/20 1 1 /30/20 32 245,000 Partners Bank 0.350% 72.83 Negotiable CD 
1 0/30/20 - 1 1 /30/20 32 249,000 Celtic Bank 1 .850% 391 .24 Negotiable CD 

Earned Interest November 2020 $ 79,940.98 
Earned I nterest Year To Date $ 625,538.92 
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REPORT E3 

SERIES 2019A TAX-EXEMPT NOTES: 

No. of Investment 
Investment Period Days Amount Bank Interest Rate Income Investment Form 

1 1 /0 1 /20 1 1 /30/20 30 Various U.S .  Bank Various 92.84 Sweep Money Market 
1 0/09/20 - 1 1 /1 8/20 41  2 ,685,000 Federal Farm Credit Bank 0. 1 60% 465.40 Federal Agency 
05/24/20 - 1 1 /24/20 1 85 3,000,000 Federal Farm Credit Bank 1 .670% 25,050.00 Federal Agency 
05/29/20 - 1 1 /25/20 1 81 1 ,300,000 Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corp. 0.375% 2,773.33 Federal Agency 
09/30/20 1 0/3 1 /20 32 249,000 First State Financial 1 .350% 285.50 Negotiable CD 
1 0/3 1 /20 - 1 1 /30/20 3 1  249,000 First State Financial 1 .350% 276.29 Negotiable CD 
04/30/20 - 1 0/31 /20 1 85 2 , 1 50,000 United States Treasury Note 1 .375% 26,707.03 Treasury Security 
05/31/20 1 1 /30/20 1 84 2 ,375,000 United States Treasury Note 1 .625% 21 ,616.21 Treasury Security 
05/31 /20 - 1 1 /30/20 1 84 3,000,000 United States Treasury Note 1 .625% 33,281 .25 Treasury Security 

Earned Interest November 2020 $ 1 1 0,547.85 
Earned Interest Year To Date $ 789,826.39 

SERIES 2019B TAXABLE NOTES: 

No. of Investment 
Investment Period Days Amount Bank Interest Rate Income Investment Form 

1 1 /0 1 /20 - 1 1 /30/20 30 Various U.S .  Bank Various 9.47 Sweep Money Market 

Earned Interest November 2020 $ 9.47 
Earned I nterest Year To Date $ 1 30,976.97 

NOTE RETIREMENT FUND: 

No. of Investment 
Investment Period Days Amount Bank Interest Rate Income Investment Form 

1 1 /0 1 /20 - 1 1 /30/20 30 Various Huntington National Bank Various 23.09 Sweep Money Market 

Earned Interest November 2020 $ 23.09 
Earned Interest Year To Date $ 1 4,448.46 

ESCROW ACCOUNT: 

No. of Investment 
Investment Period Days Amount Bank Interest Rate Income Investment Form 

1 1 /0 1 /20 - 1 1 /30/20 30 Various Huntington National Bank Various 0.93 Money Market 

Earned Interest November 2020 $ 0.93 
Earned Interest Year To Date $ 288.42 

Earned Interest November 2020--AII Funds $ 1 90,522.32 
Earned Interest Year To Date--AII Funds $ 1 ,561 ,079.16 



1735

Board Meeting 
December 17,  2020 

CLEVELAND PUBLIC LIBRARY 

REPORT ON CON FERENCE AND TRAVEL EXPENDITURES FOR NOVEMBER 2020 

In accordance with Board Policy adopted by resolution on November 29, 1 972, 
a description of Conference and Travel Expenditures is submitted. 

ITEM 

Government Finance Officers Association 
Annual Governmental GAAP Update 
Cleveland, Ohio 

Government Finance Officers Association 
Annual Governmental GAAP Update 
Cleveland, Ohio 

American Payroll Association 
Virtual Chapter Meeting 
Cleveland, Ohio 

TOTAL 

FUND 

General 
Lockwood Thompson 
CLEVNET 

TOTAL 

SUMMARY 

DATE 

1 1/5/2020 

1 1 /5/2020 

1 0/8/2020 

NOVEMBER 

$290.00 
0.00 
0.00 

$290.00 

TRUSTEE/STAFF 
MEMBER 

Laura Armstrong 

Carrie Krenicky 

Ronelle Miller-Hood 

YEAR TO DATE 

$1 3,963.67 
3 ,323.70 

1 65.00 

$17,452.37 

REPORT C 

AMOUNT 

1 35.00 

1 35.00 

20.00 

$290.00 
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EXH I B IT 1 5  

CLEVE LAND PU BL IC L I BRARY 

E M PLOYM E NT REPORT 

Per iod : Nov 1-Nov 30, 2020 

Effective Com12ensation 
Name Title De12artmentLBranch Date Rate 

New Hires 
None I I I I I I I I 

I I I I I I I I 
Resignations 
Drake El, Ayesha Children's Librarian Woodland Branch 11/14/2020 
Haru, Lanea Substitute Pu blic Services 11/23/2020 

Terminations 
Yee, Doris I I Library Assistant OLBPD I 11/16/2020 

I I I 
Salary Change 
Leszcz, Brian I I Solutions Architect I I Automation I I 11/7/20201 I $ 93,056.70 

I I I I I I I I 
Retirements 
None I I I I I I I I 
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AMENDMENT TO EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT 

This Amendment to Employment Agreement ("Amendment") made as of and effective 
December 1 8 , 2020, by and between TRUSTEES of the CLEVELAND PUBLIC LIBRARY (the 
"Board") and FELTON THOMAS, JR. (the "Director"). 

RECITALS 

WHEREAS, The Board and the D irector entered into an employment agreement (the 
"Agreement"), under which the Director agreed to serve as D irector of the Cleveland Public 
Library for the five-year period beginning on January 1 ,  20 1 9; 

WHEREAS, Under the Agreement, the Director is entitled to a five percent (5%) annual 
salary increase beginning on January 1 ,  2020; 

WHEREAS, Due to the COVID- 19  pandemic ' s  effect on the Library's financ ia l  situation 
and in recognition of the sacrifices being made by Library staff as a result of the pandemic, the 
Director desires to amend the Agreement to forego the five percent (5%) salary increase for the 
202 1 calendar year; 

WHEREAS,  The Board desires to amend the Agreement, and adopted a resolution on 
December 1 7, 2020 authorizing the Board President to work with legal counsel to finalize an 
amendment to the Agreement to forego the 202 1 salary increase; 

NOW, THEREFORE, for and in consideration of the mutual promises and conditions 
contained in this Agreement, the Board and Felton Thomas, Jr. do hereby agree as follows: 

1 .  Section 5 . 1  of the Agreement shall be modified to provide that the Director shall not 
receive a five percent (5%) increase for the 202 1 calendar year. 

2 .  All other terms and conditions of the Agreement which are not expressly modified 
herein shall remain in full force and effect, and all defined terms used herein shall have 
the same meaning as in the Agreement . 

3 .  I n  the event of a conflict between this Amendment and the Agreement, this Amendment 
w il l  control. 

4. This Amendment may be executed in counterpatts, each of which taken together shall 
constitute one single agreement between the patties. The patties consent to the use of 
scanned/facsimile/copied signatures in this Amendment and agree that such signatures 
shall have the same legal effect as if the parties mutually signed this Amendment. 

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, and in accordance with the applicable sections of Ohio Revised 
Code, Chapter 3375,  the patties hereto have duly executed this agreement as of the day and year 
first written above. 

[SIGNATURE BLOCK TO FOLLOW] 
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IN THE PRESENCE OF: 

2 

THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF THE 
CLEVELAND PUBLIC LIBRARY 

MARITZA RODRIGUEZ, President of the 
Board of  Trnstees 

FELTON THOMAS, JR. 
Executive Director, CEO 
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EXHIBIT 1 7  

Exh ibit "A" 

Executive Leadersh ip Team Staff Excluded from Wage Increase 

Felton Thomas, Jr . ,  Executive Director, CEO 
Carrie Krenicky, Chief Financial Officer 
Timothy R. Diamond , Special Assistant  to the D i rector 
Tana Peckham , Chief Marketing & Communications Officer 
Lynn Sarg i ,  Chief Talent Officer 
John Lang , Chief Operating Officer 
Shen ise Johnson-Thomas, Chief of External  Relations & Development 
Sadie Win lock, Ch ief Equ ity, Education , and Engagement Officer 
John Skrtic, D i rector of Publ ic Services 
Harriette Parks, Di rector of Publ ic Services 
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Exhibit "A" 

Barga in ing u n it Employees 

EMPLOYMENT PRACTICES - 200 

DISCIPLINARY A CTION 238 

Barga in ing u n it emp loyees a re afforded due p rocess as may be out l i ned in the ir  co l l ective 

bargaining agreement. 

Non-barga in i ng Employees 

Non-barga in i ng  u n it employees who have completed their  probationary period a re emp loyed at 

wi l l .  Non-ba rga in i ng un it employees a re afforded due  p rocess. Temporary employees a re not 

entit led to d u e  p rocess rights or  the p re-termi nation hear ing outl ined be low. 

A non-barga i n ing u n it employee sha l l  not be removed, suspended or  demoted without fi rst 

being given the opportun ity to attend a n  I nvestigatory Meeting ( IM )  in which he/she sha l l  have 

the opportun ity to address the charges aga inst h im/her. Th is IM sha l l  be led by the 

supervisor/ma nager or Human  Resou rces. The supervisor/manager or Human  Resou rces 

shou ld notify the employee of h is/her  decis ion on the charges within fifteen (15) days of the I M  

u n less m itigati ng  c i rcumstances exist. 

H uman Resources may assign a procedura l  observer fo r non-barga in ing employees to be 

present at an  I M .  The procedu ra l  observer wi l l  either be a rep resentative from HR or  a member 

of management that is not connected to the issue that resu lted in the I M .  The employee has 

the right to legal  counsel d u ring this hearing b ut m ust p rovide HR  with at least 72 hours' notice 

before the schedu led meeting and provide the name and  contact i nformation of the 

employee's attorney. 

A l l  Employees 

The Libra ry genera l l y  fo l lows p rogress ive d isci p l ine as a guide fo r issu ing corrective act ion as 

appropriate. The Li b rary's expectations are:  

• Disci p l i ne  sha l l  be a pp l ied u n iformly and consistently.  

• Emp loyees sha l l  be aware of job expectations through mission, vis ion, va l ues, job 

descri pt ions, performance eva l uations, pol icies, procedu res, supervisor's 

d i rectives, etc. 

• Each offense sha l l  be dealt with as  o bjectively as  possi b le .  

• Disci p l i ne  sha l l  usua l ly be p rogressive, but depend ing u pon the severity of the 

offense, may p roceed i mmed iately to terminat ion.  

• An emp loyee's im med iate su pervisor may issue counse l i ng memos or  written 

warni ngs to their  d i rect reports .  For d iscip l ine  greater than a written warn ing, the 

pg. 1 
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immed iate supervisor or  the p resider over the IM may make recommendations for 

suspens ion or d ischarge to department D i rector or Chief. The Head of Human  

Resou rces or des ignee sha l l  be respons ib le for issu ing suspensions or  d i scharge. 

It is impossib l e  to l ist a l l  violations of L ibra ry pol icy or  improper conduct; however, the 

fo l l owing l ists sets forth examples of v io lat ions which wi l l  resu lt  in d isci p l i nary act ion up  to a nd 

inc luding terminat ion of emp loyment. I n  each case, the appropriate d iscip l i nary action wi l l  be 

dete rmined by a ny one or more of the fo l lowing: ser iousness of the offense; employee ' s  

overa l l  emp loyment record; and/or p revious d isci p l i na ry actions. 

Non-exc lu sive List of Offenses 

Reasons for d isc ip l ine up to and inc lud ing term ination, inc lude but a re not l im ited to the 

fo l lowing o r  s im i l a r  offenses: 

1. Violation of any CPL pol icy or  p rocedu re, in CPL's  sole d iscretion .  

2 .  Unsatisfactory or  neglectfu l work performance, inc lud ing bu t  not l im ited to, poor 

qua l ity or quantity of work, u nacceptab le  work hab its, overa l l  u nacceptab le 

performance or work record . 

3 .  Abuse of  t ime, absenteeism or  ta rd iness. 

4. Inab i l ity to work with CPL patrons or  staff. 

5 .  I nab i l ity to p rovide an  a ppropriate level and  type of  service to staff and/or patrons .  

6 .  Violat ion of any code of conduct, inc lud ing but not l im ited to, Pol icy 460 Equa l  

Employment, Discr imination and  Ha rassment; and Pol icy 480 Civ i l ity, Bu l lying and  

Workp lace Violence. 

7 . Fa i l ing or refus ing to cooperate fu l ly with the L ibrary's i nvestigation of suspected 

i mpropriet ies, poor qua l ity of work, or  misconduct. Provid i ng fa lse or mis lead ing 

i nformat ion i n  response to an  i nvestigation being conducted by the L ibrary. 

8. Unauthorized use, d isc losure, possess ion or remova l of CPL records or confident ia l  

i nformat ion inc lud ing the patron database.  

9. Using another 's badge or  perm itt ing a nother to use you r badge or  givi ng another use 

of keys to enter L ibra ry property. 

10. Del iberately restricting or  fa lsely rep resent ing to a superior the qua l ity and/or quantity 

of work performed based on estab l i shed standards .  

11. Fa i l u re to report i nj u ry or accident to supervisor. 

12 .  Disregard of safety ru les, procedures, gu ide l i nes, d i rectives, etc. 

13. Conduct ing excessive or inappropriate persona l  bus i ness on L ibra ry t ime.  

14. Inab i l ity or  unwi l l ingness to work cooperatively with others, e .g . ,  letting person a l ity 

confl icts i nterfere with job performa nce. 

15. More than i nc identa l  u se of L ibrary computers on work t ime or  vio lation of O.R .C .  

Obscen ity Law, e .g .  accessing i nappropriate workp lace s ites fo r persona l  use .  

16 .  Negl igent or  wi l lfu l acts which resu lt, o r  could resu lt, i n  d amage to L ibrary property or  

equipment .  

pg. 2 
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Non-exc lusive List of Term i nab le  Offenses 

Reasons for termination may incl ude, but a re not l im ited to, the fo l lowing: 

1. S leeping on  the job, lo iteri ng, loafi ng o r  excessive vis it ing or wasting t ime .  

2 .  I nsubord i nat ion o r  refusa l  to perfo rm job duties or instruct ions/d i rectives of a manager 

or supervisor. 

3 .  Use o f  p rofan ity, obscen ities, abus ive o r  other inappropriate l anguage. 

4. Assau lt, fighti ng, v io lence or threaten ing vio lence, or attempt ing bodi ly inj u ry to another 

emp loyee or patron on  Libra ry prem ises. 

5. Diso rderly, d isruptive o r  u n ru ly conduct .  

6. Dishonest, cheati ng, theft o r  inappropriate remova l o r  possession of Libra ry property, or of 

the p roperty of a fe l low emp loyee or patron .  

7 .  W i l lfu l destruction of  L ibra ry property o r  the p roperty of  a fe l low employee or patron .  

8 .  Crim ina l, d ishonest o r  immora l  acts . 

9 .  Making fa lse statements or fa lsifying L ibra ry records or reports, inc l ud i ng one's t ime records 

or records of a nother emp loyee. 

10. Working under the influence of a lcoho l  or i l legal drugs. 

11 .  Possession, distribution, sa le, transfer o r  use of a lcohol o r  i l lega l  d rugs in the workplace, 

wh i le  on duty or whi le operating emp loyer-owned vehic les or equ ipment. 

12. M isuse of CPL a uthorized credit ca rd, expense accou nt o r  cash. 

13 .  Theft, destruct ion o r  unauthorized use o r  removal of CPL mater ia ls  or equ ipment .  

14.  Negl igent or de l i berate destruction of CPL property o r  the abuse, misuse or unauthorized 

u se of CPL property. 

15. Gamb l i ng, conduct ing games of chance or us ing or possessing ga mbl ing equ ipment on CPL 

p remises. 

16. Conducting secondary employment on L ibra ry t ime without expressed written approva l 

from Human  Resou rces. 

17. Possess ion of dangerous or unauthorized materia ls, such as explosives, firea rms, weapons 

o r  ammun it ion i n  the workp lace o r  L ibra ry vehicles. 

18. Fraud in secu r ing emp loyment or in the cou rse of emp loyment 

Revised December 17, 2020 
Rescind #234 Termination of Employment of FT and PT Regular Employees 

pg. 3 
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Exhibit "B " 

COMPENSATION PRACTICES - 300 

SPECIAL LIBRARY CLOSINGS - 386 

Whi le  it is the ob l igation of the L ibra ry to p rovide conti nuous service to the pub l ic, it i s  recogn ized 

that there a re situations  in which it may be necessa ry to close the Libra ry for a l l  or part of a 

regu lar  work ing day. When the L ibrary i s  closed for a n  ent ire day because of a n  emergency, 

a n nouncements wi l l  be made through the Library's com mun i cat ion systems as wel l  a s  l oca l news 

media as soon and as frequent ly as poss ib le so that emp loyees wi l l  not report for work. I n  such 

instances emp loyees wi l l  be pa id for the hours they wou ld  have worked had the L ibra ry been (or 

remained) open .  

The Libra ry w i l l  be  c losed on  the  Fr iday after Tha nksgiving Day, which i s  considered a specia l 

c losi ng, not a ho l iday. 

The Library wi l l  be c losed on December 24th, which is cons idered a specia l  c los i ng, not a 

ho l iday. When December 24th fa l l s  on a weekday, the work schedu le  for that week w i l l  be th ree 

days. When December 24th fa l l s on a Sunday, no compensatory t ime wi l l  be a l lowed .  

The Libra ry Board of  Trustees wi l l  determ ine the hou rs of  the L ibra ry on New Yea r's Eve annua l ly. 

Du ri ng a Spec ia l  L ibra ry Closi ng, employees wi l l  be paid for hou rs worked i n  accordance with 

relevant estab l ished po l i c ies and procedu res and  relevant col lective barga in i ng agreement 

p rovisions. Ba rga i n i ng u n it employees sha l l  be paid fo r Spec ia l  L ibra ry Closi ngs pu rsuant to their 

col lective ba rga i n ing agreement. 

Non-ba rga in i ng  employees who a re not schedu led to work o r  who a re absent beca use of sick 

leave, vacation, o r  other a uthorized leave, wi l l not be affected by the c los ing. 

Closed for a n  Ent i re Day 

When the L ibra ry is c losed by p roclamation of the Boa rd of Trustees, Mayor, Governor, o r  

President, o r  a n  emergency dec l a red by  the  Di recto r o r  the i r  designee, a l l  non-ba rga i n i ng 

employees wi l l  be credited with the hou rs they wou ld  have worked. Employees not schedu led 

to work and those away on  s ick leave, vacation, or other a uthorized leave, a re not affected u n less 

the closing i s  p rocla imed a ho l iday. 

Any non-ba rga in ing, non-exempt emp loyee requ i red to report to a work s ite on a Specia l  C los ing 

day wi l l  be pa id overt ime for the hou rs worked at the work s ite .  Any non-ba rga i n i ng  emp loyee 

requ i red to work on a Spec ia l  C los ing day (other than the Fr iday after Thanksgiving or December  

24) i n  accordance with the  L ibrary's Te lecommut ing p rocedure w i l l  be paid for hou rs worked. 

Closed fo r a Part ia l  Day 

When the L ibra ry opens, but then must be closed by reason of a n  emergency dec la red by the 

Di rector, non-ba rga i n ing emp loyees on duty at a work site at the t ime of c los i ng, or schedu led to 
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begin work l ater i n  the day wi l l  be excused and pa id for the fu l l  n umber of hours for which they 

were sched u led to work. Any non-ba rga i n ing emp loyee requ i red to stay at a work site work on 

for a part ia l  day Specia l  C los ing wi l l  be paid t ime and  one-ha lf  for hours worked at the work s ite 

after the c lose was dec la red .  Any non-ba rga in ing em ployee req u i red to work on a part ia l  day 

Specia l  Closi ng  in accorda nce with the Li b ra ry's Telecomm uting p rocedure wi l l  be paid for hou rs 

worked. 

Revised December 17, 2020 
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REV EE0-4 1995 

CLEVELAND PUBLIC LIBRARY 
LYNN SARGI 
325 Superior Avenue 
Cl evel and , OH 44114 

CLEVELAND PUBLIC LIBRARY 
STATE AND LOCAL GOVERNMENT INFORMATION 

2020 EE0-4 REPORT 

CONTROL NUMBER 12345 

REPORT D 

FUNCTION JURISDICTION TOTALS : FULL/PART-TIME EMPLOYEES 

JOB CATEGORY --------------
OFFICIALS/ADM 
PROFESSIONALS 
TECHNICIANS 
PROTECT/SERV 
PARA-PROFESS 
ADMIN SUPPORT 
SKILLED CRAFT 
SERV/MAINT 

GRAND TOTAL 

HISPANIC 
/ LATINO 
M F --------- ------------

2 3 
7 

1 1 
3 1 
3 6 
3 10 
1 
1 2 

14 30 

******************MALE****************** 

WHITE BLACK ASIAN HAWAII NATIVE TWo+ ----------------------------------------
23 14 1 
19 1 
12 2 
6 17 

21  26  1 1 
27  3 3  3 1 

5 3 
8 30 

121 126 4 1 2 

***************** FEMALE***************** 

WHITE BLACK ASIAN HAWAII NATIVE TWO+ TOTAL ---------------------------------------- ------
2 5  17 3 88 
28  10 4 1 70 

2 2 20 
1 6 34 

39 22 2 1 122 
31 76 2 2 188 
1 1 11 
2 4 47 

129 138 8 7 580 
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J A N U A R Y  F E B R U A R Y  M A R C H  A P R  I L  M AY J U N E  J U LY A U G U S T S EP T E M B E R  O C TO B E R  N O V E M B E R D E C E M B E R  

2018 2019 2020 

January 3931 3252 2761 

February 4368 3854 4395 

March 3942 4016 4143 

April 3900 3868 416 

May 3768 60,50 614 

June 5136 3239 1854 

July 3361 2975 2187 

August 3711 3682 4866 

Septemb1 3941 4069 4638 

October 4269 4051 6646 

Novembe 5S63 5729 3782 

Decembe 4835 3992 

*3 P,ay periods 

2020 Notations: 

April and May - Library closed due to COVID 19; June and July - Most employees worked 50% as part of SharedWork Ohio program. 

CARES Act provided for Emergency Paid Sick Leave and Expanded FMLA (EPSL and EFMLA). 

EPSL/EFMLA hours included i n  total hours: April - 64; May - 160; June - 463.50; July - 828; August - 1030.5; September - 1190.75; 

October - 2666.5; November - 2296.25 
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Insurance Report 
REPORT F 

for the Month of Novem ber 2020 

Human Resources Committee Report 

Staff Enro l lments-Health Care/Dental 

S ing le Fami ly Total 
MMO - National Networ 247 1 40 387 

MMO - CleCare Networl 45 22 67 

Cobra 2 2 

Total MMO 456 

Dental Insurance 294 1 78 472 

Vision Employee 264 

Vis ion Ch i ldren 45 

Vis ion Spouse 5 1  

Vis ion Fami ly 74 

Total Vis ion 434 

Workers' Compensation 

Lost Time Report 
1 otal days missed 

during report 

Classification Dept/Location Date of Injury month 

0 
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CIRCULATION 
ACTIVITY 

Main Library 
Branches 
Mobile Units 
Library for the Bl ind 
OLBPD BARD 
eMedia 

TOTAL CIRCULATION 

ELECTRONIC MEDIA 
CIRCULATION 

eBook 
eAudiobook 
eMusic 
eVideo 
eMagazines 

TOT AL eCIRCULATION 

eCARDS ISSUED 
eMEDIA NEW USERS 
CURBSI DE SERVICES 

WIRELESS SESSIONS 

TOT AL SESSIONS 

VIRTUAL REFERENCE 
Emai I/Li bAnswers* 
ASK CPL Live Chat* 
FAQ Views 
TOT AL VIRTUAL REFERENCE 

CLEVELAND PUBLIC LIBRARY 
MONTHLY ACTIVITY REPORT FOR NOVEMBER 2020 

Month ly Total 
2020 201 9 
97, 545 1 31 ,990 

1 30,650 249,709 
1 22 3 ,61 2 

28,082 34,708 
1 6,958 1 1 ,395 
64,333 50,333 

337,690 481 ,747 

Monthly Total 
2020 201 9 
34, 1 86 23,714  
1 9,498 1 8,521 

5 ,009 4,3 1 5  
4,244 2,275 
1 ,396 1 ,508 

64,333 50,333 

Month YTD 
395 4458 
632 25224 

5161  361 78 

Monthly Total 
2020 201 9 

23,31 8 56,601 

Month YTD 
748 3,654 
1 76 5,726 
6 17  5 ,851 

1 ,541 1 5,231 

Average Hourly 
2020 201 9  
6 1 0  687 
764 1 ,237 

Year-to-Date 
2020 201 9 

360,2 1 9  271 ,773 
221 ,504 1 97,091 

53,236 51 , 1 90 
45,476 1 6,761 
1 6,350 1 8,036 

696,785 554,851 

Year-to-Date 
2020 201 9  

294 ,737 692,952 

Year-to-Date 
2020 

795,531 
1 ,21 6,933 

1 ,792 
300,91 8  
1 79, 1 08 
696,785 

3 , 191 ,067 

YTD 
Gain/Loss 

32.5% 
1 2.4% 
4.0% 

1 71 . 3% 
-9.3% 
25.6% 

YTD 
Gain/Loss 

-57% 

YTD 
201 9 Gain/Loss 

1 ,533,273 -48. 1 %  
2,776,274 -56.2% 

29,036 -93.8% 
440,853 -31 .7% 
1 33 ,822 33.8% 
554,851 25.6% 

5,468,1 09 -42% 

Included in circulation activity 

All in-person i nteractions and physical circulation services ceased operation at the close of business on March 13, 2020 due to precautions 
related to the COVID-19 pandemic. Curbside and Walk-up Services began June 8, 2020. The Library reopened to the public on August 24, 2020 
but returned to curbside and walk-up services only beginning November 2 1, 2020. 
*ASK CPL LibAnswers and LibChat virtual reference service launched on April 20, 2020. 
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CLEVELAND PUBLIC LIBRARY 

BRANCH TOTAL CIRCULATION FOR NOVEMBER 2020 

a b C d e f g 
Sent from 

Sent from 
Total Direct Sent to Other Total 

Branch Sent from Other 
Circulation 

Other 
Main CLEVNET 

Circu lation CLEVNET Circu lation 

BRANCH Branches 
S)lstems 

(a+b+c+d)  Systems (e+f) 

Add ison 2, 1 38 1 , 1 40 425 669 4,372 294 4,666 
Brooklyn 1 ,329 694 1 74 292 2,489 379 2 ,868 
Carnegie West 2,624 1 ,273 1 ,046 1 , 1 90 6 , 1 33 1 ,090 7,223 
Collinwood 1 ,395 5 1 5  306 885 3, 1 01 425 3, 526 
East 1 31 st 438 460 1 34 1 1 8  1 , 1 50 305 1 ,455 
Eastman 3 ,301  1 ,740 1 ,032 1 ,382 7,455 1 ,81 8 9,273 
Fleet 2,61 1 680 525 697 4,5 1 3  459 4,972 
Fulton 1 ,842 957 282 447 3,528 457 3,985 
Garden Valley 573 273 58 1 1 3  1 ,01 7 1 44 1 , 16 1  
G lenvi l le 1 ,573 689 281 607 3, 1 50 301 3,451 
Harvard-Lee 1 ,427 378 3 1 3  496 2,6 1 4  543 3, 1 57 
Hough 1 ,702 5 1 0  222 238 2,672 366 3,038 
Jefferson 1 ,923 633 669 851 4,076 553 4,629 
Langston Hughes 1 ,421 958 427 367 3, 1 73 3 1 0  3,483 
Lorain 1 ,700 537 1 69 297 2,703 437 3 , 1 40 
Martin Luther King, Jr. 778 479 489 509 2,255 383 2 ,638 
Memorial-Nottingham 2,729 570 862 1 ,559 5 ,720 948 6,668 
Mt. P leasant 747 637 284 452 2, 1 20 285 2,405 
Rice 2, 1 25 780 474 593 3,972 653 4,625 
Rockport 4,741 1 ,381 1 ,238 1 ,900 9,260 1 ,355 1 0,61 5  
South 2,787 983 493 565 4,828 1 ,946 6,774 

South Brooklyn 4 , 16 1  1 ,029 1 ,338 1 ,81 3 8,34 1  1 ,598 9,939 

Sterling 947 326 283 2 1 5  1 ,771 271 2,042 

Union 907 476 1 98 300 1 ,881 259 2, 1 40 
Walz 2,872 1 ,358 936 1 ,072 6,238 769 7,007 

West Park 3,720 1 ,273 2,296 3,287 1 0,576 1 ,632 1 2,208 

Woodland 1 ,669 849 225 388 3, 1 31 431 3,562 
TOTAL 54,1 80 21 ,578 1 5, 179 21 ,302 1 1 2,239 1 8,41 1 1 30,650 
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CLEVELAND PUBLIC LIBRARY 

BRANCH TOTAL CIRCULATION COMPARATIVE FOR NOVEMBER 2020 

Monthly Total Year-to-Date YTD YTD 
BRANCH 2020 201 9 2020 201 9  Gain/Loss %GIL 

Add ison 4,666 9,01 8 41 , 1 25 96,234 -55, 1 09 -57% 
Brooklyn 2,868 5,972 28,41 1 59, 1 43 -30,732 -52% 
Carnegie West 7,223 1 1 ,722 60,881 1 27 ,543 -66,662 -52% 
Col l inwood 3,526 7,259 34,726 81 ,382 -46,656 -57% 
East 1 31 st 1 ,455 4, 1 1 2  1 6,445 44,614 -28, 1 69 -63% 
Eastman 9,273 1 5,714  84, 1 73 1 73,628 -89,455 -52% 
Fleet 4,972 1 0,0 1 5 47,243 1 1 7,974 -70,731 -60% 
Fulton 3,985 8,652 43,2 1 1 99, 1 79 -55,968 -56% 
Garden Valley 1 , 1 6 1  3 ,471 1 3,340 41 ,481 -28, 1 41 -68% 
Glenvil le 3,451 7 ,559 34,078 87,21 8 -53, 1 40 -61 %  
Harvard-Lee 3, 1 57 6,681 30,963 73,891 -42,928 -58% 
Hough 3,038 6,348 28,776 75, 1 29 -46,353 -62% 
Jefferson 4,629 5,836 36,968 68,454 -31 ,486 -46% 
Langston Hughes 3,483 7,242 33,507 82,249 -48,742 -59% 
Lorain 3 , 140 8,044 30,888 81 , 1 70 -50,282 -62% 
Martin Luther King, Jr. 2,638 6 , 1 1 3  27,750 72,329 -44,579 -62% 
Memorial-Nottingham 6,668 1 2,281 58,837 1 30,289 -71 ,452 -55% 
Mt. Pleasant 2,405 4,436 20,766 51 ,883 -31 , 1 1 7 -60% 
Rice 4,625 1 1 ,900 47,627 1 31 , 1 02 -83,475 -64% 
Rockport 1 0,61 5 1 9,214  97,283 209,446 -1 1 2 , 1 63 -54% 
South 6,774 1 0,221 60,657 1 1 4 ,889 -54,232 -47% 
South Brooklyn 9,939 1 7,521 93,845 1 83 ,91 9 -90,074 -49% 
Sterling 2 ,042 5 ,893 24,897 63,522 -38,625 -61 %  
Union 2, 1 40 4,934 22,789 58,0 1 1 -35,222 -61 %  
Walz 7,007 1 1 ,921 60,049 1 45,481 -85,432 -59% 
West Park 1 2,208 1 8,821 1 01 ,21 1 208,873 -1 07,662 -52% 
Woodland 3,562 8,809 36,487 97,241 -60,754 -62% 

TOTAL 1 30,650 249,709 1 ,21 6,933 2,776,274 -1 ,559,341 -56% 
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BRANCH 
Addison 
Brooklyn 
Carnegie West 
Collinwood 
East 1 31st 
Eastman 
Fleet 
Fu lton 
Garden Val ley 
Glenvi l le 
Harvard-Lee 
Hough 
Jefferson 
Langston Hughes 
Lorain 
Martin Luther Kin!:!, Jr. 
Memorial-Nottingham 
Mt. Pleasant 
Rice 
Rockport 
South 
South Brooklyn 
Sterling 
Union 
Walz 
West Park 
Woodland 

TOTAL 

CLEVELAND PUBLIC LIBRARY 

BRANCH ATTENDANCE NOVEMBER 2020 

Monthly Total Year-to-Date 
2020 201 9 2020 

1 ,724 3,642 1 6,684 
1 ,089 2,985 1 2, 1 54 
2,706 4,825 24,479 
2,248 4,499 22, 1 72 
1 ,493 6,5 1 6  24,949 
3,81 8 7,752 36,857 
2,651 6,290 25,873 
2,708 5 ,008 23,321 
1 ,248 3,055 1 6, 1 51 
2, 1 79 4,026 21 ,822 
2,225 6,226 27,042 
1 ,875 5,458 21 ,740 

438 4,731 1 6,71 0 
1 ,766 4,455 1 7, 561 
2,039 4,807 1 9,01 9 
1 , 1 49 4,9 1 6  1 9, 369 
2 , 1 50 4,455 21 ,641 
1 ,433 2,781 1 3,387 
1 ,987 9, 1 55 35,2 1 9  
3, 1 57 6, 1 99 35,750 
1 ,424 5,590 21 ,667 
2,862 8,894 37,896 
2 ,307 7,357 27,721 
1 ,082 5,282 1 7,929 
2,408 5,806 23,084 
2,724 6,221 27,570 
2 ,825 6,086 31 ,647 

201 9 
47,307 
35,903 
75,606 
53,909 
84, 1 60 
94, 1 68 
84,637 
62,409 
42,073 
51 ,068 
66,978 
68,943 
50, 1 55 
61 ,465 
58,233 
53,2 1 0  
55,3 16  
35, 1 21 

1 08,524 
84,445 
64,066 

1 1 3 ,91 1 
85,330 
64,208 
63,650 
78,359 
79, 1 39 

55,715  1 47,017 639,41 4 1 ,822,293 

YTD YTD 
Gain/Loss %GIL 

-30,623 -65% 
-23,749 -66% 
-51 , 1 27 -68% 
-31 ,737 -59% 
-59,21 1 -70% 
-57,31 1 -61 %  
-58,764 -69% 
-39,088 -63% 
-25,922 -62% 
-29,246 -57% 
-39,936 -60% 
-47,203 -68% 
-33,445 -67% 
-43,904 -71 %  
-39,214 -67% 
-33,841 -64% 
-33,675 -61 %  
-21 ,734 -62% 
-73,305 -68% 
-48,695 -58% 
-42,399 -66% 
-76,0 1 5  -67% 
-57,609 -68% 
-46,279 -72% 
-40,566 -64% 
-50,789 -65% 
-47,492 -60% 

-1 ,1 82,879 -65% 
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CLEVELAND PUBLIC LIBRARY 

MONTHLY ACTIVITY REPORT FOR NOVEMBER 2020 

OTHER TRANSACTIONS 

Loans* to: 

CLEVNET 

Other Libraries 

Monthly Total 

2020 201 9 

58,460 65, 1 38 

51 1 525 

58,971 65,663 

*Totals included in Main Library and Branch circulation counts 

REFERENCE QUESTION LOAD 

Projected 

Virtual Reference 

Interlibrary Loan Requests 

CHANGES IN PERMANENT 

COLLECTION 

New Titles Added 

Total Items Added 

HOURS OPEN 

Main Library 

Branches 

OHIO BRAILLE & AUDIO 

READING DOWNLOAD (BARD) 

Downloads 

Users 

Included in circulation activity 

STREAMING MEDIA 

Songs 

Users 

Monthly Total 

2020 201 9 

5 ,473 1 2,304 

1 ,541 521 

527 1 ,525 

7,541 14,350 

Monthly Total 

2020 201 9  

3,409 3,449 

1 2,249 1 3,806 

Monthly Total 

2020 201 9 

1 60 1 92 

4,6 1 7  5,451 

Monthly Total 

2020 201 9 

1 6,958 1 1 ,395 

733 662 

Monthly Total 

2020 201 9 

1 8,330 

305 

1 5,773 

279 

Year-to-Date 

2020 201 9 

441 ,932 780, 1 62 

1 ,531 4,043 

443,463 784,205 

Year-to-Date 

2020 201 9 

41 ,659 1 45,245 

1 5,231 5,971 

2 ,570 9,408 

59,460 1 60,624 

Year-to-Date 

2020 201 9 

61 , 827 54,775 

1 09,972 209,801 

Year-to-Date 

2020 201 9  

1 ,400 2,224 

37,61 9 63,581 

Year-to-Date 

2020 201 9 

1 79, 1 08 1 33 ,822 

8,200 7 ,314  

Year-to-Date 

2020 201 9 

200,675 

3,202 

1 72,483 

3 ,259 

YTD 

Gain/Loss 

-43% 

-62% 

-43% 

YTD 

Gain/Loss 

-71 %  

1 55% 

-73% 

-63% 

YTD 

Gain/Loss 

1 3% 

-48% 

YTD 

Gain/Loss 

-37% 

-41 % 

YTD 

Gain/Loss 

34% 

1 2% 

YTD 

Gain/Loss 

1 6% 

-2% 
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